SEARCH PARAMETERS

Specific Search Surname: **Johnstone** Exact Off Forenames: Death: Birth:

Family Search Surname 1: Surname 2: Exact Spelling:

General Search

Name: Text:

3

ID:

Location Annan (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Edward McLEAN, Draper in Annan, died 8th June 1886 age 80 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON his wife, died 12th Sept 1875 age 77 years And John their son, died 21st July 1843 age 10 years Also David their son, who died 4th April 1864 age 28 years And Jane their daug[hter], died 28th March 1843 age 6 mths Also Edward McLEAN their grand-son, who died 2nd Oct 1882 age 20 years And Margaret McLEAN their daug[hter], who died at 6 Ednam Street, Annan on 22nd Sept 1907 age 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Margaret	1875	1798
See also: Cummertree	s Burial Ground: Inscription 48		
McLean	David	1864	1836
See also: Cummertree	s Burial Ground: Inscription 48		
McLean	Edward	1882	1862
See also: Cummertree	s Burial Ground: Inscription 48		
McLean	Edward	1886	1806
See also: Cummertree	s Burial Ground: Inscription 48		
McLean	Jane	1843	1842
See also: Cummertree	s Burial Ground: Inscription 48		
McLean	John	1843	1833
See also: Cummertree	s Burial Ground: Inscription 48		
McLean	Margaret	1907	1829

Location Annan (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

Thomas McLEAN, Merchant, Annan, died 29th March 1860 age 80 years Also Janet ANNAN his wife, who died there 18th Aug 1862 age 85 years And Jane McLEAN, wife of Andrew JOHNSTONE, <mark>shoemaker in Annan</mark>, died 15th May 1862 age 29 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, died 3rd June 1882 age 26 years Also the above Andrew JOHNSTONE, who died at Annan 20th Jan 1885 age 62 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Annan	Janet	1862	1777
Johnstone	Andrew	1885	1823
Johnstone	Janet	1882	1856
McLean	Jane	1862	1833
McLean	Thomas	1860	1780

ID: 29

Location Annan (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

William John CLARK, died 17th March 1965, age 80 yrs And his beloved wife Mary Jane JOHNSTONE, died 12th March 1950, age 72 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Clark	William John	1965 1885
Johnstone	Mary Jane	1950 1878

ID: 48

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Jane, daughter of Edward McLEAN and Margaret JOHNSTON, who died at Woodhead of Murrythwait 28th March 1843, age 6 months Also John, their son, died 21st July 1843 age 10 years

Also David McLEAN, their son, died at Annan 4th April 1864 age 28 years

Also the above Margaret JOHNSTON, his wife, died there 12th Sept 1875 age 77 years

Also Edward A. McLEAN, son of the above David McLEAN, died at Annan 2nd Oct 1882 age 20 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Margaret	1875	1798	
See also: Annan (New	Cemetery): Inscription 3			
McLean	David	1864	1836	
See also: Annan (New	Cemetery): Inscription 3			
McLean	Edward			
See also: Annan (New	Cemetery): Inscription 3			
McLean	Edward A.	1882	1862	
See also: Annan (New	Cemetery): Inscription 3			
McLean	Jane	1843	1842	
See also: Annan (New	Cemetery): Inscription 3			
McLean	John	1843	1833	
See also: Annan (New	Cemetery): Inscription 3			

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William CLARK, Miller, of the Windmill, Annan, who died 10th December 1829 aged 80 And Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who did 3rd January 1834 aged 80

Also Mary KELLY, wife of their son, John CLARK in Annan, who died 17th July 1856 aged 65 And John CLARK, mariner, their son, who died at Bombay, East Indies, 21st July 1854 age 19 Also Robert CLARK, their son, who died at Annan 1st January 1858 aged 26 And John CLARK, his son, who died there 29th January 1858 aged 17 months Also the above John CLARK, who died at Annan 30th January 1871 aged 85

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Clark	John	1871	1786
Clark	John	1858	1856
Clark	John	1854	1835
Clark	John	1829	1749
Clark	Robert	1858	1832
Johnston	Mary	1834	1754
Kelly	Mary	1856	1791

ID: 84

Location Ecclefechan Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died 7th July 1892, age 35 yrs And Samuel his son, who died at Ecclefechan, 4th Feb 1897, age 4 yrs 10 mths

Surnam	e Forename	Death Birth	Remarks
Johnston	e Samuel	1897 1892	
Johnstoi	e Thomas	1892 1857	

ID: 85

Location Ecclefechan Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

Here Lyes

Janet WIGHTMAN, spouse to John JOHNSTON in Milnpeth, she died 14th May 1744, age 70 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John		
Wightman	Janet	1744	1674

Location Ecclefechan Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Helen JOHNSTONE, who died at Ecclefechan, 30th Oct 1910, age 79 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Helen	1910	1831	

ID: 91

Location Hoddam (Hoddam Cross Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

David TWEEDIE, eldest son of James Irving TWEEDIE, who died 2nd Oct 1921, age 34 yrs And Mary Jane JOHNSTONE, beloved wife of James Irving TWEEDIE, who died 25th Oct 1930, age 74 yrs Also the above James Irving TWEEDIE, who died at 57 Loanwath Road, Gretna, 14th Jan 1940, age 80 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary Jane	1930	1856	
Tweedie	David	1921	1887	
Tweedie	James Irving	1940	1860	

ID: 93

Location Hoddam (Hoddam Cross Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, daug[hter] of John JOHNSTON<mark>, joiner in Middlebie</mark>, she died 8th Dec 1800, age 1 yr 5 mth

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1800	<mark>1799</mark>
Johnston	John		

Annan, Cummertrees, Dornock Old Parish, Ecclefechan, Hoddam (Hoddam Cross Churchyard)

Location Hoddam (Hoddam Cross Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Jane POOL, spouse to George JOHNSTONE in Townhead of Knockhill, who died 8th October 1832, age 43 yrs Also the above George JOHNSTONE, who died at Dumfries, 30th April 1838, age 49 yrs Also David JOHNSTONE, their son, who died at Eastmoor, 6th Sept 1845, age 30 yrs Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, their daughter and wife of Walter BELL, who died at Knockhill Mains, 24th Jan 1880, age 68 yrs

Also the above Walter BELL, who died at Knockhill Mains, 29th Nov 1886, age 89 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	Walter	1886	1797	
Johnstone	David	1845	<u>1815</u>	
Johnstone	George	1838	<mark>1789</mark>	
Johnstone	Margaret	1880	<u>1812</u>	
Pool	Jane	1832	1789	

ID: 97

Location	Hoddam	(Hoddam	Cross	Churchyard),	Dumfriesshire
----------	--------	---------	-------	--------------	---------------

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of William PATERSON, mason in Ecclefechan, who died 28th July 1771, age 42 yrs And Barbara JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 6th Dec 1796, age 70 yrs

(Erected by Barbara)

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Barbara	1796	1726
Paterson	William	1771	1729

ID: 98

Location Hoddam (Hoddam Cross Churchyard), Dumfriesshire Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

James, son of John JOHNSTONE, Hoddam Town, who died 12th June 1869, age 3 mths Also Hugh, his son who died 7th Jan 1884, age 17 yrs Also George, his son who died 10th Jan 1892, age 32 yrs Also Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died 28th Feb 1895, age 57 yrs Also the above John JOHNSTONE, who died at Swaugh Park, 13th Feb 1907, age 77 yrs Also of John, his son, who died at Sunnybank, 20th Aug 1953, age 90 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1895	<mark>1838</mark>	
Johnstone	George	1892	1860	
Johnstone	Hugh	1884	<u>1867</u>	
Johnstone	James	1869	<u>1869</u>	
Johnstone	John	1953	1863	
Johnstone	John	1907	<u>1830</u>	

Location Hoddam (St Kentigern's Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

John JOHNSTON, in Middleshaw, who died 3rd July 1775, age 63 yrs Margaret IRVING, his spouse, died 12th Dec 1762, age 40 yrs Also John JOHNSTON, his son, died at Woodhead of Murryaythwaite, 26th Nov 1832, age 87 yrs Also Grizel JOHNSTON, his spouse, died 21st May 1836, age 78 yrs

[Reverse of stone]

Also Mary JOHNSTON, grand-daughter of the above and fourth daughter of the late John JOHNSTON, Farmer, Woodhead

Died at Fostermeadow Foot, Dalton, 22nd Jan 1899, age 71 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Irving	Margaret	1762 1722
Johnston	Grizel	1836 1758
Johnston	John	1832 1745
Johnston	John	1775 1712
Johnston	Mary	1899 1828

ID: 108

Location Hoddam (St Kentigern's Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

Elizabeth BELL, spouse to John JOHNSTON, in Howelside, she died at Woodhead of Murraythwaite, 12th April 1799, age 84 yrs

And Agnes JOHNSTON, their daughter, and spouse to John KIRKPATRICK in Bush, who died 10th Dec 1822, age <mark>62 yrs</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	Elizabeth	1799	1715
Johnston	Agnes	1822	<mark>1760</mark>
Kirkpatrick	John		

Kirkpatrick

ID: 110

Location Hoddam (St Kentigern's Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk) Ref:

Here lyes

John JOHNSTON, son to William JOHNSTON, in Littlewhat, who died 28th April 1752, age 18 yrs Also Mary GRAHAM, wife of William JOHNSTON, of Littlewhat who died 27th April 1771, aged 51 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Graham	Mary	1771 1720
Johnston	John	1752 1734
Johnston	William	

Location Hoddam (St Kentigern's Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Janet, James and Margaret JOHNSTON, son and daughters of William JOHNSTON, in Ecclefechan, Janet died 19th June 1770, age 1 yr and 2 mths, James died 21st April 1777, age 8 yr and 3 mths, Margaret died 12th Sept 1789, in her 19th year of life

And the above William JOHNSTON, who died 17th Feb 1813, age 67 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	James	1777	1769
Johnston	Janet	1770	1769
Johnston	Margaret	1789	1770
Johnston 💦	William	1813	<mark>1746</mark>

ID: 116

Location Hoddam (St Kentigern's Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

Here lyes

George JOHNSON, who died 23rd Jan 1747

And Elizabeth MINTO, his spouse, who died 4th Feb 1776, age 66 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnson 💦 👘	George	1747		
Minto	Elizabeth	1776	1710	

ID: 154

Location Mouswald Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Thomas KERR, Farmer, Mouswald Banks, who died 22nd July 1834, age 67 yrs Also Janet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died at Barlouth, 21st March 1855, age 73 yrs And Janet KERR, their daug[hter], who died at Laneside, Troqueer, 14th May 1889, age 80 yrs Also Margaret KERR, their youngest daughter and widow of John MABEN, who died at Flatts of Cargen, 24th Jan 1890, age 67 yrs Also Joseph KERR, their son, Farmer, Flatts of Cargen who died there 17th Feb 1895, age 79 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1855	1782	
Kerr	Janet	1889	1809	
Kerr	Joseph	1895	1816	
Kerr	Margaret	1890	1823	
Kerr	Thomas	1834	1767	
Maben	John			

Location Mouswald Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: J. MacMillan, MacMillan Family Archives (http://www.hawk37.demon.co.uk)

In Memory of

Susann JOHNSTON, spouse to David DICKSON, in Glebepark, died 9th July 1809, age 76 yrs Also the above David DICKSON, died 14th Nov 1815, age 84 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dickson	David	1815 1731
Johnston	Susann	1809 1733 Susan?? Susanne?? Susanna??

ID: 176

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

David JOHNSTON, son of Andrew JOHNSTON in Burn, who died 12th November 1793 age 20 years

Also Thomas McLEAN, who died at Ruthwell 20th July 1827 age 32 years Also James, his son, who died at Liverpool 6th January 1863 age 41 years Also Agnes MUNDELL, wife of Thomas McLEAN, who died at Ruthwell Village 17th September 1880 age 79 years Also George McLEAN, their son, who died at Ruthwell 14th October 1895 age 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew		
Johnston	David	1793	1773
McLean	George	1895	1827
McLean	James	1863	1822
McLean	Thomas	1827	1795
Mundell	Agnes	1880	1801

ID: 184

Location Torthorwald, Dumfriesshire

Ref: P. Tweedie, "Memorial Inscriptions of Dumfries and Galloway: Tweedie and Related

In Memory of John TWEEDIE, died at Collin 27th May 1814 aged 25 years Samuel his son, died in infancy Also Janet his daughter, died in infancy Mary TWEEDIE his mother, died 8th July 1813 aged 54 years Also Janet JOHNSTON his spouse, died at Racks 16th April 1850 aged 58 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1850	1792	
Tweedie	Janet			
Tweedie	John	1814	1789	
Tweedie	Mary	1813	1759	
Tweedie	Samuel			

Location Hoddam Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Joyful Resurrection to eternal life of

Robert CLOW, son of James CLOW in Land, who died 6th Sep 1770 age 33 yrs 1 hr

In Memory of

James CLOW, son of James CLOW of Land, who died 22nd Nov 1804 age 56 Also Helen JOHNSTONE his wife who died 18th Aug 1839 age 76 yrs

Surname	Forename	1804 1748
Clow	James	
Clow	Robert	1770 1737
Johnstone	Helen	1839 1763

ID: 263

Location Johnstone Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Wm. JOHNSTONE, who died at Johnstone Bridge Jun 10th 1852 age 62 yrs Also Mary JOHNSTONE his wife who died 15th Jul 1863 age 71 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remai	rks
Johnstone	Mary	1863 1792	
Johnstone	William	<u>1852 1790</u>	

ID: 270

Location Johnstone Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

*<mark>Admiral </mark>Sir William James HOPE-JOHNSTONE, <mark>KGB</mark> Born 28th Jul 1798, died Jul 11th 1878, the second son of the late Sir William and Lady Anne HOPE-JOHNSTONE of Annandale

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hope-Johnstone	Anne			
*Hope-Johnstone	William			
*Hope-Johnstone	William James	1878	1798	

*This line is from a male of the Hope family who married a female of our Johnstone chief's line; therefore, the males of this new Johnstone line all carry the Y-DNA of the Hope lineage, not our Johnston/e lineage.

Location Dumfries (St. Michael's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Sacred to the Memory of

Christopher JOHNSTONE, <mark>Joiner</mark>, who died 12th March 1843 aged 66 years Winifred GRAINGER his wife died 30th September 1853 aged 69 years

Also the children of the above: James died 5th January 1808 aged 10 weeks; Winifred died 1st August 1837 aged 12½ years; Mary died 6th August 1851 aged 40 years; Thomas died 31st October ???? aged 37 years; Agnes died 5th October 1860 aged 43; Henry died 21st September 1867 aged 48 years; Anderina died 9th June 1869 aged 54 years; Sibella died 6th September 1870 aged 61 years

Surname Grainger	Forename Winifred	Death 1853	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Agnes	1860	1817
Johnstone	Anderina	1869	<u>1815</u>
Johnstone	Christopher	1843	<u>1777</u>
Johnstone	Henry	1867	1819
Johnstone	James	1808	1807
Johnstone	Mary	1851	1811
Johnstone	Sibella	1870	1809
Johnstone	Thomas		
Johnstone	Winifred	1837	1825

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

William Francis JOHNSTONE, son of Walter JOHNSTONE and Agnes CARLYLE, born March 16th 1811, died March 4th 1882

"He followed Jesus through grace in well doing and was held in much honour as one who was faithful"

Also Henrietta, born March 10th 1854, died October 19th 1855 Daughters of the above

Also Margaret PateAlso Margaret, born June 11th 1851, died October 16th 1855 Arson JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, born at Edinburgh May 24th 1821, died in Dumfries March 31st 1883

"Christ's perfect blood that cleanseth was all her entrance plea and so shall she ever be with the Lord"

Surname Carlyle	Forename Agnes	Death	Birth	Remarks
See also: Dumfries (St.	. Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 324			
Johnstone	Henrietta	1855	<u>1854</u>	
Johnstone	Margaret	1855	<u>1851</u>	
Johnstone	Walter			
See also: Dumfries (St.	. Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 324			
Johnstone	William Francis	1882	1811	
Paterson	Margaret	1883	1821	Maiden name assumed

ID: 308

Location Hoddam Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

<mark>John JOHNSTONE, <mark>late surgeon in Ecclefechan</mark>, who died 17th Feb 1807 age 31 And Martha HILL his spouse who died at Liverpool May 1856 [aged] 78 yrs</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hill	Martha	1856	1778
Johnstone	John	1807	1776

Location Dumfries (St. Michael's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE born 10th January 1813 died 25th July 1896 Letitia CHUBB his wife born 15th February 1817 died 10th September 1896

The children of Robert and Letitia Johnstone: George Shore died 31st January 1843 aged 5 months Letitia Chubb died 25th August 1848 aged 6½ months Charlotte Elizabeth died 16th November 1855 aged 4 years Winifred, wife of John LITTLE, died at Portsea 18th May 1869 aged 28 years and lies interred in Kingston Cemetary

Sarah born 22nd November 1843 died 9th April 1927 Catherine Shore born 2nd April 1838 died 31st January 1928 Henrietta born 18th February 1834 died 1st January 1932 Mary Ann Gibb born 14th July 1848 died 1st November 1941

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Chubb	Letitia	1896	1817
Johnstone	Catherine Shore	1928	1838
Johnstone	Charlotte Elizabeth	1855	1851
Johnstone	George Shore	1843	1842
Johnstone	Henrietta	1932	1834
Johnstone	Letitia Chubb	1848	1848
Johnstone	Mary Ann Gibb	1941	1848
Johnstone	Robert	1896	1813
Johnstone	Sarah	1927	1843
Johnstone	Winifred	1869	1841
Little	John		

ID: 321

Location Dryfesdale Kirkyard, Lockerbie, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Memory of

Wm BLACKSTOCK who died at Roberthill 29th Apr 1816 age 51 yrs

Also James BLACKSTOCK his son who died after a few houra of illness at Demerara, West Indies 3rd May 1829 age 27 yrs

Also Wm. BLACKSTOCK his son who died at Lockerby [sic] 15th Aug 1834 age 35 yrs <mark>Also Agnes JOHNSTONE, spouse of above Wm. BLACKSTOCK, who died at Lockerby [sic] 4th Feb 1837 age 70 yrs</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Blackstock	James	1829	1802
Blackstock	John		
Blackstock	William	1834	1799
Blackstock	William	1816	1765
Jardine	Margaret	1849	1786
Johnstone	Agnes	1837	1767

Location Dryfesdale Kirkyard, Lockerbie, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Adam JOHNSTON in Lockerby died 18th Jul 1816 age 83 Also his spouse Isabel GILLESPIE 13th Jan 1798 age 60 Wm, son, 22nd Mar 1818 age 55 yrs Jean McWILLIAM, spouse of William, 4th Jan 1835 age 70 yrs

Surname	Forename			Remarks
Gillespie	Isabel	1/98	1738	
Johnston	Adam	1816	1733	
Johnston	William	1818	1763	
McWilliam	Jean	1835	1765	

ID: 324

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Walter JOHNSTONE, Maxwelltown

Early converted to the redeemer, he with joy spent a long life in his service in walks both public and private usefulness,

he entered into his rest January 30th 1840 in the 74th year of his age

"And I heard a voice from heaven saying unto me write. Blessed are the dead who died in the Lord Yea saith the spirit that they may not rest from their labours and their works do follow them"

Also Agnes CARLYLE his wife, born April 9th 1770, died January 24th 1857 "A wife and a mother indeed"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carlyle	Agnes	1857	1770	
Johnstone	Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 303 Walter Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 303	1840	1766	

Location Johnstone Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

<mark>James JOHNSTONE, late tenant in Greystonerigg, died 18th Jan 1857 age 75 yrs</mark> Also Elizabeth MOFFAT his spouse died 19th Mar 1872 age 90 yrs

Children:

Mary died 5th Apr 1815, age 10 yrs Samuel died 23rd Dec 1838 age 17 yrs James died 5th May 1830 age 27 yrs John died 21st Mar 1858 age 42 Robert JOHNSTONE died at Marchbank Cottage, Kirkpatrick Juxta, 9th Jan 1897 age 88

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remark
Johnstone	James	1830	1803
Johnstone	James	1857	1782
Johnstone	John	1858	<mark>1816</mark>
Johnstone	Mary	1815	1805
Johnstone	Robert	1897	1809
Johnstone	Samuel	1838	1821
Moffat	Elizabeth	1872	1782

ID: 348

Location Ecclefechan Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Mary IRVING, daughter of John IRVING in Cattels, who died 1738 aged 11 years Also John IRVING his son who died 22nd of September 1816 aged 74 years Also Harbert IRVING his son who died at Langlands 22nd July 1822 aged 82 years Also George IRVING his son who died at Langlands the 16th September 1833 aged 88 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, wife of the above George IRVING, who died at Langlands 15th March 1836 aged 85 years

Also Mary IRVING their daughter who died at Lockerby 15th February 1839 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	George	1833	1745	
Irving	Harbert	1822	1740	Possibly Herbert
Irving	John	1816	1742	
Irving	John			
Irving	Mary	1839	1764	
Irving	Mary	1738	1727	
Johnston	Mary	1836	1751	

Location Mouswald Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Andrew CREIGHTON in Roundbuch died 7th Mar 1753 age 63

Isobel JOHNSTON his spouse died 22nd Aug 1740 age 56

Also Janet & Margaret CREIGHTON their daughters, the former died 12th May 1761 age 49, the latter 24 Jul 1780 age 48

And Elizabeth CREIGHTON died 14th Oct 1787 age 70 yrs Violet CREIGHTON died 14th May 1788 age 65

Stone erected by James IRVING their grandson

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Creighton	Andrew	1753	1690
Creighton	Elizabeth	1787	1717
Creighton	Janet	1761	1712
Creighton	Margaret	1780	1732
Creighton	Violet	1788	1723
Irving	James		
Johnston	Isobel	1740	1684

ID: 367

Location Pennersaughs Cemetery, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Thomas CARLYLE, who died at Eaglesfield 13th February 1821 age 61 years Also Catherine JOHNSTONE his wife, who died there 5th July 1854 age 88 years

Also Robert their son, who died in infancy

And Thomas, who died at Acre 22nd January 1810 age 6 years

Also John, died at Longtown 12th November 1827 age 37 years

Also Elizabeth, who died at Eaglesfield 15th January 1838 age 17 years

William FERGUSON and John YOUNG, grandsons who died in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carlyle	Elizabeth	1838	1821
Carlyle	John	1827	1790
Carlyle	Robert		
Carlyle	Thomas	1810	1804
Carlyle	Thomas	1821	1760
Ferguson	William		
Johnstone	Catherine	1854	<mark>1766</mark>
Young	John		

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Erected by John DALZIEL in Floors

In Memory of

Agnes HAMELTON his spouse, who died 29 Dec 1822 aged 51 years

In Memory of

John JOHNSTONE, who died at Hillhead 28 Jan 1873 aged 55 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE his daughter, who died at Hillhead 26 Feb 1880 aged 23 years Also Hannah JOHNSTONE, wife of the above John JOHNSTONE, who died at Hillhead 17 November 1882 aged 62 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dalziel	John		
Hamelton	Agnes	1822	1771 Hamilton
Johnstone	Hannah	1882	1820
Johnstone	John	1873	<mark>- 1818</mark>
Johnstone	Mary	1880	1857

ID: 391

Location Portpatrick Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Portpatrick Old Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected In Memory of

Margret JOHNSTON, daughter to William JOHNSTON, Portpatrick, who departed this life the 26th of June 1824 aged 28 years The foresaid William JOHNSTON died 9th February 1842 aged 70 years

Surna	me	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnst ^o	on	Margret	1824	1796	
Johnst ^e	on	William	1842	<u>1772</u>	

ID: 411

Location Kirkpatrick Juxta Churchyard, Beattock, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Here lies

<mark>Wm JOHNSTON of Dearholm who died Mar 1st 1739 age 60 yrs</mark> And Sarah DOUGLAS his spouse who died Jun 5th 1751 age 74 yrs with 11 of their children

Erected May 1753

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Douglas	Sarah	1751 1677
Johnston	William	1739 1679

Location Kells Churchyard, New Galloway, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Erected by Mary JOHNSTON

To the Memory of

Her husband William CHESNEY who died at Laggan on Dee 10th July 1862 aged 47 years Also the said Mary JOHNSTON, widow of William CHESNEY, who died at Half-Way House Borgue 22nd August 1913 in her 84th year

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks	
Chesney	William	1862 1815	
Johnston	Mary	1913 1829	

ID: 435

Location Kells Churchyard, New Galloway, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON who died at Camlarg, Parish of Dalmellington, on 13th Jun 1817 aged 44 yrs David his son who died at Bush in this parish 24th Nov 1811 aged 5 mths John his son died at Shaw, Parish of Parton, 7th Jan 1839 <mark>aged 42 yrs</mark>

Also Ann MURRAY, spouse of the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Upper Dullarg on 13th April 1847 aged 75 yrs

Also Janet their daughter who died at Glenshimerock, Parish of Dalry, 14th May 1901 aged 95 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David	1811	<mark>1811</mark>
Johnston	Janet	1901	<mark>1806</mark>
Johnston	John	1839	1797
Johnston	John	1817	1773
Murray	Ann	1847	1772

ID: 436

Location Kells Churchyard, New Galloway, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Erected by Robert JOHNSTON

To the Memory of

His wife Barbara GRIERSON, who died in Nether Gairloch in this Parish 22nd Jun 1857 aged 50 yrs Also the said Robert JOHNSTON, who died at same place 4th Jan 1877 aged 75 yrs Also of John their son, who died at same place 13th Nov 1882 aged 50 yrs Also their daughter Barbara JOHNSTON, who died at Durneoch, Kirkcowan, 6th Dec 1938 aged 90 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Grierson	Barbara	1857	1807
Johnston	Barbara	1938	1848
Johnston 💦	John	1882	1832
Johnston	Robert	1877	1802

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

John LITTLE of Corriesmill, who died March 10th 1837 aged 64 years

<mark>Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 29th July 1842 aged 72 years</mark> Rosannah LITTLE, daughter of John and Elizabeth LITTLE of Bogburn, who died September the 12th 1800 aged 8

years

Also John LITTLE, their son, who died at Corriesmill Jan 13th 1867 aged 70 years

[Reverse of stone]

To the Memory of

John WALLACE of Bogburn, who died March the 8th 1805 aged 78 years

Also Bridget, wife of John WALLACE of Bogburn, who died 14 Dec 1783 aged 72 years Also Rosannah, their daughter, and wife of George LITTLE, who died 19 Sept 1785 aged 33 years Also the above George LITTLE, who died June 10th 1790 aged 49 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1842	<u>1770</u>	
Little	George	1790	1741	
Little	John	1867	1797	
Little	John	1837	1773	
Little	Rosannah	1800	1792	
Wallace	Bridget	1783	1711	Married surname
Wallace	John	1805	1727	
Wallace	Rosannah	1785	1752	

ID: 460

Location Kirkpatrick Juxta Churchyard, Beattock, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Adam JOHNSTON<mark>, tenant in Nether Hetheriehaugh</mark>, died 29th Dec 1765 age 50 Also 3 of his children Margaret ALLAN, spouse, died 5th May 1803 age 53 James their son died 8th May 1799 age 44 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Allan	Margaret	1803	1750
Johnston	Adam	1765	1715
Johnston 💦 👘	James	1799	1755

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Jane JOHNSTONE, spouse to William FRAZER, who died at Watch-hill 13th April 1847 age 44 years Also above William FRAZER, who died at Lochmaben 9th June 1872 age 66

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Frazer	William	1872	1806
Johnstone	Jane	1847	<u>1803</u>

ID: 463

Location Johnstone Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Mary JARDINE, spouse of <mark>James JOHNSTONE</mark>, South Greyrigg, died 15th Apr 1862 age 59 Also William JOHNSTONE, son, died 15th Apr 1848 age 11 yrs The above James JOHNSTONE died 5th Feb 1875 age 72 Also John JOHNSTONE, son of the above James and Mary JOHNSTONE, died 10th Jun 1894 age 64 yrs Isabella JOHNSTONE, daughter, died Corsua Cottage 8th Jul 1899 age 71 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Mary	1862	1803
Johnstone	Isabella	1899	1828
Johnstone	James	1875	1803
Johnstone	John	1894	1830
Johnstone	William	1848	1837

ID: 468

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Sacred to the Memory of

<mark>Agnes JOHNSTONE, wife of John DOBIE, Third, Kirkmichael, who died there 6th March 1885 aged 58 years</mark> Also the above John DOBIE, who died at Third 29th Dec 1892 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dobie	John	1892 1824
Johnstone	Agnes	1885 1827

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JARDINE, who died at Belzies November 18th 1820 aged 77 Also Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died February 4th 1824 aged 79

Here lyes

Jannet RICHARDSON, spouse to Joseph JARDEN, who died April 30th 1775 aged 60 years

[Reverse of stone] Here lyes Janet PORTOUS, spouse to Joseph JARDINE in Millhill, who died 6th March 1740 aged 30 years Also William JARDINE, his son, who died 8th November 1751 aged 6 years Also Janet JARDINE, his daughter, 4th May 1772 [------]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Jardine	Janet	1772		
Jardine	John	1820	1743	
Jardine	Joseph			
Jardine	William	1751	1745	
Johnston	Jannet	1824	1745	
Portous	Janet	1740	1710	Probably PORTEOUS
Richardson	Jannet	1775	1715	

ID: 494

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John SCOTT, son of David SCOTT and Janet JOHNSTONE, who died at Woodside 27th May 1837 aged 2 years and 11 months

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet		
Scott	David		
Scott	John	1837	1834

Location Brydekirk Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Erected by Jane Bell JEFFREY

In Memory of

Her husband, John JOHNSTON, who died at Brydekirk Village 15th Oct 1871 age 50 yrs Also John W. F. IRVING who died 1st of May 1872 age 6 months Also Jane Bell JEFFREY, widow of the above John JOHNSTONE, who died at Bridgnon St, Bolton, Aug 2nd 1911 age 92 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	John W. F.	1872	1871
Jeffrey	Jane Bell	1811	1719
Johnston	John	1871	1821

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William JOHNSTONE, farmer, died 1847 Isabella INGLIS, his wife, died 1859

And their family: Elizabeth, died 1806 Jane, died 1822 James, died 1838 Andrew, died 1828 William, died 1828 Elizabeth, died 1842 Janet, died 1843 Thomas, died 1866 Nicholas, daughter of the above William JOHNSTONE, and widow of Wellwood THOMSON, died at Lochmaben 8th May 1885 aged 73 years John JOHNSTONE of Lochmaben, died 1886 Isabella JARDINE, his wife, died 1877

And their family: Mary Jane, died 1861

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Inglis	Isabella	1859	
Jardine	Isabella	1877	
Johnstone	Andrew	<u>1828</u>	
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1842	
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1806	
Johnstone	James	1838	
Johnstone	Jane	1822	
Johnstone	Janet	<u>1843</u>	
Johnstone	John	1886	
Johnstone	John	<u>1851</u>	
Johnstone	Mary Jane	1861	
Johnstone	Nicholas	1885	<u>1812</u>
Johnstone	Thomas	1866	
Johnstone	William	<u>1847</u>	
Johnstone	William	<u>1828</u>	
Thomson	Wellwood		

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Badly-weathered stone]

In Memory of George JOHNSTON, <mark>surgeon</mark>, who died [------]

[Remainder illegible]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George		

ID: 568

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

John, son of Peter JOHNSTON, <mark>carrier</mark>, Annan, who died 6th April 1798 aged 5 years Also Mary, his daughter, who died 14th March 1808 aged 10 years And Mary BROWN, his spouse, who died 26th July 1838 aged 75 years Also William, their son, who died 24th February 1834 aged 39 years And John, their son, who died 19th December 1834 aged 32 years Also the above Peter JOHNSTON, who died 27th June 1844 aged 79 years And Elizabeth JOHNSTON, their daughter, and wife of Robert BURNIE in Annan, who died 2nd January 1868 aged 60 years

Surname Brown Burnie	Forename Mary Robert	Death 1838	Birth Rema
Johnston State	Elizabeth	1868	1808
Johnston	John	1834	1802
Johnston	John	1798	1793
Johnston	Mary	1808	1798
Johnston	Peter	1844	1765
Johnston	William	1834	1795

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

Charles H. J. Douglas CLAPPERTON, First Lieutenant and Qt. Mr., Royal Marines, who died at Chatham 23rd March 1828, and is interred there

Also of George Samuel Hugh, his son, who died at Annan 1st September 1825

The former aged 40 years, and the latter 17 months

And Marlanna CLAPPERTON, his daughter, who died 2nd May 1857 aged 35 years

Also Mary JOHNSTONE, spouse of the above Charles CLAPPERTON, who died in Thomas Street, Annan, on the 11th of August 1862 in her 63rd year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Clapperton	Charles H. J. Douglas	1828	1788	
Clapperton	George Samuel Hugh	1825	1824	
Clapperton	Marlanna	1857	1822	Marianna??
Johnstone	Mary	1862	1799	

ID: 577

- Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

<mark>George JOHNSTON, late in Sibbaldie, who died March 3rd 1781 aged 74 years</mark> Also Isabel MAXWELL, spouse to <mark>Daniel JOHNSTON in Dinwoodie</mark>, who died 20th April 1790 in the 28th year of her age

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Daniel	
Johnston	George	1781 1707
Maxwell	Isabel	1790 1762

ID: 578

- Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lies

Janet JOHNSTON, daughter to George JOHNSTON in Sibbelbieside, who died 25th July 1772 aged 35 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	George	
Johnston	Janet	1772 1737

Location Corrie Common Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Walter JOHNSTONE, who died Craighouse 25th Jan 1756 age 65 Also Francis his son, who died 1st Feb 1759 age 32 yrs

Surn	ame	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
<mark>John</mark>	stone	Francis	1759	1727	
<mark>John</mark>	stone	Walter	1756	<u>1691</u>	

ID: 621

Location Corrie Common Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

John JOHNSTONE in Penlaw, who died 7th of [???] 1802 age 74 yrs Also Agnes SMITH, spouse to John JOHNSTONE in Comston, who died 20th Mar 1788 age 5 Also Mary JOHNSTONE, daughter, died 7th Apr 1790 age 21 John JOHNSTONE, son, who died 6th Apr 1790 age 28 yrs Also Thomas, son, who died at Parkhill 22nd Nov 1852 age 99 yrs Also Grizzell MacALISTER his wife, died 4th Feb 1837 age 66 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	John	1790	1762	
Johnstone	John			
Johnstone	John	1802	1728	
Johnstone	Thomas	1852	1753	
MacAlister	Grizzell	1837	1771	
Smith	Agnes	1788	1783	Age undoubtedly incorrect

ID: 644

Location Dalton Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Jean HERBERTSON, daughter of John HERBERTSON in Moss, who died 17th Jun 1817 age 22 yrs Also John HERBERTSON, who died at Patrick 22nd Feb 1832 age 71 yrs Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON his spouse, who died there 23rd Apr 1836 age 72 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Herbertson	Jean	1817	1795
Herbertson	John	1832	1761
Johnston	Elizabeth	1836	1764

Location Corrie Common Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

John JOHNSTONE in Penlaw, who died 21st Sep 1787 age 78 yrs Spouse Margaret JOHNSTONE, who died 17th ??? 1791 age 65 yrs Also Sarah PATTIE, spouse to <mark>Walter JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died at Bankshill May 2nd 1804 age 56 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1787	1709
Johnstone	Margaret	1791	1726
Johnstone	Walter		
Pattie	Sarah	1804	1748

ID: 647

Location Corrie Common Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Thomas HALL, who died at Gibsonhill 7th July 1825 aged 82 years Also Susannah JOHNSTONE his spouse, who died 25th May 1841 aged 83 years And Mary HALL their daughter, who died at Upperbanks 25th May 1814 aged 32 years Also Sarah HALL their daughter, died at Gibsonhill 12th December 1836 aged 26 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hall	Mary	1814	1782
Hall	Sarah	1836	1810
Hall	Thomas	1825	1743
Johnstone	Susannah	1841	1758

ID: 686

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Richard ARMSTRONG, joiner in Raeburnfoot, who died 10th March 1810 aged 48 years Also Helen JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 8th February 1832 aged 67 years Also John, their son, who died 11th March 1811 aged 22 years Also Thomas, their son, who died 10th May 1819 aged 15 years Also Richard, their son, who died 14th September 1832 aged 36 years Also George, their son, blacksmith at Woodhouselles, who died 13th April 1838 aged 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	George	1838	1800
Armstrong	John	1811	1789
Armstrong	Richard	1832	1796
Armstrong	Richard	1810	1762
Armstrong	Thomas	1819	1804
Johnston	Helen	1832	1765

ID:790LocationWhithorn (St. Ninian's Old Churchyard), WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1977)

Memento Mori

This is the burying place of Robert JOHNSTON, Officer of Excise of Whitehorn, & Margaret McKEWN, spouse

Here lys the corps of

James JOHNSTON, their son, who died 20th Novr 1763 aged 2 years & three months

Here lys the corps of

Agnes McKEWN, spouse to Alexander HANNAY, weaver, Burgess of Whitehorn, who died the 15th Decr 1783 aged 49 years

"Lamented wife her husband must forsake Death did their mother from her children take"

Also Isabella HANNAY, wife of Andrew GRETNEY, who died 23rd March 1814 aged 79 years

Sacred to the Memory of

Andrew GRETNEY, who died at Wigtown 1st May 1888 aged 65 years

Surname Gretney	Forename Andrew	Death 1888		Remarks Age and/or death date incorrect if husband of Isabella HANNAY
Hannay Hannay	Alexander Isabella	1814	1735	Age and/or death date incorrect if wife of Andrew GRETNEY
Johnston	James	1763	1761	
Johnston	Robert			
McKewn McKewn	Agnes Margaret	1783	1734	

ID: 886

Location Tinwald Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

John GLOVER, died Kirkmichael [?] Nov 1803 aged 83 yrs Also Mary MAXWELL, wife, died [?] Dec 1794 aged 81 yrs Also Robert GLOVER, son of John, weaver, Dalscone, servant to F. JOHNSTONE in Leighton of Tinwald, killed by a cart 11th Mar 1818 aged 32 yrs Also John GLOVER, died Upper March Hill 14th Sep 1832 aged 72 yrs Also Marion SLIMMON, wife, died Castle Garden, Dumfries, 5th Feb 1840 aged 84 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Glover	John	1832	1760
Glover	John	1803	1720
Glover	Robert	1818	1786
Johnstone	F.		
Maxwell	Mary	1794	1713
Slimmon	Marion	1840	1756

Location Troqueer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Knedlington, Victoria St, Maxwelltown, Oct 9th 1932 aged 87

Annie MANN, wife of Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Knedlington, Victoria St, Maxwelltown, Jan 1914 aged 61 yrs

Harold, son of the above, died 29th Aug 1942 aged 53 yrs Their son Henry Douglas died at Penrith, NSW, Australia, 31st March 1948 Alice, daughter of the above, died in Canada 22nd Feb 1958 Fred, (Robert Fredrick), eldest son of the above, died in California 21st May 1966

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Alice	1958	
Johnstone	Harold	1942	<mark>1889</mark>
Johnstone	Henry Douglas	1948	
Johnstone	Robert	1932	1845
Johnstone	Robert Fredrick	1966	
Mann	Annie	1914	1853

ID: 891

Location Tinwald Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch, Rootsweb (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~scottish/D-GInscriptions.html)

Jean JOHNSTONE, spouse to James GLOVER in Cotimpan, died 22nd Jun 1788 aged 62 yrs Also James GLOVER her spouse, died 12th Aug 1805 aged 79 yrs Also Jane GLOVER, daughter of Andrew GLOVER in Dalruskan, died 22nd Nov 1793 aged 9 yrs

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Glover	Andrew		
Glover	James	1805	1726
Glover	Jane	1793	1784
Johnstone	Jean	1788	1726

ID:946LocationWhithorn (St. Ninian's Old Churchyard), WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1977)

Erected by James McGUFFIE at Bailliewhirr

In Memory of

William McGUFFIE, his father, who died Decr 6th 1838 aged 59 years Also Ann McCUTCHEON, wife of the above, who died 29th March 1865 aged 82 years Also the above James McGUFFIE, who died July 17th 1883 aged 63 years Also his daughter, Grace McGUFFIE, who died at US America 9th Sept 1885 aged 21 years Also William McGUFFIE, his grandson, who was lost at sea 12th Octr 1895 aged 14 and a half years

Sacred to the Memory of

Maryann JOHNSTONE, wife of the above James McGUFFIE, who died at Whithorn 23rd Jany 1912 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Maryann	1912	1822
McCutcheon	Ann	1865	1783
McGuffie	Grace	1885	1864
McGuffie	James	1883	1820
McGuffie	William	1895	1881
McGuffie	William	1838	1779

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Old Churchyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1977)

Erected by Peter CUMMING, shipmaster, Isle of Whithorn

To the Memory of

His daughter, Jane, who died 9th April 1837 aged 11 years Also his son, Peter, who died 11th June 1837 aged 6 years Also his daughter, Margaret Jane, who died 5th May 1839 aged 12 months Also his spouse, Jessie McMEEKAN, who departed this life 2nd Sept 1861 aged 55 years Also his son, William CUMMING, master mariner, who died at Swansea, South Wales, January 19th 1860 aged 32 years And the above Peter CUMMING, who died at Isle of Whithorn April 6th 1878 aged 85 years

Also his daughter, Jessie CUMMING, wife of Capt BEE, who died 13th May 1899 aged 62 years

Also his grandson, Capt. James McCaig BIE, who died at Isle of Whithorn 11th November 1905 aged 32 years

Also another grandson, William Cumming BIE, husband to Helen JOHNSTON, who was drowned in the North Sea 31st January 1907 aged 34 years, was Chief Officer of the SS Moravia of Leith

And Margaret Jane Agnes, daughter, died 17th March 1944, cremated at Golders Green, London, and ashes

Surname Bee	Forename ?????	Death	Birth	Remarks BIE??
Bie	James McCaig	1905	1873	
Bie	William Cumming	1907	1873	
Cumming	Jane	1837	1826	
Cumming	Jessie	1899	1837	
Cumming	Margaret Jane	1839	1838	
Cumming	Margaret Jane Agnes	1944		
Cumming	Peter	1878	1793	
Cumming	Peter	1837	1831	
Cumming	William	1860	1828	
Johnston	Helen			
McMeekan	Jessie	1861	1806	

ID: 967

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Old Churchvard), Wigtownshire

J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1977) Ref:

In Memory of

Michael JARDINE, lately tenant in Common Park, who died 5th May 1830 aged 72 years Also Jane JOHNSON, his spouse, who died 3d March 1826 aged 66 years Also Michael JARDINE, their son, who died 2nd Jany 1833 aged 31 years

Erected by Archibald, David & Edward JARDINE, their sons

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Jardine	Archibald			
Jardine	David			
Jardine	Edward			
Jardine	Michael	1833	1802	
Jardine	Michael	1830	1758	
Johnson	Jane	1826	1760	

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Robert JOHNSTON, son to Hugh JOHNSTON, <mark>Portioner of Middleshaw</mark>, who died 25th June 1766 age 2 years Also John JOHNSTON of Middleshaw, his son, who died 20th October 1842 age 79 years Also James JOHNSTON, son of John JOHNSTON of Middleshaw, who died 15th January 1800 age 3 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, who died at Middleshaw 25th October 1847 age 33 years Also Mary RAE, wife of John JOHNSTON, who died at Middleshaw 6th September 1858 age 83 years Also Agnes JOHNSTON, who died at Walnut Grove 15th February 1870 age 49 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1870	<u>1821</u>
Johnston	Hugh		
Johnston	James	1800	1797
Johnston	John	1842	1763
Johnston	Margaret	1847	<mark>1814</mark>
Johnston	Robert	1766	1764
Rae	Mary	1858	1775

ID: 981

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Broken stone]

In Memory of

James CARLYLE, son of John CARLYLE, Nutholmhill, who died 18th December 1809 age 11 years Also Agnes, James and George, his children, who died in infancy Also Mary CARLYLE, their sister, she died March [----] aged 13 years Also said John CARLYLE, who died at Banks 4th April 1843 aged [---] Also Mary IRVING, his spouse, who died January 1850 age 84 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, their grand-daughter, who died at Banks 26th June 1853 age 21 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carlyle	Agnes		
Carlyle	George		
Carlyle	James		
Carlyle	James	1809	1798
Carlyle	John	1843	
Carlyle	Mary		
Irving	Mary	1850	1766
Johnston	Mary	1853	1832

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Peter WILLIAMSON in Nutholmside, who died 28 July 1782 age 44 years

Also Helen JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 17th March 1790 age 42 years

Also William WILLIAMSON, son of Robert WILLIAMSON, who died at Lockerbie 9th May 1817 age 12 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Helen	1790	1748
Williamson	Peter	1782	1738
Williamson	Robert		
Williamson	William	1817	1805

ID: 1060

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Sarah GRIERSON, who died 4th June 1805 age 2 years Also Isabella GRIERSON, who died April 8th 1809 age 8 years Both daughters of David GRIERSON, Ruthwell

Also said David GRIERSON, who died at Ruthwell 26th May 1855 age 80 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, his wife, who died there 5th June 1864 age 82 years

Also Elizabeth GRIERSON, their daughter, who died at Glebe Cottage 21st December 1891 in her 76th year Also Jane GRIERSON, their daughter, who died at Ruthwell 17th February 1900 age 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Grierson	David	1855	1775
Grierson	Elizabeth	1891	1815
Grierson	Isabella	1809	1801
Grierson	Jane	1900	1823
Grierson	Sarah	1805	1803
Johnston	Janet	1864	1782

ID: 1069

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]
```

[------] Also Helen, second daughter of the above, who died at Ladyhall 25th October 1880 age 32 years Also Thomas Nelson JOHNSTONE, son of the above, who died at Greenhill 30th August 1924 age 74 years Also Annie Henderson GRIERSON, wife of above <mark>Thomas JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died 16th May 1937 age 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Grierson	Annie Henderson	1937	1858	
Johnstone	Helen	1880	1848	Surname assumed
Johnstone	Thomas Nelson	1924	<u>1850</u>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 32 of 379

Location Old Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

[Have these been mistakenly transcribed as a single inscription when they are two separate inscriptions?]

In Memory of

Francis CUNNINGHAM, Sarkshields, who died Weatherby 20th November 1782, aged 39 Mary CLARK his spouse, who died Woodhouse 9th Jan 1838, aged 84 Janet his daughter, who died 30th July 1795 aged 15 Francis his son in infancy

In Memory of

Mary, daughter of John CURRIE in Johnstonlee, in infancy Also his son, who died 28th Apr 1818 aged 8 Janet his daughter, who died Kendal 8th Jan 1830 aged 30 Robert J. CURRIE, his son, died Vicksburg, NA, 2nd Sept 1836 aged 21 Andrew CURRIE his son, died 28th Mar 1839 aged 16 The said John CURRIE, who died 19th June 1848 aged 73 Grizzel JOHNSTONE his wife, who died 5th Mar 1864 aged 89

Francis CURRIE his son, who died Langshaw 16th Nov 1886 aged 86

Surname Clark	Forename Mary	Death 1838	Birth 1754	Remarks
Cunningham	Francis	1050	1751	
Cunningham	Francis	1782	1743	
Cunningham	Janet	1795	1780	
Currie	Andrew	1839	1823	
Currie	Francis	1886	1800	
Currie	Janet	1830	1800	Surname assumed
Currie	John	1848	1775	
Currie	Mary			
Currie	Robert J.	1836	1815	
Johnstone	Grizzel	1864	1775	

ID: 1427

Location Old Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

 James JOHNSTON, son to Francis JOHNSTON, merchant in Burrinlees, 27th Apr 1762 aged 11 months and 18 days

 Surname
 Forename
 Death
 Birth
 Remarks

 Johnston
 Francis

 Johnston
 James
 1762
 1761

ID:1438LocationOld Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, DumfriesshireRef:Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

Jannet MILLER, spouse to Christopher JOHNSTONE in Bankhead, 23rd Apr 1753 aged 52 Robert, James and Jannet JOHNSTONE, their children, who died in infancy The said Christopher JOHNSTON, who died Purdomstown 1st May 1778 aged 79 Robert his son, who died Thornwell 14th Aug 1806 aged 67 Margaret JOHNSTON, who died Thornwells June 1800 aged 72

[Reverse of stone]

John JOHNSTONE, who died Gaircroft 3rd Feb 1826 aged 92 Jane CRAWFORD his spouse, who died Eaglesfield 16th Dec 1827 aged 94 Janet their daughter, who died Gaircroft 5th May 1826 aged 67 John JOHNSTON their son, who died Manchester 21st Nov 1853 aged 74 Margaret CUNNINGHAM his spouse, who died Carlisle 26th May 1827 John their son, who died young

Surname Crawford Cunningham	Forename Jane Margaret	Death 1827 1827	Birth 1733	Remarks
Johnston	Christopher	1778	1699	Johnstone??
Johnston	John	1853	1779	Johnstone??
Johnston	Margaret	1800	1728	Johnstone??
Johnston	Robert	1806	1739	Johnstone??
Johnstone	James			Johnston??
Johnstone	Janet	1826	1759	Johnston??
Johnstone	Jannet			Johnston??
Johnstone	John			Johnston??
Johnstone	John	1826	1734	Johnston??
Johnstone	Robert			Johnston??
Miller	Jannet	1753	1701	

Location Old Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

Christopher, son to William JOHNSTONE, Postmaster in Ecclefechan, 23rd May 1814 aged 14 weeks

Robert his son, who died 13th Nov 1828 aged 15 months

Sarah his daughter, 30th May 1841 aged 11

The above William JOHNSTONE, who died Townfoot, Ecclefechan, 8th Aug 1859 aged 71

William Railton, his son, who died Leven, Fifeshire, 7th Oct 1860 aged 45

Sara BLACKLOCK, wife of the above William JOHNSTONE, who died at Townfoot, Ecclefechan, 21st Feb 1864 aged 73

Robert JOHNSTONE, <mark>Advocate</mark>, Edinburgh, son of the above William JOHNSTONE and Sara BLACKLOCK, who died 7th Aug 1890 aged 58

Annie JOHNSTONE their daughter, who died Townfoot 7th Feb 1892 aged 69 Stewart Mary JOHNSTONE their daughter, who died Townfoot 19th March 1896 aged 75

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Blacklock	Sara	1864	1791
Johnstone	Annie	1892	1823
Johnstone	Christopher	1814	<mark>- 1814</mark>
Johnstone	Robert	1890	1832
Johnstone	Robert	1828	1827
Johnstone	Sarah	1841	1830
Johnstone	Stewart Mary	1896	1821
Johnstone	William	1859	1788
Johnstone	William Railton	1860	1815

ID: 1478

Location Old Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

William JOHNSTONE in Dalvingwalls, 16th May 1819 aged 80

Grizel JOHNSTONE his daughter, in infancy

<mark>Isabella JOHNSTONE, daughter, who died Woodhouse Tower 31st July 1863 aged 79</mark> William CURRIE their grandson, who died Langshaw 9th Oct 1870 aged 60 Sarah YOUNG, widow of William CURRIE, who died there 18th May 1897 aged 88

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Currie	William	1870	1810
Johnstone	Grizel		
Johnstone	Isabella	1863	<mark>1784</mark>
Johnstone	William	1819	<mark>1739</mark>
Young	Sarah	1897	1809

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John FORREST in Woodside, who died 2nd August 1803 age 73 years

Also Henny JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 25th November 1807 age 75 years Also Mary LITTLE, spouse to John FORREST, their son, who died at Broomlands 11th June 1811 age 37 years Also above John FORREST, who died at Relief 7th October 1854 age 83 years Also Grace FORREST, who died at Greenlea 20th April 1888 age 84 years

[Reverse of stone]

John Little BEATTIE, son of John BEATTIE, who died at Kirkbank 27th May 1830 age 1 year Also Henrietta BEATTIE, his daughter, who died at Kilpotlees 17th March 1845 age 11 months Also Jane, his daughter, who died at Braehill Cottage, Dalton, 15th December 1866 age 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beattie	Henrietta	1845	1844
Beattie	Jane	1866	1828
Beattie	John		
Beattie	John Little	1830	1829
Forrest	Grace	1888	1804
Forrest	John	1854	1771
Forrest	John	1803	1730
Johnston	Henny	1807	1732
Little	Mary	1811	1774

ID: 1550

```
Location Westerkirk, by Langholm, Dumfriesshire
```

Ref: S. Hale, MI's for Dumfries

(http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~bp2000/cemetery/monumental_inscriptions.htm)

Here lyes

John GIBSON, miller in Wakmill, January the 4th 1716 of age 66 years <mark>And Agnes JOHNSTONE his spouse, who died February the 6th 1721 of age 64 years</mark> And Euphans BEATTIE, spouse to John GIBSON, miller in Moormill, who died May the 2nd 1725 of age 41 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beattie	Euphans	1725	1684
Gibson	John		
Gibson	John	1716	1650
Johnstone	Agnes	1721	1657

Location Carruthers Cemetery, Middlebie, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Hale, MI's for Dumfries (http://homepages.rootsweb.com/~bp2000/cemetery/middlebie.htm)

Andrew BEATTIE in Springfield, who died 5th September 1797 age 63 years <mark>Also Jean JOHNSTON his spouse, who died 16th February 1821 age 81 years</mark> Also William, Andrew and Simon BEATTY, their sons, who died abroad

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beattie	Andrew	1797	1734
Beatty	Andrew		
Beatty	Simon		
Beatty	William		
Johnston	Jean	1821	1740

ID: 1629

Location Hoddam (Hoddam Cross Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-03/0890781325)

In Memory of

Herbert HUNTER of Burnhead, who died there on the 14th Oct 1851 aged 91 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE his spouse, who died on the 15th January 1855 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Rem	arks
Hunter	Herbert	1851	1760	
Johnstone	Jane	1855	1769	

ID: 1636

Location Hoddam (St Kentigern's Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-03/0890781325)

In Memory of

Robert HUNTER, son of John HUNTER late in Trailtrow, and husband to <mark>Margaret JOHNSTON in Wood Head of</mark> <mark>Murraythwaite</mark>, who died there the 22nd of March 1819 aged 19 years

Also Margaret HUNTER, spouse to John JOHNSTON, Woodhead, Murraythwaite, who died 1st day of March 1841 aged 14 years

Also the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Wood, Murraythwaite, 15th Sept 1865 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hunter	John		
Hunter	Margaret	1841	1827
Hunter	Robert	1819	1800
Johnston	John	1865	1790
Johnston	Margaret		

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: T. Welch (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-03/0890781325)

In Memory of

John HUNTER, who died at Longlands, Hoddom, 1823 [no age given] Also Jane JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died at Repentance Hill, Cummertrees, 27th February 1853 age 84 years

Also Jane their daughter, who died at North Bowhill 11th July 1884 aged 80 years Also Thomas PAGAN, who died at Park Cottage, Brydekirk, 6th March 1894 aged 63 years Also Janet HUNTER, wife of the above, who died at 71 Glasgow Street, Maxwelltown, 15th Jan 1909

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hunter	Jane	1884	1804
Hunter	Janet	1909	
Hunter	John	1823	
Johnstone	Jane	1853	<mark>1769</mark>
Pagan	Thomas	1894	1831

ID: 1640

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes Andrew HUNTER, who died 17th January 1763 age 84 years

Here lyes

Agnes HENNEL, spouse to Andrew HUNTER in Hoddom Main, she died May 1st 1749 age 65 years <mark>Also Agnes JOHNSTON, spouse to James HUNTER in Bourland, who died 4th May 1772 age 50 years</mark>

Erected by James HUNTER, their son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hennel	Agnes	1749	1684	
Hunter	Andrew	1763	1679	
Hunter	James			
Hunter	James			
Johnston	Agnes	1772	1722	

Location Moffat Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: B. Brydekirk (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-08/0904248271)

James MARTINE, late tenant in Mickburnside, who died 26th Apr 1766 age 64 <mark>Also Margaret JOHNSTON, spouse to James Martine who died 22nd Feb 1777 age 74</mark> Also James MARTINE their son, who died 26th Dec 1766 age 22 yrs Also Margaret MARTINE their daughter, who died 9th Mar 1770 age 29

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Margaret	1777	1703
Martine	James	1766	1744
Martine	James	1766	1702
Martine	Margaret	1770	1741

ID: 1660

Location Dalry Churchyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: B. Armstrong (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-09/0904649371)

[Table Stone, foliar frame, in enclosure]

William GRIERSON of Garroch, died 13th Jan 1768 age 80 His wife Marion MAXWELL, died 14th Jun 1769 age 63

Under this stone Thomas GRIERSON of Garroch, died 10th Nov 1798 in his 61st yr His wife Isabella JOHNSTOUN, died 23rd Mar 1837 age 84 His only daughter Agnes, died 20th Mar 1847 His only son William, formerly of Garroch, died 23rd Jun 1851, lamented by all who knew him

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Grierson	Agnes	1847		
Grierson	Thomas	1798	1737	
Grierson	William	1851		
Grierson	William	1768	1688	
*Johnstoun	Isabella	1837	1753	
Maxwell	Marion	1769	1706	

*Notice the older version (spelling) of our surname.

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTON, who died at Westfield 20th December 1857 age 84 And Elleanor JOHNSTON, who died at Westfield 20th June 1849 age 70 years And William JOHNSTON, <mark>tanner,</mark> who was born at Broomhouses 11th April 1808, and died London of Smallpox 21st September 1839

Here lyes two brothers who died young

John Hope JOHNSTON, who died at Carlisle 25th September 1847 age 24 And Margaret Irving JOHNSTON, who died at Westfield 13th December 1848 age 23

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Elleanor	1849	1779	
Johnston	John	1857	<u>1773</u>	
Johnston	John Hope	1847	1823	
Johnston	Margaret Irving	1848	1825	
Johnston	William	1839	1808	

ID: 1728

- Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Francis JOHNSTON in Claygate, who died April 1762 aged 39 years Also Eleaner SCOON, his spouse, who died May 12th 1803 aged 74 years Also John and Agnes, two of their children, who died in infancy Also Mary, their daughter, who died 9th September 1834 aged 79 years Also Agnes, their daughter, who died 18th March 1849 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1849	<mark>1760</mark>
Johnston	Agnes		
Johnston	Francis	1762	1723
Johnston	John		
Johnston	Mary	1834	1755
Scoon	Eleanor	1803	1729

Location Hoddam (Unspecified), Dumfriesshire

Ref: B. Brydekirk (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-10/0909062761)

Helen JOHNSTON, wife of Peter SMITH in Ecclefechan, died 29th Nov 1822 age 38 Also Janet JOHNSTON her sister, died 21st Nov 1835 age 60 yrs Also Janet WHITE her mother, died 27th Apr 1845 age 97 Also Robert SMITH his son, died 10th May 1846 age 26

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Helen	1822	1784
Johnston	Janet	1835	1775
Smith	Peter		
Smith	Robert	1846	1820
White	Janet	1845	1748

ID: 1754

Location Moffat Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: B. Brydekirk (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-11/0911850278)

Margaret BLACKLOCK, spouse to <mark>John JOHNSTONE, fewar in Moffat</mark>, died 11th Jul 1813 age 53 Also John JOHNSTONE, died 23rd Jun 1816 age 74 John JOHNSTONE their son, died Dec 1860 age 78 yrs Mary CARSON, spouse, died 14th Apr 1859 age 72

Children:

Margaret, born 18th Sep 1812, died 10th Dec 1822; John Crichton, born 8th Mar 1815, died 5th Feb 1824; Also Robert, born 8th Oct 1816, died 25th Dec 1841; Also Arthur Wm. Stewart JOHNSTONE, born 2nd May 1820, died 26th Nov 1824; Jane, born 5th Mar 1824, died 9th Mar 1824 at Foot Mary JOHNSTONE, born 1st Aug 1786, died at Moffat 18th Sep 1855, wife of Henry ALLAN

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Allan	Henry		
Blacklock	Margaret	1813	1760
Carson	Mary	1859	1787
Johnstone	Arthur William Stewart	1824	1820
Johnstone	Jane	1824	1824
Johnstone	John	1860	1782
Johnstone	John	1816	1742
Johnstone	John Crichton	1824	1815
Johnstone	Margaret	1822	1812
Johnstone	Mary	1855	<mark>1786</mark>
Johnstone	Robert	1841	<mark>- 1816</mark>

ID: 1756 Location Moffat Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: B. Brydekirk (http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dumfries-Galloway/1998-11/0911850278)

Ninan[Ninian?] CRICHTON, died 1793

Janet JOHNSTON, spouse, died at Moffat

Also John CRICHTON, son, born 2nd Nov 1760, died at London

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Crichton	John	
Crichton	Ninan [Ninian?]	1793
Johnston	Janet	

ID:1788LocationDalton, DumfriesshireRef:P. Tweedie, "Memorial Inscriptions of Dumfries and Galloway: Tweedie and Related

Agnes MOFFAT, daughter to John MOFFAT at Dormont, who died 4th March 1803 age 21 years Also Elspeth JOHNSTON his spouse, who died 26th November 1807 age 66 years Also John MOFFAT, who died June 29th 1816 age 79 years Also Janet MOFFAT their daughter, who died at Dumfries 13th April 1837 age 50

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elspeth	1807	1741
Moffat	Agnes	1803	1782
Moffat	Janet	1837	1787
Moffat	John	1816	1737

ID: 1800

Location Dalton (West Section), Dumfriesshire

Ref: P. Tweedie, "Memorial Inscriptions of Dumfries and Galloway: Tweedie and Related

Agnes JOHNSTON, spouse to James KERR in Upper Dormont, who died 25th June 1801 aged 43 years

Also Jean and Mary his daughters:

Jean died 28th February 1801 aged 6 years;

And Mary 16th March 1801 aged 2 years

Also above James KERR, who died 25th March 1817 aged 34 years

Also Margaret their daughter, and wife of James FORSYTH, who died at Carlisle 15th May 1837 aged 48 years Also Agnes KERR their daughter, who died at Drummillar 20th February 1859 age 66

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Forsyth	James		
Johnston	Agnes	1801	1758
Kerr	Agnes	1859	1793
Kerr	James	1817	1783
Kerr	Jean	1801	1795
Kerr	Margaret	1837	1789
Kerr	Mary	1801	1799

Location Dryfesdale Kirkyard, Lockerbie, Dumfriesshire

Ref: P. Tweedie, "Memorial Inscriptions of Dumfries and Galloway: Tweedie and Related

Here lyes

George JOHNSTON, son to George JOHNSTON in Lockerbie, who died 20th May 1770 aged 19 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

George RAE, who died at Lockerbie 4th February 1847 age 60 years

Also Eliza his daughter, who died 4th June 1846 age 13 years

Also William his son, who died 4th September 1847 age 20 years

Also George his son, who died at Kirkmichael 24th August 1851 age 20 years

Also Jane TWEEDIE, spouse of George RAE, who died at Hietae 8 February 1872 age 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George		
Johnston	George	1770	1751
Rae	Eliza	1846	1833
Rae	George	1851	1831
Rae	George	1847	1787
Rae	William	1847	1827
Tweedie	Jane	1872	1793

ID: 1866

Location Mouswald Cemetery (Old Section), Dumfriesshire

Ref: P. Tweedie, "Memorial Inscriptions of Dumfries and Galloway: Tweedie and Related

[Stone partially obscured by Yew tree; marker stones to L of this stone, and to R of stone 1867, indicate a previous railed enclosure]

In Memory of

Agnes, daughter of Joseph KERR and <mark>Isabella JOHNSTON</mark>, Mouswald Village, who died March 10th 1847 aged 1 year and 5 months

Also Matthew his son, who died 24th March 1847 aged 3 years and 6 months

Also the above Joseph KERR, who died 6 Nov 1874 aged 75 years

Also George KERR his son, who died at Hong Kong, China, 17 Sep 1876 aged 38 years

Also Isabella JOHNSTONE, wife to the above Joseph KERR, who died 5 Mar 1886 aged 80 years

Also Janet, grand-daughter of the above Joseph KERR, and wife of John McMURDO, died 5 Sep 1891 age 32 years

Also Agnes IRVING, wife of John KERR, blacksmith, who died at Newbridge, Terregles, 14 Feb 1896 age 52 [or 56] years

Also Mary, daughter of the said John KERR, who died at Newbridge, Terregles, 8 Jan 1901 aged 31 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	Agnes	1896	1844	
Johnstone	Isabella	1886	1806	Johnston??
Kerr	Agnes	1847	1845	
Kerr	George	1876	1838	
Kerr	Janet	1891	1859	Surname assumed
Kerr	John	1905	1828	
Kerr	Joseph	1874	1799	
Kerr	Mary	1901	1870	
Kerr	Matthew	1847	1843	
McMurdo	John			

Compiled: 29/06/13

- Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Jean JOHNSTON, spouse to John MORPHAT in Ruthwell, who died February 9th 1773 age 57 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jean	1773	<u>1716</u>	
Morphat	John			MOFFAT??

ID: 1889

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James MOFFAT, who died at Comlongan 4th December 1832 age 28 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Comlongan 27th December 1837 age 67 years Also Helen JOHNSTON, who died 4th July 1853 age 74 years Also Marien JOHNSTON, who died at Ruthwell 10th February 1862 age 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1837	1770
Johnston	Helen	1853	<mark>1779</mark>
Johnston	Marien	1862	1781 Marion??
Moffat	James	1832	1804

ID: 1898

Location Torthorwald, Dumfriesshire

Ref: P. Tweedie, "Memorial Inscriptions of Dumfries and Galloway: Tweedie and Related

Erected by David JOHNSTON

To the Memory of Jean TWEEDIE his mother, who died at Collin 6th Nov 1845 age 72 years Also the above David JOHNSTON, who died at Collin on 2 November 1874 in the 79th year of his age

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David	1874	1795
Tweedie	Jean	1845	1773

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on Ref: 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Coat of Arms: Double Chevron plus 3 Fleur de Lys]

Here lyes

Robert CARRUTHERS in Reidhall, who departed this life 21st April 1721, of age 56 years Also Sibell JOHNSTON, his spouse, who departed this life 2nd February 1741, of age 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carruthers	Robert	1721	1665
Johnston	Sibell	1741	<mark>1668</mark>

ID: 1949

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on Ref: 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[JOHNSTON coat of arms]

Here lyes

Richard JOHNSTON, son to David JOHNSTON in Blaatlee, who died November 1739 of age 23 years

Here lyes

David JOHNSTON in Blaatlee, who died June 1746 age 71 years

Here lyes

Agnes GRAEME, spouse to David JOHNSTON in Blaatlee, who died 17th December 1754 aged 77 years And William JOHNSTON, their son, who died at Blaatlee 30th January 1791 aged 92 years And Eleanor JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died 19th March 1816 aged 86 years

Erected by William JOHNSTON in Blaatlee

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graeme	Agnes	1754	1677
Johnston	David	1746	1675
Johnston	Eleanor	1816	1730
Johnston	Richard	1739	1716
Johnston	William	1791	<mark>1699</mark>

ID: 1950

```
Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire
```

D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on Ref: 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here an honest gentleman Francis ARMSTRONG of Alison Bank, who departed this life the 8th day of June 1687

Erected by Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Francis	1687	
See also: Gretna Old	l Parish Graveyard: Inscription 14434		
Johnston	Jannet		

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 45 of 379

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]
```

Archibald, son of Archibald JOHNSTON in Norcroft, Parish of St Mungo, who died at Springfield 15th December 1826 age 62 years

John Bell DOUGLASS, son of John DOUGLAS in Springfield, who died in Annan 8th February 1851 age 18 years

And John DOUGLAS, above, died 25th February 1862 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Douglas	John	1862	1794	DOUGLASS??
Douglass	John Bell	1851	1833	DOUGLAS??
Johnston	Archibald			
Johnston	Archibald	1826	1764	

ID: 1952

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Janet RICHARDSON, spouse to the deceased John BELL of Crawftoun, who died at Dornock 17th April 1815 aged 85 years

Also Herbert BELL, their son, who died at Springfield 22nd July 1839 aged 71 years Jean, daughter to Herbert BELL in Springfield, who died 4th August 1805 aged 14 months <mark>Also Jean JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died in Annan 8th March 1851 aged 82 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	Herbert	1839	1768	
Bell	Jean	1805	1804	
Bell	John			
Johnstone	Jean	1851	1769	
Richardson	Janet	1815	1730	

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

James JOHNSTON, Sarkside, who died at Skipton, Yorkshire, 17th July 1824 age 75 years, and is interred there

Mary BELL, his spouse, who died 7th September 1823 age 74 years And George, son of James JOHNSTON in Sarkside, who died April 1801 age 30 years Also Jean, his daughter, who died at Springfield 9th November 1807 aged 33 years Also John, his son, who died in Virginia, America, 23rd September 1816 age 38 And James JOHNSTON, his son, who died in Kempsvale, Virginia, 2nd June 1842 aged 61 years And Robert JOHNSTON, who died 18th December 1851, and was interred at Skipton, Yorkshire, on 21st February aged 65 years

And Elspeth, their daughter, who died at Wattaman 3rd April 1868 aged 91 years

Surname	Forename		Birth Remarks
Bell	Mary	1823	1749
Johnston	Elspeth	1868	1777
Johnston	George	1801	1771
Johnston	James	1842	1781
Johnston	James	1824	1749
Johnston	Jean	1807	1774
Johnston	John	1816	1778
Johnston	Robert	1851	1786

ID: 1954

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[CARRUTHERS coat of arms]

Here lyes

George CARRUTHERS in Sarkbridge, who departed this life 16th March 1722, of age 60 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his spouse, who departed this life 17th March 1741, of age 74 years

Here lyes

George CARRUTHERS in Sarkside, son to above George CARRUTHERS, late Quartermaster in the late Lord Albermarks Regiment of Dragoons, who died April 22nd 1754, of age 53 years

Here lyes

James JOHNSTON in Longrigs, who departed this life 13th July 1750, of age 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carruthers	George	1754	1701
Carruthers	George	1722	1662
Johnston	Elizabeth	1741	1667
Johnston	James	1750	<mark>1678</mark>

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

<mark>Janet JOHNSTON, spouse of William SCOTT in Springfield, who died 22nd April 1813, of age 51 years</mark> Also above William SCOTT, who died 27th June 1834 aged 74 years

And their children: John, aged 2 Jane, aged 10 John, aged 10 Janet, aged 20 And William, aged 27 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1813	1762	
Scott	Jane			
Scott	Janet			
Scott	John			
Scott	John			
Scott	William			
Scott	William	1834	1760	

ID: 1956

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Elizabeth, daughter of Andrew JOHNSTON in Rigg, who died 13th February 1850 aged 14 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1850 1836

ID: 1957

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas JOHNSTON, late of Cowgarth, who died at Rockcliff 14th March 1791 of age 72 years And Mary, his daughter, who died June 6th 1818 of age 83 years And Thomas, their son, who died at Carlton 28th January 1842 of age 72 years And Margaret, his wife, who died at Blenkisopp Castle 23rd October 1847 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Margaret	1847	1766	Married surname
Johnston	Mary	1818	1735	
Johnston	Thomas	1842	<u>1770</u>	
Johnston	Thomas	1791	1719	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 48 of 379

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

James JOHNSTON in Lownwath, who died 21st March 1762 age 49 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	James	1762	1713

ID: 1959

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON in Sarkbridge, who departed this life 13th March 1752, of age 46 years And his spouse, Rebekah CARRUTHERS, who died December 18th 1771 of age 64 years Robert, his son, who died 18th March 1759 age 10 years

Interred here:

Mary JACKSON, spouse to late Benjamin JOHNSTON, portioner of Dornock, who departed this life 27th January 1842 age 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carruthers	Rebekah	1771	1707
Jackson	Mary	1842	1763
Johnston	Benjamin		
Johnston	John	1752	1706
Johnston	Robert	1759	1749

ID: 1960

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

George JOHNSTON in Readhall, who died 18th December 1768 aged 57 years And James JOHNSTON, who died at Rigg 24th February 1872 age 51 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George	1768	1711
Johnston	James	1872	1821

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

James JOHNSTON in Stilhill, who departed this life 3rd August 1722, of age 57 years And John JOHNSTON, his son

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	James	1722 1665
Johnston	John	

ID: 1962

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

<mark>Alexander JOHNSTON, late in Milikansbush, who died 6th March 1797 age 78 years</mark> And Mary IRVING, his spouse, who died 6th September 1810 age 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Irving	Mary	1810 1730
Johnston	Alexander	1797 1719

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

David JOHNSTON in Redhall, who died 17th February 1737, of age 79 years And Helen JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 18th January 1746, of age 70 years And James JOHNSTON, their son, who died May 6th 1731, of age 25 years And George, Mary and Margery, their children And Helen JOHNSTON, who died 23rd May 1778 aged 23 years David, Janet, Elizabeth JOHNSTON, children to John JOHNSTON in Redhall Also above John JOHNSTON, who died 23rd February 1794, of age 79 years And Helen CREIGHTON, spouse to John JOHNSTON, who died 13th May 1797 age 77 years And Mary ROME, spouse to Archibald JOHNSTON, she died at Redhall 10th July 1825 aged 70 years And above Archibald JOHNSTON, who died at Redhall 6th April 1834 aged 77 years

Surname Bell Bell	Forename Mary Robert	Death 1821	Birth 1800	Remarks
Creighton	Helen	1797	1720	
Johnston	Archibald	1834	<u>1757</u>	
Johnston	David			
Johnston	David	1737	<mark>1658</mark>	
Johnston	Elizabeth			
Johnston	George			
Johnston	Helen	1746	1676	Married surname
Johnston	Helen	1778	<u>1755</u>	
Johnston	James	1731	1706	
Johnston	Janet			
Johnston	John	1794	1715	
Johnston	Margery			
Johnston	Mary			
Rome	Mary	1825	1755	

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Alexander, son of Andrew and Mary JOHNSTON, who died at Springfield 7th September 1829, in infancy Also Alexander, their son, who died 5th September 1835 age 4 years Also James and David, (twin) sons David, died 19th September 1825 in infancy And Mary, their daughter, who died 23rd January 1840 age 1 year John, son of Alexander BEATTIE, who died 1819 in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Beattie	Alexander			
Beattie	John	1819	1819	Birth year assumed
Johnston	Alexander	1835	1831	
Johnston	Alexander	1829	1829	Birth year assumed
Johnston	Andrew			
Johnston	David	1825	1825	Birth year assumed
Johnston	David			
Johnston	James			
Johnston	Mary	1840	1839	
Johnston	Mary			Married surname

ID: 1965

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Jane CARRUTHERS, spouse to <mark>James JOHNSTON in Outer Longrigs</mark>, who died August 1770 age 84 And David JOHNSTON, their son, who died 1764 age 52 And John JOHNSTON, their son, who died April 1767 age 64 And Thomas, their son, who died 2nd September 1797 age 66

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carruthers	Jane	1770	1686	
Johnston	David	1764	1712	
Johnston	John	1767	1703	
Johnston	John			
Johnston	Thomas	1797	1731	

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Elizabeth, daughter of <mark>Wm. JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Springfield 21st June 1816 aged 32 years And William JOHNSTON, who died 21st March 1830 age 76 And Janet McDOUGAL, his spouse, who died 6th November 1832 aged 81 And John, their son, who died 1st March 1846 age 64 And Janet, their daughter, who died 19th March 1835 age 63

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1816	1784
Johnston	Janet	1835	1772
Johnston	John	1846	1782
Johnston	William	1830	1754
McDougal	Janet	1832	1751

ID: 1967

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[IRVING coat of arms]

Here lyes John IRVING in Longriggs, who departed this life 22nd July 1737, of age 55 years

Here lyes

Hellen JOHNSTON, his spouse, who departed this life May 24th 1761, of age 81 years Also Jean IRVING, their daughter, [------

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Jean		
Irving	John	1737	1682
Johnston	Hellen	1761	1680

ID: 1968

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Janet JOHNSTON, spouse to James BURREL in Old Mill, who departed this life January 7th 1712, of age 33 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Burrel	James	
Johnston	Janet	1712 1679

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Walter BELL in Rigg, who died 29th April 1793 age 56 years And Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 3rd May 1804 age 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	Walter	1793	1737	
Johnston	Mary	1804	1732	

ID: 1970

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Mary PICKERING, spouse to George JOHNSTON in Springfield, who died 26th October 1798 age 22 years And Ann HARKNESS, his mother, who died at Goldieslee 20th October 1833 age 84 And Thomas JOHNSTON, his father, who died there 1st November 1835 age 88 And George JOHNSTON, who died 17th December 1854 age 83

And Margaret PICKERING, daughter of late John PICKERING, tea dealer in Langholm, who died 20th October 1888 age 77

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Harkness	Ann	1833	1749
Johnston	George	1854	1771
Johnston	Thomas	1835	1747
Pickering	John		
Pickering	Margaret	1888	1811
Pickering	Mary	1798	1776

ID: 1972

Location Old Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

John JOHNSTON in Brownknows, 26th May 1766 age 58

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John	1766	1708

Location Old Kirkconnel Churchyard, Middlebie Parish, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Kirkpatrick Fleming Genealogy Web Site (http://sites.ecosse.net/middlebie)

Agnes JOHNSTON, spouse to John GRAHAM, 12th July 1778 age 40 John GRAHAM their son, 7th May 1778 age 9 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	John	1778	1777
Graham	John		
Johnston 💦	Agnes	1778	1738

ID: 2169

Location Glasserton Churchyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Glasserton Churchyard Memorial Inscriptions" (1978)

Erected by William JOHNSTON and family

In Loving Memory of

A dear wife and mother, Margaret McLean MURDOCH, who died at Larroch, Monreith 11th February 1943 And the above William JOHNSTON, who died at Girvan 30th September 1965

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	<u>1965</u>
Murdoch	Margaret McLean	1943

ID: 2191

LocationGlasserton Churchyard, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Glasserton Churchyard Memorial Inscriptions" (1978)

Erected by Mary JOHNSTONE

In Memory of Her mother Annie ECCLESON, who died 27th May 1927 <mark>Also her husband Robert JOHNSTONE, who died 18th October 1952 aged 76 years</mark>

"Sadly missed"

Also the above Mary JOHNSTONE, who died at Newton Stewart Hospital 23rd Nov 1956 aged 74 years

Surname Eccleson	Forename Annie	Death 1927	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary			Married surname
Johnstone	Robert	1952	<u>1876</u>	

ID: 2258 Location Glasserton Churchyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Glasserton Churchyard Memorial Inscriptions" (1978)

[The STEWART Family Enclosure]

Here are laid the mortal remains of

Stair Hathorn STEWART of Physgill and Glasserton, Esq, born 1797, died 1865 Also of Margaret his wife, daughter of James JOHNSTON of Straiton, Esq., born 1803, died 1825 Also of Helen his second wife, daughter of Sir John SINCLAIR of Ulbster, Bart., born 1807, died 1845 Also of Jane Rothes his third wife, daughter of John MAITLAND of Freugh, Esq., born 1811, died 1875 Also of Julia his daughter, born 1839, died 1840

"I look for the Resurrection of the Dead and the life of the World to come"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	James		
Johnston	Margaret	1825	1803
Maitland	Jane Rothes	1875	1811
Sinclair	Helen	1845	1807
Sinclair	John		
Stewart	Julia	1840	1839
Stewart	Stair Hathorn	1865	1797

ID: 2280

Location Kirkmaiden Kirkyard, Monreith, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkmaiden Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (1978)

In Affectionate Remembrance of John HERON, who died 11th February 1883 aged 78 years Also Louisa Stewart, his grand-daughter and only child of <mark>Captain</mark> Robert and Catherine JOHNSTON, who died 24th Nov 1891 aged 17 years Also Louisa BURNIE his wife, who died 27th Jany 1905 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Burnie	Louisa	1905	1815	
Heron	John	1883	1805	
Johnston	Catherine			Married surname
Johnston	Louisa Stewart	1891	<u>1874</u>	
Johnston	Robert			

ID:2435LocationKirkinner Kirkyard, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner Memorial Inscriptions" (1981)

Erected by John JOHNSTON

In Memory of

His spouse Janet McGUFFIE, who died the 24th of February 1845 aged 45 years Also his daughter Mary JOHNSTON, who died the 18th of March 1846 aged 15 years Also of his mother in law Jean GILL, who died 10th April 1853 aged 89 years Also Elisabeth McGUFFIE, sister in law of the above and wife of William McBRYDE, who died at Kirkinner 18th March 1875 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	1853	1764
Johnston	John		
Johnston	Mary	1846	1831
McBryde	William		
McGuffie	Elisabeth	1875	1797
McGuffie	Janet	1845	1800

ID: 2460

Location Kirkinner Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner Memorial Inscriptions" (1981)

Erected by Edward & John MALTMAN

In Memory of Their grand-father Edward JOHNSTON, who died in August 1826 aged 70 years Also Jane JOHNSTON their mother, who died the 27th April 1839 aged 55 years Also James MALTMAN their father, who died the 2d October 1848 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Edward	1826	1756	
Johnston	Jane	1839	1784	
Maltman	Edward			
Maltman	James	1848	1767	
Maltman	John			

ID: 2552 Location Kirkinner New Cemetery, Wigtownshire Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

Erected by James B. DEDMAN

In Memory of

His beloved wife Mary JOHNSTON, who died at Longcastle 4th Jany 1913 aged 44 years

Also the above James Baillie DEDMAN, Schoolmaster, Kirkinner, who died at Waterside, Bladnoch, 17th Oct 1938 aged 71 years

And his wife Agnes Gavina MELVILLE, who died at Waterside 9th Feb 1939 aged 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dedman	James Baillie	1938 1867
Johnston	Mary	<u>1913 1869</u>
Melville	Agnes Gavina	1939 1880

ID: 2636

Location Kirkinner New Cemetery, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of

Agnes McCUBBIN, beloved wife of <mark>Donald McLugash JOHNSTONE of North Balfern</mark>, died 19th Nov 1961 aged 40 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Donald McLugash			
McCubbin	Agnes	1961	1921	

ID: 2637

Location Kirkinner New Cemetery, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of

Christina McLugash (Ena), daughter of Thomas & Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, South Balfern, died 5th May 1933 aged 19 years Also the above Thomas JOHNSTONE, beloved husband of Elizabeth HANLIN, who died on 18th Sept 1953 aged 70 years

Also Marion McDonald, daughter of the above Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died 3rd March 1969 in her 62nd year

Also his beloved wife Elizabeth McDonald HANLIN, died 18th July 1971 aged 85 years Also their son John JOHNSTONE, died 21st March 1975 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hanlin	Elizabeth McDonald	1971	1886	
Johnstone	Christina McLugash	1933	<mark>1914</mark>	
Johnstone	John	1975	<mark>1909</mark>	
Johnstone	Marion McDonald	1969	<u>1907</u>	
Johnstone	Thomas	1953	<u>1883</u>	
Johnstone	William	1978	<mark>1911</mark>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

ID:2678LocationKirkinner New Cemetery, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

Loving Memory of

Margaret JOHNSTONE, died Aug 1955 in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Margaret	1955	1955	Birth year assumed

ID: 2707

Location	Kirkinner New Cemetery, Wigtownshire
Ref:	J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

In fond and loving Memory of

Archibald Armour MAIR of Wellpark, Joppa, by Ayr, died 1st January 1976 aged 64 years Dear husband of Mary Edmund JOHNSTONE

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary Edmund			
Mair	Archibald Armour	1976	1912	

ID: 2787

Location Kirkinner New Cemetery, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of

John Murdoch JOHNSTON, who died 14th Sept 1966 aged 60 years Dearly loved husband of Lillian McCUTCHEON, who died 16th March 1970 aged 64 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John Murdoch	1966	<mark>1906</mark>
McCutcheon	Lillian	1970	1906

ID: 2809

Location Kirkinner New Cemetery, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Kirkinner New Cemetery Memorial Inscriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of

Janet McLauchlan LAVERY, beloved wife of David JOHNSTON, who died 12th November 1950 aged 21 years <mark>Also the above David JOHNSTON, who died 15th November 1972 aged 56 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David	1972	<mark>- 1916</mark>
Lavery	Janet McLauchlan	1950	1929

ID:2862LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by Samuel GOODWIN, Portwilliam

In Memory of

His son William McGuffie GOODWIN, who died on the 21st September 1842 aged 1 year and 8 months Also of his father-in-law Archibald JOHNSTONE, who died on the 22nd December 1844 aged 58 years Also of his father James GOODWIN, who died on the 31st May 1850 aged 70 years

Also of his son John GOODWIN, who died on the 5th September 1850 aged 2 years and 9 months

Also of his mother Susan HILL, who died on the 26th July 1863 aged 86 years

Also of his son James Alexander, who died on the 4th January 1873 aged 22 years

Also of the said Samuel GOODWIN, who died at Portwilliam on the 1st June 1881 aged 71 years

Also of his wife Mary JOHNSTONE, who died on the 29th August 1884 aged 72 years

Also their daughter Agnes Grace GOODWIN, who died at Newton Stewart on the 13th November 1921 aged 64 years

Also their daughter Jane GOODWIN, who died on the 30th August 1947 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Goodwin	Agnes Grace	1921	1857
Goodwin	James	1850	1780
Goodwin	James Alexander	1873	1851
Goodwin	Jane	1947	1864
Goodwin	John	1850	1847
Goodwin	Samuel	1881	1810
Goodwin	William McGuffie	1842	1841
Hill	Susan	1863	1777
Johnstone	Archibald	1844	1786
Johnstone	Mary	1884	1812

ID:2866LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by Nessina GLEN

In Memory of

Her husband William JOHNSTON, who died at Glasgow 16th May 1892 aged 59 years Also their son William, who died at Portwilliam 21st March 1869 aged 5 months Also their daughter Jeanie, who died 4th Febry 1878 aged 11 years Also their daughter Jeanie Florence Thomson, who died 8th April 1881 aged 17 months Also their daughter Bessie, wife of Alexr JOHNSTON, who died at Pt William 14th Sept 1899 aged 34 years Also their grand daughter Alexandrina, who died in Glasgow 2nd Oct 1896 aged 11 months Also their son Robert, who died at Portwilliam 10th October 1905 aged 43 years Also their grandson David, who died at Portwilliam 3rd August 1906 aged 15 years Also the above Nessina GLEN, who died at Portwilliam 8th April 1907 aged 67 years

Also In Loving Memory of

William JOHNSTON, son of the above, who died at Kroonstad Hospital, Orange Free State, South Africa, 29th July 1935 aged 63 years

And of Helen Gowdie ANDREWS his wife, who died in Kroonstad Hospital, Orange Free State, South Africa, 8th June 1935

Both are interred in their farm Killantrae, Holfontein, Orange Free State, South Africa

Surname Andrews Glen	Forename Helen Gowdie Nessina	Death 1935 1907	Birth 1840	Remarks
Johnston	Alexander	1907	1640	
Johnston	Alexandrina	1896	1895	Surname assumed
Johnston State	Bessie	1899	1855	
Johnston State	David	1906	1891	Surname assumed
Johnston State	Jeanie	1878	1867	
Johnston State	Jeanie Florence Thomson	1881	<u>1879</u>	
Johnston State	Robert	1905	1862	
Johnston	William	1935	1872	
Johnston	William	1869	1868	
Johnston	William	1892	1833	

ID: 2956

Location Mochrum, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

In Memory of

Mary GIBSON, wife of James JOHNSTONE, Schoolmaster, Elrig, who died on the 27th August 1857 aged 56 years

Also of Charles their son, who died on the 18th September 1854 aged 8 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Gibson	Mary	1857	1801	
Johnstone	Charles	1854	1846	
Johnstone	James			

Compiled: 29/06/13

ID:3026LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by John JOHNSTONE, <mark>mariner</mark>, Portwilliam

In Memory of

His father Robert JOHNSTONE, who died 13th May 1857 aged 56 years Also of his mother Jane COID, who died 12th February 1845 aged 46 years Also of Marion JOHNSTONE his sister, who died the 4th of August 1862 aged 33 years Also of John JOHNSTONE, the erecter of this stone, who died at Portwilliam the 6th of January 1887 aged 64 years

"Weep not for me my suffering's o'er. I'll wait for you all on Canaan's shore"

Also his wife Mary McCUBBIN, who died at Portwilliam 6th Octr 1900 aged 79 years <mark>Also their daughter Mary JOHNSTONE, who died at Portwilliam 22nd Febr 1923 aged 61 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Coid	Jane	1845	1799
Johnstone	John	1887	<u>1823</u>
Johnstone	Marion	1862	1829
Johnstone	Mary	1923	1862
Johnstone	Robert	1857	<u>1801</u>
McCubbin	Mary	1900	1821

ID:	3125
Location	Mochrum, Wigtownshire
Ref:	J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by Gavin MELVILLE

In Memory of

Matthew JOHNSTON, who died 6th January 1855 aged 62 years

Also of his son Matthew MELVILLE, who died 24th December 1845 aged 1 year Also of Sarah PIKE his mother-in-law, who died the 30th of January 1864 aged 67 years Also of Mary McKEAG his mother, who died the 10th of January 1868 aged 88 years Also of Agnes PIKE his wife, who died the 27th of April 1884 aged 67 years Also of the said Gavin MELVILLE, who died at Elrig Village 8th October 1887 aged 80 years Also of his daughter Jane MELVILLE, who died the 18th February 1901 aged 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Matthew	1855	1793	
McKeag	Mary	1868	1780	
Melville	Gavin	1887	1807	
See also: Mochrun	n: Inscription 3356			
Melville	Jane	1901	1842	
Melville	Matthew	1845	1844	
Pike	Agnes	1884	1817	
Pike	Sarah	1864	1797	

ID:3218LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by Thomas JOHNSTON

In Memory of

His beloved wife Nicholas McCREDIE, who died June 12th 1874 aged 30 years Also their daughter Annie, who died June 2nd 1874 aged 12 months Also their son William, who died at Liverpool 22nd July 1889 aged 18 years Also to his dearly beloved wife Mary Ann GALLOWAY, who died 8th July 1896 aged 45 years

"I know that my Redeemer liveth"

Also the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Isle of Whithorn on 4th May 1910 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Galloway	Mary Ann	1896	1851
Johnston	Annie	1874	1873
Johnston 💦	Thomas	1910	<mark>1844</mark>
Johnston 💦	William	1889	1871
McCredie	Nicholas	1874	1844

ID: 3221

Location Mochrum, Wigtownshire

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Sacred to the Memory of

Mary C. JOHNSTONE, wife of Stewart BEGGS, who died the 7th May 1873 aged 22 years Also of Prudence their daughter, who died the 28th May 1874 aged 7 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Beggs	Prudence	1874 1867
Beggs	Stewart	
Johnstone	Mary C.	1873 1851

ID:3241LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by her father and brother

In Memory of

Norah Janet McCulloch JOHNSTON, wife of David BELL, who died at Carluke on Decr 31st 1921 aged 33 years Also her sister Marion Louisa, who died at Newton Stewart on Sept 11th 1936 aged 44 years Also William JOHNSTON, father of the aboye, who died at Portwilliam on 27th May 1930 aged 91 years And Margaret McGILL, wife of the above <mark>William JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Ayr on 1st May 1951 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	David		
Johnston	Marion Louisa	1936	1892
Johnston	Norah Janet McCulloch	1921	<mark>- 1888</mark>
Johnston	William	1930	<mark>1839</mark>
McGill	Margaret	1951	1862

ID:	3242
Location	Mochrum, Wigtownshire
Ref:	J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

In Loving Memory of

Peter JOHNSTON, master mariner, who died 11th Feb 1911 aged 70 years And Helen GIBSON his wife, who died 5th Jan 1922 aged 71 years Also their youngest daughter Isabella GIBSON (Mabel), who died 5th Dec 1948 aged 51 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gibson	Helen	1922	1851
Gibson	Isabella	1948	1897
Johnston	Peter	1911	<u>1841</u>

ID: 3308

```
Location Mochrum, Wigtownshire
```

Ref: J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by David JOHNSTONE

In Memory of His wife Janet McGOWAN, who died in Portwilliam 31st May 1897 aged 71 years Also the above David JOHNSTONE, who died 13th March 1900 aged 77 years

"In love they lived In peace they died"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	David	1900	<u>1823</u>
McGowan	Janet	1897	1826

ID:3380LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by Donald ROBERTSON

In Memory of

His father William ROBERTSON, who died in Barrachan Village the 29th of June 1864 aged 44 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE his mother, who died at Portwilliam the 3rd Sept 1892 aged 72 years Also his brother Alexander, who died at Portwilliam 26th March 1913 aged 55 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jane	1892	1820	
Robertson	Alexander	1913	1858	
Robertson	Donald			
Robertson	William	1864	1820	

ID:3452LocationMochrum, WigtownshireRef:J.E. Birchman, "Mochrum Memorial Inscriptions" (1979)

Erected by David DOUGHTY

In Affectionate Remembrance of Davina his daughter, who died the 7th September 1878 aged 7 years & 6 months Also of Jessie his daughter, who died the 14th February 1879 aged 11 years and 10 months Also of David James his son, who died the 28th February 1879 aged 21 months Also Adam JOHNSTONE his father-in-law, who died at Whithorn April 2nd 1895 aged 92 years Also David DOUGHTY, the above, Late Head Game Keeper, Monreith, who died at Whithorn December 5th 1913 aged 75 years Also Davina Lungair JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Whithorn April 5th 1919 aged 75 years

Also Davina Langar Johnstone his whe, who area at whithom April 5m 1919 aged 75 years Also Louise Campbell, wife of Robert DOUGHTY, died at Portwilliam 25th Nov 1945 aged 66 years Also Robert DOUGHTY, beloved husband of Louise Campbell McQUEEN, died at Portwilliam 19th Oct 1949 in his 81st year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Doughty	David	1913	1838
Doughty	David James	1879	1877
Doughty	Davina	1878	1871
Doughty	Jessie	1879	1867
Doughty	Robert	1949	1868
Johnstone	Adam	1895	1803
Johnstone	Davina Lungair	1919	<mark>1844</mark>
McQueen	Louise Campbell	1945	1879

ID:3496LocationStoneykirk, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Stoneykirk Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by James JOHNSON

In Memory of

His two sons who died in infancy

Also his mother-in-law Elizabeth FINDLAW, who died at Garthland 7th August 1867 aged 58 years Also his father-in-law John BARRADALE, who died at Sheuchan Parks 3rd Decr 1891 aged 83 years Also his son Thomas, who died at Sheuchan Parks 27th July 1894 aged 24 years Also his wife Jane BARRADALE, who died 31st Jany 1912 aged 68 years Also the above James JOHNSON, who died at Seapark 20th May 1917 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Barradale	Jane	1912	1844
Barradale	John	1891	1808
Findlaw	Elizabeth	1867	1809
Johnson	James	1917	1845
Johnson 💦 👘	Thomas	1894	<mark>1870</mark>

ID: 3575

Location Stoneykirk, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stoneykirk Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Sacred to the Memory of

My mother Margaret JOHNSTON, wife of John EWING, who died at Dindinnie, Leswalt, 30th June 1920 aged 53 years

Also the above John EWING, who died at Genoch 18 Nov 1936 aged 70 years

Erected by her daughter

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Ewing	John	1936	1866
Johnston	Margaret	1920	<mark>1867</mark>

ID:3578LocationStoneykirk, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Stoneykirk Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by Robert JOHNSTONE

In Memory of his sons

Pte. Alexander JOHNSTONE, WRR, who was killed in action 27th March 1918 in his 21st year Pte. James JOHNSTONE, RSF, who was killed in action 5th Sep 1918 in his 30th year Also his daughter Bella JOHNSTONE, who died at Barsalloch, Port William, 13th Jan 1919 in her 15th year Also his daughter Janet, wife of James ROBBINS, who died 18th Jan 1919 in her 34th year Also the above Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Port William 2nd Dec 1929 aged 68 years Also his son William, who died at Hamilton, Ontario, Canada, 7th April 1935 aged 45 years Also his wife Annie FLYNN, who died at Glasgow 6th Sep 1942 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename			Remarks
Flynn	Annie	1942	1861	
Johnstone	Alexander	1918	1897	
Johnstone	Bella	1919	<mark>1904</mark>	
Johnstone	James	1918	1888	
Johnstone	Janet	1919	<mark>1885</mark>	
Johnstone	Robert	1929	<mark>1861</mark>	
Johnstone	William	1935	1890	
Robbins	James			

ID: 3619

Location	Wauchope	Cemeterv.	Langholm.	Dumfriesshire
	··· ··································	~~~, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Janet JOHNST	ONE, spouse to James E	LIOT, Shoemaker in New Langholm, she died February 25th 1822 aged 23
years		
Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Elliot	James	
Johnstone	Janet	1822 1799

ID:3639LocationWauchope Cemetery, Langholm, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

William JOHNSTONE erected this monument

To the Memory of

His son Walter, Joiner, born in New Langholm November 21st 1792, who being drowned in Mirimishe River August 5th 1826,

and is interred in the Scotch Churchyard at Newcastle, New Brunswick, North America

Also here rest the earthly remains of

His daughter Elspeth, born October 15th 1795, who died January 29th 1828 Also those of his son James, born January 1st 1798, who died February 3rd 1833 Also of his daughter Jane, spouse of John RENWICK, Plasterer, Langholm, born 6th October 1809, died 2nd July 1841

Also Jamina, Robert, Jane and Jamina their children, who all died under 6 years of age Also of Jean PATTISON, spouse of William JOHNSTONE, who died 1st June 1849 aged 86 Also the said William JOHNSTONE, <mark>Joiner</mark>, Langholm, who died 15th November 1854 aged 94 years Also Grace Little JOHNSTONE, died 17th June 1876 aged 69 years Also Bridget Little JOHNSTONE, died 20th January 1878 aged 73 years Also Alexander JOHNSTONE, who died 28th December 1886 aged 95 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Alexander	1886	1791	
Johnstone	Bridget Little	1878	1805	
Johnstone	Elspeth	1828	<u>1795</u>	
Johnstone	Grace Little	1876	1807	
Johnstone	James	1833	1798	
Johnstone	Jane	1841	<u>1809</u>	
Johnstone	Walter	1826	1792	
Johnstone	William	1854	1760	
Pattison	Jean	1849	1763	
Renwick	Jamina			Surname assumed
Renwick	Jamina			Surname assumed
Renwick	Jane			Surname assumed
Renwick	John			
Renwick	Robert			Surname assumed

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Marrion BENNET, wife of Robert JOHNSTON, horse dealer, who died 2nd May 1878 aged 38 years Also William JOHNSTON their son, who died 9th August 1866 aged 20 months Also William Robert Holder JOHNSTON their son, who died 11th December 1870 aged 3 years Also Nelly Irving JOHNSTON their daughter, who died 3rd December 1874 aged 2 years and 8 months Also John JOHNSTON his son, who died 16th March 1883 aged 5 weeks Also Annie Mary JOHNSTON (Tattie) his daughter, who died 14th December 1887 aged 1 year and 11 months Also of the above Robert JOHNSTON, who died at No 1 Leafield Rd., Dumfries, on the 10th of August 1891 aged 54 years

<mark>And of Gracie JOHNSTON his youngest daughter, who died at Torquay 8th December 1902 aged 21 years</mark> And Margaret McHOLME, wife of the above <mark>Robert JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Springvale Park, Ayr, 25th March 1925 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bennet	Marrion	1878	1840
Johnston	Annie Mary	1887	<mark>- 1886</mark>
Johnston	Gracie	1902	<mark>1881</mark>
Johnston	John	1883	<mark>1883</mark>
Johnston	Nelly Irving	1874	1872
Johnston	Robert	1891	<u>1837</u>
Johnston	William	1866	<mark>- 1864</mark>
Johnston	William Robert Holder	1870	<mark>1867</mark>
McHolme	Margaret	1925	1847

ID: 3646

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Robert PAPPLE, cattle dealer, who died 27th March 1849 aged 74 years Also Mary McKENZIE his spouse, who died 8th July 1852 aged 75 years Also Catherine their daughter, spouse of William JOHNSTON, Innkeeper, who died 23rd March 1851 aged 45 years

Also the said William JOHNSTON, who died 14th June 1866 aged 58 years And of John their eldest son, who died at Cardiff, S.W., 21st August 1875 aged 40 years Also Andrew their third son, <mark>horse dealer</mark>, who died at Nethertown, Troqueer, on the 5th of September 1896 in his 25th year Also Catherine JOHNSTON, eldest daughter of the above William JOHNSTON, who died at Southerness 23rd November 1919 in her 79th year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1896	1871	Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. parents)
Johnston	Catherine	1919	<u>1840</u>	
Johnston	John	1875	1835	Surname assumed
Johnston	William	1866	1808	
McKenzie	Mary	1852	1777	
Papple	Catherine	1851	1806	
Papple	Robert	1849	1775	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Anne McDiarmid ARMSTRONG, who died 8th April 1851 aged 26 years Also John ARMSTRONG, father of the above, who died at Green Saughs, Torthorwald, 11th May 1862 aged 77 years

Also Martha JOHNSTON his wife, who died at the same place 24th January 1863 aged 75 years

Also Martha ARMSTRONG, who died at Cherrytrees 3rd January, advanced in years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Anne McDiarmid	1851	1825
Armstrong	John	1862	1785
Armstrong	Martha		
Johnston	Martha	1863	1788

ID: 3660

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Rachel Kerr JOHNSTONE, who died 8th November 1877 aged 1 year Also Jane Kirkpatrick JOHNSTONE, died 11th July 1881 aged 8 years Children of William JOHNSTONE, <mark>coach smith</mark>

<mark>Also William JOHNSTONE, <mark>coach smith</mark>, who died 13th March 1888 aged 37 years</mark> Also Agnes Thorburn WEIR, wife of the above, who died March 3rd 1925 aged 81 years

"And art thou gone and must we now no more behold the lost one whom we loved so well And yet not lost but gone before shall meet again then for a while farewell"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jane Kirkpatrick	1881	1873	
Johnstone	Rachel Kerr	1877	<u>1876</u>	
Johnstone	William	1888	1851	
Weir	Agnes Thorburn	1925	1844	

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

<mark>James JOHNSTONE, <mark>slater</mark>, who died 7th May 1891 in his 80th year</mark> And Isabella DUFF his wife, who died 12th November 1908 in her 77th year

Also children of the above: Andrew Clarke, died 29th August 1862 aged 15 months John, died in infancy Mary, died 1st February 1860 aged 17 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Duff	Isabella	1908	1831	
Johnstone	Andrew Clarke	1862	1861	Cross-reference: surname JOHNSTON, died
See also: Dumfries (St	. Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 7153			30th August
Johnstone	James	1891	1811	Cross-reference: surname JOHNSTON
See also: Dumfries (St	. Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 7153			
Johnstone	John			
Johnstone	Mary	1860	1858	

ID: 3776

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Stone fallen from base]

Erected In Memory of

John and Alexander, the sons of Walter ANDERSON, Shoemaker in Langholm, and Mary Johnson John, died November 18th 1824 aged 2 years and 7 months Alexander, died November 19th 1824 aged 10 months Also Mary JOHNSON, spouse of the above, who died January 19th 1839 aged 40 years Also two children, died in infancy

Also the above Walter ANDERSON, who died 14th March 1883 in his 91st year of age Also a second Alexander, their son, who died 11th March 1893 aged 55 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Anderson	Alexander	1893	1838	
Anderson	Alexander	1824	1824	
Anderson	John	1824	1822	
Anderson	Walter	1883	1792	
Johnson	Mary	1839	1799	

ID: 3861

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Here lyes

James JOHNSTON, who died 15th [-----] 1755 aged 34 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James	1755	1721	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Agnes IRVING, daughter of John IRVING, who died 8th January 1843 aged 7 years and 9 months And Jessie Violet IRVING, who died March 1847 aged 14 months Also Adam IRVING, who died February 1852 aged 18 months Also a second Jessie, who died August 1852 aged 5 years Also James Burnet IRVING, who died at Greenhead August 23rd 1876 aged 21 years Also John, son of Andrew IRVING, Dyer, who died January 30th 1858 aged 14 months Also a second John, who died January 10th 1864 aged 10 weeks Also the above John IRVING, who died at Greenhead 17th February 1884 aged 76 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE, wife of the above John IRVING, who died at Hawick 1st September 1885 aged 75 years Also Gunner John IRVING, R.A., son of the above, who died at Clonmel, Ireland, 10th June 1880 aged 41 years Also Jessie JOHNSTONE, who died at Greenhead Cottage 21st February 1884 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Adam	1852	1850
Irving	Agnes	1843	1835
Irving	Andrew		
Irving	James Burnet	1876	1855
Irving	Jessie	1852	1847
Irving	Jessie Violet	1847	1846
Irving	John	1880	1839
Irving	John	1884	1808
Irving	John	1864	1863
Irving	John	1858	1856
Johnstone	Jessie	1884	1795
Johnstone	Mary	1885	<mark>1810</mark>

ID: 3873

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Here lyes

Christopher JOHNSTONE, <mark>Tenant in Middleholms</mark>, who died April 12th 1754 aged 75 years Also John JOHNSTONE his son, <mark>Tenant</mark> there, who died January 7th 1791 aged 72 years Also Elizabeth IRVING, spouse to John JOHNSTONE, who died in New Langholm August 1st 1793 aged 68 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

Elizabeth RAE, wife of William THORBURN, Weaver, who died at Langholm 12th September 1912 aged 66 years Also the above William THORBURN, who died 3rd January 1923 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Elizabeth	1793	1725
Johnstone	Christopher	1754	<mark>- 1679</mark>
Johnstone	John	1791	1719
Rae	Elizabeth	1912	1846
Thorburn	William	1923	1848

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Helen LAWSON, the spouse of John KEEN, Hagg, who died there May 5th 1837 aged 43 years Also Ann KEEN their daughter, who died May 23rd 1840 aged 23 And four children, who died in infancy Also Walter KEEN their son, who died at Portland, North America, November 27th 1850 aged 32 years Also William KEEN their son, who died at Priorhill September 16th 1859 aged 29 years Also the above John KEEN, who died at Priorhill 16th December 1866 aged 76 years Also Susan, daughter of John KEEN, who died 1st November 1887 aged 52 years Also Peter KEEN his grandson, who died 26th June 1874 aged 22 years

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of Sarah GRAHAM, spouse to Peter KEEN in Hagg, who died 8th February 1792 aged 30 years Also Walter KEEN their son, died December 12th 1788 aged 10 years Ann JOHNSTONE, who died July 27th 1828 aged 78 years Also the above Peter KEEN, who died October 28th 1844 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename		Birth Remarks
Graham	Sarah	1792	1762
Johnstone	Ann	1828	1750
Keen	Ann	1840	1817
Keen	John	1866	1790
Keen	Peter	1844	1755
Keen	Peter	1874	1852
Keen	Susan	1887	1835
Keen	Walter	1788	1778
Keen	Walter	1850	1818
Keen	William	1859	1830
Lawson	Helen	1837	1794

ID: 3921

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON, who died at Langholm February 8th 1875 aged 83 years Also Helen HOGG his wife, who died March 8th 1882 aged 73 years Also Helen their daughter, who died February 1854 aged 3 years Also George their son, who died February 21st 1868 aged 24 years Also Jane their daughter, who died January 13th 1870 aged 36 years Also Mary his daughter, who died 8th June 1883 aged 64 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hogg	Helen	1882	1809
Johnston	George	1868	<mark>1844</mark>
Johnston	Helen	1854	1851
Johnston	Jane	1870	1834
Johnston	Mary	1883	1819
Johnston	William	1875	1792

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 73 of 379

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Isabella JOHNSTONE, wife of John SCOON, who died at Langholm 12th August 1905 aged 58 years Also the above John SCOON, who died 16th January 1932 aged 87 years Also Agnes SCOON their daughter, who died 3rd July 1946

Also Jane SCOON their daughter, who died 29th September 1948

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Isabella	1905	1847	
Scoon	Agnes	1946		
Scoon	Jane	1948		
Scoon	John	1932	1845	

ID: 3935

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

James MacKNIGHT, who was born at Carlisle 1st May 1819, and died at Langholm 4th September 1907 Daniel Thomas his son, died 27th December 1874 aged 7 years Francis John his son, died 7th January 1875 aged 3 years Mary Isabella his daughter, died 9th April 1883 aged 2 years James his son, Pte. 8th Batt. Royal West Surreys, who died at Loos 27th September 1915 aged 36 years Also Jane JOHNSTON his wife, who died at Canonbie 13th March 1938 aged 96 years Also Elizabeth their daughter, who died 14th August 1956 aged 79 years Also John their youngest son, who died in Vancouver Military Hospital 29th October 1957 aged 71 years Also Catherine Bridget their eldest daughter, who died 22nd March 1960 aged 90 years

Also Jane Ann, their last surviving daughter, who died 11th September 1960 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Rema
Johnston	Jane	1938	1842
MacKnight	Catherine Bridget	1960	1870
MacKnight	Daniel Thomas	1874	1867
MacKnight	Elizabeth	1956	1877
MacKnight	Francis John	1875	1872
MacKnight	James	1915	1879
MacKnight	James	1907	1819
MacKnight	Jane Ann	1960	1874
MacKnight	John	1957	1886
MacKnight	Mary Isabella	1883	1881

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Interred here the remains of

Jessie JOHNSTONE, wife of William Douglas ELLIOT, who died at Langholm 7th May 1882 aged 36 years

Also the above named William Douglas ELLIOT, who died at Langholm 10th September 1887 aged 49 years Also James their son, who died at Sydney, Australia, 28th January 1920 aged 41 years Also Janet HOPE, wife of the above William Douglas ELLIOT, who died 19th February 1922 aged 73 years

Death Birth Remarks Surname Forename Elliot James 1920 1879 Elliot William Douglas 1887 1838 1922 1849 Hope Janet 1882 Johnstone Jessie 1846

ID: 3940

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Elizabeth BALLANTYNE, wife of Andrew JOHNSTONE, who died in Langholm 19th November 1896 aged 48 years

Also William their son, who died 22nd May 1875 aged 8 years Also Walter their son, who died 14th September 1882 aged 13 years Also George their son, who died 31st March 1918 aged 46 years Also the above Andrew JOHNSTONE, who died 11th June 1919 in his 81st year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Ballantyne	Elizabeth	1896	1848
Johnstone	Andrew	1919	1838
Johnstone	George	1918	1872
Johnstone	Walter	1882	1869
Johnstone	William	1875	1867

ID: 3950

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, Mason, who died in Dunscore 17th August 1876 aged 29 years Also Elizabeth REID his wife, who died in Langholm 12th July 1875 aged 27 years Also Elizabeth their daughter, who died in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth		
Johnstone	William	1876	1847
See also: Dunscore Vi	llage Churchyard: Inscription 8725		
Reid	Elizabeth	1875	1848

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Mary YOUNG, who died in Langholm 29th April 1878 aged 60 years Also Sarah YOUNG, who died 16th June 1880 aged 56 years Also Agnes YOUNG their niece, who died 28th March 1877 aged 1 year and 5 months Also Jane YOUNG, who died 29th March 1883 aged 62 years Also David JOHNSTONE, Railway Guard, son of the above Sarah YOUNG, who died at Langholm 7th August 1905 aged 59 years

Also George YOUNG, who died 16th June 1920 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	David	1905	<mark>- 1846</mark>
Young	Agnes	1877	1875
Young	George	1920	1834
Young	Jane	1883	1821
Young	Mary	1878	1818
Young	Sarah	1880	1824

ID: 3961

10,	0,01
Location	Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Walter MITCHELL, Tailor, died 27 December 1906 aged 60 Jessie JOHNSTONE his wife, died 27 January 1940 aged 88 Mary Ann Byers, died 16 July 1921 aged 46 Robert McVittie, died 2 March 1954 aged 70 And Charles, Janet and Maggie, died in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jessie	1940	<u>1852</u>	
Mitchell	Charles			Surname assumed
Mitchell	Janet			Surname assumed
Mitchell	Maggie			Surname assumed
Mitchell	Mary Ann Byers	1921	1875	Surname assumed
Mitchell	Robert McVittie	1954	1884	Surname assumed
Mitchell	Walter	1906	1846	

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Isabella, daughter of William SCOTT and Jane JOHNSTONE, who died 20th October 1889 aged 28 years Also James their son, who died 29th October 1874 aged 5 years Also Jane their daughter, who died in infancy Also William their son, who died 3rd July 1891 aged 18 years Also Simon their son, who died at Jedburgh 20th January 1894 aged 26 years, and is interred in Castlewood Cemetery, Jedburgh Also the above William SCOTT, who died 30th August 1904 aged 82 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE his wife, who died 28th January 1909 aged 78 years

Also Mary their daughter, who died 25th February 1918 aged 53 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jane	1909	1831	
Scott	Isabella	1889	1861	
Scott	James	1874	1869	
Scott	Jane			
Scott	Mary	1918	1865	
Scott	Simon	1894	1868	
Scott	William	1904	1822	
Scott	William	1891	1873	

ID: 3989

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected In Memory of

Robert FORSYTH, who died in Langholm 8th March 1869 aged 59 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of the said Robert FORSYTH, who died 23rd March 1899 in her 87th year

Also Joseph FORSYTH, who died in Dumfries 18th January 1858 aged 22 years

Eleanor FORSYTH, who died 18th March 1863 aged 13 years Janet FORSYTH, who died 18th June 1863 aged 15 years

Isabella FORSYTH, wife of David McCREADIE, who died in Dumfries 5th July 1874 aged 32 years Also Janet, daughter of the said Joseph FORSYTH, who died 24th April 1892 aged 35 years Also Elizabeth, daughter of the above Robert FORSYTH, who died at Hawick 8th July 1929 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Forsyth	Eleanor	1863	1850
Forsyth	Elizabeth	1929	1853
Forsyth	Isabella	1874	1842
Forsyth	Janet	1892	1857
Forsyth	Janet	1863	1848
Forsyth	Joseph	1858	1836
Forsyth	Robert	1869	1810
Johnstone	Janet	1899	<u>1812</u>
McCreadie	David		

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Alexander JOHNSTONE, who died in New Langholm 25th October 1850 aged 64 years Also Margaret LATIMER his spouse, who died 17th September 1848 aged 53 years Also Christian their daughter, who died in infancy Also Elizabeth their daughter, who died 12th August 1880 aged 48 years Also Jane their daughter, who died 20th November 1891 aged 68 years Also Thomas her twin brother, who died 15th December 1891 aged 68 years Also Joseph THOMSON, Tailor, son in law of the above, who died 5th November 1902 aged 61 years Also Helen Wintrope, wife of the above Joseph THOMSON, died April 14th 1930 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Alexander	1850	1786	
Johnstone	Christian			
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1880	1832	
Johnstone	Helen Wintrope	1930	1847	Surname deduced
Johnstone	Jane	1891	1823	
Johnstone	Thomas	1891	1823	
Latimer	Margaret	1848	1795	
Thomson	Joseph	1902	1841	

ID: 3994

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Elizabeth Sarah, daughter of John DAVIDSON and Elspeth JOHNSTONE, who died in Langholm 8th January 1873 aged 18 weeks Also of their infant son Also David I. DAVIDSON their son, who died in Glasgow 28th March 1888 aged 28 years

Also John, son of David DAVIDSON, aged 13 months

And Bella his daughter, aged 2 months

Also Charlotte IRVING, wife of the above David DAVIDSON, died 12th May 1925 aged 65 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Davidson	Bella			
Davidson	David I.	1888	1860	I for Irving??
Davidson	Elizabeth Sarah	1873	1872	
Davidson	John			
Davidson	John			
Irving	Charlotte	1925	1860	
Johnstone	Elspeth			

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Stone badly damaged]

Sacred to the Memory of

Isabella Stothart, daughter of Simon and Jane S. JOHNSTONE, born at Lauriesclose 20th January 1871, died at Langholm 17th October 1880

Also the above Simon JOHNSTONE, born at [-----] 13th October 1836, died at Langholm 28th February 1906 Also the above [-----] JOHNSTONE, born at Wat[----] December 1837, died at Langholm 10th February 1911 Also Janet JOHNSTONE, daughter of the above Simon and Jane S. JOHNSTONE, who died at Langholm on 11th January 1931

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Isabella Stothart	1880	1871	
Johnstone	Jane S.	1911	1837	Married surname; deduced
Johnstone	Janet	1931		
Johnstone	Simon	1906	1836	

ID: 4032

10.	1022
Location	Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

John KERR, son of Robert KERR and Janet JOHNSTON, who died at Langholm 17th March 1877 aged 9 years Also William Johnston their son, who died 8th March 1880 aged 13 years Also Isabella Lithgow their daughter, who died 7th January 1887 aged 22 years Also the above Janet JOHNSTON, wife of Robert KERR, who died 18th February 1904 aged 68 years Also the above Robert KERR, who died 2nd March 1912 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1904	<mark>- 1836</mark>
Kerr	Isabella Lithgow	1887	1865
Kerr	John	1877	1868
Kerr	Robert	1912	1835
Kerr	William Johnston	1880	1867g

Location Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Wauchope Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Mary Elizabeth ARMSTRONG, daughter of William ARMSTRONG and Helen JOHNSTONE, who died in Langholm 1st December 1877 aged 2 years

Also Isabella Lythgow their daughter, who died 5th December 1877 aged 4 years

Also William Walter their son, who died 5th August 1895 aged 27 years

Also James ARMSTRONG their son, who died suddenly at the Western Infirmary, Glasgow, 3rd December 1900 aged 29 years

Also the above Helen JOHNSTONE, who died at ScotchDyke 28th February 1918 aged 79 years

Also the above William ARMSTRONG, who died at ScotchDyke Cottage 26th February 1924 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Isabella Lythgow	1877	1873
Armstrong	James	1900	1871
Armstrong	Mary Elizabeth	1877	1875
Armstrong	William	1924	1843
Armstrong	William Walter	1895	1868
Johnstone	Helen	1918	1839

Location Newton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Four stones]

[Centre stone]

Sacred to the Memory of

Janet Johnstone TODD, who died at Newton Stewart 2nd March 1830 aged 76 years Also In Memory of John TODD their son, who died at Newton Stewart 18th October 1860 aged 60 years Also of his two children Annie and Elizabeth TODD, who died in infancy Also of John TODD his son, who died at Ringford 15th March 1871 aged 28 years

Also In Memory of

Henry Duncan HETHERINGTON, who died at Uxbridge, Canada, 17th October 1862 aged 35 years Also of Jessie Johnstone TODD, wife of Henry D. HETHERINGTON, who died at Newton Stewart 8th October 1877 aged 40 years Also of Douglas M. HETHERINGTON, third son of the above H. D. HETHERINGTON and Jessie J. TODD, who died Newton Stewart 10th March 1883 aged 22 years

Also to the Memory of Jane DOUGLAS, wife of the above John TODD, who died at 49 Albert Street, Newton Stewart, 21st April 1884 aged 75 years Eliza Jane MILLAR, niece of above, died 11th Feb 1891

[Small stone on left] In Memory of Peter D. TODD, George TODD, Charles TODD, Mary S. TODD, died in New Zealand, sons and daughter of John TODD - Newton Stewart

[Small stone on right] In Memory of William Douglas TODD, aged 66 years

[Small stone in front] Also to the Memory of

Janet DOUGLAS, wife of the above John TODD, who died at 19 Albert Street, Newton Stewart, 21st April 1854 aged 75 years Eliza Jane MILLAR, niece of the above, died 11 Feb 1891 aged 47 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Douglas	Jane	1884	1809	
Douglas	Janet	1854	1779	
Hetherington	Douglas M.	1883	1861	
Hetherington	Henry Duncan	1862	1827	
Johnstone	Janet	1830	1754	Maiden name deduced
Millar	Eliza Jane	1891	1844	
Todd	Annie			
Todd	Charles			
Todd	Elizabeth			
Todd	George			
Todd	Jessie Johnstone	1877	1837	
Todd	John	1871	1843	
Todd	John	1860	1800	
Todd	Mary S.			
Todd	Peter D.			
Todd	William Douglas			

Compiled: 29/06/13

ID:4161LocationNewton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by Robert HANNAH

In Memory of

His son Francis, who died 29th June 1813 aged 4 months Also Jessie, who died in Liverpool 26th Nov 1838 aged 27 years Also Marion, who died 2nd April 1844 aged 26 years Also William, who died in Liverpool 20th Jan 1846 aged 36 years Also his son Francis, who died in North America 2nd April 1849 aged 29 years Also his son John HANNAH, who died in Newton Stewart 21st May 1862 aged 37 years Also his son Robert, who died at Aigburth, Liverpool, 23rd Feby 1868 aged 52 years Also his wife Isabella JOHNSTONE, who died 4th Feby 1870 aged 84 years Also the above Robert HANNAH, who died 11th April 1870 aged 84 years

Also of Jane McCLYMONT, wife of the above John HANNAH, who died 19th Dec 1870 aged 44 years Also his daughter Jane, widow of Captain Alexander KEVAN, who died 13th May 1900 aged 78 years Also his daughter Isabella HANNAH, who died 8th Jan 1907 aged 92 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hannah	Francis	1849	1820
Hannah	Francis	1813	1813
Hannah	Isabella	1907	1815
Hannah	Jane	1900	1822
Hannah	Jessie	1838	1811
Hannah	John	1862	1825
Hannah	Marion	1844	1818
Hannah	Robert	1870	1786
Hannah	Robert	1868	1816
Hannah	William	1846	1810
Johnstone	Isabella	1870	1786
Kevan	Alexander		
McClymont	Jane	1870	1826

ID:4202LocationNewton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Fallen face down, 1999]

MORS DEVORAT OMNIA

In Memory of James MURRAY, School-master, Loudon in this Parish Born XVth July MDCCCVIII, died IId March MDCCCXLV

"Gloria virtutem tanquam umhia sequitur"

Erected as a testimony of respect by those who were his classmates and companions during early life in Dumfriesshire

<mark>Mary JOHNSTON his sister-in-law, died at Newton Stewart 2nd April 1880 aged 79 years</mark> John MURRAY her son, died at Liverpool 28th Feb 1855 aged 24 years, and is interred here

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1880	1801
Murray	James	1845	1808
Murray	John	1855	1831

ID: 4246

Location Newton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Stone fallen on its face]

Erected by Joseph MOFFAT, Plumber, Newton Stewart

In Memory of

His son William, who died 10th March 1832 aged 5 years and eleven months Also his son William, who died 31st May 1840 aged 6 years Also his son Joseph, who died at Albany, New York, 23rd October 1855 aged 24 years Also his son Douglas Johnston, who died 18th October 1867 aged 39 years Also the above Joseph MOFFAT, who died 29th June 1871 aged 69 years Also of Catherine JOHNSTONE, wife of the above Joseph MOFFAT, who died 7th May 1886 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Catherine	1886	1806	Johnston??
Moffat	Douglas Johnston	1867	1828	Johnstone??
Moffat	Joseph	1871	1802	
Moffat	Joseph	1855	1831	
Moffat	William	1840	1834	
Moffat	William	1832	1826	

ID:4251LocationNewton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by Mary MOFFAT

In Memory of

Her mother Margaret DUNN, who died 30th Nov 1821 aged 61 years And also of her father John MOFFAT, who died 17th Feb 1843 aged 91 years The above Mary MOFFAT, died 15th Nov 1849 aged 48 years Also Sarah MOFFAT her sister, who died 1st Feb 1870 aged 70 years Also Jessie McMILLAN, daughter of the above Sarah MOFFAT, who died 22nd Oct 1877 aged 51 years Also David McMILLAN her grandson, who died 10th July 1883 aged 23 years Also Mary Ann JOHNSTONE, wife of James LAURIE, who died 26th April 1912 aged 61 years Also the above James LAURIE, who died 2nd Feb 1931 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dunn	Margaret	1821 1760
Johnstone	Mary Ann	1912 1851
Laurie	James	1931 1852
McMillan	David	1883 1860
McMillan	Jessie	1877 1826
Moffat	John	1843 1752
Moffat	Mary	1849 1801
Moffat	Sarah	1870 1800 Married surname McMILLAN

Location Newton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Fallen on its face, 1999]

Erected by Henry JOHNSTONE, <mark>Cabinetmaker</mark>

In Affectionate Remembrance of

His wife Isabella FRASER, who died at Yoker, Dumbartonshire, 19th May 1884 aged 27 years, and is interred in Craigton Cemetery

Also their daughter Johan McKenzie, who died at Newton Stewart 28th Dec 1887 aged 7 years and 6 months, and is interred here

Also his wife Blair TEAR, who died at Yoker, Dumbartonshire, 16th Dec 1885 aged 33 years, and is interred in Craigton Cemetery

Also his sister Elizabeth, wife of William TAIT, who died at Newton Stewart 16th Feb 1887 aged 38 years Also his mother Elizabeth SMITH, who died 5th July 1903, advanced in years

Also his sister Mary Jane JOHNSTONE, wife of William JANNETT, who died at Newton Stewart 15th Feb 1907 in her 46th year

Also the above Henry JOHNSTONE, who died 26th Jan 1933 aged 76 years, interred in Dalnotter Cemetery, Clydebank

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Fraser	Isabella	1884	1857
Jannett	William		
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1887	<mark>1849</mark>
Johnstone	Henry	1933	1857
Johnstone	Johan McKenzie	1887	<mark>1880</mark>
Johnstone	Mary Jane	1907	1861
Smith	Elizabeth	1903	
Tait	William		
Tear	Blair	1885	1852

ID: 4320

Location Newton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected In Memory of

<mark>Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Merton Hall on the 6th March 1875 aged 81 years</mark> Also his wife Mary McGOWAN, who died at Brampton, Cumberland, 22nd January 1894 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Robert	1875	1794
McGowan	Mary	1894	1810

Location Newton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

James BELL, who died at Newton-Stewart 24th Jan 1868 aged 66 years Also his wife Mary McGREDIE, who died 4th March 1891 aged 80 years Also their son James BELL, who died 16th July 1850 aged 21 years Also their son Thomas BELL, who died 11th Dec 1871 aged 27 years Also their daughter-in-law Jane JOHNSTON, who died 20th Feb 1874 aged 22 years Also their son-in-law James HARLEY, who died at Calcutta 4th Nov 1892 aged 39 years Also their grandson John David BELL, who died in infancy Also their son David BELL, who died 1st Jan 1930 aged 62 years Also Mary McQUEEN, wife of the above David BELL, who died 24 March 1928 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	David	1930	1868
Bell	James	1850	1829
Bell	James	1868	1802
Bell	John David		
Bell	Thomas	1871	1844
Harley	James	1892	1853
Johnston	Jane	1874	1852
McGredie	Mary	1891	1811
McQueen	Mary	1928	1851

ID: 4434

Location	Newton Stewart (Penninghame Old Graveyard), Wigtownshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Penninghame (Old) Graveyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Broken]

Erected by James JOHNSTON

In Memory of His wife Isabella JAMIESON, who died 5th July 1861 aged 40 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jamieson	Isabella	1861	1821
Johnston	James		

ID:4478LocationStaplegordon Cemetery, by Langholm, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Thomas BARTON, who died Brackenwrae 27th December 1810 aged 76 Also Margaret SCOTT his spouse, who died Brackonwrae 18th March 1815 aged 81 years

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of David SCOTT in Brackenwrae, who died 27th November 1782 aged 77 And Jean JOHNSTON his spouse, who died 26th May 1778 aged 75 And Agnes their daughter, who died May 1787 aged 55

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Barton	Thomas	1810	1734
Johnston 💦 👘	Jean	1778	1703
Scott	Agnes	1787	1732
Scott	David	1782	1705
Scott	Margaret	1815	1734

ID: 4509

Location	Staplegordon	Cemete	ery, by	Langholm,	Dumfr	riesshire
De	DODIG UG				• .•	11 (2002)

Ref: DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of Wilhelmina JOHNSTONE, born 13th December 1778, died 30th December 1840

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Wilhelmina	1840	1778

ID: 4519

Location Staplegordon Cemetery, by Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE, son of Andrew and Ann JOHNSTONE, who died in infancy at Dykehead, JOHNSTONE, 8th April 1870

Also a second Robert, their son, who died at Greenhead, Langholm, 28th June 1884 aged 2 years and 7 months Also the above Ann JOHNSTONE, who died at South Lodge 12th April 1932 aged 77 years Also the above Andrew JOHNSTONE, died at South Lodge 2nd June 1933 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Andrew	1933 1852
Johnstone	Ann	1932 1855 Married surname
Johnstone	Robert	1884 1881
Johnstone	Robert	1870 1870 Birth year assumed

ID:4522LocationStaplegordon Cemetery, by Langholm, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Marion JOHNSTONE, wife of James GRAHAM, who died at Langholm 1st July 1896 aged 40 years Also Elizabeth their daughter, who died 10th March 1885 aged 11 months Also George their son, who died 9th April 1894 aged 5 years Also the above James GRAHAM, who died 1st July 1938 in his 84th year

[Post-1950 inscriptions not recorded]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Graham	Elizabeth	1885 1884
Graham	George	1894 1889
Graham	James	1938 1854
Johnstone	Marion	1896 1856

ID:	4589
Location	Staplegordon Cemetery, by Langholm, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Stone encrusted with hardened lichen, other inscriptions indecipherable]

In Loving Memory of William CALVERT, Bandmaster, who died at Langholm 6th September 1893 aged 70 years Also Jane JOHNSON his wife, who died at Langholm 6th November 1904 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Calvert	William	1893	1823
Johnson	Jane	1904	1827

ID: 4630

Location Staplegordon Cemetery, by Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, who died 15th January 1919 in his 71st year Also Hannah WAUGH his wife, who died 16th November 1921 in her 71st year Also William, grandson of the above, who died 9th October 1922 aged 15 months

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks	
Johnstone	William	1922 1921 Surname assume	ed
Johnstone	William	<u>1919 1848</u>	
Waugh	Hannah	1921 1850	

Location Staplegordon Cemetery, by Langholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Staplegordon Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Martin JARDINE, Painter, who died at Langholm 30th August 1902 aged 33 years Also William, son of said Martin JARDINE and Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, who died in infancy Also Pte. James JARDINE, 1/5th K.O.S.B., their son, who died at Dumfries In?rmary 8th May 1915 aged 18 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, who died 20th January 1937 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Jardine	James	1915 1897
Jardine	Martin	1902 1869
Jardine	William	
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1937 1869

ID: 4681

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

William SHARP, who died at Holywood Village on the 31st May 1873 aged 54 years <mark>And Janet JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Holywood Village 11th February 1863 aged 80 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1863	1783
Sharp	William	1873	1819

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

[Flat stone, partially buried]

Erected to the Memory of

John JOHNSTON, Midnunnery, who died 4th April 1868 aged 77 years Mary SMITH, wife of John JOHNSTON, who died 3rd May 1854 aged 70 years John JOHNSTON his father, **farmer Braehead, Terregles**, died 18th Nov 1792 aged 53 years Catherine HUNTER his wife, died 16th Feb 1817 aged 71 years Marion their daughter, died 25th Nov 1789 aged 20 years Jane, died 25th May 1793 aged 15 years James, died 9th Nov 1800 aged 18 years Joseph, died at Douglas, Isle of Man, 16th Feb 1812 aged 46 years Janet, died 22nd January 1864 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hunter	Catherine	1817	1746
Johnston	James	1800	1782
Johnston	Jane	1793	1778
Johnston	Janet	1864	1774
Johnston	John	1792	1739
Johnston	John	1868	1791
Johnston	Joseph	1812	1766
Johnston	Marion	1789	1769
Smith	Mary	1854	1784

ID: 4685

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Mary JOHNSTONE, wife of George HUNTER, who died at Loanningside, February 14th 1824 aged 77 years

Also of Ann HUNTER their daughter, and spouse of Joseph CLARK, who died at Dumfries on the 6th of April 1850 aged 58 years

Also Janet HUNTER, who died at Burnhead, Penpont, 30th March 1866 aged 70 years

Also of Barbara THOMSON, wife of the said Joseph CLARKE, who died at Maxwelltown 15th July 1868 aged 61 years

And Jessie KIRKPATRICK, daughter of Janet HUNTER, who died at MAXWELL Place, Dumfries, 7th July 1879

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Clark	Joseph			Clarke??
Hunter	Ann	1850	1792	
Hunter	George			
Hunter	Janet	1866	1796	Married surname KIRKPATRICK??
Johnstone	Mary	1824	1747	
Kirkpatrick	Jessie	1879		
Thomson	Barbara	1868	1807	

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Agness WALKER, spouse to William JOHNSTON, gardener in Broomrigg, who died 10th Sept 1809 aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	William		
Walker	Agness	1809	1740

ID: 4706

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS Ref:

In Loving Memory of

Catherine JOHNSTON, wife of John EDGAR, who died at Muirside, Holywood, 23rd Jan 1912 aged 59 years Also Alfred their son, who was drowned while bathing at Carrycharmaig, Killin, 13th June 1909 aged 20 years, and is interred there

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Edgar	Alfred	1909	1889	
Edgar	John			
Johnston	Catherine	1912	1853	

ID: 4719

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

In Memory of

Thomas BARBOUR, who died at Gateside 7th Oct 1874 aged 30 years Also Agnes his daughter, who died 18th Aug 1874 aged 7 years Also James his son, who died 1st Jan 1875 aged 3 years Also James, who died in infancy Also Margaret DOUGLAS, wife of the above, who died at Howes Cottage 17th March 1919 aged 72 years Also Sarah JOHNSTON, beloved wife of Joseph BARBOUR, Locharbriggs, who died at Dumfries & Galloway Royal Infirmary on the 18th August 1930 aged 66 years

Also the above Joseph D. BARBOUR, who died at Locharbriggs 16th February 1937 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Barbour	Agnes	1874	1867
Barbour	James		
Barbour	James	1875	1872
Barbour	Joseph D.	1937	1865
Barbour	Thomas	1874	1844
Douglas	Margaret	1919	1847
Johnston	Sarah	1930	<mark>1864</mark>

ID:4744LocationHolywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

[Large stone.

Large stone, two inscription panels]

[Left panel]

In Memory of William THOMSON, who died at Bearcroft 15th July 1817 aged 60 years Also Jean JOHNSTON his wife, who died at Dumfries 28th March 1844 aged 72 years

[Right panel]

In Memory of

John THOMSON, builder, Maxwelltown, who died 12th March 1845 aged 52 years Also Robert ALLISON, son-in-law of the above, who died 13th December 1848 aged 25 years Also John THOMSON, eldest son of the above John THOMSON, who died 8th April 1860 aged 47 years Also Janet McMICHAEL his wife, who died 8th May 1869 aged 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Allison	Robert	1848	1823
Johnston	Jean	1844	1772
McMichael	Janet	1869	1810
Thomson	John	1860	1813
Thomson	John	1845	1793
Thomson	William	1817	1757

ID: 4746

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, weaver at Mabie, who died the 16th of June 1790 aged 60 years Also Jean DUNCAN his spouse, who died March the 28th 1806 aged 72 years Also John and Jannet JOHNSTONs their children, aged 12 years Also Jean CRECHTON, spouse to William JOHNSTON, mason in Dumfries, who died the 22nd of January 1796 aged 27 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Crechton	Jean	1796	1769
Duncan	Jean	1806	1734
Johnston	Jannet		
Johnston	John		
Johnston	John	1790	1730
Johnston			

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Erected to the Memory of

John MORRIN, son of Thomas MORRIN and Margaret JOHNSTONE in Betsywallow, who died at Maxwelltown 6th December 1826 aged 21 years

And the said Margaret JOHNSTONE, who was spouse to Thomas MORRIN, she died January the 4th 1830 aged 56 years

Also of the above Thomas MORRIN, who died on 20th March 1851 aged 70 years Also William MORRIN, son of John MORRIN, who died 4th July 1875 aged 44 years Also Isabella JARDINE his wife, who died 25th May 1875 aged 44 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Isabella	1875	1831
Johnstone	Margaret	1830	<mark>1774</mark>
Morrin	John	1826	1805
Morrin	Thomas	1851	1781
Morrin	William	1875	1831

ID: 4789

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Sacred to the Memory of The late James JOHNSTON, resident at Cowhill, Parish of Hollywood Also Mary SMITH his spouse

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	James		
Smith	Mary		

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

William MORRIN, who died at Morrinton 25th May 1836 aged 17 years And Robert MORRIN, brother of the above, who died 10th Oct 1838 aged 11 years Also William MORRIN their father, who died at Morrinton Dec 21st 1866 in the 82nd year of his age Also Agnes KERR his spouse, who died at Morrinton February 3rd 1868 in her 80th year Also Jane MORRIN their daughter, wife of Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Silloth on 19th May 1872 aged 59 years

<mark>Also Agness JOHNSTONE their daughter, who died at Morrington 1st November 1879 aged 36 years</mark> Also Elizabeth MORRIN, daughter of the above William MORRIN, who died 21st Feb 1889 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Agness	1879	1843
Johnstone	Robert		
Kerr	Agnes	1868	1788
Morrin	Elizabeth	1889	1814
Morrin	Jane	1872	1813
Morrin	Robert	1838	1827
Morrin	William	1866	1784
Morrin	William	1836	1819

ID: 4804

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

<mark>Maggie JOHNSTONE, wife of John MORRIN, who died at Georgetown 8th Feb 1892 aged 39 years</mark> Also Maggie L. Laidlaw their second daughter, who died at Milldamhead 17th Nov 1886 aged 2 years & 3 months

Also Elizabeth HALL, wife of the above, who died at 23 Maxwell St, Maxwelltown, 21st October 1900 aged 39 years

Also Jane Johnstone his youngest daughter, who died 22nd Nov 1904 aged 18 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hall	Elizabeth	1900	1861
Johnstone	Maggie	1892	1853
Morrin	Jane Johnstone	1904	1886
Morrin	Janet Hastings	1913	1883
Morrin	John		
Morrin	Maggie L. Laidlaw	1886	1884

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Here lyes

James KELLIE & Jannet JOHNSTON his spouse

Also John KELLIE and Ann EDGAR his spouse

Also James KELLIE in Portrack, who died 7th Aprile 1766 aged 56

Also David KELLIE, late tenant in Elliesland, who died in Crofton 30th July 1793 aged 81 years

And Agnes IRELAND his spouse, who died 20th September 1797 aged 74 years

Also Margaret DUNBAR, spouse to the above named James KELLIE in Portrack, who died 16th May 1793 aged 85 years

Renewed by David KELLIE in Elliesland

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dunbar	Margaret	1793	1708
Edgar	Ann		
Ireland	Agnes	1797	1723
Johnston	Jannet		
Kellie	David		
Kellie	David	1793	1712
Kellie	James	1766	1710
Kellie	James		
Kellie	John		

ID: 4810

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Ann WALLS, spouse of William CARSON in Loaningside, who died 29th March 1837 aged 43 years Also James CARSON their son, who died the 11th June 1830 aged 9 years Also Ann CARSON their daughter, who died 27th May 1838 aged 11 years Also James CARSON, who died 20th October 1853 aged 22 years Also William CARSON, husband of the above, who died 4th February 1854 aged 64 years Also William CARSON, 11th January 1862 aged 36 years Also Jane CARSON, wife of William JOHNSTONE, who died at Bearcroft 25th May 1879 aged 53 years Also the above William JOHNSTONE, who died at Turners Terrace, Maxwellton, 7th February 1889 aged 64 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carson	Ann	1838	1827
Carson	James	1853	1831
Carson	James	1830	1821
Carson	Jane	1879	1826
Carson	William	1862	1826
Carson	William	1854	1790
Johnstone	William	1889	1825
Walls	Ann	1837	1794

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Janet Gibson, daughter of William JOHNSTONE, who died at Gailywhite Cottage 30th November 1875 aged 3½ years

Also Mary his daughter, who died there 2nd November 1882 aged 13 years

And Janet Gibson JOHNSTONE his daughter, who died at Boglebridge, Kirkpatrick Durham, 11th September 1893 aged 13 years

Also James JOHNSTONE his son, who died at Boglebridge 17th December 1896 aged 20 years

Also Mary his daughter, who died at Boglebridge 14th April 1907 aged 17 years

Also Agnes his daughter, who died at Boglebridge 28th April 1904 aged 13 years

Also Agnes DINWOODIE, wife of William JOHNSTONE, who died at Boglebridge, Kirkpatrick Durham, 15th September 1915 aged 64 years

Also William JOHNSTONE her husband, who died at Boglebridge Cottage on the 24th day of April 1920 aged 74

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dinwoodie	Agnes	1915	1851	
Johnstone	Agnes	1904	<u>1891</u>	
Johnstone	James	1896	1876	
Johnstone	Janet Gibson	1893	<mark>1880</mark>	
Johnstone	Janet Gibson	1875	1872	
Johnstone	Mary	1907	<mark>1890</mark>	
Johnstone	Mary	1882	1869	
Johnstone	William	1920	<mark>1846</mark>	

ID: 4863

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

In Memory of

James JOHNSTON, who died at 81 St. Michaels Street, Dumfries, 30th November 1863 aged 81 years Also Jane GERRET his spouse, who died there 23rd August 1866 aged 82 years Also Edward their son, who died at Gretna Station 18th October 1866 aged 53 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth R	lemark
Gerret	Jane	1866 1784	
Johnston	Edward	1866 1813	
Johnston	James	1863 1782	

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Janet RORRISON, who died 29th April 1836 aged 15 years Also John RORRISON her father, who died at King Street, Maxwelltown, 29th Jan 1862 aged 82 years Also Agnes JARDINE his wife, who died at Burnside of Glengaber, Holywood, 30th June 1846 aged 44 years Also Archibald RORRISON, son of the above, born 18 March 1829, died at Williamsfield 19th Oct 1904 And his wife Helen CAMERON, born 19th Oct 1834, died at 15 Market St., Maxwelltown, 20th Oct 1889 Also Margaret RORRISON, widow of John JOHNSTON, Annan, born at Burnside, Holywood, 27th March 1835, died at Howmuir, Corsock, 9th June 1920

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Cameron	Helen	1889	1834	
Jardine	Agnes	1846	1802	
Johnston	John			
Rorrison	Archibald	1904	1829	
Rorrison	Janet	1836	1821	
Rorrison	John	1862	1780	
Rorrison	Margaret	1920	1835	

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Charles James JOHNSTON of Cowhill, <mark>Vice Admiral in the Royal Navy</mark>, born 9th November 1773, died 16th October 1856

Also Lilias MacALPINE, relict of the above, who died on the 8th January 1861 in the 73rd year of her age <mark>Also of George James their eldest son, Captain in the 28th Regt BNI</mark>, who died at sea 23rd October 1857 aged 30 years

<mark>Major General</mark> James Thomson JOHNSTON, <mark>R.A., C.B.</mark>, son of William JOHNSTON and of his wife Elizabeth THOMSON, born 3rd June 1860, died 26th December 1938

Basil Lyall JOHNSTON, <mark>Captain, Royal Navy</mark>, son of the above and his wife Emmeline Lyall, born 30th August, died 23rd November 1962

George JOHNSTON Esq. of Cowhill, died on the 11th August 1826 in the 88th year of his age

Margaret STEWART, wife of George JOHNSTONE Esq. of Cowhill, who departed this life on the 7th day of May 1817 aged 80 years

George Milligen JOHNSTON, third son of George JOHNSTON <mark>Esq. of Cowhill</mark>, died the 20th day of August 1801 aged 25 years

Sybilla Frances SCOTT, wife of Captain C. J. JOHNSTON, RN, who departed this life on the 15th day of December 1820 after being delivered of a stillborn son, aged 34 years

Sybilla Harriet JOHNSTON, daughter of Captain Charles James JOHNSTON, RN, died on the 27th September 1825 in the 18th year of her age

William JOHNSTONE of Cowhill Tower, youngest son of the above <mark>Vice Admiral C. J. JOHNSTON of Cowhill</mark>, born 18th March 1831, died 15 February 1901

R.I.P

Eleanor Jean Johnstone MacKILLOP, wife of the above William JOHNSTONE, born 11th May 1849, died 10th November 1913

Sacred to the Memory of

Isabella Clementina, daughter of George JOHNSTON Esq. of Cowhill, and relict of Alexander Key Esq. of London, born 31st March 1772, died 8th of April 1849 aged 77

Harley McAlpine JOHNSTON, Colonel 5th Bengal Lancers, youngest son of William JOHNSTON, born 1862, died

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Basil Lyall	1962	
Johnston	Charles James	1856	1773
	hurchyard: Inscription 5042		
· · · ·	hurchyard: Inscription 5093		
Johnston	Charles James		
Johnston	George	1826	1738
Johnston	George James	1857	1827
Johnston	George Milligen	1801	1776
Johnston	Harley McAlpine	1947	1862
Johnston	Isabella Clementina	1849	1772
Johnston	James Thomson	1938	1860
Johnston	Sybilla Harriet	1825	1807
Johnston	William	1901	<u>1831</u>
Johnston	William		<mark>1862</mark>
Key	Alexander		
Lyall	Emmeline		
MacAlpine	Lilias	1861	1788
	hurchyard: Inscription 5093		
MacKillop	Eleanor Jean Johnstone	1913	1849
Scott	Sybilla Frances	1820	1786

Compiled: 29/06/13

Stewart	Margaret	1817	1737
Thomson	Elizabeth		

1947LocationHolywood Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

[Obelisk, enclosed]

In Memory of

The <mark>Revd</mark> Bryce JOHNSTON, <mark>D.D, Minister of Holywood</mark>, who departed this life April 27th 1805 in the 59th year of his age and 34th of his ministry

He was endued with intellectual powers uncommonly sound and vigorous and possessed a heart susceptible of the most sincere and ardent affection

He was firm and intrepid in maintaining the good order and peace of his native land and the constitution and purity of the church

Depth of research and soundness of principle distinguish his works, by which though dead, he still speaketh Zealous for the salvation of souls he boldly declared the whole councel of God

Long had he felt on his heart and exemplified by his own conduct the power of the Gospel, and when visited by that sickness which proved speedily unto death, he attested its truth and in full assurance of hope, was enabled to say, "I know that as to me to live hath been Christ, so to died will be gain"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Bryce	1805	<mark>1746</mark>

ID: 4925

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Miss Mary JOHNSTON Died 22nd May 1825 aged 75

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1825	1750

ID: 4929

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

In Memory of

Margaret McMINNES, wife of George CALLANDER, who died at Cormadie the 13th June 1856 aged 59 years Also the said George CALLANDER, who died at Allesland 1st June 1854 aged 85 years Ellen CALLANDER, daughter of the above, and widow of William HYSLOP of Locharwoods, who died at Eastfield, Dumfries on the 15th of June 1884 aged 68 years

John JOHNSTON, nephew of the above Ellen CALLANDER, who died at Broomhills, Gretna, on the 5th of January 1883 aged 39 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Callander	Ellen	1884	1816
Callander	George	1854	1769
Hyslop	William		
Johnston	John	1883	<mark>1844</mark>
McMinnes	Margaret	1856	1797

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

James, son of Thomas BROWN, who died at Killylung Cottage 5th Dec 1863 aged 7 years Also Lucy Johnston BROWN his daughter, who died at Bearcroft 20th Jan 1874 aged 8 years Also Robert HARRIES, who died at Dumfries Station 28th July 1871 aged 22 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, who died at Gateside 30th May 1876 aged 75 years Also Janet MARTIN his wife, who died at Gateside 28th March 1887 aged 58 years Also Lucy JOHNSTON his mother, who died at Gateside 16th Nov 1893 aged 89 years Also the above Thomas BROWN, who died at Isle Guillyhill 5th May 1902 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	James	1863	1856
Brown	Lucy Johnston	1874	1866
Brown	Thomas	1902	1829
Harries	Robert	1871	1849
Johnston	Lucy	1893	1804
Johnston	Margaret	1876	1801
Martin	Janet	1887	1829

ID: 4997

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

John CROCKET, who died at Slaethorncroft 26th May 1870 aged 83 years Mary JOHNSTON, spouse to John CROCKET, who died at Moss-side of Holywood 1st December 1862 aged 75 years Also Margaret Hall, sister to the above John CROCKET, who died at Cowhill 4th October 1860 aged 65 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks	
Crocket	John	1870 1787	
Crocket	Margaret Hall	1860 1795 Married surname HALL	??
Johnston	Mary	1862 1787	

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

John CRAIG, who died at Newington 26th Dec 1879 aged 72 years Also Thomas his son, died 25th Sept 1854 aged 3 years Also Agnes his daughter, died 10th May 1864 aged 25 years Also Wm. ANDERSON his son-in-law, died 1st April 1864 aged 32 years Also Andrew [?] JOHNSTON his son-in-law, died 15th Feb 1873 aged 31 years Also Annie his daughter, wife of A. JOHNSTON, died 15th March 1879 aged 27 years Also Wm. ANDERSON his grandson, died 27th April 1884 aged 20 years Also Jean his daughter, died 21st July 1887 aged 34 years

Also Jean MAXWELL, wife of the above John CRAIG, who died at Newington 29th October 1894 aged 86 years

Also Jane CRAIG, wife of Wiliam ANDERSON, died 18th March 1922 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Anderson	William	1884	1864
Anderson	William	1864	1832
Craig	Agnes	1864	1839
Craig	Annie	1879	1852
Craig	Jane	1922	1843
Craig	Jean	1887	1853
Craig	John	1879	1807
Craig	Thomas	1854	1851
Johnston	Andrew	1873	1842
Maxwell	Jean	1894	1808

ID: 5009

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Isaac JOHNSTON, who died at Steilston 5th July 1870 aged 70 years

Also Margaret McGILL his wife, who died at Holywood Village 16th April 1877 aged 71 years <mark>Also Maggie JOHNSTON, daughter of Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Wellington, Holywood, 15th April 1890</mark> aged 21 years

Also Elizabeth WILSON, wife of <mark>Thomas JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Holywood 2nd October 1902 aged 72 years Also the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Holywood 24th Sept 1911 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Isaac	1870	<mark>1800</mark>
Johnston	Maggie	1890	<mark>1869</mark>
Johnston	Thomas	1911	1835
McGill	Margaret	1877	1806
Wilson	Elizabeth	1902	1830

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

In Memory of

Henry, son of David JOHNSTON, who died at Gateside 19th Oct 1885 aged 2 years Also Henry his son, who died at Kirkhouse 9th Nov 1887 aged 2 years

Also Annie Goldie, youngest daughter of the above, who died at Kirkhouses 14th July 1900 aged 22 years Also Annie GOLDIE, beloved wife of <mark>David JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Kirkhouses 4th Sept 1919 aged 70 years Also the above David JOHNSTON, who died at 70 Loreburn St, Dumfries, on 1st July 1926 aged 88 years Also his grandson Gordon David, died 1st November 1991 aged 66 years, whose ashes are scattered here, much loved husband of Maureen

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Goldie	Annie	1919	1849	
Johnston	Annie Goldie	1900	<u>1878</u>	
Johnston	David	1926	<u>1838</u>	
Johnston	Gordon David	1991	1925	Surname assumed
Johnston	Henry	1887	<u>1885</u>	
Johnston	Henry	1885	<u>1883</u>	
Johnston	Maureen			Married surname

ID: 5033

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

Sacred to the Memory of

John JOHNSTON, who died at Gribton Cottages, Holywood, 17th February 1882 aged 23 years Also Agnes Walker JOHNSTON, wife of Alexander DICKSON, who died at Upper Clouden, Holywood, 27th April 1886 aged 34 years Also John JOHNSTON, who died at Gribton Cottages 19th July 1887 aged 30 years children of John JOHNSTON, who died at Collin 2nd January 1893 aged 73 years Also Alexander DICKSON, who died at Dalswinton Lodge 12th September 1826 Also John his son, who died at Mennock 1905

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dickson	Alexander	1826	
Dickson	John	1905	
Johnston	Agnes Walker	1886	1852
Johnston	John	1893	1820
Johnston	John	1887	1857
Johnston	John	1882	1859

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

[Enclosed with stone 5041]

In Memory of

Catherine Anne Elliot Widow of General HARLEY MAXWELL, R.E., and youngest daughter of the late <mark>Admiral JOHNSTON of Cowhill,</mark> Dumfries-shire Born 18th September 1815, died 5th March 1[-]04

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Harley Maxwell	John			Forename deduced from cross-reference
See also: Holywood C	hurchyard: Inscription 5041			
See also: Holywood C	hurchyard: Inscription 5093			
Johnston	<u>?????</u>			
See also: Holywood C	hurchyard: Inscription 4923			
See also: Holywood C	<u> "hurchyard: Inscription 5093</u>			
Johnston	Catherine Anne Elliot	1904	1815	Death year deduced

ID: 5073

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Mina, daughter of Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Summerhill 15th May 1886 aged 4½ years

Also Janet Harkness, wife of Alex FALCONER, & eldest daughter of the above, who died at Motherwell 2nd May 1909 aged 32 years

Also Margaret HENDERSON, wife of the above Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Burnhead, Dunscore, 15th August 1922 aged 77 years

Also the above Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Springfield, Dunscore, 23rd June 1923 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Falconer	Alexander		
Henderson	Margaret	1922	1845
Johnstone	Janet Harkness	1909	1877
Johnstone	Mina	1886	1881
Johnstone	Robert	1923	1833

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Holywood MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Loving Memory of

Mary McCONNELL, daughter of John McCONNELL, who died at Kirkhouse 6th Nov 1889 aged 30 years Also Janet KIRKPATRICK, wife of the above John McCONNELL, who died at Kirkhouse 2nd April 1903 aged 70 years

Also the above John McCONNELL, died at Creca 31st December 1917 aged 85 years Nicholas TWINAM, who died at Kirkhouse 26th Dec 1877 aged 51 years Also Euphemia JOHNSTONE, who died there 13th Jan 1887 aged 77 years

Erected by John McCONNELL

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Euphemia	1887	<mark>1810</mark>
Kirkpatrick	Janet	1903	1833
McConnell	John	1917	1832
McConnell	Mary	1889	1859
Twinam	Nicholas	1877	1826

Location Holywood Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: S. Pittendreigh, DGFHS, "Holywood Cemetery: Photographic Survey" (2003)

[Three stained glass windows inside church]

[Window 1]

To the Glory of God and in Pious Memory of Vice-Admiral Charles J. JOHNSTON of Cowhill Tower, who died 16th Oct 1856 aged 83 And of Lillias MacALPINE his wife who died 3rd Jan'y 1861 aged 73

R.I.P.

[Window 2] To the memory of Gilbert YOUNG Esq. of Lincluden, who died Oct 31st 1829 And of Hon Patricia MAULE his wife, who died Aug 23rd 1859 This window was erected by their two sons Major Thomas and Capt O. R. C. YOUNG 1864

[Window 3] To the Memory of Alexander HARLEY MAXWELL of Portrack, who died 20th September 1853 And of Sarah Telfer HYSLOP his wife, who died 8th June 1878

This window was erected by their two sons General HARLEY MAXWELL, Royal Engineers, and Alexander HARLEY Esq.

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Harley	Alexander			
	Alexander Churchyard: Inscription 4982 Churchyard: Inscription 5041	1853		
Harley Maxwell	John			
	Churchyard: Inscription 5041 Churchyard: Inscription 5042			
Hyslop	Sarah Telfer	1878		
See also: Holywood	Churchyard: Inscription 4982			
Johnston	Charles J.	1856	1773	
	Churchyard: Inscription 4923 Churchyard: Inscription 5042			
MacAlpine See also: Holywood	Lillias Churchyard: Inscription 4923	1861	1788	
Maule	Patricia	1859		
See also: Holywood	Churchyard: Inscription 4886			
Young See also: Holywood	Gilbert Churchyard: Inscription 4886	1829		
Young	O. R. C.			Initials G. R. C. (see cross-reference)
See also: Holywood	Churchyard: Inscription 4886			
Young	Thomas			
See also: Holywood	Churchyard: Inscription 4886			

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, who died in New Langholm 11th June 1848 aged 25 years Also Annie JOHNSTONE his daughter, wife of Andrew MILLIGAN, who died 21st July 1879 aged 33 years Also the said Andrew MILLIGAN, who died at Jarrow 21st December 1884 aged 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Annie	1879	<mark>1846</mark>
Johnstone	James	1848	1823
Milligan	Andrew	1884	1846

ID: 5140

Location	Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Walter BROWN, Shoemaker in Langholm, who died January 9th 1811 aged 56 years And Jane BROWN his spouse, who died August 11th 1830 aged 63 years Jane their daughter, she died in Edinburgh December 3rd 1810 aged 19 years Two of their sons, died in infancy Also Thomas their son, Shoemaker, who died March 7th 1847 aged 42 years Walter BROWN, son to William BROWN, who died on the 26th of June 1841 aged 7 years Also Helen L. JOHNSTONE, wife of William BROWN, who died 3rd February 1872 aged 69 years Also the said William BROWN, who died 26th April 1878 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	Jane	1810	1791	
Brown	Jane	1830	1767	Married surname
Brown	Thomas	1847	1805	
Brown	Walter	1841	1834	
Brown	Walter	1830	1774	
Brown	William	1878	1792	
Johnstone	Helen L.	1872	1803	

ID:5160LocationLangholm (Old) Cemetery, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

To the Memory of Peter HUGGAN, who died at Hallgreen June 1782 aged 66 years Also Jannat CAMBEL his spouse, died February 10th 1770 aged [uncut] years And John their son, who died January 26th aged [uncut] years

In Memory of John HOPE, who died in Langholm December 3rd 1860 aged 63 years <mark>Also Jane JOHNSTONE his wife, who died 16th July 1873 aged 73 years</mark>

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

Elizabeth HUGGAN, spouse of Andrew SCOTT, who died in Langholm 7th February 1839 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Cambel	Jannat	1770	
Hope	John	1860	1797
Huggan	Elizabeth	1839	1755
Huggan	John		
Huggan	Peter	1782	1716
Johnstone	Jane	1873	1800
Scott	Andrew		

ID: 5220

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Here lyes

Walter GRAHAM in Turnerholm, who died January 23 1746 aged 79 years His wife Nicholas JOHNSTON, who died October 24 1746 aged 84 years Their son Walter, who died April 25 1730 aged 18 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	Walter	1730	1712
Graham	Walter	1746	1667
Johnston	Nicholas	1746	1662

ID:5292LocationLangholm (Old) Cemetery, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Charles JOHNSTON, <mark>Mason</mark>, who died 16th July 1807 aged 55 years Also his wife Margaret, who died 2nd October 1796 aged 38 years

Their children:

Mary JOHNSTON, who died July 1784 aged 1 year And Jannet, who died 12th June 1785 aged 2 years Robert, who died 23rd July 1787 aged 1 month Christian, who died 10th August [----] aged 4 years Robert, who died 21st March 1796 aged 10 months Margaret, who died 5th February 1815 aged 24 years James Nicholson, who died 11th April 1836 aged 23 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Charles	1807	1712	
Johnston	Christian			
Johnston	James Nicholson	1836	<u>1813</u>	
Johnston	Jannet	1785	1783	
Johnston	Margaret	1815	<u>1791</u>	
Johnston	Margaret	1796	1758	Married surname
Johnston	Mary	1784	1783	
Johnston	Robert	1796	1796	
Johnston	Robert	1785	<mark>1784</mark>	

ID: 5297

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Robert ARMSTRONG, Tenant in Middleholms, who died January 22nd 1842 aged 56 years And Isabella JOHNSTON his spouse, who died at Middleholms August 19th 1843 aged 58 years Andrew ARMSTRONG, son of Robert ARMSTRONG, Middleholms, who died June 12th 1836 aged 16 years Margaret Kidd, daughter of John ARMSTRONG, who died in Langholm June 17th 1855 aged 1 year Also Helen CAMPBELL, wife of John ARMSTRONG, who died 25th April 1879 aged 37 years Also Margaret, daughter of John ARMSTRONG, who died at Dumfries 4th July 1907 aged 45 years, interred in Dumfries Churchyard

Also the above John ARMSTRONG, who died in Langholm 9th March 1903 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Andrew	1836	1820
Armstrong	John	1903	1822
Armstrong	Margaret	1907	1862
Armstrong	Margaret Kidd	1855	1854
Armstrong	Robert	1842	1786
Campbell	Helen	1879	1842
Johnston	Isabella	1843	1785

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Stone damaged]

In Memory of

Andrew JOHNSTON, Crowknow, who died 10th February 1813 [poss 1815] aged 66 years Margart ARMSTRONG his spouse, who died 10th August [----] aged [--] years John JOHNSTON, son to Andrew JOHNSTON, who died 9th September 1790 aged 2 years and 7 months Elisabeth JOHNSTON their daughter, who died 2nd October 1824 aged [--]

Surname Armstrong	Forename Margart	Death	Birth	Remarks Margaret??
Johnston	Andrew	1813	1747	
Johnston	Elisabeth	<u>1824</u>		
Johnston	John	1790	1788	

ID: 5326

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003) Ref:

In Memory of

Violet JOHNSTONE, spouse of Richard IRVING, who died in New Langholm 20th September 1848 aged 25 years Also Ann their daughter, who died in infancy

Also Robert IRVING, son of the above Richard IRVING and Jessie CAMPBELL, who died 18th March 1856 aged 22 months

Also the above Richard IRVING, who died October 19th 1881 aged 62 years Æ

Also Jessie CAMPBELL his wife, who died 29th September 1893 aged 72	lears
---	-------

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Campbell	Jessie	1893	1821	
Irving	Ann			
Irving	Richard	1881	1819	
Irving	Robert	1856	1854	
Johnstone	Violet	1848	1823	

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected to the Memory of

John RICKERBY, Tea Dealer, Langholm, who died 8th November 1851 aged 79 years Jane JOHNSTON his wife, who died July 5th 1865 aged 91 years

Also Jane, daughter of John RICKERBY, who died in Langholm 28th November 1837 aged 38 years Also two of his children, who died in infancy

And John his son, who died at Birmingham 12th August 1839 aged 38 years

George RICKERBY their son, who died at Birmingham September 6th 1858 aged 53 years

Mary RICKERBY their daughter, died in London November 27th 1870 aged 76 years

Thomas RICKERBY their son, who died in Manchester 16th July 1875 aged 79

William RICKERBY their son, who died at Harrogate September 27th 1885 aged 70 years

Margaret RICKERBY their daughter, who died at Langholm 20th October 1888 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1865	<mark>1774</mark>	
Rickerby	George	1858	1805	
Rickerby	Jane	1837	1799	
Rickerby	John	1839	1801	
Rickerby	John	1851	1772	
Rickerby	Margaret	1888	1811	
Rickerby	Mary	1870	1794	
Rickerby	Thomas	1875	1796	
Rickerby	William	1885	1815	

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Thomas, son of George JOHNSTONE, who died in Langholm May 29th 1849 aged 5 years Also Isabella their daughter, who died July 17th 1851 aged 18 years Also Isabella REID their granddaughter, who died December 1st 1858 aged 5 years and 11 months Also the said George JOHNSTONE, who died January 6th 1861 aged 59 years Also Grizel REID his wife, who died 13th December 1876 aged 74 years Also John, son of David JOHNSTONE, who died 9th May 1867 aged 2 years Also John, son of David JOHNSTONE, who died 9th May 1867 aged 2 years Also Helen JOHNSTONE, wife of David JOHNSTONE, who died 11th November 1874 aged 34 years Also Jessie his daughter, who died 18th August 1885 aged 24 years Also Elizabeth JACKSON his second wife, who died 11th November 1891 aged 47 years, and is interred in Wauchope Churchyard

Also the above David JOHNSTONE, who died 21st July 1898 aged 62 years

Surname Jackson Johnstone Johnstone	Forename Elizabeth David George	1891 1898 1861	1844 1836 1802	Remarks
Johnstone	Helen	1874	1840	Married surname
Johnstone	Isabella	1851	1833	
Johnstone	Jessie	1885	1861	
Johnstone	John	1867	1865	
<mark>Johnstone</mark>	Thomas	1849	1844	
Reid	Grizel	1876	1802	
Reid	Isabella	1858	1853	

ID: 5403

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, <mark>Painter in Langholm</mark>, born 2nd April 1812, died 11th June 1884 Also Jane WAITE his wife, born 9th July 1812, died 13th December 1894 Also Thomas their son, born 5th December 1844, died 10th March 1847 Also Jane their daughter, born 26th July 1853, died 22nd December 1858 Also William Boyd their son, born 9th October 1842, died 10th August 1880

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jane	1858	<u>1853</u>	
Johnstone	Thomas	1847	<u>1844</u>	
Johnstone	William	1884	1812	
Johnstone	William Boyd	1880	<u>1842</u>	
Waite	Jane	1894	1812	

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Margaret STOTHERT, spouse of William CARRUTHERS, who died in Langholm January 24th 1860 aged 62 years

Also the said William CARRUTHERS, Weaver, died 25th August 1875 aged 79 years Also John CARRUTHERS their son, Tweed Designer, who died in Langholm August 31st 1879 aged 52 years <mark>Also Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of John CARRUTHERS, who died 20th July 1901 aged 73 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carruthers	John	1879	1827
Carruthers	William	1875	1796
Johnstone	Janet	1901	1828
Stothert	Margaret	1860	1798

ID: 5455

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Isabella, daughter of Alexander JOHNSTONE, <mark>Warper</mark>, who died in New Langholm March 22nd 1865 aged 14 months

Also Thomasina HOUNAM his wife, who died 16th December 1898 aged 58 years Also the above Alexander JOHNSTONE, who died 3rd January 1913 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hounam	Thomasina	1898	1840	
Johnstone	Alexander	1913	1841	
Johnstone	Isabella	1865	<u>1864</u>	

ID: 5481

Location Langholm (Old) Cemetery, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Langholm (Old) Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Andrew DALGLIESH, son of Robert DALGLIESH and Janet JOHNSTONE, who died in Langholm 3rd March 1858 in infancy

Also Catherine Murray their daughter, who died at Shiell 2nd April 1867 aged 6 months

And Catherine their daughter, who died in Langholm 29th March 1875 aged 8 months

Also the above Robert DALGLIESH, who died 23rd April 1889 aged 58 years

Also George their son, who died at Philadelphia 1st March 1907 aged 47 years

Also of the said Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of the above Robert DALGLIESH, who died 5th February 1915 aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dalgliesh	Andrew	1858	1858	Birth year assumed
Dalgliesh	Catherine	1875	1874	
Dalgliesh	Catherine Murray	1867	1866	
Dalgliesh	George	1907	1860	
Dalgliesh	Robert	1889	1831	
Johnstone	Janet	1915	1833	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Margaret WYLIE, wife of James JOHNSTONE, who died at Broomrigg 7th November 1867 aged 47 years William JOHNSTON their son, who died at Broomrigg 27th Sep 1888 aged 23 years Also the above James JOHNSTON, who died 13th May 1889 aged 74 years Also Henry JOHNSTON, son of the above, who died at Carronbank 7th June 1943 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Henry	1943	1863	Johnstone??
Johnston	James	1889	1815	Johnstone??
Johnston	William	1888	1865	Johnstone??
Wylie	Margaret	1867	1820	

ID: 5534

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Samuel BELL, who died at Muircleugh 1st November 1786 aged 37 years Robert BELL his son, who died the 28th August 1810 aged 26 years Janet JOHNSTON, spouse to Samuel BELL, who died 1st of March 1845 aged 87 years Robert MELROSS their grandson, who died 9th November 1846 aged 26 years James MELROSS his father, who died 25th February 1848 aged 63 years Also Agnes BELL, relict of the above James MELROSS, who died at Liverpool on the 26th Sep 1860 aged 71 years

Also James, son of the above James MELROSS, who died 26th March 1892 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	Agnes	1860	1789	
Bell	Robert	1810	1784	
Bell	Samuel	1786	1749	
Johnston	Janet	1845	1758	
Melross	James	1892	1824	
Melross	James	1848	1785	Cross-reference: death date 23rd Feb 1848
See also: Durisdeer (Churchyard: Inscription 5533			
Melross	Robert	1846	1820	

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

<mark>Helen JOHNSTON, spouse to John HARPER in Nether Dalveen, who died 22nd June 1815 aged 47 years</mark> Also Agnes and Thomas HARPER, their children

Also John HARPER, who died 14th Dec 1834 aged 90 years

Also Helen NIVISON, spouse to James HARPER, who died at Annfield 15th August 1836 aged 53 years Also of John HARPER, who died at Midfield, Dumfries, on the 28th of August 1872 aged 45 years Also of Abraham HARPER, who died at Eastfield, Dumfries, on the 1st of August 1873 aged 42 years Also of James HARPER, who died at Eastfield Terrace, Dumfries, 27th Jan 1876 aged 74 years Also of Thomas HARPER, son of James HARPER, who died at Furniston, Carsphairn, 25th January 1884 aged 54 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Harper	Abraham	1873	1831
Harper	Agnes		
Harper	James	1876	1802
Harper	John	1872	1827
Harper	John	1834	1744
Harper	Thomas	1884	1830
Harper	Thomas		
Johnston	Helen	1815	1768
Nivison	Helen	1836	1783

ID: 5605

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

In Loving Memory of

<mark>Andrew JOHNSTON, who died at Cairnpark 15th Feb 1869 aged 40 years</mark> And Mary WALLACE his widow, who died at Parkhouse

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1869	<u>1829</u>
Wallace	Mary		

ID: 5647

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Kilnhouse, Glencairn, on 2nd Sep 1903 aged 75 years

"For 53 years shepherd at Troloss A faithful servant"

Also Mary JOHNSTON his wife, who died at Kilnhouse 6th May 1910 aged 85 years

ę	Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
	Johnston	Mary	1910	1825	Married surname
	Johnston	Thomas	1903	1828	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 114 of 379

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Moss-side, Durrisdeer, 3rd May 1875 aged 49 years Also John JOHNSTON his son, who died at Moss-side, Durrisdeer, 10th June 1877 aged 25 years Also James JOHNSTON his son, who died at Cairnpark, Durrisdeer, 7th February 1879 aged 17 years Also Mary DAVIDSON, wife of the above <mark>Robert JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Cairnpark on the 29th July 1886 aged 66 years

. Also his second son Robert JOHNSTON, who died at 41 Nairn Street, Glasgow, on 24th February 1892 aged 36 years

Also Janet McCUBBIN his beloved wife, who died at Milngate, Kirkmichael, on 1st December 1890 aged 22 years Also John Davidson JOHNSTON their only son, who died at 16 Back Street, Thornhill, on 7th July 1892 aged 18 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Davidson	Mary	1886	1820
Johnston	James	1879	1862
Johnston	John	1877	1852
Johnston	John Davidson	1892	<mark>- 1891</mark>
Johnston	Mary Agnes	1919	1858
Johnston	Robert	1892	<mark>- 1856</mark>
Johnston	Robert	1875	1826
McCubbin	Janet	1890	1868
Semple	James	1902	

ID: 5727

Location Durisdeer Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Durisdeer MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS
```

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Knocklible 1st August 1835 aged 54 years And of Mary MEGGAT his spouse, who died at Stonebut 10th May 1839 aged 53 years Also of Mary JOHNSTON their daughter, who died 20th April 1837 aged 10 years Also Isabella JOHNSTON their daughter, who died 20th June 1838 aged 12 years Also Agnes JOHNSTON their daughter, who died 15th Feb 1841 aged 22 years And of John JOHNSTON their son, who died 15th March 1841 aged 20 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1841	<u>1819</u>	
Johnston	Isabella	1838	<u>1826</u>	
Johnston	John	1841	1821	
Johnston	Mary	1837	1827	
Johnston	Robert	1835	1781	
Meggat	Mary	1839	1786	

ID: 5839 Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Loving Memory of

Robert McKENDRICK, who died 16th October 1912 aged 58 years Also Samuel DICKIE his wife, who died 5th June 1938 aged 77 years Also David his son, who died 2nd January 1897 age 2 years & 3 months Also Robert their eldest son, beloved husband of Catherine JOHNSTON, who died 15th May 1963 aged 75 years Also Catherine JOHNSTON, beloved wife of the above, who died 8th October 1977 aged 90 years

"Thy will be done"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dickie	Samuel	1938	1861
Johnston	Catherine	1977	1887
McKendrick	David	1897	1894
McKendrick	Robert	1963	1888
McKendrick	Robert	1912	1854

ID: 5885

Location Sanguhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Loving Memory of

Janet Ann JOHNSTON, beloved wife of Thomas DOUGLAS, who died 20th June 1924 aged 55 years

Also their daughter Peggy, who died 12th July 1910 aged 8 years Also their son Pte. James DOUGLAS, Cameron Highlanders, killed in France 23rd April 1915 aged 20 years Also the above Thomas DOUGLAS, who died 26th October 1931 aged 60 years

Also their son Thomas DOUGLAS, beloved husband of Peggy BROWN, who died 1st April 1964 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	Peggy		
Douglas	James	1915	1895
Douglas	Peggy	1910	1902
Douglas	Thomas	1964	1898
Douglas	Thomas	1931	1871
Johnston	Janet Ann	1924	1869

ID: 5911

Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Matthew JOHNSTONE, late husband to Christina McCALL, who died at Goosehill the 6th of May 1810 aged 29 years

Erected by William JOHNSTON his son

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	Johnstone??
Johnstone	Matthew	1810 1781 Johnston??
McCall	Christina	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 116 of 379

Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Margaret TAIT, wife of Robert SHARP, who died at Burnfoot 7th December 1893 aged 73 years Also of their son, who died in infancy Also the above Robert SHARP, who died at Glenwhargen 26th November 1904 aged 85 years

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE, late of Sanquhar, formerly of Lethonhall, Parish of Wamphray, who died 22nd September 1813 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Robert	1813	1732
Sharp	Robert	1904	1819
Tait	Margaret	1893	1820

ID: 6245

Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Jane JOHNSTONE, wife of George WHITE, who died at Muirhead Corttage years 18th September 1876 aged 51 Also of George WHITE his son, who died at Auchengruith 19th December 1878 aged 20 years Also of the above George WHITE, who died at Blawplain, Closeburn, 5th December 1901 aged 75 years Also of Mary WHITE, daughter of the above, who died at Waterside, Thornhill, 31st December 1918 aged 62 years

"Thy will be done"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jane	1876	1825
White	George	1901	1826
White	George	1878	1858
White	Mary	1918	1856

Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

James JOHNSTON, who died 22nd November 1840 aged 4 years

Also of George JOHNSTON, who died 17th April 1844 aged 18 years, son of Thomas JOHNSTON, Brandleys Also Isabella MINZIE his mother in law, who died 12th May 1857 aged 97 years

Also of the said Thomas JOHNSTON, who died in Lochside 11th December 1864 aged 74 years Also of Isabella JOHNSTON, spouse of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died 7th October 1871 aged 71 years Also of Agnes JOHNSTON, beloved wife of George SLOAN, who died at Mavisbank 24th February 1894 aged 55 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1894	1839	
Johnston	George	1844	<u>1826</u>	
Johnston	Isabella	1871	1800	Maiden name Minzie??
Johnston	James	1840	<u>1836</u>	
Johnston	Thomas	1864	1790	
Minzie	Isabella	1857	1760	
Sloan	George			

ID: 6373

Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Catharine REID, spouse of Hamilton JOHNSTON, who died 21st June 1858 aged 45 years William their son, died 4th March 1860 aged 17 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Hamilton			
Johnston	William	1860	1843	
Reid	Catharine	1858	1813	

ID:6399LocationSanquhar Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of John McCALL, who died at Ulzieside, December 1749 Also of Isabella JOHNSTON his wife, who died 25th July 1748 Both advanced in years

Also of Betty their daughter, who died 13th August 1758 aged 36 years Also of George, William and Archibald their sons

Erected by John McCALL, Ulzieside, and Samuel McCALL, Brandleys, sons of the said John McCALL

Also of Betty, Catherine and George, children of Samuel McCALL, Brandleys Also of Janet BROWN, wife of Samuel McCALL, Brandleys, who died 20th September 1794 aged 63 years Also of the said Samuel McCALL, who died 16th December 1802 aged 85 years

Surname Brown	Forename Janet	Death 1794	Birth 1731	Remarks
Johnston	Isabella	1748		
McCall	Archibald			
McCall	Betty			
McCall	Betty	1758	1722	
McCall	Catherine			
McCall	George			
McCall	George			
McCall	John			
McCall	John	1749		
McCall	Samuel	1802	1717	
McCall	Samuel			
McCall	William			

Location Sanquhar Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Sanquhar MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

William BROOM Esq. of Panbreck and Carco Mains, who died 3rd July 1825 aged 79 years And Janet JOHNSTON his wife, who died 12th March 1802 aged 41 years Also of John BROOM their son, who died 10th March 1802 aged 14 years Janet BROOM their daughter, died 9th August 1819 aged 19 years Jane BROOM their daughter, who died 5th May 1845 aged 49 years William BROOM their son, who died 6th June 1869 aged 79 years And of James BROOM Esq. of Dalwhat their son, who died 5th October 1871 aged 73 years

Margaret BROOM, died at Dalwhat 28th September 1891 aged 94 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Broom	James	1871	1798
Broom	Jane	1845	1796
Broom	Janet	1819	1800
Broom	John	1802	1788
Broom	Margaret	1891	1797
Broom	William	1825	1746
Johnston	Janet	1802	1761

ID: 6478

Location Kirkconnel, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Kirkconnel MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Erected by Samuel CRICHTON

In Memory of

His father James CRICHTON, who died 12th April 1871 aged 74 years Also Samuel his son, who died 26th September 1840 aged 4 years Also Isabella his daughter, who died 10th May 1860 aged 9 years Also his mother Isabella JOHNSTON, who died 26th May 1889 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Crichton	Isabella	1860	1851
Crichton	James	1871	1797
Crichton	Samuel	1840	1836
Crichton	Samuel		
Johnston	Isabella	1889	<mark>- 1808</mark>

ID: 6600 Location Kirkconnel, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Kirkconnel MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of Grace HASTIE, who died at Lochend, Sanquhar, May 14th 1894 aged 87 years Also Peter HASTIE, who died at Lochend, Sanquhar, 16th April 1899 aged 77 years

In Memory of

David HASTIE, who died at Connelbush on 17th June 1856 aged 78 years Also Isobel JOHNSTON his wife, who died there on 17th September 1853 aged 72 years

Also their children: Abram, who died 17th December 1828 aged 15 years James, who died 27th April 1841 aged 24 years Isobel, who died 26th April 1842 aged 20 years Two children, who died in infancy

Erected by Peter HASTIE their son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hastie	Abram	1828	1813	
Hastie	David	1856	1778	
Hastie	Grace	1894	1807	
Hastie	Isobel	1842	1822	
Hastie	James	1841	1817	
Hastie	Peter	1899	1822	
Johnston	Isobel	1853	1781	

Location Kirkconnel, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Kirkconnel MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Thomas WIGHT, who died 2nd April 1877 aged 63 years Jane his daughter, twin child, who died in infancy 6th February 1865 John JOHNSTONE his nephew, who died 30th September 1878 aged 25 years Maggie his daughter, died 2nd February 1881 aged 18 years John his son, who died 26th January 1891 aged 42 years Alexandria, daughter of said John WIGHT, who died 11th February 1891 aged 5 months Agnes his daughter, who died 1894 aged 41 years Margaret McVEIGH, widow of the above Thomas WIGHT, who died 10th December 1902 aged 78 years James Robert, youngest son of Thomas WIGHT, who died at Invereck, Kilmun, Argyll, on 9th April 1924 aged 57

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	John	1878	<u>1853</u>	
McVeigh	Margaret	1902	1824	
Wight	Agnes	1894	1853	
Wight	Alexandria	1891	1890	
Wight	James Robert	1924	1867	
Wight	Jane	1865	1865	Birth year assumed
Wight	John	1891	1849	
Wight	Maggie	1881	1863	
Wight	Thomas	1877	1814	

ID: 6694

Location Tynron, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Tynron MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Jane, daughter of James & Jane JOHNSTONE, was born 8th January 1849, and died 24th May 1896 Jonathon JOHNSTONE, was born 27th July 1834, who died at Cambridge 23rd January 1859 John JOHNSTONE, was born 10th February 1839, who died at Morningside 27th June 1864

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	James			
Johnstone	Jane			Married surname
Johnstone	Jane	1896	<mark>1849</mark>	
Johnstone	John	1864	<u>1839</u>	
Johnstone	Jonathon	1859	1834	

Location Tynron, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Tynron MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Sarah JOHNSTONE, wife of John GOURLEY, who died at Upper Pingarie 9th May 1880 aged 79 years Also of Ann their daughter, who died 18th July 1880 aged 48 years Also of the said John GOURLEY, who died at Upper Pingarie 25th October 1885 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Gourley	Ann	1880	1832	
Gourley	John	1885	1801	
Johnstone	Sarah	1880	1801	

ID: 6835

Location Dunscore (Old) Cemetery, Portrack, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Old Dunscore (Portrack) MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Agness WALLACE, daughter of Robert WALLACE in Laughlie, who died 16th Septr 1785 aged 4 years Also Edward GILLIS, son-in-law to the said Robert WALLACE, who died the 26th Nov 1799 aged 24 years And Jean JOHNSTON, spouse to the above Robert WALLACE, she died the 14th Novr 1802 aged 53 years

[Reverse of stone]

Also Jean GILLIS, daughter to Edward GILLIS, who died at Brownhill the 26th April 1819 aged 21 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Gillis	Edward	1799	1775	
Gillis	Jean	1819	1798	
Johnston	Jean	1802	1749	
Wallace	Agness	1785	1781	
Wallace	Robert			

Location Dunscore (Old) Cemetery, Portrack, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Old Dunscore (Portrack) MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Affectionate Remembrance of

Jessie Johnstone, daughter of Alexr SPENCE, who died at Springfield 27th July 1888 aged 19 years Also the above Alexander SPENCE, who died at Springfield 14th Nov 1914 aged 79 years Also Fanny JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Ivy Cottage, Auldgirth, 23rd May 1916 aged 83 years Also John SPENCE his son, who died at Indwe, South Africa, 11th June 1920 aged 53 years Also Margaret (Daisy) Henderson, daughter of Thomas R. SPENCE, who died at Springfield 1st May 1927 aged 21 years

<mark>Also Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, wife of Thomas R. SPENCE, who died at Springfield 16th June 1938 aged 60 years</mark> And of the above Thomas R. SPENCE of Springfield, who died 12th Nov 1957 aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1938	<mark>- 1878</mark>
Johnstone	Fanny	1916	<u>1833</u>
Spence	Alexander	1914	1835
Spence	Jessie Johnstone	1888	1869
Spence	John	1920	1867
Spence	Margaret (Daisy) Henderson	1927	1906
Spence	Thomas R.	1957	1875

ID: 6920

Location Dunscore (Old) Cemetery, Portrack, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Old Dunscore (Portrack) MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

[Table stone]

Here lyes

Thomas HENDERSON, portioner of Bersiewalla, who died 26th Oct 1773 aged 82 years Also Barbara KELLY his spouse, who died 1st Feb 1768 aged 76 years And John HENDERSON his son, who died in Killilego March 14th 1800 aged 71 years Also Janet McClachrie, spouse to the above John HENDERSON, who died in Poundland Oct 22nd 1806 aged 63 years

And William HENDERSON, who died in Mireside August 1st 1806 aged 80 years <mark>Also Barbara JOHNSTONE his spouse, who died the 26th of June 1810 aged 82 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Henderson	John	1800	1729	
Henderson	Thomas	1773	1691	
Henderson	William	1806	1726	
Johnstone	Barbara	1810	1728	
Kelly	Barbara	1768	1692	
McClachrie	Janet	1806	1743	

Location Dunscore (Old) Cemetery, Portrack, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Old Dunscore (Portrack) MI Transcriptions" (1970);
Checked by DGFHS (2003)
```

In Memory of

Mary JOHNSTON, grand daughter of Robert McMILLAN, McCubbington Hill, who died March 17 1841 aged 8 years

Also the said Robert McMILLAN, who died at McCubbington Hill 20th Oct 1852 aged 83 years Also Mary GLENCORSE his spouse, who died 12th Sept 1848 aged 80 years Also Elisabeth McMILLAN their daughter, who died 21st Aug 1849 aged 53 years Also Janet McMILLAN their daughter, and spouse to Walter BAIN, who died at Noblehill 1st Jan 1873 aged 60 years

Surname Bain	Forename Walter	Death	Birth Remarks
Glencorse	Mary	1848	1768
Johnston	Mary	1841	<mark>1833</mark>
McMillan	Elisabeth	1849	1796
McMillan	Janet	1873	1813
McMillan	Robert	1876	1808
McMillan	Robert	1852	1769

ID: 6983

- Location Dunscore (Old) Cemetery, Portrack, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Old Dunscore (Portrack) MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Matthew P. JOHNSTON, son of James JOHNSTON, who died 8th July 1841 aged 4 weeks, and was buried in Annan churchyard

Also Elisabeth JOHNSTON his daughter, who died at Isle 7th May 1855 aged 6 years Also the above James JOHNSTON, who died at Newington, Holywood, 27th Jan 1888 in his 85th year Also Elisabeth PATERSON his wife, who died at Newington on 6th Jan 1898 aged 90 years Also Jessie JOHNSTON their daughter, who died at Windsover, Auldgirth, on 17th October 1919 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elisabeth	1855	<mark>1849</mark>
Johnston	James	1888	1803
Johnston	Jessie	1919	<mark>1848</mark>
Johnston	Matthew P.	1841	<mark>1841</mark>
Paterson	Elisabeth	1898	1808

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Thomas COLTART, baker, who died on the 9th December 1867 in the 53rd year of his age Also of Robert his second son, who died 1st August 1878 aged 33 years Also Thomas his third son, who died 2nd July 1884 aged 37 years Also of Jane JOHNSTON, wife of the above Thomas COLTART, baker, died 26th February 1900 aged 88 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Coltart	Robert	1878	1845	
Coltart	Thomas	1884	1847	
Coltart	Thomas	1867	1814	
Johnston	Jane	1900	<u>1812</u>	

ID: 7059

LocationDumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of <mark>Archibald JOHNSTON, late Sergeant Major of Her Majesty's Royal Regiment of Scots Greys</mark> Who served in the above corps for a period of 24 years and was present with his regiment at the ever memorable Battle of Waterloo He departed this life on the 11th of November 1847 aged 66 years

Also Mrs. Jane Elizabeth McDOUGALL his daughter, who died on 20th June 1851 aged 37 years

"She was highly esteemed and sincerely regretted"

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Archibald	1847 1781
Johnston	Jane Elizabeth	1851 1814 Married surname McDOUGALL??

ID:7062LocationDumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Sacred to the Memory of

Jane HOWAT, spouse of George WATSON, currier, Dumfries, who died on the 6th December 1848 aged 30 years Also Mary HEUGHHAW her mother, who died 9th December 1848 aged 63 years Also the said George WATSON, who died 5th January 1850 aged 35 years

"He was deeply regretted"

Also George WATSON, tailor, and Grace JOHNSTON his wife, father and mother of the above George JOHNSTON The former died in 1847, buried in Troqueer The later died 26th February 1875, aged 89 years, buried here

Also George WATSON, pattern maker, son of George WATSON, currier, died 27th May 1882 aged 4 years Also Elizabeth LITTLE, wife of George WATSON, pattern maker, who died at 81 Loreburn Street 31st July 1921 aged 91 years

Also the children of George WATSON, pattern maker: Grace, died 17th August 1869 aged 19 months Thomas, 20th October 1874 aged 9 years Oliver, 25th December 1876 aged 1 year William, 11th September 1878 aged 4 years George, 9th September 1885 aged 19 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Heughhaw	Mary	1848	1785	
Howat	Jane	1848	1818	
Johnston	Grace	1875	1786	
Little	Elizabeth	1921	1830	
Watson	George	1885	1866	
Watson	George	1882	1878	Age undoubtedly incorrect
Watson	George	1847		
Watson	George Johnston	1850	1815	
Watson	Grace	1869	1868	
Watson	Oliver	1876	1875	
Watson	Thomas	1874	1865	
Watson	William	1878	1874	

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Joseph JOHNSTONE, who died at Gateside 13th April 1888 aged 76 years Also Martha WRIGHT, wife of Joseph JOHNSTONE, who died at Gateside 15th November 1887 aged 74 years Also Robert JOHNSTONE, who died 17th January 1838 aged 1 year and 4 months Also James JOHNSTONE, who died 3rd April 1847 aged 1 year and 7 months Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, who died 23rd January 1849 aged 5 years and 2 months Also Alexander JOHNSTONE, who died 27th May 1858 aged 10 months Also Jean JOHNSTONE, who died 27th May 1858 aged 11 weeks Also Jean JOHNSTONE, who died 20th March 1864 aged 25 years Also William Jardine JOHNSTONE, who died 26th March 1864 aged 25 years Also Joseph JOHNSTONE, who died at British Guiana, S.A., 30th September 1882 aged 24 years Also Robert JOHNSTONE, who died 27th December 1853

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Alexander	1858	1857
Johnstone	James	1847	1845
Johnstone	Jean	1855	1855
Johnstone	Joseph	1882	1858
Johnstone	Joseph	1888	1812
Johnstone	Margaret	1849	1843
Johnstone	Robert	<u>1853</u>	
Johnstone	Robert	1838	1836
Johnstone	William Jardine	1864	<mark>1839</mark>
Wright	Martha	1887	1813

ID: 7153

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Andrew Clark, son of James JOHNSTON, who died 30th August 1862 aged 15 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Andrew Clark	1862	1861	Cross-reference: surname JOHNSTONE, died
See also: Dumfries (St.	Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 3724			29th August
Johnston	James			Cross-reference: surname JOHNSTONE
See also: Dumfries (St.	Mary's Churchyard): Inscription 3724			

Location Dumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Janet, daughter of William JOHNSTON, sawyer, who died in Dumfries 26th May 1856 aged 6 years Also Mary, who died 11th June 1856 aged 2 years

Also Elizabeth, who died 31st October 1856 aged 5 years; her death was caused by a plum stone in the windpipe Also Agnes, wife of the above <mark>William JOHNSTON</mark>, who died 7th October 1858 aged 44 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	Agnes	1858 1814 Married surname
Johnston	Elizabeth	1856 1851
Johnston	Janet	1856 1850
Johnston	Mary	<u>1856 1854</u>
Johnston	William	

ID:7288LocationDumfries (St. Mary's Churchyard), DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries St Mary's MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Sacred to the Memory of Phillis SMITH, beloved wife of <mark>William JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at 73 Whitesands, Dumfries, 4th April 1913 in her 64th year Also the above William JOHNSTON, who died 3rd January 1927 in his 79th year

"Peace perfect peace with loved ones far away. In Jesus keeping we are safe and they"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	1927	<mark>1848</mark>
Smith	Phillis	1913	1849

ID: 7385

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON, son of John JOHNSTON, who died June 1856 aged 35 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John		
Johnston	William	1856	1821

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE, son of John JOHNSTONE and Margaret LORIMER, who died at Greenhead 23 April 1868 aged 2 years Also Janey JOHNSTONE their daughter, who died 24 April 1868 aged 1 month

Also John JOHNSTONE their son, who died 19 June 1868 aged 19 years

Also Robert JOHNSTONE their son, who died 4 May 1875 aged 13 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janey	1868	<mark>1868</mark>
Johnstone	John		
Johnstone	John	1868	1849
Johnstone	Robert	1875	1874
Johnstone	Robert	1868	<mark>- 1866</mark>
Lorimer	Margaret		

ID: 7444

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Sacred to the Memory of

<mark>Archibald JOHNSTON, late of Excase, who died at Thornhill on 30th Sep 1857 aged 31 years</mark> Also Janet WILSON his mother, who died on the 20th May 1862 aged 72 years

"Deeply regretted"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Archibald	1857	1826
Wilson	Janet	1862	1790

ID: 7488

LocationGreenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Erected by John JOHNSTONE

In Memory of

His brother Christopher JOHNSTONE<mark>, late of the 91st Highlanders</mark>, who died at Thornhill 15 August 1871 aged 62 <mark>years</mark> Also of his mother Helen DICK, who died at Dumfries 23 May 1852 aged 32 years

Also of his sister Helen, who died at Greenlaw 10 Sep 1849 aged 3 years

1	Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
	Dick	Helen	1852	1820	
	Johnstone	Christopher	1871	1809	Date and/or age incorrect (c.f. mother, sister)
	Johnstone	Helen	1849	1846	
	Johnstone	John			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 130 of 379

LocationGreenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Agnes KERR, wife of Edward JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill 20 April 1864 aged 73 years Also Walter JOHNSTONE their son, who died 21 Feb 1832 aged 16 years Also James JOHNSTONE, who died 10 Jan 1867 aged 40 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, who died at Dumfries on 6 Feb 1915 aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Edward			
Johnstone	James	1867	1827	
Johnstone	Janet	1915	<u>1833</u>	
Johnstone	Walter	1832	<u>1816</u>	
Kerr	Agnes	1864	1791	

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Samuel McMORINE, who died 9 June 1814 aged 6 years Nicholas McMORINE, who died 23 Jan 1819 aged 5 years George McMORINE, who died 21 Aug 1819 aged 1 year Samuel McMORINE, who died 13 Dec 1819 aged 3 years Isabella KELLOCK, spouse to Samuel McMORINE, who died at Thornhill 29 May 1843 aged 61 years Also the said Samuel McMORINE, who died at Thornhill 12 Jan 1879 aged 85 years Also Helen McMORINE his daughter, who died 9 June 1865 aged 43 years Also John McMORINE his son, who died 26 Feb 1868 aged 58 years Also William McMORINE his son, who died 1 June 1878 aged 66 years Also Margaret WALKER, wife of the above John McMORINE, who died at Thornhill 7 Oct 1894 aged 81 years Also Jessie McMORINE, who died at Thornhill 2 Aug 1905 aged 63 years

In Memory of

Samuel McMORINE in Thornhill, who died 10 July 1793 aged 15 years Also William McMORINE, who died 6 Aug 1797 aged 24 years Also of Helen WATSON his spouse, who died 15 September 1799 aged 60 years Samuel McMORINE, who died 7 Feb 1802 aged 58 years Also Helen JOHNSTONE, eldest daughter of John McMORINE, and widow of Charles JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill on the 4 May 1913 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Charles			
Kellock	Isabella	1843	1782	
McMorine	George	1819	1818	
McMorine	Helen	1913	1836	Married surname is Johnstone
McMorine	Helen	1865	1822	
McMorine	Jessie	1905	1842	
McMorine	John	1868	1810	
McMorine	Nicholas	1819	1814	
McMorine	Samuel	1802	1744	
McMorine	Samuel	1793	1778	
McMorine	Samuel	1819	1816	
McMorine	Samuel	1814	1808	
McMorine	Samuel	1879	1794	
McMorine	William	1878	1812	
McMorine	William	1797	1773	
Walker	Margaret	1894	1813	
Watson	Helen	1799	1739	Whose spouse?? (Age incorrect if Samuel or
				William)

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Jean PORTEOUS, spouse to John JOHNSTONE, who died in Thornhill the 11th of April 1817 aged 42 years John JOHNSTONE, Thornhill, died the 21 Feb 1851 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1851	1772
Porteous	Jean	1817	1775

ID: 7536

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

David LORIMER, late of Hayfield, who died on the 9th October 1802 aged 48 years

"As you are now so once was I. Remember man that thou must die"

Also Agnes WALLS his wife, who died 20 Nov 1825 aged 71 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE, spouse to John LORIMER, who died 18 April 1825 aged 39 years Also John LORIMER, who died 19 Oct 1857 aged 68 years Also Agnes FARISH, spouse to the above John LORIMER, who died the 18th July 1868 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Farish	Agnes	1868	1795
Johnstone	Mary	1825	<mark>- 1786</mark>
Lorimer	David	1802	1754
Lorimer	John	1857	1789
Walls	Agnes	1825	1754

ID: 7583

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Annie BORLAND, wife of <mark>Robert JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Thornhill 14 July 1844 aged 59 years Also Isabella and Robert their children, who died in infancy

<mark>Also James JOHNSTON their son, who died in the States of New York Nov 1854 aged 40 years</mark> Also the above Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Thornhill 3 April 1874 aged 89 years Also Janet JOHNSTON their daughter, who died at Thornhill 2 October 1879 aged 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Borland	Annie	1844	1785	
Johnston	Isabella			
Johnston	James	1854	1814	
Johnston	Janet	1879	1809	
Johnston	Robert	1874	1785	
Johnston	Robert			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Greenhead Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Manpower Services Commission, "Greenhead MI Transcriptions" (1970) Ref:

In Memory of

Margaret WILSON, spouse of John JOHNSTONE, who died at Drumshinnoch Also Martha JOHNSTONE, daughter of the above, and wife of Alexander BROWN, who died at Drumshinnoch 17th Feb 1879 aged 38 years

Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, daughter of the above, who died at Falkirk 30th May 1897 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	Alexander			
Johnstone	John			
Johnstone	Margaret	1897	<mark>1816</mark>	
Johnstone	Martha	1879	<mark>1841</mark>	
Wilson	Margaret			

ID: 7770

Location Keir (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (New) MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died at Kirkbride 7th Nov 1831 aged 73 years And Mary BAXTER his wife, who died at Cotack, Dunscore, the 19th Jan 1833 aged 65 years Also Thomas JOHNSTONE, son of the above, who died at New Cumnock 10th Oct 1831 aged 24 years Also of John, son of John JOHNSTONE and Janet DUNKELD, who died at Kirkbride 21st March 1844 aged 11 years

Also the said Janet DUNKELD, who died 26th Oct 1855 aged 55 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Baxter	Mary	1833	1768
Dunkeld	Janet	1855	1800
Johnstone	John		
Johnstone	John	1844	<u>1833</u>
Johnstone	Thomas	1831	1807
Johnstone	Thomas	1831	1758

Location Keir (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (New) MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Sacred to the Memory of

Elspeth KIRKPATRICK, spouse to Walter JOHNSTONE, who died in Barjarg 28th Jan 1842 aged 36 years And Elspeth JOHNSTONE their daughter, died 28th March aged 6 months And the said Walter JOHNSTONE, who died 27th Nov 1854 aged 52 years Also Thomas JOHNSTONE their son, who died 31st Dec 1855 aged 17 years Joseph FERGUSSON, who died at Hopefield 16th June 1864 aged 74 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Hopefield 5th June 1879 aged 86 years Also David JOHNSTONE, brother of the above, who died on the 9th Sept 1840 aged 39 years And Helen KIRKPATRICK their aunt, died 14th Jan 1841 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Fergusson	Joseph	1864	1790
Johnstone	David	1840	1801
Johnstone	Elspeth		
Johnstone	Mary	1878	1792
Johnstone	Thomas	1855	1838
Johnstone	Walter	1854	1802
Kirkpatrick	Elspeth	1842	1806
Kirkpatrick	Helen	1841	1764

Location Keir (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (New) MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

John WILSON, who died at Porterstown, Keir, 23rd May 1895 aged 25 years Also John WILSON, father of the above, who died at Grovehill Lodge 17th September 1910 aged 66 years Also Helen WILSON, wife of James JOHNSTONE, and daughter of the said John WILSON, who died at Cargenholm Lodge 13th January 1923 aged 56 years Also of Marion McCUBBIN, wife of the said John WILSON, who died at Ingleston, Glencairn, on 25th June 1924 aged 80 years

And in Loving Memory of

James WILSON, son of the said John WILSON, died at Ingleston Cottage, Glencairn, 24th Sept 1924 aged 60 years

And Margaret McEWAN his wife, died at Moniaive 31st May 1927 Andrew their son, died at Braco Cottage 11th May 1910 aged 7½ years Thomas McEwan their son, killed in France 31st August 1916 aged 20 years Jemima their daughter, died result of an accident while serving with forces at Gateshead 2nd Dec 1917 aged 24

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	James			
McCubbin	Marion	1924	1844	
McEwan	Margaret	1927		
Wilson	Andrew	1910	1902	
Wilson	Helen	1923	1867	Married surname is Johnstone
Wilson	James	1924	1864	Death date and/or age incorrect (see CWGC
				entry for Thomas)
Wilson	Jemima	1917	1893	
Wilson	John	1910	1844	
Wilson	John	1895	1870	
Wilson	Thomas McEwan	1916	1896	

ID: 7842

Location Keir (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (New) MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

My dear husband John JOHNSTONE, who died at Penpont 21st March 1913 aged 74, for over 43 years gardener at Barjarg Tower Also his wife Grace JOHNSTONE, who died at Gahgen Gardens 4th Jan 1931 aged 91 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Grace	1931 1840 Married surname
Johnstone	John	<u>1913 1839</u>

ID: 7853 Location Keir (New Cemetery), Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (New) MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

James STEWART, who died at Muirhouse, Keir, 12th October 1913 aged 58 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Corse Gates, Penpont, 24th May 1947 aged 89 years

"Until the day dawn and the shadows flee away"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1947	1858
Stewart	James	1913	1855

ID: 7926

Location Keir (Old Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (Old) Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Mary Anne, daughter of Robert TELFER, Dunscore, died 29th June 1840 aged 19 years James his son, died 5th July 1842 aged 25 years Agnes HASTINGS his spouse, died 30th Nov 1854 aged 72 years

Also the said Robert TELFER, who died 15th Feb 1857 aged 75 years

Likewise their grandson William TELFER, who died at Barndennoch, Keir, 19th Sept 1866 aged 9 years and 6 months

Also Agnes JOHNSTONE, wife of William TELFER, who died at Barndennoch Cottages 20th Dec 1873 aged 50 years

Also Robert TELFER their son, who died at Alabama, U.S. America, 5th Oct 1873 aged 28 weeks Also the said William TELFER, who died at Penpont 30th Dec 1894 aged 70 years William TELFER, who died at Virginhall 8th Nov 1897 aged 36 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hastings	Agnes	1854	1782
Johnstone	Agnes	1873	1823
Telfer	James	1842	1817
Telfer	Jane	1920	1853
Telfer	Mary Anne	1840	1821
Telfer	Robert	1873	1873
Telfer	Robert	1857	1782
Telfer	William	1897	1861
Telfer	William	1894	1824
Telfer	William	1866	1857

Location Keir (Old Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (Old) Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

William WRIGHT, who died on 21st Oct 1864 aged 71 years

Also Rosanna JOHNSTON his wife, who died at Capenoch Lodge 10th Feb 1878 aged 84 years

Also Grace WRIGHT, daughter of the above, who died at Capenoch Lodge on 4th June 1899 aged 64 years Also Janet Manson, daughter of the above, died at Maxwelltown 29th Feb 1916 aged 86 years Also Agnes Gillespie, daughter of the above, who died at Maxwelltown 27th April 1916 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Rosanna	1878	<mark>1794</mark>	
Wright	Agnes Gillespie	1916	1830	Twin to Janet??
Wright	Grace	1899	1835	
Wright	Janet Manson	1916	1830	Twin to Agnes??
Wright	William	1864	1793	

ID: 7997

Location Keir (Old Graveyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Keir (Old) Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Joseph KIRKPATRICK, farmer, Nether Keir, who died 24th Oct 1791 aged 68 years Jane EDGAR his wife, who died at Newhall 20th April 1806 aged 75 years Alexander their eldest son, who died at Bridgend 24th April 1830 aged 69 years Ann LORIMER his wife, who died at Bridgend 3rd Sept 1855 aged 85 years Joseph their only son, farmer, Byreholm, who died 8th May 1879 aged 86 years Jane JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Bogrough 2nd May 1854 aged 54 years Charlotte their daughter, who died at Bogrough 21st Jan 1854 aged 2 years James their son, who died at Ulverston 5th April 1870 aged 23 years Thomas, who died at Durham 14th Oct 1873 aged 32 years Also Mary their daughter, who died at Byreholm 4th Nov 1892 aged 62 years Also Annie Lorimer their daughter, who died at Penfillan House 23rd Jan 1898 aged 58 years Also Alexander their son, who died at Penfillan House 12th March 1899 aged 63 years And Eleanor Hope their daughter, who died at Keir 1st Sept 1919 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death		Remarks
Edgar	Jane	1806	1731	
Johnstone	Jane	1854	<u>1800</u>	
Kirkpatrick	Alexander	1899	1836	
Kirkpatrick	Alexander	1830	1761	
Kirkpatrick	Annie Lorimer	1898	1840	
Kirkpatrick	Charlotte	1854	1852	
Kirkpatrick	Eleanor Hope	1919	1838	
Kirkpatrick	James	1870	1847	
Kirkpatrick	Joseph	1879	1793	
Kirkpatrick	Joseph	1791	1723	
Kirkpatrick	Mary	1892	1830	
Kirkpatrick	Thomas	1873	1841	Surname assumed
Lorimer	Ann	1855	1770	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Morton Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTONE, died 10th August 1914 Also his son William JOHNSTONE, beloved husband of Mary GRAVES, died 4th September 1960 aged 56 years

Surname Graves	Forename Mary	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Thomas	<u>1914</u>	
Johnstone	William	1960	1904

ID: 8011

LocationMorton Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Erected by John and Agnes JOHNSTONE

In Loving Memory of Their son John, who died in infancy 3rd November 1914 Also their son Adam, who died 5th June 1917 Also their daughter Jane, who died 21st October 1917 Also their son Joseph, who died 13th August 1922

"Thy will be done"

Also the above John JOHNSTONE, who was accidentally killed in Dumfries 6th December 1940 aged 61 years Also Agnes JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, died 17th July 1962 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Adam	1917		
Johnstone	Agnes	1962	1889	Married surname
Johnstone	Jane	<u>1917</u>		
Johnstone	John	1940	<u>1879</u>	
Johnstone	John	1914	1914	Birth year assumed
Johnstone	Joseph	<u>1922</u>		

ID:8039LocationMorton Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

John CRAIG, who died at Thornhill 18th February 1918 in his 61st year Also his grandson wee Jim JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill on the 15th April 1918 aged 2 years and 8 months

Also his wife Janet McCRAE, who died at Girvan 1st September 1934 in her 76th year Also Margaret McCRAE, who died 7th March 1927 aged 71 year And of his daughter Margaret Morton CRAIG, who died at Rothesay 28th February 1961 in her 72nd year, cremated and ashes interred here

Erected by his widow and family

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Craig	John	1918	1857
Craig	Margaret Morton	1961	1889
Johnstone	James	1918	<u>1915</u>
McCrae	Janet	1934	1858
McCrae	Margaret	1927	1856

ID: 8070

LocationMorton Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

Alexander SMITH, beloved son of Thomas and Agnes SMITH, who died at Carronbank on 24th May 1905 aged 22 years

Also the above Thomas SMITH, beloved husband of Agnes SMITH, who died at Carronbank 28th February 1912 aged 63 years

Also Thomas SMITH, 6th K.O.S.B., who died in Lord Derby's War Hospital, Warrington, on 11th July 1915 from effects of being gassed while on active service in France, aged 24 years

Also Agnes JOHNSTONE, wife of the above Thomas SMITH, who died at Carronbank 23rd January 1935 aged 81 years

Also their son-in-law Alexander HUNTER, beloved husband of Nessie SMITH, Ivybank, Thornhill, who died 27th January 1963 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hunter	Alexander	1963	1897
Johnstone	Agnes	1935	1854
Smith	Alexander	1905	1883
Smith	Nessie		
Smith	Robert Thomson	1967	1885
Smith	Thomas	1915	1891
Smith	Thomas	1912	1849

ID:8084LocationMorton Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

James Johnston, aged 6 years, who died 6th February And of Sinclair, aged 4 years who died 8th February 1908 Sons of Robert COOK, chemist, Thornhill

Also Robert COOK, chemist, who died 10th March 1951 aged 83 years <mark>And Mary JOHNSTONE, widow of the above, who died 21st November 1951 aged 77 years</mark> Also Stewart Douglas COOK, eldest son of the above, died 10th October 1967 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Cook	James Johnston	1908	1902	Death year assumed
Cook	Robert	1951	1868	
Cook	Sinclair	1908	1904	
Cook	Stewart Douglas	1967	1899	
Johnstone	Mary	1951	1874	Johnston??

ID: 8145

Location Morton Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Jane BLACK, wife of George JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill 8th April 1913 aged 62 years Also the above George JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill 12th January 1924 aged 73 years Also Margaret and George, children of Margaret and Joseph JOHNSTONE, who died in infancy Also their daughter Annie JOHNSTONE, who died 23rd September 1947 aged 60 years Also Joseph JOHNSTONE, son of the above George JOHNSTONE, and dearly loved husband of Margaret JOHNSTONE, who died at Dumfries Infirmary 18th October 1950 aged 65 years Also Margaret Janet COOK, beloved wife of the above Joseph JOHNSTONE, died 5th October 1963 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Black	Jane	1913	1851
Cook	Margaret Janet	1963	1897
Johnstone	Annie	1947	1887
Johnstone	George		
Johnstone	George	1924	1851
Johnstone	Joseph	1950	1885
Johnstone	Margaret		

ID:8160LocationMorton Cemetery, Thornhill, DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

William RICHARDSON, who died at Thornhill 12th August 1896 aged 45 years Also of Margaret JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Templand Mains 5th July 1911 aged 60 years

And in Remembrance of

Andrew, son of the above, died 25th February 1972 aged 88 years And Mary LAWSON his beloved wife, died 27th March 1963 aged 78 years And Nancy Brock their dear daughter, died 25th September 1970 aged 50 years

"All kinds of everything remind me of you"

Inserted by daughters Peggy and Mary

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Margaret	1911	<u>1851</u>	
Lawson	Mary	1963	1885	
Richardson	Andrew	1972	1884	
Richardson	Mary			
Richardson	Nancy Brock	1970	1920	
Richardson	Peggy			
Richardson	William	1896	1851	

ID: 8230

Location Morton Cemetery, Thornhill, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Morton MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, who died at Morton Mill 15th May 1886 aged 66 years Also Agnes LAWSON, wife of the above, who died at Keir Mill 1st January 1894 aged 67 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, daughter of the above, who died at Greenhead 11th December 1875 aged 25 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	James	1886	1820
Johnstone	Margaret	1875	1850
Lawson	Agnes	1894	1827

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Rebecca JOHNSTON, spouse to Samuel McMINN, <mark>farmer in Clunie</mark>, who departed this life upon the 17th day of June 1814 aged 72 years

Also the said Samuel McMINN, who died 23rd of June 1819 aged 81 years

Also James McMINN, late farmer in Clunie, son to the above Samuel McMINN, who died 8th Dec 1839 aged 64 years

Also of Hellen GRIERSON, relict of the said James McMINN, who died at Clunie 14th May 1848 aged 67 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Grierson	Hellen	1848	1781
Johnston	Rebecca	1814	1742
McMinn	James	1839	1775
McMinn	Samuel	1819	1738

ID: 8345

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, son to John JOHNSTON, Glenbridge, who died there 4th March 1797 aged 2 months Also Agness HAIRSTONES his spouse, who died the 14th of Aug 1807 aged 32 years Also Charles JOHNSTON their son, who died the 18th of Oct 1812 aged 9 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hairstones	Agnes	1807	1775	
Johnston	Charles	1812	1803	
Johnston	John			
Johnston	John	1797	1797	

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

John MUIR, who died at Clunnie 11th June 1827 aged 69 Alexander MUIR his brother, who died 11th June 1859 [?] aged 82 years Joseph CORRIE, farmer in Clunnie, who died 16th Aug 1846 aged 87 years John CORRIE, who died 6th Sept 1850 aged 41 years Agness CORSON, spouse of the said Joseph CORRIE, who died 11th April 1856 aged 87 years Mary CORRIE, wife of James CORRIE, farmer, died 20th Sept 1865 aged 60 years William JOHNSTONE, farmer, Conhuith, died 31st March 1872 aged 75 years William CORRIE, farmer, who died at Clunnie 21st Feb 1878 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Corrie	James			
Corrie	John	1850	1809	
Corrie	Joseph	1846	1759	
Corrie	Mary	1865	1805	Married surname
Corrie	William	1878	1807	
Corson	Agnes	1856	1769	
Johnstone	William	1872	1797	
Muir	Alexander	1859	1777	
Muir	John	1827	1758	

ID:8353LocationTerregles, KirkcudbrightshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Erected by John TAYLOR their son

In Affectionate Remembrance of Elizabeth JOHNSTONE his spouse, who died 9th Sept 1842 aged 38 years Also Charles TAYLOR their son, who died on the 26th of March 1827 aged 14 years Also his sons John, William and Robert, who all died in manhood Also Jane his daughter And George LOCKE her husband Also Lilias, who died at the Observatory 13th Dec 1886 Margaret, daughter of the above George LOCKE, who died at Stoop, Dumfries, 7th July 1919 aged 74 years Elizabeth LOCKE, died at Stoop, Dumfries, 28th April 1928 aged 83 years

[Possibly missing entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1842	1804	Age and/or death year incorrect (c.f. son)
Locke	Elizabeth	1928	1845	
Locke	George			
Locke	Margaret	1919	1845	
Taylor	Charles	1827	1813	
Taylor	Jane			
Taylor	John			Whose son??
Taylor	John			
Taylor	Lilias	1886		
Taylor	Robert			
Taylor	William			

ID: 8376

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

years

Jane JOHNSTON, who died at Drummuir Grain, Torthorwald, 15th June 1860 aged 52 years Also the above Adam GALLOWAY, who died at Borland, Carlaverock, 2nd Feb 1870 aged 62 years Also George BROADFOOT their son in law, who died at Cargen Bridge 25th July 1880 aged 49 years Also Agnes GALLOWAY, widow of the above George BROADFOOT, who died at Dumfries 1st March 1908 aged 70

"Asleep in Jesus"

Surname	Forenam	Death	Birth	Remarks
Broadfoot	George	1880	1831	
Galloway	Adam	1870	1808	Above??
Galloway	Agnes	1908	1838	
Johnston	Jane	1860	1808	

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Sacred to the Memory of

James WALKER Esq. of Woodland, who died 29th Oct 1832 aged 76 years

Also of James Laurie WALKER, eldest son of John WALKER Esq. of Woodland, who died at Cowes in the Isle of Wight on the 14th of July 1839 aged 16 years

Also of Ann Lennox WALKER, fourth daughter of John WALKER Esq. of Woodland, who died at Cowes on the 16th of Oct 1839 aged 5 years

Also of Jessie JOHNSTON, wife of John WALKER Esq., who died at Clifton on the 30th July 1851 aged 53 years

And of the said John WALKER of Woodland, who died at Nice on 6th of July 1857 aged 65 years Also of Eleanor WALKER, daughter of James WALKER of Woodland, who died at Broomrigg, Holywood, 30th Dec 1877 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jessie	1851	<mark>1798</mark>
Walker	Ann Lennox	1839	1834
Walker	Eleanor	1877	1798
Walker	James	1832	1756
See also: Terregles: I	nscription 8423		
Walker	James Laurie	1839	1823
Walker	John	1857	1792

ID: 8428

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Samuel JOHNSTONE, who died the 22nd of June 1810 aged 50 years Also Mary MOFFAT his spouse, who died the 11th March 1828 aged 66 years Also John JOHNSTONE their son, who died the 21st Nov 1809 aged 19 years Also William JARDINE, who died in 1856 aged 52 years And of Jane JOHNSTONE his wife, who died in 1860 aged 58 years Also William JARDINE their son, who died at Lincluden Abbey 12th Nov 1891 aged 65 years

Also William JARDINE their son, who died at Lincluden Abbey 12th Nov 1891 aged 65 yea And Elizabeth his daughter, who died there 1st Oct 1895 aged 30 years

Erected by Sarah JOHNSTONE their daughter

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Elizabeth	1895	1865
Jardine	William	1891	1826
Jardine	William	1856	1804
Johnstone	Jane	1860	1802
Johnstone	John	1809	1790
Johnstone	Samuel	1810	1760
Johnstone	Sarah		
Moffat	Mary	1828	1762

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

George CURRIE, who died at Kirkland Cottage the 29th of Aug 1878 aged 78 years Also Janet FISHER his wife, who died 2nd Jan 1886 aged 80 years Also Jane their daughter, who died at Nethertown, Kirkconnel, 17th Nov 1905 aged 78 years Also Janet their daughter, wife of Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died at Slongaber, Corsock, 17th Jan 1891 aged 64 years

Also the said Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died at Dumfries Royal Infirmary 20th Oct 1911 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Currie	George	1878	1800
Currie	Jane	1905	1827
Currie	Janet	1891	1827
Fisher	Janet	1886	1806
Johnstone	Thomas	1911	1834

ID: 8458

Location Terregles, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Terregles MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

John KIM, who died at Newbridge, Terregles, 2nd Dec 1858 aged 74 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE his relict, who died at Gateside, Holywood, 4th May 1870 aged 86 years Also Eleanor their daughter, who died at Newbridge, Terregles, July 1860 aged 36 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Mary	1870	<mark>1784</mark>
Kim	Eleanor	1860	1824
Kim	John	1858	1784

ID:8492LocationCaerlaverock Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:W. McNaught, Personal Communications (2003/4)

In Memory of

John RAWLINE of Druggans and Janet DUN his wife She died 4th June 1784 aged 77 years, and he died 1st April 1789 aged 80 years

Also Thomas, John & John, their infant children

Also Richard RAWLINE, his son, who died at Chapelhill 4th February 1812 aged 66 years Also Jean HOWATSON, his wife, who died 22nd July 1801 aged 50 years Also George RAWLINE, their son, who died 16th October 1810 aged 26 years Also Andrew JOHNSTON, their son-in-law, who died at Chapelhill 19th October 1836 aged 64 years Also Janet RAWLINE, his wife, who died at Dumfries 26th June 1868 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dun	Janet	1784	1707
Howatson	Jean	1801	1751
Johnston	Andrew	1836	1772
Rawline	George	1810	1784
Rawline	Janet	1868	1789
Rawline	John		
Rawline	John		
Rawline	John	1789	1709
Rawline	Richard	1812	1746
Rawline	Thomas		

ID:8541LocationWamphray, DumfriesshireRef:A. Carson, Borthwick Archives,

In Memory of

Robert BORTHWICK, late tenant, Holmshaw, died at Lawrencefield 15th October 1829 aged 81 years Also Margaret HALLIDAY his wife, died 4th December 1834 aged 61 years Also Margaret his daughter, died 5th August 1833 aged 41 years Also William his son, died 28th July 1855 aged 56 years

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of William BORTHWICK, died at Raeknous October 28th 1766 aged 44 years Also Elisibath JOHNSTON my spouse, died at Holmshaw February 23rd 1809 aged 85 years Also Margrat BORTHWICK, daughter to Robert BORTHWICK in Holmshaw, she died March the 8th 1791 aged 1 year and 8 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Borthwick	Margaret	1833	1792	
Borthwick	Margrat	1791	1789	Margaret??
Borthwick	Robert	1829	1748	
Borthwick	William	1766	1722	
Borthwick	William	1855	1799	
Halliday	Margaret	1834	1773	
Johnston	Elisibath	1809	1724	Elizabeth??

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTONE in Over Mains, Parish of Kirkmichael, who died 9th April 1803 aged 70 years Also Mary PORTEOUS, his spouse, who died January 2nd 1827 aged 88 years Also Janet and Nicholas, daughters, who died in infancy

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of Agnes JOHNSTONE, who died at Rigghead 21st June 1839 aged 71 years Also Isabella JOHNSTONE, died there 19th July 1843 aged 54 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE, died 6th February 1853 aged 85 years Daughters of William JOHNSTONE, Lambholm, Kirkmichael

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Agnes	1839	1768
Johnstone	Isabella	1843	1789
Johnstone	Jane	1853	<mark>1768</mark>
Johnstone	Janet		
Johnstone	Nicholas		
Johnstone	William	1803	1733
Porteous	Mary	1827	1739

ID: 8559

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Thomas PORTEOUS, who died at Ecclefechan 18th July 1851 aged 63 years Also Jean JOHNSTONE, spouse to Thomas PORTEOUS, who died 20th March 1824 aged 36 years Also Ann PORTEOUS, who died 12th March 1827 aged 3 years

Also Grace PORTEOUS, his daughter, who died 9th March 1839 aged 11 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jean	1824	1788
Porteous	Ann	1827	1824
Porteous	Grace	1839	1828
Porteous	Thomas	1851	1788

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Nichol TURNBULL in Annan, who died 17th March 1756 aged 72 years Also Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 27th October 1754 aged 77 years Also William TURNBULL in Annan, their son, who died on the 23rd of August 1780 aged 61 years And Grace, daughter of the above William TURNBULL, who died 5th April 1809 aged 49 years

To the Memory of

James FORREST, son of George FORREST in Annan, and grandson of the above William TURNBULL, who died young

And James FORREST, Printer and Stationer, son of said George FORREST, who died 8th March 1810 aged 19 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Forrest	George		
See also: Annan (Tow	n Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 8573		
Forrest	James	1810	1791
Forrest	James		
Johnston	Jannet	1754	1677
Turnbull	Grace	1809	1760
Turnbull	Nichol	1756	1684
Turnbull	William	1780	1719

ID: 8572

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Removed and used as paving stone (1963)]

Here lyes

James BIRNIE in Warmanbie, [------], who departed this life October 29 1760 aged 65 years

Here lyes

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, spouse to James BIRNIE in Warmanbie, who departed this life the 7 of October 1753 aged 51 years

"[-----] in his post much [------]"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Birnie	James	1760	1695
Johnston	Elizabeth	1753	1702

Location Buittle Churchyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: W. McNaught, Personal Communications (2003/4)

Thomas McKNAUGHT, who died at Palnackie 21st June 1815 aged 44 years Also Mary CROACH his spouse, died 24th December [?] 1792 aged 40 years Also Margaret their daughter, died in infancy Also Jane RAE his second spouse, who died at Broomisle 25 February 1866 aged 62 years Also Janet McKNAUGHT, spouse of John JOHNSTONE at Kindar Rewick, 23rd April 1868 aged 70 years Also Barbra McKNAUGHT, died at Barnbarroch 3rd May 1874 aged 75 years

Also Thomasina McKNAUGHT, died at Cooperknowe 2nd April 1896 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Croach	Mary	1792	1752	
Johnstone	John			
McKnaught	Barbra	1874	1799	Barbara??
McKnaught	Janet	1868	1798	
McKnaught	Margaret			
McKnaught	Thomas	1815	1771	
McKnaught	Thomasina	1896	1818	
Rae	Jane	1866	1804	

ID:	8603
Location	Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	W. McNaught, Personal Communications (2003/4)

In Memory of

Joseph ANDERSON, who died at Shearingtown 3rd December 1847 aged 86 years Also Mary CRAIK, his spouse, who died 5th June 1837 aged 80 years Also John ANDERSON, their son, who died 25th December 1804 aged 18 years Also Joseph ANDERSON, mariner, their son, who died 14th August 1821 aged 33 years Also Janet ANDERSON their daughter, who died 16th October 1872 aged 73 years Also Isabella ANDERSON, who died at Dumfries 7th November 1876 aged 86 years Also Richard ANDERSON, Mariner, who died at Dumfries 21st January 1880 aged 83 years Also Grace JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Liverpool 24th September 1886 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Anderson	Isabella	1876	1790	
Anderson	Janet	1872	1799	
Anderson	John	1804	1786	
Anderson	Joseph	1821	1788	
Anderson	Joseph	1847	1761	
Anderson	Richard	1880	1797	
Craik	Mary	1837	1757	
Johnstone	Grace	1886	1806	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: W. McNaught, Personal Communications (2003/4)

In Memory of

John ANDERSON, late tenant in Shearington, who died 26th May 1815 in the 60th year of his age

Here also lyes the remains of Janet ANDERSON, his daughter, who died 9th March 1800 aged 12 years

Here also lyes remains of

Jannet JOHNSTON, spouse of said John ANDERSON, who died 9th September 1824 aged 76 years Also James ANDERSON their son, farmer in Shearrington, who died March 18th 1872 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Anderson	James	1872	1786
Anderson	Janet	1800	1788
Anderson	John	1815	1755
Johnston	Jannet	1824	1748

ID:8686LocationKirkcolm (Old Churchyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, ''Kirkcolm Old Churchyard Memorial Inscriptions: Section 1'' (2003)

Andrew McDOALL, late in Salchyrie He died Aprile the 27th 1783 aged 77 years

Also here lies the corpse of Helen KERR his spouse, who died March 1st 1791 aged 79 years

The desire of Andw McDOUALL and Jno [?] Johnston

The deceased Margarat AITKIN was born 27th April 1747, & died 13th February 18[19] Also her daughter Margarat McDOUAL, born 4th April 178[4], died 1st June 1819 Also Elizabeth McDOUALL, spouse to Charles HAMILTON in Challoch, Leswalt, who died the 29th Octr 1846 aged 71 years

Erected by James & Andrew McDOUALLs his sons

[Reverse of stone]

Interred in front of this stone: Andrew McDOWALL, late Farmer in Cairnwell, who departed this life 13th June 1835 aged 87 years Also Mary McDOWALL, his daughter, and wife of Abraham BARK, Farmer, Cairnwell, Stoneykirk, who died 19th December 1850 aged 58 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Aitkin	Margarat	1819	1747
Bark	Abraham		
See also: Stranraer (U	United Presbyterian Cemetery): Inscription 13026	5	
Hamilton	Charles		
Johnston	Jno		
Kerr	Helen	1791	1712
McDoall	Andrew	1783	1706
McDoual	Margarat	1819	1784
McDouall	Andrew		
McDouall	Elizabeth	1846	1775
McDouall	James		
McDowall	Andrew	1835	1748
McDowall	Mary	1850	1792
Saa alaa, Stuamuaan (1	Inited Brechuterian Compton), Incomintion 12026	<	

See also: Stranraer (United Presbyterian Cemetery): Inscription 13026

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by James JOHNSTONE, gardener, Stroquhan

In Memory of His deceased children: James, who died 17th April 1858 aged 21 years John, who died 10th April 1863 aged 18 years

Also Mary KERR his wife, who died 30th March 1879 aged 73 years

Also the above James JOHNSTONE, who died in Maxwelltown 14th Sept 1884 aged 87 years

Also Joseph TELFER, son-in-law of the above, who died at Burnside, Holywood, 3rd November 1905, advanced in years

Also Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, wife of the above Joseph TELFER, who died at Mosshead, Dunscore, 25th July 1915, advanced in years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	<u>1915</u>		
Johnstone	James	1884	1797	
Johnstone	James	1858	1837	
Johnstone	John	1863	1845	
Kerr	Mary	1879	1806	
Telfer	Joseph	1905		

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by John JOHNSTON

In Memory of

Samuel JOHNSTON his son, who died at Dunscore Village 7th August 1861 aged 3 years Also Brice JOHNSTON, who died 17th March 1877 aged 17 years Also William his son, who died 21st June 1883 aged 19 years Also Annie his daughter, who died 16th May 1886 aged 20 years And Lilias Kennedy his daughter, who died 28th Feb 1895 aged 17 years Also the above John JOHNSTON, who died 27th March 1896 aged 66 years Also John his son, who died 28th August 1899 aged 22 years Also John his son, who died 28th August 1899 aged 22 years Also Jane MAXWELL, widow of the above John JOHNSTON, who died 31st Oct 1914 aged 77 years Also William JOHNSTON, husband of Sarah BLACK, who died at the Butt 9th Oct 1932 aged 43 years Also the above Sarah BLACK, died 7th Oct 1979 aged 83 Also their daughter Margaret M. JOHNSTON, beloved wife of Douglas MURRAY, died 4th Aug 1969 aged 41

Surname	Forename		Birth Remark
Black	Sarah	1979	1896
Johnston	Annie	1886	<mark>- 1866</mark>
Johnston	Brice	1877	<mark>1860</mark>
Johnston	John	1899	1877
Johnston	John	1896	1830
Johnston	Lilias Kennedy	1895	1878
Johnston	Margaret M.	1969	1928
Johnston	Samuel	1861	1858
Johnston	William	1932	1889
Johnston	William	1883	1864
Maxwell	Jane	1914	1837
Murray	Douglas		

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by William JOHNSTONE

In Memory of his children:

Robert Broatch JOHNSTONE, who died at Dunscore Village 12 December 1855 aged 9 months Also Janet JOHNSTONE, who died 9th April 1863 aged 4 years Also Jane Dobie JOHNSTONE his daughter, who died at Greenwell 30th July 1869 aged 18 years and 8 months Also James JOHNSTONE his son, who died 24th Aug 1869 aged 4 years and 8 months Also Elizabeth his daughter, who died at Dunscore 24th July 1872 aged 14 years Also William his son, who died there 17th Aug 1876 aged 29 years

Also the above William JOHNSTONE, who died at Dunscore Village 31st May 1897 aged 78 years And Jane BROATCH his wife, who died at Dunscore 10th June 1905 aged 79 years John Hope JOHNSTONE, died 70 Brooms Rd, Dumfries, 8th March 1918 aged 52 Also Margaret Dennis JOHNSTONE, who died at Dumfries 15th March 1932 aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Broatch	Jane	1905	1826
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1872	1858
Johnstone	James	1869	1864
Johnstone	Jane Dobie	1869	1850
Johnstone	Janet	1863	1859
Johnstone	John Hope	1918	1866
Johnstone	Margaret Dennis	1932	1863
Johnstone	Robert Broatch	1855	1855
Johnstone	William	1897	1819
Johnstone	William	1876	1847

See also: Wauchope Cemetery, Langholm: Inscription 3950

ID: 8726

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

[Broken in 2 pieces and mostly unreadable]

In Memory of

David IRVING, son of James IRVING, who died at Rosehill 14th June 1870 aged 20 years Also Ann IRVING his daughter, who died 3rd February 1836 aged 8 days Also Jannet IRVING his sister, who died 12 August 1871 aged 39 Also Mary JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, who died 6 June 1889 aged 70 years Also the above James IRVING, who died at White Yett 2 February 1893 aged 82 years Also Janet his daughter, who died at Greenwell 11 August 1926 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	Ann	1836	1836	
Irving	David	1870	1850	
Irving	James	1892	1810	
Irving	Janet	1926	1854	
Irving	Jannet	1871	1832	Age may be incorrect (c.f. brother James)
Johnstone	Mary	1889	<u>1819</u>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 156 of 379

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by William JOHNSTONE

In Memory of

Catherine MENZIES his wife, who died at Longbank 16th March 1864 aged 64 years Also the said William JOHNSTONE, who died at Crawstown Cottage 18th December 1876 aged 78 years Also James JOHNSTONE his son, who died at Birkshaw Cottage 8th December 1880 aged 40 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE his daughter, who died at Springvale 28th December 1913 in her 86th year Also Jane CONCHAR his daughter in law, who died at Kellieston 16th Jany 1900 in her 65th year Also William JOHNSTONE his son, and husband of Jane CONCHAR, who died at Springvale 14th July 1906 in his 77th year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Conchar	Jane	1900	1835
Johnstone	James	1880	<mark>1840</mark>
Johnstone	Jane	1913	1827
Johnstone	William	1906	1829
Johnstone	William	1876	<mark>1798</mark>
Menzies	Catherine	1864	1800

ID: 8745

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Christopher, son of Christopher IRVING, who died at Auldgirth Station 9 June 1875 aged 20 years Also the above Christopher IRVING, who died at Lower Hallidayhill 26th Sep 1900 aged 80 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE his wife, who died there 29th Jan 1901 aged 79 years Also Agnes IRVING, who died 11th April 1903 aged 53 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	Agnes	1903	1850	
Irving	Christopher	1900	1820	
Irving	Christopher	1875	1855	
Johnstone	Janet	1901	<u>1822</u>	

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970);
Checked by DGFHS (2003)
```

In Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died at Junkan 13 March 1895 aged 68 years Also his son John, who died at Morrinton, Holywood, 29 January 1856 aged 3 months And Sarah his daughter, who died at Newton Cottages 11 May 1865 aged 1 year Also Sarah CLARK his wife, who died at Dunscore 26 March 1899 aged 76 years Also George JOHNSTONE their son, who died at 12 James Street, Portobello, 8 December 1915 aged 56 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE his daughter, wife of Joseph KERR, who died at Junken, Dunscore, 23 April 1936 aged 74 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Clark	Sarah	1899	1823
Johnstone	George	1915	<u>1859</u>
Johnstone	John	1856	1855
Johnstone	Margaret	1936	1862
Johnstone	Sarah	1865	1864
Johnstone	Thomas	1895	1827
Kerr	Joseph		

ID: 8754

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by James JARDINE

In Memory of

Mary KIRK his mother, who died at Townhead, Dunscore, 20 April 1878 aged 73 years Also William JARDINE his father, who died at Townhead, Dunscore, 4 November 1888 aged 79 years Also Mary Ann JARDINE his daughter, who died at Townhead, Dunscore, 20 October 1891 aged 15 years and 9 months

Also Annie JOHNSTONE, wife of James JARDINE, who died at Townhead, Dunscore, 7 January 1904 aged 52 years

Also James JARDINE, husband of the above, who died at Dunscore 30 May 1926 aged 87 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Catherine	1952	1874
Jardine	James	1926	1839
Jardine	Mary Ann	1891	1876
Jardine	William	1888	1809
Johnstone	Annie	1904	1852
Kirk	Mary	1878	1805

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Agnes TAIT, wife of Thomas MAXWELL, who died at Dunesslin Cottage, Dunscore, on the 30 June 1888 in her 81st year

Also of the above Thomas MAXWELL, who died at Dunesslin Cottages, Dunscore, 1 February 1890 aged 86 years Also Johnnie MAXWELL, who died at Old Distillery, Dunscore, 29 April 1881 aged 82 years And Euphemia JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Kirkpatrick Village 23 February 1886 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Euphemia	1886	<mark>1811</mark>
Maxwell	John	1881	1799
Maxwell	Thomas	1890	1804
Tait	Agnes	1888	1807

ID: 8784

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Agnes MOFFAT, wife of <mark>Samuel JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died August 1906 Also Bryce their infant son Also Samuel JOHNSTONE, Old School, Speddoch, who died suddenly 20th April 1937 aged 62 years Also Elizabeth FERGUSON, wife of <mark>Samuel JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died 28th April 1948 aged 77 years

Surname Ferguson	Forename Elizabeth		Birth 1871	Remarks
Johnstone	Bryce			
Johnstone	Samuel	1937	1875	
Moffat	Agnes	1906		

ID: 8802

- Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTON, who <mark>died at Gleneslin Distillery</mark> 19 August 1862 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Thomas	1862	<mark>1790</mark>

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by James and Robert WALLACE

In Memory of

William WALLACE their father, who died at Throughgate 30th Aug 1842 aged 33 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE his wife, who died 19th Feb 1878 aged 73 years

Also Robert his son, who died at Frazerford Lodge 21st Dec 1864 aged 9 months

Also James WALLACE, father of the above, who died at Milliganton, Holywood, 6th Feb 1866 aged 29 years Also Robert his son, who died at Milliganton, Holywood, 27th April 1866 aged 7 months Also Mary Brown his daughter, who died at Glenesslin Distillery 14th Dec 1871 aged 11 years Also Janet WALLACE, wife of the above, who died at Glenhead, Keir, 6th Sept 1911 aged 88 years Also Margaret STITT, wife of William WALLACE, who died at Glenhead 22nd Aug 1919 aged 46 years

Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Jane	1878	1805	
Margaret	1919	1873	
James	1866	1837	
Janet	1911	1823	Married surname
Mary Brown	1871	1860	
Robert			
Robert	1866	1865	
Robert	1864	1864	
William			
William	1842	1809	
	Jane Margaret James Janet Mary Brown Robert Robert Robert William	Jane1878Margaret1919James1866Janet1911Mary Brown1871Robert1866Robert1864William1871	Jane 1878 1805 Margaret 1919 1873 James 1866 1837 Janet 1911 1823 Mary Brown 1871 1860 Robert 1866 1865 Robert 1866 1865 Robert 1864 1864 William 1864 1864

ID: 8879

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Hellen HUNTER, daughter of James HUNTER, who died at Shawford Cottage, Speddoch, 9th Feb 1883 aged 3 weeks

Also Andy HUNTER his son, who died there 28th Aug 1895 aged 7 months

Also Andrina HUNTER his daughter, who died at Shawford 26th Jan 1904 aged 2 years 11 months Also James HUNTER, father of the above, who died at Speddoch 14th Aug 1913 aged 56 years

Also Nellie his daughter, who died at Shawford 25th Nov 1918 aged 22 years

Also Isabella JOHNSTONE, wife of James HUNTER, who died at Shawford Cottages 3rd Feb 1931 aged 72 years Also Cissy his youngest daughter, who died at Longmore Hospital, Edinburgh, 24th Dec 1936 in her 38th year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hunter	Andrew	1895	1895
Hunter	Andrina	1904	1901
Hunter	Cissy	1936	1898
Hunter	Hellen	1883	1883
Hunter	James	1913	1857
Hunter	Nellie	1918	1896
Johnstone	Isabella	1931	1859

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Sarah BARBER, spouse to Robert McADAM, tennant in Bogrie, who departed this life 31st Jan 1819 aged 62 years

Also the said Robert McADAM, who died at Craigenputtock June 9th 1835 aged 84 years Also Joseph McADAM their son, who died at Newton 5th Jan 1860 aged 68 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, relict of Joseph McADAM, who died 23rd October 1883 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Barber	Sarah	1819	1757
Johnston	Elizabeth	1883	<mark>1800</mark>
McAdam	Joseph	1860	1792
McAdam	Robert	1835	1751

ID: 8904

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by William JOHNSTONE

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE his son, who died at Speddoch Mill 4th March 1869 aged 14 years and 10 months Also the above William JOHNSTONE, many years <mark>wood forester at Speddoch</mark>, who died at Holywood Village 20th October 1896 aged 77 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, widow of the above, who died at Holywood Village 8th June 1905 aged 81 years Also Grace their youngest daughter, who died at Nora Lea, Annan Road, Dumfries, 17th July 1915 aged 56 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Grace	1915	<u>1859</u>	
Johnstone	Janet	1905	1824	Married surname
Johnstone	Robert	1869	<u>1854</u>	
Johnstone	William	1896	<u>1819</u>	

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Sacred to the Memory of

Mary, daughter of Thomas RICHARDSON, who died at Langbank on the 18th May 1851 aged 8 years Also the above Thomas RICHARDSON, who died at Longbank 7th March 1873 aged 78 years Also Mary JOHNSTON his wife, who died at Longbank 6th July 1879 aged 71 years Also John their son, who died 15th February 1902 aged 57 years Also Elizabeth their daughter, who died at Longbank 15th April 1912 aged 71 years Also his daughter Jean RICHARDSON, who died 25th August 1918 aged 70 years Also Margaret RICHARDSON, who died 1st June 1919 aged 82 years

"O Memory dear"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1879	<mark>1808</mark>
Richardson	Elizabeth	1912	1841
Richardson	Jean	1918	1848
Richardson	John	1902	1845
Richardson	Margaret	1919	1837
Richardson	Mary	1851	1843
Richardson	Thomas	1873	1795

ID: 8979

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Robert LITTLE, who died at Shank 23rd Sept 1893 aged 66 years Also Grace his daughter, who died 27 July 1896 aged 38 years Also James his son, who died 24 March 1867 aged 7 years And William his son, who died 9 July 1872 aged 10 weeks Also Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, who died at 58 Brewery St, Dumfries, 19th Sept 1905 aged 72 years

[Reverse of stone]

Also James OLIVER, who died at Sware March the 12th 1806 aged 65 years Also Isobel OLIVER, daughter of James OLIVER in Cottack, who died the 23 of April 1804 aged 13 years Also James OLIVER, who died at Dalgoner Bridge June 21 1840 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1905	1833
Little	Grace	1896	1858
Little	James	1867	1860
Little	Robert	1893	1827
Little	William	1872	1872
Oliver	Isobel	1804	1791
Oliver	James	1840	1760
Oliver	James	1806	1741

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of David THOMSON, who died at Moss Side 18th November 1873 aged 54 years Also the above David THOMSON, who died at Moss-side 19th December 1879 aged 71 years Also Robert their son, who died at Dumfries 8th August 1881 aged 28 years Also David their son, who died at Gilmerston, Glencairn, 9th May 1905 aged 47 years Also James their eldest son, who died at Oakbank, Irongray, 11th April 1910 aged 67 years Also Mary Ann McDiarmid JOHNSTON, wife of the above James THOMSON, who died at Oakbank, Irongray, 18th August 1912 aged 66 years

Also Margaret, youngest daughter of the above, who died at Kirkgunzeon Village 9th October 1915

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary Ann McDiarmid	1912	<mark>- 1846</mark>
See also: Dunscore Vi	llage Churchyard: Inscription 9016		
Johnstone	Janet	1873	<mark>- 1819</mark>
Thomson	David	1905	1858
Thomson	David	1879	1808
Thomson	James	1910	1843
See also: Dunscore Vi	llage Churchyard: Inscription 9016		
Thomson	Margaret	1915	
Thomson	Robert	1881	1853

ID: 9016

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970);
Checked by DGFHS (2003)
```

In Loving Memory of

Mary DUNCAN, wife of <mark>James JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Galawards 16th March 1884 aged 70 years Also the above James JOHNSTON, who died at Galawards 14th February 1889 aged 71 years Also Jessie Taylor their eldest daughter, wife of William WHALLEY, who died at Addington, Surrey, 20th February 1902 aged 58 years Also Mary Ann McDiarmid their youngest daughter, wife of James THOMSON, died at Oakbank, Irongray, 18th

Also Mary Ann McDiarmid their youngest daughter, wife of James THOMSON, died at Oakbank, Irongray, 18th August 1912 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Duncan	Mary	1884	1814	
Johnston	James	1889	1818	
Johnston	Jessie Taylor	1902	<u>1844</u>	
Johnston	Mary Ann McDiarmid	1912	<u>1846</u>	
See also: Dunscore V	illage Churchyard: Inscription 9004			
Thomson	James			
See also: Dunscore V	illage Churchyard: Inscription 9004			
Whalley	William			

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Affectionate Remembrance of

John, son of John JOHNSTONE, Throughgate, who died 16 November 1878 aged 22 years Also George his son, who died there 10 July 1880 aged 16 years Also Jeannie his daughter, who died 9th March 1885 aged 26 years Also the above John JOHNSTONE, who died at Newton Cottages 30th May 1889 aged 65 years Also Jane RICHARDSON his wife, who died 27 Feb 1894 aged 66 years Also David their son, who died at Newton Cottages 1st May 1918 aged 57 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	David	1918	<mark>1861</mark>
Johnstone	George	1880	<mark>1864</mark>
Johnstone	Jeannie	1885	1859
Johnstone	John	1889	1824
Johnstone	John	1878	1856
Richardson	Jane	1894	1828

ID: 9034

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON, who died at Cottack 19th May 1851 aged 61 years Also David JOHNSTON his son, who died 2nd January 1852 aged 15 years Also Jonathan, who died 10th May 1840 aged 9 months Also James JOHNSTON his son, who died in India 22nd September 1867 aged 38 years Also Thomas JOHNSTON his son, who died at Dunscore 5th June 1869 aged 48 year Also Annie BLACK his wife, who died there 12th May 1878 aged 78 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

Bryce JOHNSTON, who died at Dunscore February 14th 1895 aged 54 years Also Jemima his daughter, who died July 30th 1876 aged 6½ years Also Elizabeth his daughter, who died 12th January 1912 aged 34 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, wife of the above, who died 18th November 1918 aged 70 years

Surname Black	Forename Annie	Death 1878	Birth 1800	Remarks
Johnston	Bryce	1895	1841	
Johnston	David	1852	1837	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1912	1878	
Johnston	James	1867	1829	
Johnston	Jemima	1876	1870	
Johnston	Jonathan	1840	1839	
Johnston	Margaret	1918	1848	Married surname
Johnston	Thomas	1869	1821	
Johnston	William	1851	1790	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by John JOHNSTON

In Loving Memory of

His beloved wife Agnes ROBSON, who died at Whiteyett 29 April 1939 aged 68 years

Also their family: Wee Bryce, who died at Thornhill 26 April 1917 aged 8 years Mary Janet, who died at Glasgow 30 September 1920 aged 27 years John, who died at Whiteyett 12 April 1933 aged 35 years

Also the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Whiteyett 10 April 1942 aged 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Bryce	1917	<mark>1909</mark>
Johnston	John	1942	1872
Johnston	John	1933	<mark>1898</mark>
Johnston	Mary Janet	1920	1893
Robson	Agnes	1939	<mark>1871</mark>

ID: 9036

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

[Table stone]

In Memory of

Mary McMURDO, spouse of <mark>Thomas JOHNSTON Esquire of Moatland in the Parish of Glencairn</mark>, who died July 11th 1825 aged 64 years Also Thomas JOHNSTON her husband, who died 1st December 1833 aged 73 years Also John JOHNSTON his son, who died at Crocketford July 29th 1850 age 65 years

Also Thomas JOHNSTON his son, who died 8th June 1866 age 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John	1850	1785
Johnston	Thomas	1866	<mark>1791</mark>
Johnston	Thomas	1833	1760
McMurdo	Mary	1825	1761

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by David BRYDEN in Moat-land, Glencairn

In Memory of his deceased children: John, died Sept 1827 aged 14 months (A son 15th Jany 1831. A son 20th Novr 1833) (still born) Isabella, 4th July 1831 aged 10 years Williamson, 3rd Sept 1834 aged 7 years Margaret, 20th June 1835 aged 11 years

Also Jannet JOHNSTON, who died at Moatland, spouse to David BRYDEN, 22 June 1836 aged 37 years

James, the 29th Novr 1836 aged 6 months Betsy, 19th March 1838 aged 15 years Jannet, 3rd July 1838 aged 13 years Also David BRYDEN, the above, who died at Summerhill April 17th 1848 [?] Also Jane JOHNSTONE, wife of David BRYDEN, who died at Carse Mill 9th Octr 1877 aged 65 years Also Jane their daughter, who died 30 May 1848 aged 7 years Also Mary, who died 1855 aged 35 years

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of Samuel, son of Samuel ALEXANDER, who died 31st March 1875 aged 3 years Also David his son, who died 20th Oct 1889 aged 31 years Also Mary his daughter, who died at Green Cottage, Dumfries, 17th March 1892 aged 29 years Also the above Samuel ALEXANDER, who died at Lakeside, Kirkmahoe, 24th May 1898 in the 61st year of his age

Also Ann BRYDEN his wife, who died at Thirwell House, Locharbriggs, 27th March 1902 aged 65 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Alexander	David	1889	1858
Alexander	Mary	1892	1863
Alexander	Samuel	1898	1837
Alexander	Samuel	1875	1872
Bryden	Ann	1902	1837
Bryden	Betsy	1838	1823
Bryden	David	1848	
Bryden	Isabella	1831	1821
Bryden	James	1836	1836
Bryden	Jane	1848	1841
Bryden	Jannet	1838	1825
Bryden	John	1827	1826
Bryden	Margaret	1835	1824
Bryden	Mary	1855	1820
Bryden	Williamson	1834	1827
Johnston	Jannet	1836	<mark>1799</mark>
Johnstone	Jane	1877	1812

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

Erected by James BLACK, Mason

In Memory of

John BLACK, who died at Goldielea, Parish of Troqueer, upon the 23rd May 1837 aged 73 years And Ann JOHNSTON, spouse to John BLACK, who died at Cottack 5th December 1827 aged 51 years Also Jannet BLACK their daughter, who died 16th July 1816 aged 15 years Also Thomas Hope BLACK, grandson of the above, who died at Dunscore Village, August 24 1865 aged 22 years

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of George BLACK, who died at Greenwell 9th October 1808 aged 81 years Also Mary CLOMEY his wife, who died at Birkshaw Cottage 1st December 1890 aged 80 years Also John M. BLACK, son of John BLACK, who died at Boreland Cottage, Glencairn, 4th June 1900 aged 24 years

Also Allison Moffat BLACK, beloved wife of Joseph WILSON, who died 6th August 1901 in her 31st year Also their infant son Also Marion MOFFAT, wife of John BLACK, who died at Goosedubs 20th January 1917 aged 72 years Also Marion Moffat WILSON, who died at Lochhill 21st June 1917 aged 19 years Also John BLACK, who died at Upper Goosedubs 6th April 1930 aged 88 years

Also their daughters: Mary, who died at St Cuthberts, Colvend, 3rd March 1942 aged 77 years Annie, who died 4th Dec 1948 aged 74 years

Also their sons:

George, who died 17th Dec 1949 aged 69 years Thomas, who died at Milton 3rd Feb 1950 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Black	Allison Moffat	1901	1870	
Black	Annie	1948	1874	
Black	George	1949	1880	
Black	George	1808	1727	Death year incorrect (c.f. wife)
Black	James			
Black	Jannet	1816	1801	
Black	John	1837	1764	
Black	John	1930	1842	
Black	John M.	1900	1876	
Black	Mary	1942	1865	
Black	Thomas	1950	1867	
Black	Thomas Hope	1865	1843	
Clomey	Mary	1890	1810	
Johnston	Ann	1827	1776	
Moffat	Marion	1917	1845	
Wilson	Joseph			
Wilson	Marion Moffat	1917	1898	

Location Dunscore Village Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Dunscore Village Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS (2003)

In Memory of

Annie KENNEDY, daughter of William KENNEDY, who died at Cottack 16th October 1868 aged 2 years and 2 months

Also Elizabeth his daughter, who died 28th September 1870 aged 3 years and 9 months Also the above William KENNEDY, Greenwell, who died 2nd January 1901 aged 71 years Also Adam KENNEDY his son, who died 24th July 1901 aged 38 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, wife of William KENNEDY, who died at Greenwell 11th October 1903 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1903	1832
Kennedy	Adam	1901	1863
Kennedy	Annie	1868	1866
Kennedy	Elizabeth	1870	1866
Kennedy	William	1901	1830

ID: 9098

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

[Inscribed with Dove of Peace]

In Loving Memory of

Samuel Murphy SHANNAN, who died at New Row, Closeburn, 19th Jan 1929 aged 63 years

Also Leanora Gilbertson, his daughter, who died in infancy

Also Joanna Leanora GILBERTSON, his wife, who died at New Row, Closeburn, 5th April 1930 aged 67 years Also Mary Ann, second daughter, & wife of David JOHNSTON, died 15th Jan 1938 aged 45 years, interred in Lamlash Cemetery

Also Jeannie, fourth daughter, died in Edinburgh Royal Infirmary 22nd Sept 1942 aged 44 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gilbertson	Joanna Leanora	1930	1863
Johnston	David		
Shannan	Jeannie	1942	1898
Shannan	Leanora Gilbertson		
Shannan	Mary Ann	1938	1893
Shannan	Samuel Murphy	1929	1866

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

[Flat stone; latterly illegible details taken from 1948 survey of Cowley and Johnstone]

[Margins] Here lieth

John JO[H]NSTONE of Clauchrie, who departed this life November [20] Anno Domini 1667, aetatis sine 55

[Central]

<mark>Also [----] JOHNSTON of Clauchrie, who [departed this] life the 28th day of November 1727 years and aged 64</mark> Margaret [A]NGUS his spouse, [who died -----] 1776 aged 41

As also the corps of

James JOHNSTONE of Clauchrie, who deceased the 9th of Decem 1746 aged [--]

Surname Angus	Forename Margaret			Remarks Age and/or death date possibly incorrect (c.f. husband)
Johnston	?????	1727	1663	
Johnstone	James	1746		
Johnstone	John	1667	1612	

ID: 9155

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

[Frame, two winged souls, hour glass, two portrait busts, foliage]

Here lyeth the corps of

Tho[---] JOHNSTONE of [----]. [------] JOHNSTONE, Octo 1679, his age 99

Also here lyeth

George JOHNSTONE, who departed this life Sept 1699 age 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	George	<u>1699 1619</u>
Johnstone	Thomas	<mark>1679 1580</mark>

ID: 9156

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

[Flat stone, winged soul, flanked by crossed spades]

Here lyeth the corps of

John JOHNSTOUN, sone to George JOHNSTOUN, who departed this lyfe July the 20 1682 aged 28 years

Also here lyeth the corps of <mark>Robert JOHNSTOUN, sone to George JOHNSTOUN (in Vreath) who departed this life 1692 aged 20 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstoun	George			
Johnstoun	John	1682	<u>1654</u>	
Johnstoun	Robert	1692	<u>1672</u>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 169 of 379

ID:9221LocationCloseburn Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE, son of Walter JOHNSTONE, who died at Rosebank, Closeburn, 28th Decr 1875 aged 20 years

"His end was Peace"

<mark>Also the above Walter JOHNSTONE, who died at Rosehill Cottage, Closeburn, 14th July 1902 aged 85 years</mark> Also Mary WILSON, wife of <mark>Walter JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died at Nunwood 16th June 1861, interred in Terregles

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Robert	1875	1855	
Johnstone	Walter	1902	<u>1817</u>	
Wilson	Mary	1861		

ID: 9235

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Robert BROWN, who died at Dalfibel 16th of April 1833 aged 35 years Also his son, Robert BROWN, who died at Lochmaben 9th Feby 1844 aged 10 years Also Nicholas BROWN, daughter to the above Robert BROWN, who died at Chaplecroft on the 31st December 1851 aged 20 years

Erected by Hellin JOHNSTONE, his spouse

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Brown	Nicholas	1851 1831
Brown	Robert	1844 1834
Brown	Robert	1833 1798
Johnstone	Hellin	

ID:9249LocationCloseburn Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

Erected by William RAE

In Memory of

Elizabeth RAE, his daughter, who died at Locherbridge 1st July 1850 aged 3 years Also Janet RAE, his daughter, and wife of William SMITH, who died at Closeburn Mains 12th April 1877 aged 23 years Also Elizabeth Jane RAE, who died at Closeburn Mains 22nd Decr 1878 aged 23 years

Also Margaret RAE, daughter of the above, and widow of William PALMER, who died at West Lodge, Closeburn, on the 30th August 1897 aged 47 years

Also Jane NICHOLSON, wife of the above, who died at Closeburn Village 11th September 1900 aged 77 years Also the above William RAE, who died at Auchenknight, Penpont, on the 13th Feby 1903 in his 83rd year Also Jane Scott RAE, grand daughter of the above, who died at the Royal Infirmary, Dumfries, on the 6th Octr 1904 aged 23 years

<mark>Also Henrietta JOHNSTONE, wife of William RAE, died at Townhead, Closeburn, 6th Jan 1948 aged 71 years</mark> And of her husband, William Marchbank RAE, died at Horsemuir Farm, Kilmarnock, 25th Feb 1959 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Henrietta	1948	1877
Nicholson	Jane	1900	1823
Palmer	William		
Rae	Elizabeth	1850	1847
Rae	Elizabeth Jane	1878	1855
Rae	Henry	1984	1916
Rae	Jane Scott	1904	1881
Rae	Janet	1877	1854
Rae	Margaret	1897	1850
Rae	William	1903	1820
Rae	William Marchbank	1959	1875
Smith	William		

ID: 9254

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Mary JOHNSTON, spouse to James HASTIE, who departed this life at Auchenleck on the 6th Jany 1807 aged 78 years

And of John MOFFAT, who died at Barnmuir 27th July 1830 aged 56 years Also of Isabel HASTIE, daughter of James HASTIE and Mary JOHNSTON, and spouse of John MOFFAT, who died at Penpont Village on the 11th March 1850 in her ninetieth year

Erected by John MOFFAT

Surname Hastie	Forename Isabel		 th Remarks 60 Age and/or death date possibly incorre husband) 	ect (c.f.
Hastie	James			
Johnston 💦 👘	Mary	1807 17	<mark>29</mark>	
Moffat	John	1830 17	Age and/or death date possibly incorre	ect (c.f.

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 171 of 379

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Jane WILLIAMSON, daughter of James WILLIAMSON, who died at 6 East Morton St., Thornhill, on 18th August 1901 aged 24 years

Also James W. JOHNSTONE, grandson of the above, who died at Mitchellslacks on 26th April 1891 aged 3 years and 6 months

Also Henerietta B. WILLIAMSON, granddaughter of the above, who died at Mitchellslacks 27th Feby 1905 aged 4 years and 8 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	James W.	1891	1887
Williamson	Henerietta B.	1905	1900
Williamson	James		
Williamson	Jane	1901	1877

ID: 9319

LocationCloseburn Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Memory of Mary, who died 2d Feby 1810 aged 9 years Of Helen, 5th, aged 22 months & William, 6th of same month, aged 7 years Children of Robt. JOHNSTON, <mark>farmer in Elliesland</mark>

<mark>Also the said Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Gateside, Parish of Dunscore, 25th August 1839 aged 82 years</mark> Also Jane CLARK, his spouse, who died at Dunscore Village 5th January 1842 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Clark	Jane	1842 1767
Johnston	Helen	1810 1808
Johnston	Mary	1810 1801
Johnston State	Robert	1839 1757
Johnston 💦	William	<u>1810 1803</u>

ID: 9347

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

To the Memory of

Jane MORTON, daughter of James MORTON and Grace JOHNSTONE, who died at Closeburn Village on the 1st day of September 1859 aged 3 years and 9 months

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Grace	
Morton	James	
Morton	Jane	1859 1855

Compiled: 29/06/13

ID:9366LocationCloseburn Churchyard, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

William FERGUSON, Farmer, who died at Gracefield, Keir, 1st March 1853 aged 83 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died at Gracefield 10th March 1867 aged 94 years

Also Agnes FERGUSON, their daughter, who died at Greenhead, Morton, 12th April 1818 aged 17 years Also William FERGUSON, their son, who died at Schoolhouse, Dryfesdale, 13th December 1825 aged 16 years Also Marion FERGUSON, their daughter, who died at Manchester 21st February 1858 aged 53 years Also James FERGUSON, M.D., for many years Headmaster of Westend Academy, Aberdeen, who died at Gracefield 16th May 1864 aged 52 years

Also George FERGUSON, A.M., LL.D., their son, for many years one of the Classical Masters, New Academy, Edinburgh, & latterly Professor of Humanity, Kings College and University, Aberdeen, & died there 14th July 1866 aged 67 years

Also the Rev. Robert FERGUSON, A.M., their son, who died at Gracefield 18th December 1866 aged 63 years He was for more than 23 years Minister of Free St. Davids, Edinburgh and, for nearly 7 years previous to the Disruption, he was Minister of the Parish of Fenwick, Ayrshire

Also Alexander FERGUSON, A.M., their son, who died at Lockerbie 19th August 1879 aged 83 years For 5 years he held the office of Schoolmaster in the Parish of Mouswald and, for 52 years, the same office in the Parish of Dryfesdale

Also Elizabeth FERGUSON, their daughter, who died at Dumfries 24th September 1882 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Ferguson	Agnes	1818	1801	
Ferguson	Alexander	1879	1796	
Ferguson	Elizabeth	1882	1807	
Ferguson	George	1866	1799	
Ferguson	James	1864	1812	
Ferguson	Marion	1858	1805	
Ferguson	Robert	1866	1803	
Ferguson	William	1825	1809	
Ferguson	William	1853	1770	
Johnstone	Mary	1867	1773	

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Robert HUNTER, son to James HUNTER and Catherine JOHNSTON, Sandrum, who died the 26th of May 1827 aged 16 years

Also the said James HUNTER, who died the 23rd August 1841 aged 61 years

Also William HUNTER, who died at Saint Louies, North America, December the 9th 1848 aged 41 years Also Catherine JOHNSTONE, wife of the said James HUNTER, who died at Sandrum on the 2nd of November 1869 aged 82 years

Also John HUNTER, who died at Auchenrath 10th April 1886 aged 60 years

[West side]

In Memory of

John HUNTER, born 3rd May 1825, died at Auchenrath 10th April 1886

Also George, youngest son of the above, who died at Fraserford, Dunscore, 26th March 1892 aged 19 years Also Thomas HUNTER, son of the above John HUNTER, who died at Fraserford, Dunscore, 15th January 1896 aged 24 years

Also Charlotte DICKSON, wife of the above John HUNTER, who died at 19 Cardoness St., Dumfries, 23rd Septr 1910 aged 70 years

Also James HUNTER, son of the above John HUNTER, who died at Berwick in Elmet, Leeds, 9th Septr 1912 in his 55th year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dickson	Charlotte	1910	1840	
Hunter	George	1892	1873	
Hunter	James	1912	1857	
Hunter	James	1841	1780	
Hunter	John	1886	1825	
Hunter	John	1886	1826	
Hunter	Robert	1827	1811	
Hunter	Thomas	1896	1872	
Hunter	William	1848	1807	
Johnstone	Catherine	1869	1787	JOHNSTON ??

ID: 9396

[Decorated with dove of peace]

In Remembrance of

John ELLIOT, who died at Nithside Cottage, Closeburn, 29th Nov 1915 aged 69 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died 1st Oct 1915 aged 57 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Elliot	John	1915	1846
Johnstone	Margaret	1915	1858

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

Location Closeburn Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Closeburn MI Transcriptions" (2003)

[Urn; stone broken in 2 pieces; latterly illegible details taken from 1948 survey of Cowley and Johnstone]

In Memory of

Jean HUNTER, daughter of James HUNTER, who died at Kirkpatrick Septr 21st 1808 aged 2 years Also Margaret HUNTER, who died at Marjoryhill June 7th 1809 aged 1 year

Also Jean JOHNSTON, spouse to the said James HUNTER, who died at Marjoryhill Novr 19th 1809 aged 38 years

Also James HUNTER, their son, who died at Marjoryhill Oct 3d 1810 aged 10 years

Also William HUNTER, who died at Marjoryhill March 31st 18[--] [Also James HUNTER] died April 10th 1830 aged 57 years

Also Mary HUNTER, daughter of the above James HUNTER, who died at Newhouse 12th February 1851 aged 46 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hunter	James	1830	1773
Hunter	James	1810	1800
Hunter	Jean	1808	1806
Hunter	Margaret	1809	1808
Hunter	Mary	1851	1805
Hunter	William		
Johnston	Jean	1809	1771

ID: 9613

Location Minnigaff Graveyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Minnigaff Graveyard Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Louisa, the beloved daughter of Thomas WALKER, who died at Creebridge 7 Sept 1878 aged 21 years Also the above Thomas WALKER, who died at Creebridge 30 April 1892 aged 65 years Ann Fife JOHNSTONE, widow of the above, who died 18 Sept 1913 aged 81 years

Also their son Thomas, died at Newton Stewart 3 Oct 1910 aged 51 years Also their daughter in law Maggie ALLAN, wife of Alexander WALKER, died at Creebridge 11 May 1897 aged 34 years

Also John, son of Alexander WALKER, died in infancy

Also their son Alexander, who died at Edinburgh 15 Oct 1931 aged 68 years

Also their daughter in law Elizabeth RENNIE, wife of Thomas WALKER, who died at Newton Stewart 27 April 1941 aged 75 years

Also Marion McCUTCHION, died 11 Oct 1935 aged 44 years

Beloved wife of

William WALKER, died 27 July 1941 aged 62 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Allan	Maggie	1897	1863	
Johnstone	Ann Fife	1913	<u>1832</u>	
McCutchion	Marion	1935	1891	
Rennie	Elizabeth	1941	1866	
Walker	Alexander	1931	1863	
Walker	John			
Walker	Louisa	1878	1857	
Walker	Thomas	1910	1859	
Walker	Thomas	1892	1827	
Walker	William	1941	1879	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

[Table stone]

In Memory of

Jane SIMPSON, spouse to William LAURIE, who died at Enoch the 13th July 1851 aged 79 years William, son of John LAURIE, who died at Burnsands 6 June 1852 aged 18 years And the above William LAURIE, who died at Enoch the 24th day of August 1855 aged 86 years And James LAURIE, died at Drumshannoch 8th June 1859 aged 13 years And Mary HYSLOP, wife of John LAURIE, died at Eliafield, Torthorwald, 7 July 1871 aged 51 years And the said John LAURIE, who died at Tynron 21 April 1880 aged 80 years And William LAURIE, who died at Thornhill 11 Nov 1880 aged 8[3] years Also Douglas WATSON his wife, who died at Virginhall Nov 1886 aged 68 years And Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, wife of Robert LAURIE, who died at Gretna Green 20 August 1897 in her 69th year The said Robert LAURIE, died at An[-----]oul July 1915 in his 81st year

Surname Hyslop	Forename Mary	Death 1871	Birth 1820	Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1897	1828	
Laurie	James	1859	1846	
Laurie	John	1880	1800	
Laurie	Robert	1915	1834	
Laurie	William	1880	1797	
Laurie	William	1855	1769	
Laurie	William	1852	1834	
Simpson	Jane	1851	1772	
Watson	Douglas	1886	1818	Wife??

ID: 9765

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Margaret JOHNSTONE, wife of Andrew PENMAN, who died at Low Farthingbank 31 March 1896 aged 48 years Also Andrew PENMAN, beloved husband of the above, who died at Low Farthingbank 25 July 1896 aged 62 years

"But not forgotten"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Margaret	1896	<mark>1848</mark>
Penman	Andrew	1896	1834

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Loving Memory of

John LOGAN, who died at Thornhill 14 April 1916 aged 53 years

Also Thomas Brown Johnstone LOGAN, son of the above, who was killed in France 11 March 1917 aged 20 years Also William LOGAN, son of the above, who died at Virginhall in infancy

Also Jessie Waugh LOGAN, granddaughter of the above, who died at Thornhill 29 October 1910 aged 5 years and 4 months

Also Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, who died at Glasserton 11 June 1929 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1929	<mark>1861</mark>
Logan	Jessie Waugh	1910	1905
Logan	John	1916	1863
Logan	Thomas Brown Johnstone	1917	1897
Logan	William		

ID: 9864

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Sacred to the Memory of

Alexander McLELLAN, who died at Virginhall 2 January 1856 aged 4 months Also Thomas Grierson, who died at Virginhall 21 December 1859 aged 7 months Children of Alexander McLELLAN and Jane JOHNSTON

Also Mary Jane McLELLAN their granddaughter, who died at Virginhall 12 June 1875 aged 8 years Also the above Alexander McLELLAN their father, who died at Thornhill 2 Sep 1895 aged 76 years And Jane JOHNSTON, wife of the above Alexander McLELLAN, who died at Holmbank on 14 March 1907 aged 93 years

Also Walter RICHARDSON, Old Forge, Penpont, who died 24 Feb 1960 aged 89 years Also Janet FERGUSSON his wife, who died at North St., Moniaive, 16 Aug 1959 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Fergusson	Janet	1959	1883
Johnston	Jane	1907	<mark>1814</mark>
McLellan	Alexander	1895	1819
McLellan	Alexander	1856	1855
McLellan	Mary Jane	1875	1867
McLellan	Thomas Grierson	1859	1859
Richardson	Walter	1960	1871

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

Erected by John JOHNSTON

To the Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON his son, who died at Floores 28 January 1825 aged 9 months Also of Agnes JOHNSTON his daughter, who died at Carronbridge 22 Nov 1846 aged 22 years Also of Jean JOHNSTON his granddaughter, who died at Carronbridge 24 Jan 1848 aged 8 years Also of Jean WALLACE his spouse, who died at Drumshinnoch 28 March 1857 aged 69 years Also the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Drumshinnoch 23 Dec 1875 aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1846	1824
Johnston	Jean	1848	<mark>1840</mark>
Johnston	John	1875	1793
Johnston	Robert	1825	<u>1824</u>
Wallace	Jean	1857	1788

ID: 9995

```
Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire
```

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, son of William JOHNSTON, who died at Auchanknight 8 Nov 1862 aged 11 years Also Robert JOHNSTON his son, who died 19th May 1863 aged 19 months Also Margaret JOHNSTON his daughter, who died 28 Oct 1863 aged 5 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	John	1862	1851	
Johnston	Margaret	1863	1863	
Johnston (Robert	1863	1861	
Johnston	William			

ID: 10013

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Jane WORKMAN, wife to <mark>Thomas JOHNSTON</mark>, residing at Drumlanrig, who died 22nd Nov 1848 aged 72 years Also Elspeth HARKNESS his wife, who died at Penpont 27th March 1873 aged 73 years <mark>Also the said Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died at Penpont 13th August 1874 aged 84 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Harkness	Elspeth	1873	1800	
Johnstone	Thomas	1874	1790	Johnston??
Workman	Jane	1848	1776	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Penpont Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Penpont MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by DGFHS

In Memory of

Nicholas JOHNSTONE, wife of William SMITH, who died at Penpont 25 Dec 1889 aged 78 years Also the above Wm. SMITH, who died at Penpont 14 Nov 1898 aged 88 years Nicholas Johnstone, granddaughter of the above, and third daughter of John SMITH, schoolmaster, Monybuie, Balmaclellan, born 11 Nov 1881, died 8 Aug 1900

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Nicholas	1889	<mark>1811</mark>
Smith	John		
Smith	Nicholas Johnstone	1900	1881
Smith	William	1898	1810

ID: 10247

Location Rerrick Graveyard, by Dundrennan, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Rerrick MI Transcriptions" (1970); checked by Moira Sweeney, DGFHS, (2003)

Erected by Thomas EDGAR, schoolmaster, Dundrennan

In Memory of Margaret CARTER his spouse, who died 7th Jan 1848 aged 24 years Also Mary JOHNSTON his niece, who died 11th Mar 1860 aged 20 years Also James Duncan EDGAR his son, who died 21st Oct 1865 aged 3 months Also the above Thomas EDGAR, died 28th January 1883 aged 62 years Also Theodore his son, who died at Dundrennan 16th Feb 1894 aged 32 years Also Janet his sister, died at Dundrennan 9th July 1894 aged 85 years Also Agnes DUNCAN, wife of the above Thomas EDGAR, who died 19th Dec 1913 aged 73 years Also Jessie Jane EDGAR, daughter of the above Thomas EDGAR, and beloved wife of Robert M'DOWALL, died at Rosebank, Dundrennan, 14th March 1934 aged 65 years Also the above Robert M'DOWALL, who died at Rosebank Cottage, Dundrennan, 23rd Feb 1942 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carter	Margaret	1848	1824
Duncan	Agnes	1913	1840
Edgar	James Duncan	1865	1865
Edgar	Janet	1894	1809
Edgar	Jessie Jane	1934	1869
Edgar	Theodore	1894	1862
Edgar	Thomas	1883	1821
Johnston	Mary	1860	<mark>1840</mark>
McDowall	Robert	1942	1865

- Location Rerrick Graveyard, by Dundrennan, Kirkcudbrightshire
- Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Rerrick MI Transcriptions" (1970); checked by Moira Sweeney, DGFHS, (2003)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, late in Murlock, who died 17th Feb 1795 aged 63 years Also Ann M'MURRAY his spouse, who died 19th April 1794 aged 77 years

Erected by Daniel JOHNSTON their son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Daniel			
Johnston	John	1795	1732	
McMurray	Ann	1794	1717	

ID: 10287

Location Rerrick Graveyard, by Dundrennan, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Rerrick MI Transcriptions" (1970); checked by Moira Sweeney, DGFHS, (2003)

Here lies the body of Robert JOHNSTON in Righead, in Par. of Kirkpatrick Fleming, who died 18th Feb 1760 aged 32

Erected by Mary WELL

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Robert	1760	1728	
Well	Mary			

Location Rerrick Graveyard, by Dundrennan, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Rerrick MI Transcriptions" (1970); checked by Moira Sweeney, DGFHS, (2003)

Sacred to the Memory of

Elizabeth LAURIE, eldest daughter of Alexander LAURIE of Ernespie in this Stewartry, and widow of <mark>James</mark> JOHNSTON, <mark>farmer in Camlock, Isle of Man</mark>

After passing through considerable trials and difficulties in this life which she bore with pious resignation to the will of her creator and in humble hope of a blessed resurrection, through the merits of her redeemer, she departed this life surrounded by her children, grandchildren, and great grandchildren, at Rerwick Park in this parish on the 13th day of Aug 1838 aged 86 years

In Memory of

Alexander Laurie JOHNSTON, son of the above, who died at Bluehill the 19th day of Feb 1850 aged 67 years

He was for upwards of twenty years a merchant at Singapore in the East Indies, where he was universally beloved and respected

Jane JOHNSTON his sister, who died at Bluehill the 18th day of Mar 1857 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Alexander Laurie	1850	1783	
Johnston	James			
Johnston	Jane	1857	1779	
Laurie	Alexander			
Laurie	Elizabeth	1838	1752	

ID: 10304

Location Rerrick Graveyard, by Dundrennan, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Sevices Commission, "Rerrick MI Transcriptions" (1970); checked by Moira Sweeney, DGFHS, (2003)

[Badly eroded and decayed]

In Memory of

John BURNET, who died at Upper Rerwick 1st June 1832 aged 66 years Also his daughter Jane, who died in infancy Also his son James, who died 22nd Oct 1811 aged 4 years His son John, died at Bluehill 14th May 1850 aged 51 years Also Joan Tait JOHNSTON, wife of the above John BURNET, who died 9th Mar 1850 aged 70 Also Mrs Mary PEW their daughter, who died at Rerwick Park 7.6.1868 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Burnet	James	1811	1807	
Burnet	Jane			
Burnet	John	1850	1799	
Burnet	John	1832	1766	
Burnet	Mary	1868	1802	Married surname PEW
Johnston	Joan Tait	1850	1780	

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Mary MILLIGAN, spouse of Dugald McKNIGHT, Balterson, who died 24th July 1837 aged 79 years Also the said Dugald McKNIGHT, who died in Maxwelltown the 1st August 1846 aged 81 years Also Janet McKNIGHT their daughter, who died in Maxwelltown 7th Feby 1870 aged 81 years Also Elizabeth McKNIGHT, spouse of David JOHNSTON, who died at Airds of Crossmichael 29th Feby 1860 aged 68 years

Also Elizabeth McKNIGHT their grand daughter, who died in Skeoch on the 22nd March 1823 aged 10 years

Erected by Dugald McKNIGHT

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David		
McKnight	Dugald	1846	1765
McKnight	Elizabeth	1823	1813
McKnight	Elizabeth	1860	1792
McKnight	Janet	1870	1789
Milligan	Mary	1837	1758

ID: 10354

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

William RAE, who died Rue, Holywood, on the 29th January 1862 aged 18 years Also Isabella RAE, who died at Mallabay 29th August 1900 aged 84 years Also Mary RAE, wife of James JOHNSTON, who died at Mallabay 12th Oct 1901 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	James		
Rae	Isabella	1900	1816
Rae	Mary	1901	1820
Rae	William	1862	1844

ID:10372LocationKirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, KirkcudbrightshireRef:M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by John JOHNSTON

In Memory of Margaret M. CROSBIE his wife, who died 11th April 1871 aged 29 years

Also their children: <mark>Isabella, who died in infancy</mark> Agness, who died 25th November 1874 aged 7 years Also their nephew Robert PATERSON, who died 13th May 1878 aged 1 year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Crosbie	Margaret M.	1871	1842
Johnston	Agness	1874	1867
Johnston	Isabella		
Johnston	John		
Paterson	Robert	1878	1877

ID: 10381

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected In Memory of

James JOHNSTON, who died at Mallabay 1st Feb 1865 aged 21 years Also William JOHNSTON his brother, who died there 13th December 1876 in the 25th year of his age Also Janet MELLROSS, wife of <mark>James JOHNSTON</mark>, who died there 28th April 1880 aged 68 years Also James JOHNSTON, father of the above, who died at Thornhill 25th July 1906 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James	1906	1820	
Johnston	James	1865	<u>1844</u>	
Johnston	William	1876	1851	
Mellross	Janet	1880	1812	

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Table stone]

Here lyes

Andrew WHYTHEAD, Inglston, who died Feb 6 1749 aged 84 Also Jannet STWORT his spouse, who died March 17 1753 aged 70

Also here lies

Robert JONSTOUN, Aukenfranco, who died June the 11 1779 aged 36 years

Also here lies

Margaret WHITEHEAD his spouse, who died the 13th of Decr 1793 aged 78 years

Renewed by Gilbert McINTOSH their son in law

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Jonstoun	Robert	1779	1743	Age possibly 86
McIntosh	Gilbert			
Stwort	Jannet	1753	1733	STEWART??
Whitehead	Margaret	1793	1715	
Whythead	Andrew	1749	1665	WHITEHEAD??

ID: 10513

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Table stone, foliar frame]

Here lyes

Mary FERGUSON, daughter to John FERGUSON in Drumjohn, who died the 25th of June 1766 aged 2 years Also Janet JOHNSTON his spouse, who died 7th Febr 1781 aged 31

And John his son, who died August 1778 aged 14 years

Also Mary their daughter, who died June 1783 aged 5 years

Also John FERGUSON, DrumJohn, who died upon the 6th day of October 1815 aged 88 years

Also Alexander FERGUSON his son, who died at DrumJohn in the Parish Kirkgunzeon, on the 3rd of January 1830 aged 57 years

Also Janet WELSH his spouse, who died at Drumjohn the 4th of August 1836 aged 56 years Also Alexander FERGUSON, who died at Loans near Troon 23rd Septr 1893 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Ferguson	Alexander	1893	1816	
Ferguson	Alexander	1830	1773	
Ferguson	John	1815	1727	
Ferguson	John	1778	1764	
Ferguson	Mary	1783	1778	
Ferguson	Mary	1766	1764	
Johnston	Janet	1781	1750	Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. husband,
				children)
Welsh	Janet	1836	1780	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

Joseph CHROSBIE, who died Octr the 5th 1767 aged 35 years <mark>Also Agnes JOHNSTON his spouse, who died Janry the 28 1803 aged 70 years</mark> Also John their son, aged 12 years Also Janet their daughter, aged 6 years

Also Mary CROSBIE, daughter of Robert CROSBIE, who died 12th Sept 1838 aged 24 years And Mary MUIR his spouse, who died at Lochfoot 8th March 1839 aged 63 years

Erected by Robert CHROSBIE their son

Surname Chrosbie Chrosbie Chrosbie Crosbie	Forename Janet John Joseph Mary			Remarks Crosbie?? Crosbie?? Crosbie??
Crosbie	Robert	1002	1722	
Johnston	Agnes	1803	1733	
Muir	Mary	1839	1776	

ID: 10525

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Flat stone]

In Memory of

Janet JOHNSTON, spouse of Gilbert McINTOSH in Parkburn in the Parish of Kirkmahoe, who died Jany 22nd 1803 aged 56 years

Also Robert and Margaret, both children, they died in infancy

"This stone is raised as a tribute of the sincere conjugal and parental affection Hark reader before you depart Attend to the voice of the grave To wisdom apply your whole heart To him who is mighty to save In this dark abode of the dead No work or device can be done Let God be your fear and your dread Ere mercy's bright sunshine be gone"

Also of the said Gilbert McINTOSH, who died at Gasstown on the 29th of March 1827 aged 69 years

Surname	Forenam	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1803	1747	
McIntosh	Gilbert	1827	1758	
See also: Kirkpatrick	Irongray Kirkyard: Inscription 10524			
McIntosh	Margaret			
See also: Kirkpatrick	Irongray Kirkyard: Inscription 10524			
McIntosh	Robert			
See also: Kirkpatrick	Irongray Kirkyard: Inscription 10524			

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

James CORRIE, who died at Georgetown 17th April 1880 aged 88 years

Also Margaret JOHNSTONE his wife, who died at Longbeoch 24th January 1868 aged 70 years

Jessie E. SHARP, who died at Saughtrees 28th August 1862 aged 18 years & 6 months Also Jane SHARP, the beloved wife of James CORRIE, who died at Saughtrees Sept 11th 1895 aged 83 years Also the above James CORRIE, who died at Trohoughton 29th March 1906 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Corrie	James	1906 1816
Corrie	James	1880 1792
Johnstone	Margaret	1868 1798
Sharp	Jane	1895 1812
Sharp	Jessie E.	1862 1844 Possibly Jessie E. Sharp Corri

ID: 10595

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, who died at Poplar Cottage on the 1st of October 1901 in his 83rd year Also Mary TINNING, wife of John JOHNSTON, who died at Poplar Cottage on the 13th of November 1895 in her 69th year Also Helen JOHNSTON, who died at Killylour on the 26th Oct 1860, born 6th March 1850

Also Treter JOHNSTON, who died on the 7th November 1860, born 22 January 1855 Also John JOHNSTON, who died on the 7th November 1860, born 22 January 1855 Also David Tinning JOHNSTON, who died on the 3rd November 1860, born 17th September 1857

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	David Tinning	1860	1857	
Johnston	Helen	1860	<u>1850</u>	
Johnston State	John	1860	1855	
Johnston	John	1901	<u>1818</u>	
Tinning	Mary	1895	1826	

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Shawhead, Irongray, 20th Feb 1922 aged 75 years Also Janet THOMSON his wife, who died there 10th Dec 1922 aged 75 years Also William their son, who was killed in the War 1916 Also Janet their granddaughter, aged 4 months Also Janet their daughter, died 12th Oct 1962 Also Thomas their son, died 12 Aug 1969

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1962	
Johnston	Janet		
Johnston	Robert	1922	1847
Johnston	Thomas	<mark>1969</mark>	
Johnston	William	1916	
Thomson	Janet	1922	1847

ID: 10634

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

John JOHNSTONE, who died at Bogrie Cottage, Lochrutton, 14th Jan 1899 aged 81 years Also Jane RAE his wife, who died at Braco Cottage, Irongray, 9th April 1897 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1899	<mark>1818</mark>
Rae	Jane	1897	1818

ID: 10701

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Memory of

<mark>My dear husband Frederick JOHNSTONE, who died at Oakwood, Irongray, 27th March 1924</mark> Also Mary McCall WRIGHT, wife of the above, who died at Shawhead 14th February 1930 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Frederick	1924	
Wright	Mary McCall	1930	1858

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

David CARSON, who died at Barnsoul Villa, Irongray, on the 26th May 1925 aged 78 years Also his wife Sarah JOHNSTONE, who died at Furmiston, Carsphairn, on the 26th Feb 1939 aged 88 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carson	David	1925	1847
Johnstone	Sarah	1939	1851

ID: 10704

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

James KIRK, who died at Barnsoul 21st Octr 1925 aged 63 years Also his wife Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at 51 Queen St, Dumfries, 27th April 1961 aged 88 years Their eldest son Andrew, died 11th March 1970 Their eldest daughter Jane Rae, died 10th Nov 1965 Her husband John BROWN, died 5th April 1965

"Thy will be done"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	John	1965		
Johnston	Elizabeth	1961	<u>1873</u>	
Kirk	Andrew	1970		
Kirk	James	1925	1862	
Kirk	Jane Rae	1965		`

ID: 10749

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

William JOHNSTON, blacksmith, died at Shawhead 5th Oct 1941 aged 68 Also his wife Mary WAUGH, died at Shawhead 10th Jan 1972 aged 84

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	1941	1873
Waugh	Mary	1972	1888

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Sacred to the Memory of

Charles Lawrie JOHNSTONE of Drum Park, younger son of John JOHNSTONE, Halleaths, born May 21st 1858, died April 13th 1936

Also <mark>Ellen Stormonth Lawrie JOHNSTONE,</mark> wife of the above, who died June 2nd 1944 <mark>Also Hermione Maud JOHNSTONE, daughter of the above, who died at Mains of Drumpark on 12th July 1952</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Charles Lawrie	1936	<u>1858</u>	
Johnstone	Hermione Maud	<u>1952</u>		
Johnstone	John			
Lawrie	Ellen Stormonth	1944		Maiden name assumed

ID: 10793

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, who died at Shalloch 25th Dec 1906 aged 41 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	William	1906	1865	

ID: 10803

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Elizabeth HASTINGS, beloved wife of Joseph JOHNSTON, who died at Craig, Dunscore, 16th Feby 1935 aged 49 years

Joseph JOHNSTON, died at Rosebank, Dunscore, 15th July 1957 aged 78 years Elizabeth Janet, infant daughter of Joseph & Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Maxwelltown, Irongray, 25th Sept 1919 aged 3½ months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hastings	Elizabeth	1935	1886
Johnston	Elizabeth Janet	1919	<mark>1919</mark>
Johnston	Joseph	1957	<mark>- 1879</mark>

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Johana MIDDLETON, beloved wife of George Hastings JOHNSTON, Lotus View, Beeswing, died 30th June 1962 aged 53 years

Also the above George Hastings JOHNSTON, died 4th July 1981 aged 75 years

"Cherished memories"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George Hastings	1981	<mark>1906</mark>
Middleton	Johana	1962	1909

ID: 10823

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

James Allan COOK, beloved husband of Mary Bell JOHNSTONE, died at Riddings, Irongray, 3rd Nov 1937 aged 58 years

Also the above Mary B. JOHNSTONE, died at 60 Queen St, Dumfries, 2nd Feb 1954 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Cook	James Allan	1937	1879
Johnstone	Mary Bell	1954	<mark>- 1886</mark>

ID: 10849

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

David FRENCH, beloved husband of <mark>Elizabeth JOHNSTON</mark>, died 8th April 1952 aged 76 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, beloved wife of the above, died 28th May 1954 aged 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
French	David	1952	1876
Johnston	Elizabeth	1954	<mark>1884</mark>

ID: 10865

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTONE, beloved husband of Janet McCORMICK, died at Mains of Drumpark 20th Dec 1962 aged 87 years

Also the above Janet McCORMICK, who died 10th Feb 1973 aged 87 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Thomas	1962	1875
McCormick	Janet	1973	1886

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 190 of 379

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

John Ovenstone BROWN, beloved husband of Georgeina MIDDLETON, Clovelly, Crocketford, died 18th November 1967 aged 58 years

Also the above Georgeina MIDDLETON, died 14th April 1976 aged 62 years Also Winnie their beloved daughter, dearly loved wife of Archie JOHNSTONE, died 19th Aug 1984 aged 52 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	John Ovenstone	1967	1909
Brown	Winnie	1984	1932
Johnstone	Archibald		
Middleton	Georgeina	1976	1914

ID: 10938

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Catherine HANNAH, dearly loved wife of James W. JOHNSTON, Shawhead Village, died 3rd Jan 1986 aged 75 years

Also the above James W. JOHNSTON, died 21st Sept 1996 aged 85 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hannah	Catherine	1986	1911
Johnston	James W.	1996	<mark>- 1911</mark>

ID: 10958

Location Kirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of George JOHNSTONE, died 26th January 1992 Beloved husband of Wilma GLENDINNING

"A dear dad and papa"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Glendinning	Wilma		
Johnstone	George	<mark>1992</mark>	

ID:10968LocationKirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, KirkcudbrightshireRef:M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of George Douglas KIRKPATRICK, died 24th Sept 1993 aged 48 years Dearly loved husband of Lorna JOHNSTON Dear father of Douglas & Carol

"Always loved"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Lorna			
Kirkpatrick	Carol			
Kirkpatrick	Douglas			
Kirkpatrick	George Douglas	1993	1945	

ID:11007LocationKirkpatrick Irongray Kirkyard, KirkcudbrightshireRef:M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Kirkpatrick-Irongray Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

In Loving Memory of Hector Archibald McDONALD, beloved husband of <mark>Margaret Jane JOHNSTON</mark>, died at Bondale, Shawhead, 4th Feb 1972 aged 71 years Also the above Margaret Jane JOHNSTON, who died 19th September 1996 aged 96 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Margaret Jane	1996	<mark>1900</mark>
McDonald	Hector Archibald	1972	1901

ID: 11097

Location Kirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who fell asleep at Neptune Cottage 15th Nov 1902 aged 33 years Also his wife Louisa CLOSE, who fell asleep on the 19th Oct 1918

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Close	Louisa	1918	
Johnston	Robert	1902	1869

Location Kirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855" (2003)

In Memory of

John, infant son of James JOHNSTONE, <mark>farmer</mark>, Larg, who died 10th Dec 1878 aged 3 years and 3 months James JOHNSTONE, who died at Pulcree, Anwoth, 6th Jan 1912 in his 76th year Also Albert William his youngest son, 9th Royal Scots, killed in action near Buzangy, France, 23rd July 1918 aged 31 years Sarah WALKER, wife of <mark>James JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died at Pulcree 22nd Nov 1924 aged 81 years Also their daughter Isabella, who died 3rd Aug 1931 aged 54 years

Also their daughter Sarah Helen DEAN, who died 28th Dec 1952 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Albert William	1918	1887	
Johnstone	Isabella	1931	<u>1877</u>	
Johnstone	James	1912	<u>1836</u>	
Johnstone	John	1878	<u>1875</u>	
Johnstone	Sarah Helen	1952	1880	Married surname DEAN
Walker	Sarah	1924	1843	

Compiled: 29/06/13

ID:11177LocationKirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, KirkcudbrightshireRef:DGFHS, "Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855" (2003)

Erected by William THOMSON

In Memory of

George THOMSON his son, who died at Muirhead Feb 3rd 1862 aged 11 years Also Mary THOMSON his daughter, who died at Culcronchie March 24th 1873 aged 27 years Also the erector, who died 10th April 1882 aged 78 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of the above, who died at Birmingham 11th July 1891 aged 82 years Also William THOMSON his son, who died at Coventry 28th June 1920 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1891	1809
Thomson	George	1862	1851
Thomson	Mary	1873	1846
Thomson	William	1920	1842
Thomson	William	1882	1804

ID: 11181

Location	Kirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, Kirkcudbrightshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855" (2003)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, who died at Creetown 25th March 1857 aged 30 years
Also of William his son, who died 26th June 1856 aged 1 year
Also Sarah his daughter, who died 10th Nov 1873 aged 17 years
Also his wife Helen WATSON, who died 18th Dec 1908 aged 80 years
Also his son Robert, who died March 17th 1909 aged 60 years
Also his daughter Elizabeth, wife of Robert LONGRIDGE, who died 10th of Jan 1911 aged 56 years
Also his granddaughter Agnes K. T. LONGRIDGE, who died 9th Sept 1913 aged 19 years
Also Robert LONGRIDGE, husband of Elizabeth, who died 19th April 1926 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1911	1855
Johnston	John	1857	<u>1827</u>
Johnston	Robert	1909	<mark>1849</mark>
Johnston	Sarah	1873	1856
Johnston	William	1856	1855
Longridge	Agnes K. T.	1913	1894
Longridge	Robert	1926	1851
Watson	Helen	1908	1828

Location Kirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855" (2003)

In Loving Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, beloved husband of Agnes JAMIESON, who died 5th October 1961 aged 74 years Also Jane their daughter, who died in infancy Also the above Agnes JAMIESON, who died 21st October 1974 aged 85 years Also their son David, who died 25th June 1980 aged 61 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jamieson	Agnes	1974	1889
Johnstone	David	1980	<mark>1919</mark>
Johnstone	James	1961	1887
Johnstone	Jane		

ID: 11286

Location Kirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, Kirkcudbrightshire Ref: DGFHS, ''Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855'' (2003)

In Loving Memory of

Jane Templeton BLAIN, wife of George IRVING, who died at 29 Cresswell Hill, Dumfries, 15th November 1934 aged 61 years

Also the above George IRVING, who died in Dumfries Infirmary 8th October 1950 aged 81 years Also their son Lloyd George, who died 4th February 1973 aged 60 years Also his wife Mary Ross JOHNSTONE, who died 31st July 2000 aged 91 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Blain	Jane Templeton	1934	1873	
Irving	George	1950	1869	
Irving	Lloyd George	1973	1913	
Johnstone	Mary Ross	2000	<mark>1909</mark>	

ID: 11331

LocationKirkmabreck Cemetery, by Creetown, KirkcudbrightshireRef:DGFHS, "Kirkmabreck Memorial Inscriptions, Post 1855" (2003)

Erected by William and Marion WILSON

In Memory of

Their brother Lance Corporal James INCH, R.N.O., killed in action in France 13th November 1916 aged 33 years Also their nephew Alexander JOHNSTONE, who died at Fever Hospital, Newton Stewart, 18th December 1916 aged 5 years and 10 months

Also the above William WILSON, who died 20th July 1938 aged 60 years Also the above Marion WILSON, who died 13th December 1963 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Inch	James	1916	1883	
Inch	Marion	1963	1873	Maiden name deduced
Johnstone	Alexander	1916	<u>1911</u>	
Wilson	William	1938	1878	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 195 of 379

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

JOHNSTONE

In Memory of

John JOHNSTONE, <mark>merchant, Dumfries</mark>, who died at Beyrout, Syria, 15th April 1881 aged 49 years, and is interred in the English Cemetery there

Also Annie Jane STEWART, beloved wife of the above, who died 1st Feb 1925 aged 92 years

The children of John and Annie JOHNSTONE: Mary Glendinning, born 21st Jan 1861, died 15th Feb 1861, interred in Glencairn John, born 28th Aug 1871, died 12th March 1876 Thomas Nicholson, born 4th July 1869, died 6th Dec 1876 George, born 26th Oct 1873, died 12th Dec 1884 James Glendinning, born 15th May 1868, died 7th Jan 1891

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	George	1884	1873
Johnstone	James Glendinning	1891	<mark>1868</mark>
Johnstone	John	1876	1871
Johnstone	John	1881	1832
Johnstone	Mary Glendinning	1861	1861
Johnstone	Thomas Nicholson	1876	1869
Stewart	Annie Jane	1925	1833

ID: 11563

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Affectionate Remembrance of

Mary JOHNSTONE, the beloved wife of William McKIE, who died at Noblehill 4th May 1877 aged 69 years Also the above William McKIE, who died 25th March 1886 aged 82 years Also Mary Ann their daughter, who died 10th Dec 1887 aged 35 years And Alexander GEDDES her husband, who died 4th June 1889 aged 35 years Also Jessie McKIE, daughter of the above William McKIE, who died 10th March 1908 aged 61 years Also Grace McKIE, daughter of the above William McKIE, who died 25th May 1911, advanced in years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Geddes	Alexander	1889	1854
Johnstone	Mary	1877	1808
McKie	Grace	1911	
McKie	Jessie	1908	1847
McKie	Mary Ann	1887	1852
McKie	William	1886	1804

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Erected by William GRACIE

To the Memory of

His father Alexander M. GRACIE, who died 14th Nov 1880 aged 49 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE his wife, who died 23rd March 1893 aged 70

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gracie	Alexander M.	1880	1831
Gracie	William		
Johnstone	Jane	1893	1823

ID: 11589

LocationDumfries (High Cemetery), DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

Thomas McCULLOCH, who died at Maxwelltown 14th May 1882 aged 20 years Also John McCULLOCH, who died at Maxwelltown 27th June 1896 aged 17 years The beloved sons of Andrew and Margaret McCULLOCH

Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, wife of the above Andrew McCULLOCH, who died on the 30th April 1891 aged 59 years

Also the above Andrew McCULLOCH, who died 18th June 1904 aged 67 years Also Margaret McCulloch BROWN, granddaughter of the above, who died at Maxwelltown 28th June 1886 aged 14

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	Margaret McCulloch	1886	1885
Johnstone	Margaret	1891	1832
McCulloch	Andrew	1904	1837
McCulloch	John	1896	1879
McCulloch	Thomas	1882	1862

ID: 11590

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Christina ROSS, wife of Joseph DOUGLAS, who died at 10 Terregles St., Maxwelltown, 25th Jan 1882 aged 29 years

Also Joseph DOUGLAS, son of the above, who died 22nd June 1882 aged 1 year Also Jemima JOHNSTON, wife of the above Joseph DOUGLAS, who died at 12 College St., Maxwelltown, on the 15th day of Aug 1885 aged 31 years

Also Archibald Chalmers DOUGLAS his son, who died 20th Dec 1886 aged 3 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Douglas	Archibald Chalmers	1886	1883	
Douglas	Joseph	1882	1881	
Douglas	Joseph			
Johnston	Jemima	1885	1854	
Ross	Christina	1882	1853	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 197 of 379

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

William, son of David JOHNSTONE, who died at 30 College Street, Maxwelltown, 26th Oct 1883 aged 1 year Also Mary Grace JOHNSTONE his daughter, who died there 30th May 1884 aged 9 months Also the above David JOHNSTONE, who died in Maxwelltown 28th Dec 1929 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	David	1929	1854	
Johnstone	Mary Grace	1884	<u>1883</u>	
Johnstone	William	1883	<u>1882</u>	

ID: 11607

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

Erected by William McHOLM, late of Cunningholm farm, Closeburn

In Memory of

Agnes JOHNSTON his beloved wife, who died 29th March 1859 aged 51 years

Also Robert their son, who died 7th March 1872 aged 23 years Also James their son, who died 16th May 1872 aged 41 years Also the above William McHOLM, who died at Greenbrae House 10th Nov 1893 aged 84 years

Also Annie JARDINE, beloved wife of William McHOLM jr., died at Dalton 27th June 1929 in her 83rd year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Annie	1929	1846
Johnston 💦 👘	Agnes	1859	<mark>1808</mark>
McHolm	James	1872	1831
McHolm	Robert	1872	1849
McHolm	William		
McHolm	William	1893	1809

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

James, son of James and Mary Jane TAIT, who died at Roseneath Cottage 27th Jan 1884 aged 10 weeks Also Mary Jane JOHNSTONE, wife of James TAIT, builder, who died at Briarbank 7th March 1888 aged 25 years Also the above James B. TAIT, builder in Dumfries, who died at 4 Geddes Place, Terregles St., Maxwelltown, 8th Dec 1912 aged 52 years

Also Capt. James E. TAIT, V.C., M.C., second son of the above, who was killed in action on the 11th Aug 1918 aged 31 years, interred in Hallu cemetery, France

Also Margaret RENWICK, beloved wife of the above James B. TAIT, who died 21st Dec 1938 aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary Jane	1888	<u>1863</u>	
Renwick	Margaret	1838	1769	
Tait	James	1884	1883	
Tait	James B.	1912	1860	
Tait	James Edward	1918	1887	See also:
				http://www.victoriacross.net/award.asp?vc=120

ID:11664LocationDumfries (High Cemetery), DumfriesshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Loving Memory of

My dear wife Grace Johnston BRADBURN, who died 24th Aug 1901 aged 45 years James JOHNSTON <mark>(watchmaker)</mark>, who died 12th Dec 1940 aged 78 years Also James Charles Ford JOHNSTON, infant son of the above

Erected by husband and family.

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bradburn	Grace Johnston	1901	1856	
Johnston	James	1940	1862	
Johnston	James Charles Ford			

ID: 11667

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Jane NEWLANDS, wife of <mark>Walter JOHNSTON</mark>, died 10th Oct 1887 aged 35 years Also of the above Walter JOHNSTON, died at Edinburgh 9th Aug 1900 aged 45 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Walter	1900	1855
Newlands	Jane	1887	1852

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

<mark>John JOHNSTON, who died at Queen St., Dumfries, 19th March 1937 aged 72 years</mark> Also Catherine SCOTT, wife of <mark>John JOHNSTON,</mark> who died at Poplar Cottage on the 15th Feb 1904 aged 36 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John	1937	1865
Scott	Catherine	1904	1868

ID: 15566

Location Sorbie Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Sorbie Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1978)

To the Memory of

The Rev. John McAUSLANE, Minister of the Congregational Church, Garliestown, born at Alexandria, Dumbartonshire, October 9th 1824, died at Garliestown June 11th 1877 in the 23rd year of his Ministry

Erected by his congregation and friends as a tribute of admiration and grateful affection to a gentle Christian, a faithful Gospel preacher, a beloved Pastor, a zealous Temperance Reformer and a useful citizen

1st Cor XV:57 1878

[South side] To the Memory of Their <mark>Pastor</mark>, the Rev. James B. JOHNSTONE, who died at Garliestown on 16th August 1883 aged 56 years

"Well done good and faithful servant, enter thou into the joy of thy Lord"

[North side]

Also Kenneth John, beloved baby [------] died 8th Nov 1905 aged 3 and a half years Also the above Rev. Peter Sinclair BROWN, who died 13th June 1926 aged 60 years, faithful Pastor of the Church at Garliestown for 25 years 1901 - 1926

Also Jessie Cockburn BEATSON, wife of the above Rev P. S. BROWN, who died at Newton Stewart 2nd February 1952 in her 81st year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Beatson	Jessie Cockburn	1952	1871	
Brown	Kenneth John	1905	1902	Surname Assumed
Brown	Peter Sinclair	1926	1866	
Johnstone	James B.	1883	1827	
McAuslane	John	1877	1824	

Location Dumfries (High Cemetery), Dumfriesshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Dumfries High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1970)

In Memory of

Jeanie ALLAN, the devoted wife of John JOHNSTON, merchant, High St., Dumfries, who died suddenly on the 9th day of Oct 1895 aged 52 years

Also the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Victoria Terr. 5th March 1910 aged 56 years Also Jeanie, daughter of the above, who died on the 22nd day of June 1879 aged 1 month

In Loving Memory of

Eliza Isabella BENNETT, wife of John ALLAN, who died 6th April 1877 aged 22 years Also the above John ALLAN, who died 8th Dec 1896 aged 45 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Allan	Jeanie	1895	1843
Allan	John	1896	1851
Bennett	Eliza Isabella	1877	1855
Johnston	Jeanie	1879	1879
Johnston	John	1910	<mark>1854</mark>

ID: 11837

Location	Dunrod Graveyard, by Townhead, Kirkcudbrightshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Dunrod MI Transcriptions" (2002)

Erected by Mary CORRIE

In Affectionate Remembrance of Her husband John JOHNSTONE, who died at High Nunton, Twynholm, 17th May 1889 aged 51 years

And of their children, namely: James, 4th August 1865 aged 17 years Thomas, 22nd June 1866 aged 1 year and 8 months Alexander, 27th April 1877 aged 15 years Who all died at Lochfergus

Mary, who died at Girdstingwood 8th April 1887 aged 19 years

Also the above Mary CORRIE, who died at Auchenhay, Borgue, on 13th June 1904 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Corrie	Mary	1904	1825
Johnstone	Alexander	1877	1862
Johnstone	James	1865	<mark>1848</mark>
Johnstone	John	1889	1838
Johnstone	Mary	1887	<mark>1868</mark>
Johnstone	Thomas	1866	<mark>1864</mark>

Location Leswalt Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: W. Holland, DGFHS (2003); [Incorporates data from previous survey of Mrs Pat Smith, The Hague, Netherlands]

Erected by Robt., Elizabeth, & Margt. HARKNESS

In Memory of their parents:

Mary JOHNSON, who died at Dulloch on 12th April 1835 aged 69 years William HARKNESS, who died on the 26th April 1842 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Harkness	Elizabeth			
Harkness	Margaret			
Harkness	Robert			
Harkness	William	1842	1752	
Johnson 💦 👘	Mary	1835	1766	

ID: 12024

Location Leswalt Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: W. Holland, DGFHS (2003); [Incorporates data from previous survey of Mrs Pat Smith, The Hague, Netherlands]

[Fallen stone, broken in two pieces]

Erected by the surviving members of the family

In Memory of John JOHNSTON their father, who died 18th Jany 1867 aged 49 years Also Jane TAYLOR their mother, who died 1st Jany 1874 aged 53 years

Also their brothers and sisters: Margaret, died 1st June 1844 aged 3 years, and is interred in Canonbie Churchyard Henrietta, died 25th April 1865 aged 21 years John, died 9th June 1869 aged 15 years James, died 11th April 1872 aged 19 years Jane, died 20th June 1872 aged 21 years Jessie, died 20th Feby 1881 aged 23 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Henrietta	1865	<mark>1844</mark>
Johnston	James	1872	1853
Johnston	Jane	1872	<u>1851</u>
Johnston	Jessie	1881	1858
Johnston	John	1869	1854
Johnston	John	1867	<mark>1818</mark>
Johnston	Margaret	1844	<mark>1841</mark>
Taylor	Jane	1874	1821

ID:12172LocationStoneykirk, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, ''Stoneykirk Memorial Inscriptions'' (2003)

Sacred to the Memory of

Margaret REID, spouse of James EDGAR, who died at Milmain 5th April 1836 aged 65 years Also James EDGAR, who died 24th Decr 1845 aged 96 years Jane their daughter at Drumore, died 23rd August 1849 aged 40 years Fergus their son, who died at Craigcaffie 10th June 1868 aged 70 years Elizabeth EDGAR, died at Cults 4th Feby 1861 aged 21 years Robert EDGAR, died at Stranraer 20th Feby 1874 aged 32 years James EDGAR, died at Craigcaffie 28th March 1878 aged 40 years Robert EDGAR, saddler, who died at Rutherglen 28th Oct 1878 aged 67 years Elizabeth JOHNSTON, wife of the above Fergus EDGAR, who died 16th Decr 1884 aged 72 years Jane EDGAR, wife of William HARDIE, who died 19th Novr 1903 aged 58 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Edgar	Elizabeth	1861	1840
Edgar	Fergus	1868	1798
Edgar	James	1878	1838
Edgar	James	1845	1749
Edgar	Jane	1903	1845
Edgar	Jane	1849	1809
Edgar	Robert	1878	1811
Edgar	Robert	1874	1842
Hardie	William		
Johnston	Elizabeth	1884	1812
Reid	Margaret	1836	1771

ID: 12204

Location Stoneykirk, Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "Stoneykirk Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Narrow stone, Urn with sun rays]

Sacred to the Memory of

Elizabeth McKIE, wife to <mark>James JOHNSTON</mark>, Three Mark, who departed this life 14th July 1833 aged 62 years Also the said James JOHNSTON, who died 5th January 1849 aged 82 years Also Mary his daughter, who died 6th May 1860 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	James	1849	1767
Johnston	Mary	1860	<mark>1789</mark>
McKie	Elizabeth	1833	1771

ID: 12275 Location Stoneykirk, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stoneykirk Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Celtic cross on top]

In Loving Memory of

Our dear son Jacob McLean JOHNSTON, who died 28th May 1921 aged 4 years Also his father William JOHNSTON, who died 30th Jan 1923 aged 73 years Both at Drumbreddan

S	urname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jo	ohnston	Jacob McLean	1921	<mark>1917</mark>
Jo	ohnston	William	1923	1850

ID: 12541

Location New Luce Kirkyard, Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "New Luce Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (2004)

Erected by Charles KENMUIR and Helen JOHNSTON

In Loving Memory of

Their son Charles, who died at New Luce 16th October 1882 aged 2 years The said Helen JOHNSTON, died at New Luce 10th March 1913 aged 67 years The said Charles KENMUIR, died at New Luce 16th March 1934 aged 87 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Helen	1913	<mark>- 1846</mark>
Kenmuir	Charles	1934	1847
Kenmuir	Charles	1882	1880

ID: 12566

Location New Luce Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "New Luce Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (2004)

Erected by Robert RICHARDSON

In Memory of

Mary Jane JOHNSTONE his beloved wife, who died 15th Novr 1882 aged 25 years Also the above Robert RICHARDSON, who died 3rd May 1888 aged 32 years Also John Johnstone, who died 1st Novr 1899 aged 69 years Also his wife Jane BELL, who died 29th Decr 1902 aged 76 years Also James JOHNSTONE, who died 17th May 1904 aged 43 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, who died 4th August 1905 aged 39 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	Jane	1902	1826
Johnstone	James	1904	<mark>1861</mark>
Johnstone	John	1899	<u>1830</u>
Johnstone	Margaret	1905	1866
Johnstone	Mary Jane	1882	1857
Richardson	Robert	1888	1856

Compiled: 29/06/13

ID:12586LocationNew Luce Kirkyard, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "New Luce Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (2004)

[Small square stone with hinged metal bracket at rear]

In Memory of <mark>My wife Jessie JOHNSTONE</mark>

Also our family: James, William, Robert, Annie & Jessie

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
?????	Annie		
?????	James		
?????	Jessie		
?????	Robert		
?????	William		
Johnstone	Jessie		

ID: 12681

Location Portpatrick Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Portpatrick Old Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by John LAIDLAW & Family

In Memory of

Jane JOHNSTON, an affectionate wife and beloved mother, who died in Portree 15th November 1864 aged 72 years

Also William LAIDLAW, lightkeeper, Lismore, son of the above John LAIDLAW, who died 15th January 1868 aged 50 years

Also John LAIDLAW, the above, who died 18th January 1888 aged 96 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1864	1792
Laidlaw	John	1888	1792
Laidlaw	William	1868	1818

ID: 12694

Location Portpatrick Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Portpatrick Old Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

[Fallen stone]

Erected by Joseph JOHNSON, Deerpark

In Memory of His loving mother Helanor SCOTT, who died at Kilhilt 1854 aged 39 years Also his father John JOHNSON, who died at Kilhilt 1869 aged 68 years

JOHNSON

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnson 💦 👘	John	1869	<u>1801</u>
Johnson 💦 👘	Joseph		
Scott	Helanor	1854	1815

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 205 of 379

Location Portpatrick Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: M. Aitken, DGFHS, "Portpatrick Old Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Here lies

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnson	John	1775	1728

ID: 12986

Location Stranraer (United Presbyterian Cemetery), Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

George MILLER [------] and late Bai[-----]

[A number of words readable but not inter-connected]

[Reverse of stone] Interred on East side Margaret, daughter of David JOHNSTON & Margaret WRIGHT, who died 7th Dec 18[3]0 [ag]ed 4 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David		
Johnston	Margaret	1830	1826
Miller	George		
Wright	Margaret		

ID: 13016

Location Stranraer (United Presbyterian Cemetery), Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

Erected by John JOHNSTON, Leswalt

In Memory of

His daughter Jane JOHNSTON, who died the 5th of September 1838 aged 10 years & 11 months John JOHNSTON, the erector of this stone, who died on the 30th of April 1852 in the 72d year of his age and 22d of his eldership

Also his mother Agnes BOYD, who died the 27th of April 1827 aged 73 years Also his wife Jane McMULDROCH, who died 28th March 1856 aged 62 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Boyd	Agnes	1827	1754
Johnston	Jane	1838	1827
Johnston	John	1852	1780
McMuldroch	Jane	1856	1794

ID:13147LocationStranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 1), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

Erected by Robert JOHNSTON

In Memory of His wife Janet WILSON, died 1st Jan 1913 aged 35 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Robert		
Wilson	Janet	1913	1878

ID:13353LocationStranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 1), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

Robert JOHNSTON, 1921

Mary HAY, his wife, 1916 Also their children, Thomas Barty and Agnes Hay Also David, fell in action 24th March 1917

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Rema	arks
Нау	Mary	1916	
Johnston	Agnes Hay		
Johnston	David	<u>1917</u>	
Johnston	Robert	<mark>1921</mark>	
Johnston	Thomas Barty		

ID:13419LocationStranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 1), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

[Rustic cross with scroll and Masons sign]

Erected by Jane JOHNSTON

In Memory of Charles SPENCER, her beloved husband, who died 15th May 1889 aged 49 years

"He rests. His sleep is sweet"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jane		
Spencer	Charles	1889	1840

Location Stranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

In Memory of

My husband, Thomas B. JOHNSTON, died 17th Oct 1946 Also our son William, died 20th Sep 1911 aged 3 years and 6 months Also Mary Thursby HARRISON, died 2nd Dec 1953 aged 67 years, widow of above <mark>Thomas B. JOHNSTON</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Harrison	Mary Thursby	1953 1886
Johnston	Thomas B.	<mark>1946</mark>
Johnston	William	1911 1908

ID: 13562

Location Stranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

[Square column]

[South side] Erected by John FARRELL

In Loving Memory of

His wife, Elizabeth Jane JOHNSTON, who died 31st January 1897 aged 67 years Also his daughter Jane, who died 4th July 1864 aged 4 years Also his daughter Jane, wife of T. J. SMITH, who died 9th Jany 1899 aged 32 years Also his son Thomas, who died 8th May 1901 aged 33 years The above John FARRELL, died 28th Nov 1919 aged 76 years And his wife, Susan McCALL, died 8th March 1920 aged 76 years

RIP.

[North side] In Loving Memory of Samuel KERR, beloved husband of Rosanna FARRELL, who died at Prestwick Road, Ayr, on 2nd Oct 1917 aged 53 years Also the above Rosanna FARRELL, who died 21st Jan 1928 aged 64 years Jeanie FARRELL, died 28th Sep 1937 Her mother, Helen FARRELL, died 9th March 1943 Her father, William FARRELL, died 28th Dec 1945

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Farrell	Helen	1943		Married surname
Farrell	Jane	1899	1867	
Farrell	Jane	1864	1860	
Farrell	Jeanie	1937		
Farrell	John	1919	1843	
Farrell	Rosanna	1928	1864	
Farrell	Thomas	1901	1868	
Farrell	William	1945		
Johnston	Elizabeth Jane	1897	1830	
Kerr	Samuel	1917	1864	
McCall	Susan	1920	1844	
Smith	Т. Ј.			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Stranzaer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

[Small open book]

In Loving Memory of our father and mother: Henry KENNEDY, died 12th April 1901 And Catherine JOHNSTON, died 26th Oct 1924

Also their son, James KENNEDY, died 14th July 1910 And grandson, Henry K. PATERSON, died 8th Oct 1932

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Catherine	1924
Kennedy	Henry	1901
Kennedy	James	1910
Paterson	Henry K.	1932

ID: 13652

Location Stranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

[Stone showing Jesus with cross]

Sacred to the Memory of

David JOHNSTON, eldest son of William JOHNSTON, <mark>Teacher,</mark> Castle Douglas, who died at Sheuchan Manse 4th Sept 1905 aged 77 years

Also his sister, Margaret Bell JOHNSTON, who died at Sheuchan Manse 7th December 1906 aged 72 years Also the Rev. William Murray JOHNSTON, third son of the above William JOHNSTON, who died at Sheuchan Manse 27th May 1909, for forty seven years Minister of the Parish of Sheuchan

Also his brother, the Rev. John JOHNSTON, late <mark>Minister of Port of Menteith</mark>, who died 24th Dec 1915 aged 78 years

Also Jessie Shaw CAMERON, wife of <mark>David JOHNSTON</mark>, died 28th Novr 1919 aged 78 years, interred in Cumbernauld

Also Thomas Jardine JOHNSTON, died 20th Nov 1920 aged 76 years

"I am the resurrection and the life he that believeth in me though he were dead yet shall he live" John 11th 25

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Cameron	Jessie Shaw	1919	1841
Johnston	David	1905	1828
Johnston	Jane Jardine	<u>1931</u>	
Johnston	John	1915	<u>1837</u>
Johnston	Margaret Bell	1906	<mark>1834</mark>
Johnston	Thomas Jardine	1920	<mark>1844</mark>
Johnston	William		
Johnston	William Murray	<mark>1909</mark>	

Location Stranzaer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

In Memory of

Thomas FERGUSSON, who died 28th April 1914 <mark>His wife, Agnes JOHNSTONE, died 11th Dec 190[-]</mark> His daughter Maggie, wife of T. LIDDLE, died 17th June 191[-]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Fergusson	Maggie			
Fergusson	Thomas	1914		
Johnstone	Agnes			
Liddle	Т.			

ID: 13675 Location Stranzaer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire Definition Definition (Stranzaer MI Transcriptions), (2000)

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

[Column with draped urn]

Erected to the Memory of Andrew JOHNSTON, who died at Victoria Place, Stranraer, 7th Novr 1904 aged 77 years

"The memory of the just is blest"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1904	1827

ID: 13676

Location Stranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

Erected by Mary JOHNSTON

In Memory of Samuel J. TULLY, her beloved husband, who died 25th May 1902 aged 65 years, for 47 years Headmaster, Lewis Street School, Stranraer Also their daughter Mary, who died 25th August 1875 aged 6½ years And their son Samuel, who died 23rd April 1891 aged 26 years Also the above Mary JOHNSTON, who died 10th April 1903 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1903	<u>1830</u>	
Tully	Mary	1875	1869	
Tully	Samuel	1891	1865	
Tully	Samuel J.	1902	1837	

Location Stranraer (Sheuchan Cemetery: Section 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Stranraer MI Transcriptions" (2000)

Erected by Peter JOHNSTON, <mark>Shoemaker</mark>, Stranraer

In Memory of his children: Robert, who died March 30th 1870 aged 3 months Fergus, who died Feb 4th 1870 aged 3 years Lizzie Jane, who died Oct 2nd 1887 aged 9 months William, who died Dec 7th 1907 aged 33 years

Also William JOHNSTON, brother of the erector, who died Jan 31st 1909 Peter JOHNSTON, the erector, died July 24th 1921 Wm. GRAHAM, son in law, died December 7th 1920 Barbara McMEEKING, wife of the erector, died 20th Nov 1923 Also Annabella Mary JOHNSTON, wife of the above Wm. GRAHAM, died 10th May 1948

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	William	1920	
Johnston	Annabella Mary	<mark>1948</mark>	
Johnston	Fergus	1870	1867
Johnston	Lizzie Jane	1887	1887
Johnston	Peter	<u>1921</u>	
Johnston	Robert	1870	1869
Johnston	William	<u>1909</u>	
Johnston	William	1907	<u>1874</u>
McMeeking	Barbara	1923	

ID: 13742

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Margaret, Joseph, and John, daughter to Peter JOHNSTONE, <mark>Joiner</mark>, Annan She died 30th June 1831 aged 14 months, Joseph died 3rd Dec 1832 aged 6 months, John died 28 May 1838 aged 1 month

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1838	1838
Johnstone	Joseph	1832	1832
Johnstone	Margaret	1831	1830
Johnstone	Peter		

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Badly weathered]

[------] JOHNSTONE Also their son, Douglas JOHNSTONE, who died 14th March 1858 aged [-] years Also John, his son, who died at Wavetree, Liverpool, on 7th [---] 1832 aged [-] years Also Jane ROBERTSON, wife of the above <mark>Douglas JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died in Scots Street, Annan, 31 August 18[--] aged 88 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Douglas	1858
Johnstone	John	1832
Robertson	Jane	

ID: 13747

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, <mark>mason in Annan</mark>, who died 21st January 1815 aged 55 years Francis JOHNSTON, son of above John JOHNSTON, who died 18th July 1819 aged 7 years Elizabeth JOHNSTON, daughter of above John JOHNSTON, who died 6th November 1840 aged 22 years And Margaret JOHNSTON, daughter of above John JOHNSTON, who died 15th July 1841 aged 21 years Also Elizabeth BEATTIE, his wife, who died 7th January 1842 aged 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beattie	Elizabeth	1842	1783
Johnston	Elizabeth	1840	1818
Johnston	Francis	1819	1812
Johnston State	John	1815	<mark>1760</mark>
Johnston 💦	Margaret	1841	<mark>1820</mark>

ID: 13748

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Margaret, daughter of William JOHNSTON, mason in Annan, who died 10th April 1852 aged 1 year 9 months

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Margaret	1852 1850
Iohnston	William	

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John, son of Thomas JOHNSTON, <mark>smith in Annan</mark>, who died 31st May 1824 aged 8 months And Jane, his daughter, who died 27th October 1833 aged 11 days Also Jessie, his daughter, who died 22nd Oct 1834 aged 7 years And Margaret, his daughter, who died 3rd January 1836 aged 4 years 4 months Also Mary, his daughter, who died 20th May 1841 aged 24 years And Janet STEVENSON, wife of James JOHNSTON, his son, who died at Annan 30th June 1836 aged 23 years

"'Blessed at the death that die in the Lord"

Also the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Annan on the November 20th 1862 aged 73 years Also Mary, his wife, who died at Leeds 2nd March 1867 aged 71 years, and was buried here

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James			
Johnston 💦	Jane	1833	1833	
Johnston 💦	Jessie	1834	1827	
Johnston 💦	John	1824	1823	
Johnston 💦	Margaret	1836	1831	
Johnston 💦	Mary	1867	1796	Married surname
Johnston 💦	Mary	1841	<u>1817</u>	
Johnston 💦	Thomas	1862	1789	
Stevenson	Janet	1836	1813	

ID: 13765

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTON, <mark>blacksmith in Howes</mark>, who died 31st March 1846 aged 82 years And Elizabeth BROWN, his spouse, who died 12th July 1839 aged 85 years Also William JOHNSTON, their son, who died 27th February 1856 aged 63 years And Thomas, his son, who died 25th September 1836 aged 9 years Also Janet, his daughter, wife of Thomas IRVING, who died 8th October 1851 aged 26 years And Isabella, daughter of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died 5th January 1875 aged 84 years

Surname Brown Irving	Forename Elizabeth Thomas	Death 1839	Birth Remarks 1754
Johnston	Isabella	1875	1791
Johnston	Janet	1851	1825
Johnston	Thomas	1836	1827
Johnston	Thomas	1846	1764
Johnston	William	1856	<mark>1793</mark>

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

David WATT, bookbinder, born 12th March 1780, died 23rd February 1860 Margaret JOHNSTONE, his wife, born 11th March 1797, died 4th November 1880 4 children of the above, who died in infancy Charles HYSLOP, their son in law, died 23rd April 1851 aged 32 years Isabella, daughter of Eli TURNER and Mary WATT, London, born 10th March 1866, died 3rd December 1867 Margaret CARTNER, wife of David WATT, their son, born 26th April 1824, died 6th April 1866 Isabella, daughter of D. WATT and Margaret CARTNER, born 23rd February 1857, died 13th February 1870 Mary, daughter of David WATT and Margaret WEILD, born 3rd August 1874, died 24th October 1877 John C. WATT, son of David WATT and Margaret CARTNER, died 12th January 1888 aged 24 years Also the above David WATT, who died at Holm View, Annan, 23rd March 1903 aged 79 years Also Margaret WEILD, his wife, who died at 10 Carlyles Place, Annan, 8th January 1929 in her 85th year Also Helen, daughter of the above David WATT, bookbinder, who died at 7 Murray Street, Annan, 28th November 1919 aged 70 years, interred in Annan cemetery

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Cartner	Margaret	1866	1824
Hyslop	Charles	1851	1819
Johnstone	Margaret	1880	<u>1797</u>
Turner	Eli		
Turner	Isabella	1867	1866
Watt	David	1903	1824
Watt	David	1860	1780
Watt	Helen	1919	1849
Watt	Isabella	1870	1857
Watt	John C.	1888	1864
Watt	Mary	1877	1874
Watt	Mary		
Weild	Margaret	1929	1844

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elizabeth GRIERSON, wife of Wilson JOHNSTONE in Annan, who departed this life 10th February 1819 aged 36 years

Also Mary JOHNSTONE, their daughter, aged 7 years

And Janet JOHNSTONE, their daughter, who died 29th August 1824 aged 20 years

Also Janet Bernard JOHNSTONE, their granddaughter, who died 23rd February 1848 aged 17 months And their son, Captain Andrew JOHNSTONE of the L.O.C. "Doyle", who was drowned near the Lewis Islands 9th March 1850 aged 42 years

Also the above Wilson JOHNSTONE, who died at Wick, Caithness, on 20th November 1853 Also Samuel JOHNSTONE, his son, who died at Annan 27th October 1877 aged 65 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Grierson	Elizabeth	1819	1783	
Johnstone	Andrew	1850	1808	
Johnstone	Janet	1824	1804	
Johnstone	Janet Bernard	1848	<u>1846</u>	
Johnstone	Mary			
Johnstone	Samuel	1877	1812	
Johnstone	Wilson	1853		

ID: 13821

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary Irvine JOHNSTONE, daughter of Robert Sivewright JOHNSTONE, who died at Beltedstane, Creca, 25th February 1874 aged 3 years and 9 days

Also the above Robert Sivewright JOHNSTONE, who died at Beech-Hill 25th May 1915 aged 78 years Also Mary THOMSON, his wife, who died at Kilnknowe 28th April 1931 aged 83 years Also Mary Irvine JOHNSTONE, sister of the above R. S. JOHNSTONE, and younger daughter of the late Thomas JOHNSTONE, Beech-Hill, who died at Watchhill 20th November 1934 in her 89th year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary Irvine	1934	1845	
Johnstone	Mary Irvine	1874	<u>1871</u>	
Johnstone	Robert Sivewright	1915	<u>1837</u>	
Johnstone	Thomas			
See also: Annan (Old Parish Churchyard): Inscription 13822				
Thomson	Mary	1931	1848	

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Jannet HEWET, spouse to <mark>William Spalding JOHNSTON in Beechhill</mark>, who died 8th August 1819 aged 33 years Also John JOHNSTON, their son, who died at Branteth 6th September 1834 in the 24th year of his age And the above William JOHNSTON, who died at Johnstonhall, Canada West, N. America, 18th October 1852 aged 70 years

Also Thomas JOHNSTON of Beechhill, their son, who died at Callisterhall 26th June 1876 aged 68 years

Also Janet SIVEWRIGHT, spouse of <mark>Thomas JOHNSTONE in Beechhill</mark>, who died 8th July 1868 aged 58 years <mark>Also John, their son, who died at Watchhill 15th August 1892 aged 50 years</mark>

Also George Hope WRIGHT, son in law of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Prestonfield 25th October 1902 aged 67 years

And Jessie H. JOHNSTONE, widow of G. H. WRIGHT, who died at Edgerston 11th March 1911 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hewet	Jannet	1819	1786	
Johnstone	Jessie H.	1911	<u>1834</u>	
Johnstone	John	1892	1842	
Johnstone	John	1834	<u>1810</u>	
Johnstone	Thomas	1876	1808	
See also: Annan (Old	Parish Churchyard): Inscription 13821			
Johnstone	William Spalding	1852	1782	
Sivewright	Janet	1868	1810	
Wright	George Hope	1902	1835	

ID: 13823

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Margaret NELSON, beloved wife of William JOHNSTONE, Birkshill, Dalston, Carlisle, who died there 30th November 1908 aged 66 years

Also the above William JOHNSTONE, who died at Birkshill, Dalston, 24th February 1919 aged 88 years Also Captain Nelson Gordon JOHNSTONE, M.C., 9th Black Watch (Royal Highlanders), their youngest son, killed in action at Arras 30th December 1917 aged 30 years, interred in Faubourgh Damiens Cemetery, Arras, France

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Nelson Gordon	1917	1887
Johnstone	William	1919	1831
Nelson	Margaret	1908	1842

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, <mark>tailor in Annan</mark>, who died 6th October 1808 aged 65 years And Mary DAVIDSON, his spouse, who died 25th February 1838 aged 78 years Also John, his son, <mark>mariner</mark>, who died on board his M. ship "Anaconda" in the West Indies 21st January 1815 aged 26 years And Bryce, their son, <mark>mariner</mark>, who died at Liverpool 20th April 1841 aged 41 years, and is intered there

Also John JOHNSTON, <mark>mason,</mark> son of William JOHNSTON<mark>, mariner</mark>, and grandson of the above John JOHNSTON, <mark>tailor</mark>, who died 2nd July 1884 aged 61 years

And Elizabeth YOUNG, his wife, who died 26th March 1885 aged 70 years Also Elizabeth Scott JOHNSTON, who died 23rd May 1908 aged 82 years

"Faithful unto death"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Davidson	Mary	1838	1760
Johnston	Bryce	1841	1800
Johnston	Elizabeth Scott	1908	<u>1826</u>
Johnston	John	1884	1823
Johnston	John	1815	1789
Johnston	John	1808	1743
Johnston	William		
See also: Annan (Old	Parish Churchyard): Inscription 13842		
Young	Elizabeth	1885	1815

ID: 13842

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Georgina JOHNSTON, daughter of William JOHNSTON, <mark>mariner</mark>, Annan, who died 18th August 1833 aged 24 years

Also Martha KERR, spouse to the said <mark>William JOHNSTON, mariner</mark>, who died 14th December 1837 aged 51 years

And Mary JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died 14th May 1843 aged 34 years

Also Mary Jane Knowles WILLIAMSON, their granddaughter, who died 28th April 1852 aged 9 months <mark>And the above William JOHNSTON, <mark>mariner</mark>, who died 28th May 1853 aged 66 years</mark>

Also Jane KNOWLES, who died in Liverpool 13th September 1866 aged 45 years, and is intered there And Robert KNOWLES, her husband, who was killed in Lunde Andanian Island, Bay of Bengal, 21st March 1867 aged 43 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	Jane Graham	1883	1848	
Johnston	Georgina	1833	<mark>1809</mark>	
Johnston	Jane	1866	1821	Maiden name assumed
Johnston	Mary	1843	<mark>1809</mark>	
Johnston	William	1853	1787	
See also: Annan (Old	Parish Churchyard): Inscription 13841			
Kerr	Martha	1837	1786	
Knowles	Robert	1867	1824	
Williamson	Mary Jane Knowles	1852	1851	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

John NICHOLSON, merchant in Annan, who died 25th June 1851 aged 49 years <mark>And Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died at Hillside, Annan, 6th April 1879 aged 77 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1879	1802
Nicholson	John	1851	1802

See also: Annan (Old Parish Churchyard): Inscription 13851

ID: 13857

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

William, son of Robert JOHNSTONE, surgeon, <mark>R.N.,</mark> who died at Annan 5th September 1832 aged 11 months Also of the said Robert JOHNSTONE, he died 26th July 1851 aged 61 years

And of John JOHNSTONE, <mark>writer in Annan</mark>, son of the above Robert JOHNSTONE, who died 3rd February 1866 aged 30 years

And of the <mark>Rev.</mark> William Peter JOHNSTONE, who died at Kirtle Manse 31st October 1892 aged 58 years

And of Mary JAMES, wife of the above <mark>R. JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died at Willow Grove, Dornock, 23rd June 1894 aged 96 years

And of Jane, daughter of the above R. JOHNSTONE, who died at Langlands, Ecclefechan, 24th January 1900 aged 58 years

And of Isabella, daughter of the above R. JOHNSTONE, who died at Woodleigh, Hecklegirth, 26th March 1916 age 79 years

[Cross in front of stone]

"For such is the kingdom of Heaven"

In Loving Remembrance of

Sybil, daughter of Robert and Sybil JOHNSTONE, who died at Langholm 16th February 1881 aged 7 months and 3 weeks

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
James	Mary	1894	1798	
Johnstone	Isabella	1916	1837	
Johnstone	Jane	1900	1842	
Johnstone	John	1866	<u>1836</u>	
Johnstone	Robert			
Johnstone	Robert	1851	1790	
Johnstone	Sybil			Married surname
Johnstone	Sybil	1881	1880	
Johnstone	William	1832	1831	
Johnstone	William Peter	1892	<mark>1834</mark>	

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Catherine JOHNSTONE, daughter of William JOHNSTONE, <mark>saddler in Annan</mark>, who died 18th July 1852 aged 13 years

Also the above William JOHNSTONE, who died 12th October 1858 aged 56 years Robert Burnett JOHNSTONE, son of the above William JOHNSTONE, who died on board the ship "Roslin Castle" off the Western Islands on 14th May 1866 aged 32 years

Also Janet BURNETT, wife of the above William JOHNSTONE, who died 25th October 1877 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Burnett	Janet	1877	1805	
Johnstone	Catherine	1852	1839	
Johnstone	Robert Burnett	1866	<u>1834</u>	
Johnstone	William	1858	1802	

ID: 13879

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, <mark>surgeon</mark>, who died at Harrington 11th March 1823 aged 55 years James Alexander Maxwell JOHNSTONE, his son, who died at Harrington 2nd February [-----] years Jane [-----] JOHNSTONE, daughter, who died at Harrington 20th [-------] 25 years Sarah JOHNSTONE, his daughter, died at Annan [----] January 1825 [--------] Grace M[------] JOHNSTONE, his daughter, died at Annan [---] December 1813 aged [----] Robert Maxwell JOHNSTONE, his son, who died at Barndale 31st June 1799 aged 8 months Robert Maxwell JOHNSTONE, his son, who died at Annan 22nd February 1815 aged 8 months Grace McMillan JOHNSTONE, his daughter, who died at Harrington 3rd October 1816 aged 1[-----] weeks

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Grace M?????	1813		M for Maxwell or McMillan??
Johnstone	Grace McMillan	1816	1816	Birth year assumed
Johnstone	James	1823	1768	
Johnstone	James Alexander Maxwell			
Johnstone	Jane ?????			
Johnstone	Robert Maxwell	1815	<u>1814</u>	
Johnstone	Robert Maxwell	1799	1798	
Johnstone	Sarah	1825		

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchyard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John KING, son of Jonathan KING, mariner in Annan, who died 13th February 1829 aged 1 year and 7 months 56 years

Also Mary JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died 23rd January 1846 aged

Also Jonathan KING, cooper, who died 3rd August 1865 aged 43 years, much respected and deeply regretted Also John, Anthony, James and Jean Helen, his children, who all died in infancy Also Mary KING, who died 10th November 1914 aged 92 years

Also Catherine KIRKPATRICK, the beloved wife of William J. KING, who died at Annan 8th March 1889 age 38 years

Also Jessie Richardson, their daughter, who died 22nd May 1889 aged 5 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary	1846	1790	
King	Anthony			
King	James			
King	Jean Helen			
King	Jessie Richardson	1889	1888	
King	John			
King	John	1829	1827	
King	Jonathan			
King	Jonathan	1865	1822	
King	Mary	1914	1822	
King	William J.			
Kirkpatrick	Catherine	1889	1851	

ID: 13909

Location Annan (Old Parish Churchvard), Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Annan Old Parish Church Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Margaret JOHNSTON, the beloved wife of Alexander FORSYTH, farmer, Thorns, who died 11th August 1878 aged 35 years

Also Andrew, their son, who died 29th April 1878 aged 3 months And Janie HALLIDAY, his wife, who died at Thorns 7th July 1886 aged 37 years And the above Alexander FORSYTH, who died at Nevenhill 7th April 1900 aged 60 years Also Sarah Jane, his wife, who died at Carlisle 13th March 1924 aged 64 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Forsyth	Alexander	1900	1840	
Forsyth	Andrew	1878	1878	
Forsyth	Sarah Jane	1924	1860	Married surname
Halliday	Jane	1886	1849	
Johnston	Margaret	1878	1843	

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes the mortal part of William DALGLEISH from Beltemont, who died October 1772 aged 104 years

Here lyes the mortal part of <mark>Mary JOHNSTONE, spouse to William DALGLEISH</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dalgleish	William	1772 1668
Johnstone	Mary	

ID: 13947

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

David Johnstone KESWICK, son of Thomas KESWICK Esq., Beechgrove, who was born Richibucto, NA, on 3rd January 1833, and died at Beechgrove on 16th September 1853, deeply regretted Also the said Thomas KESWICK Esq., who died there on the 10th Feb 1855 age 47

And Margaret JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died there on the 21st Feb 1864 age 55

Also Jane Jardine, the eldest daughter, wife of Thomas MARSH, who died at the Hove, Sussex, on the 15th August 1889 age 54, and is interred there

Also of John Johnstone Jardine, their 4th son, who died London on the 18th May 1904 age 62, and is interred in the new cemetery, Dornock

Also of their 2nd son, William KESWICK of Beechgrove and Eastwick Park, MP for the mid division of Surrey, who died at Eastwick Park, Lietherhead, on the 9th of March 1910 in his 78th year, and is interred at Great Bookham Also of Andrew Johnstone, their third son, who died at Bishopscleugh, Lockerbie, on 13th October 1913 age 77 years, and is interred in the new cemetery

Also of the 5th and youngest son, James Johnstone of Beechgrove and Mabie, Kirkcudbrightshire, who died at Bath 26th December 1914 in his 69th year and is interred in New Abbey Church Yard

Also Janet Jardine, their younger daughter, who died at Bishopscleugh 23rd January 1920 age 71

Also of Margaret, their second daughter, who died at Bishopscleugh 28th August 1926 age 86, and interred in the new cemetery, Dornock

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Margaret	1864	<mark>1809</mark>
Keswick	Andrew Johnstone	1913	1836
Keswick	David Johnstone	1853	1833
Keswick	James Johnstone	1914	1845
Keswick	Jane Jardine	1889	1835
Keswick	Janet Jardine	1920	1849
Keswick	John Johnstone Jardine	1904	1842
Keswick	Margaret	1926	1840
Keswick	Thomas	1855	1808
Keswick	William	1910	1832
Marsh	Thomas		

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Walter, son of James ARMSTRONG and Agnes HALLIDAY in Blackyett, who died 14th October 1850 age 31 Also the said James ARMSTRONG, who died at Blackyett 17th March 1856 age 84 Also the above Agnes HALLIDAY, his wife, who died there 24th October 1862 age 83

In Memory of

Jane JOHNSTONE, spouse of William ARMSTRONG, who died at Blackyett on 9th April 1858 age 31 Also the above William ARMSTRONG, who died at Ashyards 24th October 1878 age 62 Also Catherine DAVIDSON, wife of William ARMSTRONG, who died at Ashlea, Annan, 5th May 1915 age 82 Also Agnes Halliday ARMSTRONG, daughter of above, who died 7th October 1944 age 82

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Agnes Halliday	1944	1862
Armstrong	James	1856	1772
Armstrong	Walter	1850	1819
Armstrong	William	1878	1816
Davidson	Catherine	1915	1833
Halliday	Agnes	1862	1779
Johnstone	Jane	1858	1827

ID: 13991

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James SLIMMON, who died at Foulsyke 13th August 1795 age 80 <mark>And Mary JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 27th April 1785 age 60</mark> Also Mary SLIMMON, their daughter, who died 27th September 1815 age 65

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1785	1725
Slimmon	James	1795	1715
Slimmon	Mary	1815	1750

ID: 14043

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Jane JOHNSTON, wife of Thomas JARDINE, who died at Eastriggs 6th June 1883 age 46

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Thomas		
Johnston	Jane	1883	<u>1837</u>

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Thomas Howe JOHNSTONE, son of William JOHNSTONE in Dornock, who died 7th April 1784 age 7 months Also Elizabeth, daughter of William JOHNSTONE, she died 19th April 1784 age 2 years and 11 months

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	<u>1784 1781</u>
Johnstone	Thomas Howe	1784 1783
Johnstone	William	

ID: 14093

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John BELL, who died in Whinnyrig 30th November 1832 age 81 Also Janet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died at Whinnyrig 20th September 1829 Also Janet, their daughter, who died at Winnyrig March 1820 Also Thomas, their son, who died at Whinnyrig 6th March 1865 age 78

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	Janet	1820	
Bell	John	1832	1751
Bell	Thomas	1865	1787
Johnston	Janet	1829	

ID: 14098

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Charles Douglas JOHNSTONE, son of Joseph JOHNSTONE of Watchhill, who died 26th November 1820 age 8 And Alexander JOHNSTONE, who was lost out of a boat at the foot of the Annan River on 25th March 1830 age 11

Also John JOHNSTONE, Master of the Schooner "British Queen", Annan, which foundered in [------] Bay, and is interred Mouchran Church Yard age 34 Also Joseph JOHNSTONE, who died 11th December 1845 age 69

And Jean WALKER, his wife, who died 6th August 1852 age 74

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Alexander	1830	1819	
Johnstone	Charles Douglas	1820	1812	
Johnstone	John			
Johnstone	Joseph	1845	<u>1776</u>	
Walker	Jean	1852	1778	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John MILLAR, who died in Blackwoodhouse 20th June 1781 age 33 Also Margaret RAE, his spouse, who died at Waterbeck 2nd May 1811 age 60 And John MILLAR, son of James MILLAR in Waterbeck, who died 14th August 1832 age 30 Also Margaret MILLAR, daughter of John MILLAR and Margaret RAE, who died at Annan 24th January 1852 age 76

And Janet, daughter of the above James MILLAR, who died at Waterbeck 10th May 1858 age 61 Also the said James MILLAR, who died there 13th December 1859 age 87 And Jean JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died 30th October 1862 age 88

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jean	1862	1774
Millar	James	1859	1772
Millar	Janet	1858	1797
Millar	John	1832	1802
Millar	John	1781	1748
Millar	Margaret	1852	1776
Rae	Margaret	1811	1751

ID: 14130

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John WELCH in Walls, who died 17th July 1815 age 82 Also Janet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 10th June 1820 age 83 And Janet WELCH, his daughter, who died at Dumfries 22nd May 1813

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1820	1737
Welch	Janet	1813	
Welch	John	1815	1733

ID: 14144

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTON, who died at Shawhill, Dornock, 1871 age 72

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John	1871	<mark>1799</mark>

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, Birrell Weall, who died at Browhouses 11th March 1879 age 57 And Christina WAUGH, his widow, who died at Westhills 24th January 1913 age 84 Also Barbara, their 5th daughter, who died at Dumfries 6th December 1915 age 57 Also Mary, <mark>retired teacher</mark>, who died at Browhouses (sixth daughter) 8th July 1927 age 66

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Barbara	1915	1858
Johnstone	Mary	1927	1861
Johnstone	William	1879	1822
Waugh	Christina	1913	1829

ID: 14208

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

George IRVING, farmer in Outerford, who died 21st December 1836 age 61 Also Janet VIVERS, his wife, who died 20th April 1839 age 59 And Janet, daughter of William JOHNSTON in Outerford, who died 7th March 1866 age 28 Also the above William JOHNSTON, farmer in Outerford, who died 22nd February 1874 age 80 Also Barbara IRVING, his wife, who died 21st August 1873 age 66

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Barbara	1873	1807
Irving	George	1836	1775
Johnston	Janet	1866	<mark>1838</mark>
Johnston	William	1874	<mark>1794</mark>
Vivers	Janet	1839	1780

ID: 14236

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

James, son of William JOHNSTONE in Butterdales, who died 30th September 1814 age 6 months And James JOHNSTONE, his son, who died 25th May 1817 age 1 year 9 months Also Jean JOHNSTONE, his daughter, who died 7th February 1831 age 25

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	James	1817	1815
Johnstone	James	1814	1814
Johnstone	Jean	1831	1806
Johnstone	William		

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Nichol MOFFAT, son of Nichol MOFFAT, gardener in Stapleton, who died 25th November 1821 age 25 And the above Nichol MOFFAT, who died at Stapleton 10th September 1837 age 76 Also Elspeth JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 7th December 1838 age 79

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Ren	iarks
Johnston 💦 👘	Elspeth	<u>1838 1759</u>	
Moffat	Nichol	1837 1761	
Moffat	Nichol	1821 1796	

ID: 14265

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John IRVING in Dornock, who died 12th November 1790 age 85

Here lyes Mary MARCHAL, spouse to John IRVING, who departed this life 26th May 1759 age 53

Here lyes Francis and John IRVING, sons to John IRVING in Dornock

Here lyes <mark>Sarah JOHNSTON, spouse to John IRVING in Dornock, she died 9th June 1776 age 52</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Ren	narks
Irving	Francis			
Irving	John			
Irving	John	1790	1705	
Johnston	Sarah	1776	1724	
Marchal	Mary	1759	1706	

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert DALGLEISH who lived in Dornock, he died 25th March 1786 aged 78 Also Helen IRVING, his spouse, who died February 1786 aged 74 Also John DALGLEISH, their son, who died at Whiteshaws 4th June 1826 in the 86th year of his age Also Isabell JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died in Whiteshaws 19th March 1825 in the 8[-]th year of her age

Here lies

Agnes DALGLEISH, daughter to Robert DALGLEISH in Butterdales, Dornock, who departed this life April 17th 1747 aged 10

In Memory of

George DALGLEISH, son of John DALGLEISH, boatswain on the "Robert Quail", East Indian from Liverpool, died at sea 21st January 1819 aged [--]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dalgleish	Agnes	1747	1737
Dalgleish	George	1819	
Dalgleish	John		
Dalgleish	John	1826	1740
Dalgleish	Robert		
Dalgleish	Robert	1786	1708
Irving	Helen	1786	1712
Johnstone	Isabell	1825	

ID: 14334

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, spouse to George LOWTHER in Dornock, who died 10th March 1797 in the 70th year of her age

George LOWTHER, senior portioner of Dornock, who died on 17th May 1808 in the [-]7th year of his age And Margaret LOWTHER, daughter of Tristram LOWTHER, who died 1st April 1748 age 6

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1797	1727	
Lowther	George	1808		
See also: Dornock Old	l Parish Churchyard: Inscription 14338			
Lowther	Margaret	1748	1742	
Lowther	Tristram			

See also: Dornock Old Parish Churchyard: Inscription 14333

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Janet JOHNSON, spouse of William CLARK in Cleughside, who died March 1746 age 44

Also the above William CLARK, who died 22nd June 1791 age 87 Elizabeth BELL, his second spouse, is also interred here Also Mary IRVING, daughter of William IRVING in Douglashall, who died 18th July 1821 age 32 And Janet CLARK, his spouse, who died 23rd June 1836 age 85

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	Elizabeth		
Clark	Janet	1836	1751
Clark	William	1791	1704
Irving	Mary	1821	1789
Irving	William		
Johnson	Janet	1746	1702

ID: 14361

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas TINNING, who died at Lowtherton 29th January 1894 age 64 Also Francis, his daughter, who died 28th April 1877 age 3 And Georgina, his daughter, who died 30th June 1884 age 15 And Jannet JOHNSTONE, wife of above, who died at Lowtherton 30th September 1911 age 74

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jannet	1911	1837	
Tinning	Francis	1877	1874	Frances??
Tinning	Georgina	1884	1869	
Tinning	Thomas	1894	1830	

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomasina Howie LOWTHER, relict of <mark>Bryce JOHNSTONE</mark>, writer in Glasgow, born 8th August 1795, died 5th February 1864

Isabella IRELAND, spouse to William LOWTHER in Dornock, who died 7th of March 1807 age 30 And the said William LOWTHER of Dornock, who died 1838 age 69 John IRELAND, son of the undermentioned Hugh IRELAND, who died at Annan 23rd June 1836 age 41 And Hugh IRELAND, who died 24th June 1831 age 59

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Ireland	Hugh	1831	1772
Ireland	Isabella	1807	1777
Ireland	John	1836	1795
Johnstone	Bryce		
Lowther	Thomasina Howie	1864	1795
Lowther	William		

ID: 14389

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

David HOPE in Hopeses, who died at Broats October 1780 age 80 And Susan JOHNSTON, his widow, who died January 1802 age 7[-] And Jean, their daughter, who died November 1797 age [-]6 And Mary, [------] Also Adam HOPE, teacher in the Academy, Annan, who died 1823 age 67 And John HOPE, their son, Merchant in Annan, who died 1824 age 71 And Jean BROWN, wife of Adam HOPE, who died 1816 age 52

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	Jean	1816	1764	Cross-reference: forename Jane
See also: Dornock	Old Parish Churchyard: Inscription 14310			
Hope	Adam	1823	1756	
See also: Dornock	Old Parish Churchyard: Inscription 14310			
Норе	David	1780	1700	
Норе	Jean	1797		
Hope	John	1824	1753	
Hope	Mary			Surname assumed
Johnston	Susan	1802		

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

IRVING

Here lyes William IRVING in Blatwood, [-----] [--]50 age 72

Here lyes

Isobel JOHNSTONE [-----]

Also William IRVING, son to John IRVING in Blatwood, who died November [------]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	John			
Irving	William			
Irving	William			
Johnstone	Isobel			

ID: 14414

Location Dornock Old Parish Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Dornock Old Parish Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary IRVING, daughter of William IRVING, who died in Ayr 11th December 1871 age 24 Also Margaret IRVING, his daughter, who died at Dornock 5th March 1876 age 7 years Also Sarah JOHNSTON, his wife, who died at Dumfries 31st March 1900 age 73 Also the above William IRVING, who died at No 2 Seaforth Avenue, Annan, 30th September 1906 age 82

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Margaret	1876	1869
Irving	Mary	1871	1847
Irving	William	1906	1824
Johnston	Sarah	1900	1827

ID: 14427

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas JOHNSTON in Gards, who died 30th December 1751, of age 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Thomas	1751	1713

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes the corps of

Mary JOHNSTON, spouse to Alexander MECHIE in Guard, who died January 19th 1732, of age 22 And her child

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1732	1710
Mechie	Alexander		

ID: 14488

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Mary SCOTT, spouse to William MACARTNEY, who died 29th April 1817 aged 56 years And the above William MACARTNEY, who died 6th October 1831 aged 73 years Simon, son of William MACARTNEY in Springfield, who died 13th February 1809 age 1 years Elizabeth, his daughter, who died 21st November 1809 aged 14 years Agnes, their daughter, who died at Nellghurry Hill, East India, 12th February 1827 aged 38 years And Robert, their son, who died 22nd December 1835 aged 31 years Also Grizzel JOHNSTON, wife of Robert, who died 22nd May 1877 aged 78

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Grizzel	1877	<mark>1799</mark>
Macartney	Agnes	1827	1789
Macartney	Elizabeth	1809	1795
Macartney	Robert	1835	1804
Macartney	Simon	1809	1808
Macartney	William	1831	1758
Scott	Mary	1817	1761

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Isobell IRVINE, spouse to Herbert EDGAR in Clarkstown, she died 30th November 1768 aged 75 years

In Memory of

Herbert EDGAR, who died at Clarkstown May 10th 1782 aged 82 years Also David EDGAR, their son, who died at Clarkstown January 1809 aged 75 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 1802 aged 55 years Also Isobell, his daughter, who died October 1807 aged 21 years And Herbert, his son, who died January 2nd 1827 aged 32 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Edgar	David	1809	1734
Edgar	Herbert	1827	1795
Edgar	Herbert	1782	1700
Edgar	Isobell	1807	1786
Irvine	Isobell	1768	1693
Johnston	Mary	1802	1747

ID: 14496

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Coats of Arms of JOHNSTONE and ARMSTRONG adjacent to each other]

"Sad cup of Death - Reward of Sin, Both God and Bad drinketh therin, Whose bones entombed here be involved, Which Death our Christ died also suffer, By Faith in Him Which Faith Gone Home Christ him Clofes"

Heir lies

JOHNESTOUNE<mark>, Laird of Gratney</mark>, died August 1650 Elizabeth ARMSTRONG, his spouse

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Armstrong	Elizabeth			
Johnestoune	?????	1650		JOHNSTONE??

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas MUSGRAVE in Graitney, who died 28th August 1791, of age 67 years And Ann KINGHORN, spouse, who died 24th August 1789, of age 59 years Rosanna JOHNSTON, spouse to George MUSGRAVE, who died 18th September 1826, of age 83 years Also above George MUSGRAVE, who died 21st May 1828, of age 78 years

Also William MUSGRAVE, their son, who died in Dublin 19th June 1821 aged 46 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Rosanna	1826	1743
Kinghorn	Ann	1789	1730
Musgrave	George	1828	1750
Musgrave	Thomas	1791	1724
Musgrave	William	1821	1775

ID: 14505

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas JACKSON, who died at Sarkbridge October 16th 1771, of age 40 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 6th July 1794, of age 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Jackson	Thomas	1771	1731	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1794	1728	

ID: 14523

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Bridget ARMSTRONG in Hollandbush, spouse to John JOHNSTON in Barngleesh, and daughter to Christopher ARMSTRONG in Newton of Sark, who died July 1791, of age 82 years James BIRRELL, son of Thomas BIRRELL, who died at Dornock 18th August 1831, of age 31 years And Ann CARRUTHERS, his spouse, who died at Dornock 19th November 1846, of age 71 years And Thomas BIRRELL, who died at Annan Cemetery 2nd October 1859, of age 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Armstrong	Bridget	1791	1709	
Armstrong	Christopher			
Birrell	James	1831	1800	
Birrell	Thomas	1859	1777	
Birrell	Thomas			
Carruthers	Ann	1846	1775	
Johnston	John			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

James BIRRELL in Baruch, who died 7th February 1751, of age 80 years Also Jannet RICHARDSON, his spouse, who died 19th June 1756, of age 80 years Also Andrew, their son, who died at Steell 14th May 1795 And James, son of Andrew BIRRELL in Steell, who died 5th June, of age 84 years And Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 16th June 1796, of age 71 years 1830, of age 76 years And Mary LITTLE, his spouse, who died at Wigton 2nd February 1843, of age 71 years Also Andrew BIRRELL, their son, who died at Manchester 5th March 1843, of age 45 years And Jane BIRRELL, their daughter, who died at Carlisle 24th October 1845 aged 38 years And Mary, their daughter, who died at 102 Denton Street, Carlisle, 24th July 1877 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Birrell	Andrew	1843	1798
Birrell	Andrew	1795	1711
Birrell	James	1830	1754
Birrell	James	1751	1671
Birrell	Jane	1845	1807
Birrell	Mary	1877	1802
Johnston	Jannet	1796	1725
Little	Mary	1843	1772
Richardson	Jannet	1756	1676

ID: 14562

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes the body of

William ARMSTRONG, who departed this life in Lownwath 20th May 1762 age 58 And Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 17th March 1733 age 33 And James ARMSTRONG, his son, who died at Newhouse 27th September 1811 age 87 years And Barbara LITTLE, his spouse, who died 3rd October 1818 age 89 [poss. 79] years Margaret, their daughter, 21st March 1837 age 75 years And Janet, their daughter, who died 21st January 1846 age 86 years And Mary, their daughter, who died 5th July 1847 age 71 years And John ARMSTRONG, son to James ARMSTRONG in Loanwath, who died May 1776 age 9 years And Barbara, their daughter, who died 22nd March 1848 age 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Barbara	1848	1770
Armstrong	James	1811	1724
Armstrong	Janet	1846	1760
Armstrong	John	1776	1767
Armstrong	Margaret	1837	1762
Armstrong	William	1762	1704
Johnston	Jannet	1733	1700
Little	Barbara	1818	1729

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]
```

Andrew, son of Thomas and Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 7th January 1836 age 14

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1836 1822 Surname assumed
Johnston	Jannet	Possibly married surname
Johnston 💦	Thomas	Surname assumed

ID: 14584

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Phillip HAIR, who died at Rigg 9th February 1853 age 71 And Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died there 3rd March 1853 age 77 And William Nicholson HAIR, son of James and Helen HAIR, who died at Rigg 26th June 1846 age 2

[post-1855 entries on stone adjacent]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hair	Helen			Married surname
Hair	James			
Hair	Phillip	1853	1782	
Hair	William Nicholson	1846	1844	
Johnston	Mary	1853	1776	

ID: 14602

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Francis, son of John JOHNSTON in Milligansbush, who died 28th November 1839 age 6 months

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Francis	1839 1839
Johnston	John	

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

<mark>Janet JOHNSTON, who died at Allerbeck 7th July 1818 age 41 years</mark> And Andrew NEILSON, her husband, who died at Todhills 10th March 1831 age 72 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1818 1777
Neilson	Andrew	1831 1759

ID: 14616

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Thomas LITTLE in Redkirk, who died 10th July 1652 aged 71 years And Masie DALGLEISH, his spouse, who died 20th January 1658 And Jannet LITTLE, daughter of John LITTLE in Gratney, who died 3rd November 1678 And John LITTLE in Gratney, who died October 30th 1698 aged 70 years And Barbara JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 11th March 1700, of age 76 years James LITTLE, late tenant in Green, son to John LITTLE in Gratney, who died 16th April 1721, of age 62 years And John LITTLE in Green, son to James LITTLE, who died October 4th 1756, of age 56 years

And Margaret LITTLE, daughter of James LITTLE in Park, who died 12th August 1812 age 28 years

James LITTLE, who died at Nivenhill 12th April 1832, of age 80 years

And Margaret IRVING, his spouse, who died 2nd September 1833 age 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dalgleish	Masie	1658	
Irving	Margaret	1833	1749
Johnston	Barbara	1700	1624
Little	James	1832	1752
Little	James	1721	1659
Little	Jannet	1678	
Little	John	1756	1700
Little	John	1698	1628
Little	Margaret	1812	1784
Little	Thomas	1652	1581

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]
```

Agnes, daughter of Christopher JOHNSTON, who died at Headless Cross 27th July 1819 in infancy Agnes, his daughter, who died 1827 And William, his son, who died 9th April 1849 age 32 And William CLARK, his grandson, and son of David CLARK and <mark>Janet JOHNSTON</mark>, who died in Gretna 7th December 1850

And above Janet JOHNSTON, who died at Kemyshall, Kirkmahoe, 31st December 1853 age 29

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Clark	David			
Clark	William	1850		
Johnston	Agnes	1827		
Johnston	Agnes	1819	1819	Birth year assumed
Johnston	Christopher			
Johnston	Janet	1853	1824	
Johnston	William	1849	<u>1817</u>	

ID: 14653

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

William ARMSTRONG in Bogheads, who departed this life 1757, of age 63 Helen JOHNSTON, spouse to William ARMSTRONG in Bogheads, who departed this life February MDCCXC age [--]

Jean ARMSTRONG, daughter to William ARMSTRONG, November 11 1751 age 20 years

In Memory of

John MANDERSON in [------], who died 9th November 1800 [-----]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Armstrong	Jean	1751	1731	
Armstrong	William	1757	1694	
Johnston	Helen	1790		
Manderson	John	1800		Possibly John M. ANDERSON

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William, son of David and Janet JOHNSTON, who died at Springfield 18th April 1844 age 23 And David JOHNSTON, who died 5th February 1861 age 60 And Jannet, his wife, who died 19th April 1867 age 84 And Herbert Bell JOHNSTON, their son, who died at Cheltenham, Glos., 13th October 1852 age 28 And George, son of above David and Jannet JOHNSTON, who died at Rigg 12th January 1892 age 70

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	David	1861	1801	
Johnston	George	1892	<u>1822</u>	
Johnston	Herbert Bell	1852	1824	
Johnston	Jannet	1867	1783	Married surname
Johnston	William	1844	1821	

ID: 14664

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone crumbled at edge]

Here lyes William JOHNSTON in Braehead, who departed this life 2nd July 1737 [----] of age 27 years

Erected by Kirston [----] REENSHERS, his spouse

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	1737 1710
Reenshers	Kirston ?????	GREENSHERS??

ID: 14668

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Foot of the Hill 19th August 1819 age 53 And Jean GILBERTSON, his wife, who died 20th March 1809 age 63 And John JOHNSTON, their son, who died at Howgill 6th September 1850 age 66 And Margaret HOLLIDAY, his wife, who died at Foot of the Hill 11th December 1817 age 40 And Jane GASS, his 2nd wife, who died at Howgill 23rd January 1852 age 76

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Gass	Jane	1852	1776	
Gilbertson	Jean	1809	1746	
Holliday	Margaret	1817	1777	
Johnston	John	1850	1784	
Johnston	Thomas	1819	1766	Age and/or death date probably incorrect (c.f.
				wife, son)

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 238 of 379

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Robert, son of Richard JOHNSTON in Dykeside, who died in London 17th June 1878 age 22, and is interred in Old St Pancras Church Yard

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Richard	
Johnston	Robert	1878 1876

ID: 14671

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Robert JOHNSTON in Oakwellpath, who died 15th February 1795 age 60

And Mary BELL, his spouse, who died 17th October 1815 age 80 years

And Jannet, their daughter, and widow of the late Robert WILSON in Longtown, who died at Green 9th May 1853 age 86

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Bell	Mary	1815 1735
Johnston 💦 👘	Jannet	1853 1767
Johnston 💦 👘	Robert	<u>1795 1735</u>
Wilson	Robert	

ID: 14672

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Jane JOHNSTON, spouse to James RAE, cattle dealer in Springfield, who died 31st October 1824 age 35 And William RAE, their son, who died at Botcherby 9th May 1841 age 25 And Jemima RAE, their daughter, who died at Horse Close 6th June 1838 age 33 And James RAE, who died 16th February 1859 age 68

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1824	1789	
Rae	James	1859	1791	
Rae	Jemima	1838	1805	
Rae	William	1841	1816	

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John MILLAR, cattle dealer, who died at Springfield 22nd March 1825 age 88

And Jane JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 29th March 1831 age 81

And Robert, their son, surgeon on board the ship "Liverpool", who died on his passage from Old Calaber in Africa 25th December 1816 age 32

And Mary, his daughter, who died in infancy

And John MILLAR, his son, who died 5th November 1826 age 50

And Walter MILLAR, their son, who died 30th October 1844 age 60

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1831	1750	
Millar	John	1826	1776	
Millar	John	1825	1737	
Millar	Mary			
Millar	Robert	1816	1784	Twin to Walter??
Millar	Walter	1844	1784	Twin to Robert??

ID: 14699

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

David JOHNSTON, who died at Moorhouse 19th August 1851 age 36 And Jane JOHNSTON, who died at Kirkpatrick Fleming 22nd July 1876 age 60 And Irving, their son, who died in infancy John Gass, their son, who died 27th May 1854 age 9

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	David	1851	<u>1815</u>	
Johnston	Irving			
Johnston	Jane	1876	1816	Married surname
Johnston	John Gass	1854	<u>1845</u>	

ID: 14702

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Gretna Old Parish Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

David JOHNSTON in Nutbury, departed January 1709 age 16

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David	1709	1693

Location Gretna Old Parish Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Location Kirkcowan Kirkyard (Old Section), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Kirkcowan Kirkyard (Old Section) MI Transcriptions" (1981)

Erected by James JOHNSTON

In Memory of

His father, Alexr. JOHNSTON, who died at Mark of Lochronald, Kirkcowan, 19th April 1881 aged 76 years Also his mother, Margaret FORSYTH, died at Gass, New Luce, 17th March 1891 aged 82 years Also Jeanie, his daughter, died at Gass, New Luce, 31st Octr 1896 aged 36 years Also the above James JOHNSTON, died at Whitecairn 10th Feby 1925 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Forsyth	Margaret	1891	1809	
Johnston	Alexander	1881	1805	
Johnston	James	1925	<u>1836</u>	
Johnston	Jeanie	1896	<mark>1860</mark>	

ID: 15027

Location Kirkcowan Kirkyard (Old Section), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Kirkcowan Kirkyard (Old Section) MI Transcriptions" (1981)

Sacred to the Memory of

Mrs Henrietta Kirkpatrick JOHNSTONE, daughter of William HAMILTON, Esq, of Craighlaw, and widow of the **Revd.** Thomas JOHNSTONE of Daly, she died on the 13th Septr 1870 aged 75

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hamilton	Henrietta Kirkpatrick	1870	1795	
See also: Kirkcowan H	Kirkyard (Old Section): Inscription 15029			
Hamilton	William			
See also: Kirkcowan K	Kirkyard (Old Section): Inscription 15028			
See also: Kirkcowan k	Cirkyard (Old Section): Inscription 15029			
Johnstone	Thomas			

ID:15033LocationKirkcowan Kirkyard (Old Section), WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Kirkcowan Kirkyard (Old Section) MI Transcriptions" (1981)

Memento Mori 1758

Here lyes the corps of William DALRYMPLE, who was tennent in Blairdirrie in Parish of Old Luce, he died Septr the 23d 1757 aged 75 years

And also of Marion JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died May the 18th 1741 aged 51 years

Also here lies the corpse of

James DALRYMPLE, late in Blairdirrie, their son, who died August 10th 1783 aged 63 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dalrymple	James	1783	1720	
Dalrymple	William	1757	1682	
Johnston	Marion	1741	<mark>1690</mark>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 241 of 379

Location Kirkcowan Kirkyard (New Section), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Kirkcowan Kirkyard (New Section) MI Transcriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of

Walter JOHNSTON, who died at Beechgrove 8th Aug 1949 aged 75 years Also his wife, Elizabeth MacKAY, died 26th June 1964 aged 86 years And their son, David Stuart JOHNSTON, died at Glasgow 1st March 1973

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	David Stuart	1973
Johnston	Walter	<u>1949 1874</u>
MacKay	Elizabeth	1964 1878

ID: 15163

Location Kirkcowan Kirkyard (New Section), Wigtownshire

J. E. Birchman, "Kirkcowan Kirkyard (New Section) MI Transcriptions" (1984) Ref:

In Memory of Elizabeth Mary GEMMELL, died 23rd June 1956 aged 76 years, wife of

James JOHNSTONE, died 20th Sep 1970 aged 93 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gemmell	Elizabeth Mary	1956	1880
Johnstone	James	1970	1877

ID: 15164

Location Kirkcowan Kirkyard (New Section), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Kirkcowan Kirkyard (New Section) MI Transcriptions" (1984)

Erected by Hannah JOHNSTONE

In Loving Memory of

Her dear husband, David McKnaught WRIGHT, who died 4th Dec 1955 aged 52 years Also the above Hannah JOHNSTONE, who died 26th Oct 1973 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Hannah	1973	<mark>1901</mark>
Wright	David McKnaught	1955	1903

ID:15309LocationSorbie Old Kirkyard, WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Sorbie Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1978)

Erected by Francis JOHNSTON, <mark>innkeeper</mark>, Garlieston

To the Memory of

His spouse, Agnes McDOWALL, who died 20th Octr 1857 aged 51 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Francis		
McDowall	Agnes	1857	1806

ID:15310LocationSorbie Old Kirkyard, WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Sorbie Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1978)

Erected by Grace JOHNSTON

In Memory of

Her husband, Anthony SHAW, who died 27th January 1839 aged 31 years Also of William TAIT, his nephew, who died 14th July 1837 aged 12 years Also of their son, James, who died 20th April 1842 aged 6 years Likewise the above Grace JOHNSTON, who died 2d February 1848 aged 41 years And Helen JOHNSTON, sister of the above Grace JOHNSTON, who died 12th April 1881 aged 85 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Grace	1848	1807
Johnston	Helen	1881	<mark>1796</mark>
Shaw	Anthony	1839	1808
Shaw	James	1842	1836
Tait	William	1837	1825

ID:15502LocationSorbie Old Kirkyard, WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Sorbie Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1978)

Erected by William THORBURN, master mariner

In Memory of

William THORBURN, his father, who died at Liverpool 1835 aged 35 years Also of my grandmother, Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, who died 6th July 1849 aged 80 years Also of my grandfather, William THORBURN, who died 20th January 1855 aged 78 years Also of Elizabeth, his daughter, who died 14th April 1878 aged 26 years and 10 months

Also In Memory of

The above William THORBURN, who died at Whitehaven 2nd February 1887 aged 62 years And Grace McCUTCHEON, his widow, who died at Edinburgh 24th February 1908 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1849	<mark>1769</mark>
McCutcheon	Grace	1908	1825
Thorburn	Elizabeth	1878	1851
Thorburn	William	1887	1825
Thorburn	William	1855	1777
Thorburn	William	1835	1800

ID: 15545

Location Sorbie Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Sorbie Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1978)

Erected by a number of his old pupils and others, in grateful recognition of his varied services

To the Memory of

Theodore JOHNSTONE, 27 years Parochial and Public School Teacher, Sorbie, who died 2nd November 1889 aged 63 Summers Forenome Dooth Pirth Pomerka

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Theodore	1889	1826

ID: 15658

Location Sorbie Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Sorbie Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1978)

Erected by Agnes McCRACKEN

In Memory of

Her husband, William JOHNSTONE, who died 4th August 1872 aged 70 years Also of their son, David JOHNSTONE, who died 7th May 1866 aged 21 [?] And their son, James Fleming JOHNSTONE, who was lost at sea in 1875 aged 25 years Also of Agnes McCRACKEN, wife of the above, who died 30th March 1896 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	David	1866	1845	Age in doubt
Johnstone	James Fleming	1875	<u>1850</u>	
Johnstone	William	1872	1802	
McCracken	Agnes	1896	1818	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 244 of 379

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Old Churchyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (1977)

Erected by Archibald LIVINGSTON, coast waiter at Isle of Whithorn

In Memory of

Margaret LEITCH, his wife, who died on the 9th day of August 1839 aged 55 years Also of his son, John, who died on the 1st day of February 1839 aged 21 years And of his daughter, Sarah, who died on the 15th day of February 1839 aged 26 years Likewise Charles, his youngest son, who died on the 29th day of July 1846 aged 19 years At Isle of Whithorn on the 29th of December 1857, Archibald LIVINGSTON, in the 76 year of his age Margaret Livingston McDOWALL, grand daughter of the above, and wife of Thomas MARTIN, merchant, Whithorn, who died the 24th of June 1869 aged 29 years A. C. LIVINGSTON, son of the erector, died at Jacksonville, Florida, U States, America, aged 68 years

A. C. LIVINGSTON, son of the erector, died at Jacksonville, Florida, U States, America, aged 68 years John McDOWALL and Helen LIVINGSTON are interred here

Also William JOHNSTON, husband of Helen Ann McDOWALL, who died at Isle of Whithorn 12th January 1905 aged 51 years

Also Jessie JOHNSTON, daughter of the above William JOHNSTON, who died at Isle of Whithorn 9th February 1910 aged 23 years

Also Robert JOHNSTON, Cpl, KOSB, son of the above William JOHNSTON, killed in action on the Marne 23rd July 1918

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remar
Johnston	Jessie	1910	<u>1887</u>
Johnston	Robert	1918	
Johnston	William	1905	<u>1854</u>
Leitch	Margaret	1839	1784
Livingston	A. C.		
Livingston	Archibald	1857	1781
Livingston	Charles	1846	1827
Livingston	Helen		
Livingston	John	1839	1818
Livingston	Sarah	1839	1813
Martin	Thomas		
McDowall	Helen Ann		
McDowall	John		
McDowall	Margaret Livingston	1869	1840

ID: 15787

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 1), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 1 MI Transcriptions" (1979)

Erected by Robert JOHNSTON, <mark>master mariner</mark>, Isle of Whithorn

In Memory of His beloved wife, Janet THOMSON, who died 23rd May 1902 aged 73 years

In Loving Memory of The erector, who died 1st June 1918 aged 93 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Robert	1918	1825
Thomson	Janet	1902	1829

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 245 of 379

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 1), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 1 MI Transcriptions" (1979)

In Loving Memory of

Joseph DODDS, who fell asleep 17th Feby 1928 aged 50 years Also his wife, Elizabeth JOHNSTONE, who fell asleep on 10th June 1935 aged 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dodds	Joseph	1928 1878
Johnstone	Elizabeth	1935 1875

ID: 15922

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 1), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 1 MI Transcriptions" (1979)

In Loving Memory of

<mark>Agnes JOHNSTONE, wife of Darley John DENTON, who died 26th March 1945 aged 56 years</mark> And their son, Darley John, who died 9th January 1924 aged 15 years Also the above Darley John DENTON, master baker, who died 9th September 1952 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Denton	Darley John	1952	1877
Denton	Darley John	1924	1909
Johnstone	Agnes	1945	1889

ID: 15985

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 1), Wigtownshire Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 1 MI Transcriptions" (1979)

In Loving Memory of Our dear father, John RODDIE, died 17th Sep 1951 <mark>Also our dear mother, Jeannie JOHNSTONE, died 16th Aug 1958</mark>

Erected by the family

"Sadly missed"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jeannie	<mark>1958</mark>	
Roddie	John	1951	

ID:16182LocationWigtown (High Cemetery), WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of Margaret McGOWAN, who died 12th May 1974 aged 85 years, beloved wife of James JOHNSTONE, who died 2nd Dec 1974 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	James	1974	1895	
McGowan	Margaret	1974	1889	

ID: 16308

Location Wigtown (High Cemetery), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

"Semper Vigilo"

In Memory of

Gerard Vincent HOGG, dearly loved husband of Elizabeth M. JOHNSTONE, and dear daddy of Morag Elizabeth, died 7th Nov 1978 aged 28 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Hogg	Gerard Vincent	1978	1950	
Hogg	Morag Elizabeth			
Johnstone	Elizabeth M.			

ID: 16326

Location Wigtown (High Cemetery), Wigtownshire Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown High Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

Sacred To the Memory of

LAC William George DODDS, RAF, dearly beloved husband of Alice JOHNSTON, who was drowned on active service on 7th November 1944 aged 35 years Also his brothers Alexander and Albert, who died in infancy Also his father, William DODDS, beloved husband of Sarah McCONCHIE, who died on 16th Nov 1951 aged 74

years

Also his mother, Sarah McCONCHIE, who died on 10th March 1958 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dodds	Albert			
Dodds	Alexander			
Dodds	William	1951	1877	
Dodds	William George	1944	1909	
Johnston	Alice			
McConchie	Sarah	1958	1881	

Location Wigtown (Low Cemetery), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown Low Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

In Memory of

My loving wife, Martha JOHNSTON, died 12th March 1981 aged 86 years, dear wife of George JOHNSTONE

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦	Martha	<u>1981 1895</u>
Johnstone	George	

ID: 16559

Location Wigtown (Low Cemetery), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown Low Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

In Loving Memory of Cecilia JOHNSTON, died 9th June 1976 aged 74 years, dear wife of James H. SHARP

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Cecilia	1976	1902	
Sharp	James H.			

ID: 16636

Location Wigtown (Old Cemetery), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown Old Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

Erected by James JOHNSTON

In Memory of His son, David, who died 7th Octr 1858 aged 7 months Also his daughter, Elisabeth, who died 14th Jany 1864 age 9 months Also his daughter, Mary, who died 11th Febry 1870 aged 15 years Also the above James JOHNSTON, who died 14th Augt 1882 aged 50 years

"Blessed are the dead who die in the Lord"

Also his son, Robert, who died 30th Decr 1884 aged 15 years

"I come, I come, at thy command"

Surname	Forename	Death Birth	Remarks
Johnston	David	1858 1858	
Johnston 💦	Elisabeth	1864 1863	
Johnston State	James	1882 1832	
Johnston	Mary	1870 1855	
Johnston 💦	Robert	1884 1869	

ID: 16776 Location Wigtown (Old Cemetery), Wigtownshire Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown Old Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

Erected by Jane STEWART

In Memory of

Her father, George STEWART, who died 12th Decr 1845 aged 83 years Also her brother, Peter STEWART, who died at Warrens Point, Ireland, 9th Novr 1837 aged 38 years Also her brother, John STEWART, who died at Malta, on his way home from the Crimea, 4th Febry 1856 aged 60 years

Also her brother, William STEWART, who died at Newton Stewart 2nd May 1856 aged 66 years <mark>Also her mother, Margaret JOHNSTON, who died 9th March 1863 aged 97 years</mark> Also the above Jane STEWART, who died 30th Octr 1872 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Margaret	1863	1766
Stewart	George	1845	1762
Stewart	Jane	1872	1796
Stewart	John	1856	1796
Stewart	Peter	1837	1799
Stewart	William	1856	1790

ID: 17040

Location Wigtown (Old Cemetery), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Wigtown Old Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (1984)

Memento Mori

Here lyse

William JOHNSTON, John MILROY, George WALKER, who was without sentence of Law hanged by Major Winram for their adherence to Scotland's reformation Covenants national and Solam League 1685

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	1685
Milroy	John	1685
Walker	George	1685

ID: 17101

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William GRIERSON, who died at Netherwood 27th September 1846 aged 66 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 7th August 1852 aged 63 years Also Helen and Matthew, who died in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Grierson	Helen		
Grierson	Matthew		
Grierson	William	1846	1780
Johnston	Janet	1852	<mark>1789</mark>

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 249 of 379

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert DICKSON, son to William DICKSON, shoemaker in Bankend, who died 22nd July 1812 aged 25 years Also James, Susan and William, his children Also above William DICKSON, who died 20th September 1829 aged 72 years Also Agnes JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died 7th January 1830 aged 71 years

Death Birth Remarks Surname Forename Dickson James 1812 1787 Dickson Robert Dickson Susan Dickson William 1829 1757 Dickson William Johnstone Agnes 1830 1759

ID: 17153

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert McWILLIAM, schoolmaster in Blackshaw, died 6th August 1842 aged 86 years Also Janet DONALDSON, his spouse, who died 30th October 1846 aged 85 years Also Elizabeth McWILLIAM, their daughter, who died 12th May 1821 aged 23 years Also Captain John McWILLIAM, their son, drowned at sea 10th September 1825 aged 31 years Also Alexander McWILLIAM, schoolmaster at Blackshaw, their son, who died 26th June 1844 aged 59 years Also Francis McWILLIAM, son of Alexander McWILLIAM, who died at Blackshaw 14th June 1855 aged 27 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, spouse of above Alexander McWILLIAM, who died at Blackshaw 1st April 1859 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Donaldson	Janet	1846	1761
Johnston	Elizabeth	1859	<mark>1784</mark>
McWilliam	Alexander	1844	1785
McWilliam	Elizabeth	1821	1798
McWilliam	Francis	1855	1828
McWilliam	John	1825	1794
McWilliam	Robert	1842	1756

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elspeth JOHNSTON, daughter of Archibald JOHNSTON of Conheath, who died at Moorpark 18th January 1842 aged 2 years

Also Thomas JOHNSTON, his son, who died at sea 10th December 1842 aged 17 years Also David, his son, who died at Glencaple 7th June 1859 aged 65 years Also Ann CROSBIE, his wife, who died at Conheath 18th June 1879 aged 80 years

Surname Crosbie	Forename Ann		Birth Remarks 1799
Johnston	Archibald		
Johnston	David	1859	1794
Johnston State	Elspeth	1842	1840
Johnston	Thomas	1842	1825

ID: 17175

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John DOBIE in Bankend, died 9th February 1806 aged 39 years Also Alexander DOBIE, his son, died 13th May 1804 aged 1 year <mark>Also Mary JOHNSTON, spouse of the above, died 22nd March 1836 aged 67 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dobie	Alexander	1804 1803
Dobie	John	1806 1767
Johnston	Mary	1836 1769

ID: 17216

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

Robert EDGAR, surgeon, Liverpool, son of Robert EDGAR, Dovecotwells, who died 12th March 1837 aged 29 years

Also Agness JOHNSTON, spouse to Robert EDGAR, farmer in Dovecotwells, who died 19th March 1849 aged 74 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Edgar	Robert		
Edgar	Robert	1837	1808
Johnston	Agness	1849	1775

Compiled: 29/06/13

- Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Shearingtoun 22nd December 1837 aged 74 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1837	1763

ID: 17241

- Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lies

John JOHNSTON, who departed this life February 1713

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John	1713	

ID: 17254

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Easton HOLLADAY [sic], who died at Moorpark 18th April 1832 aged 33 years Also George HOLLADAY, his father, who died 22nd July 1821 aged 58 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, his mother, who died 23rd January 1843 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Holladay	Easton	1832 1799
Holladay	George	1821 1763
Johnston	Janet	1843 1765

ID: 17256

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

Elizabeth CUTHBERTSON, spouse to Thomas JOHNSTON in Bankend, who died 11th September 1832 aged 67 years

Also James and Margaret, who died in infancy Also said Thomas JOHNSTON, who died 1st February 1837 aged 79 years

Surname Cuthbertson	Forename Elizabeth		Birth Remarks
Johnston	James		
Johnston	Margaret		
Johnston	Thomas	1837	1758

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 252 of 379

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON in Glenhowan, who died 13th March 1805 aged 27 years Also Jean Jacky JOHNSTON, his daughter, who died in infancy 1800

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jean Jacky	1800 1800 Birth year assumed
Johnston	John	1805 1778

ID: 17428

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, mariner, who was lost on his passage from Samannila to Liverpool in the month of February 1855 aged 36 years Also his son, William, who was killed at Carlaverock Castle 18th May 1855 aged 12 years Also his daughter, Janet, who died 1855 aged 9 months

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	James	1855	1819
Johnstone	Janet	1855	1854
Johnstone	William	1855	1843

ID: 17437

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Peter JOHNSTON in Blackshaw, who died 7th December 1807 aged 76 years Also Elizabeth MAXWELL, his spouse, who died 1st September 1810 aged 67 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Blackshaw 22nd January 1816 aged 81 years Also Jean GRIERSON, wife of William JOHNSTON in Blackshaw, who died 14th April 1821 aged 60 years Also William JOHNSTON in Blackshaw, who died 8th March 1842 in the 80th year of his age

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Grierson	Jean	1821	1761
Johnston	Peter	1807	1731
Johnston	Robert	1816	1735
Johnston	William	1842	1762
Maxwell	Elizabeth	1810	1743

Location Caerlaverock Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Caerlaverock Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

George JOHNSTONE, who died at Heck, Lochmaben, 8th April 1826 aged 53 years

Also Elizabeth DOBIE, his spouse, who died at Bankend 22nd May 1861 aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dobie	Elizabeth	1861	1792	
Johnstone	George	1826	1773	Cross-reference: surname JOHNSTON, death
See also: Lochmaben (Churchyard Burial Ground: Inscription 21773			date 18th April

ID: 17465

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Jannet McCARTNAY, spouse to William GASS in Cowhouses, who died 1725 And to hir memory this monument is erected by James and George GASS, her sons

Here lyes Also

James GASS, son to James GASS, merchant in Ruthwell Also Margaret GASS, spouse to Thomas JOHNSTON, shoemaker in Ruthwell, who died [-] December 1765 age 30 years

"Grive not for Mary GASS is Run T'is the Lord, His will be done, when Christ appears I hope to rise, into that life which never dies"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gass	George		
Gass	James		
Gass	James		
Gass	Margaret	1765	1735
Gass	William		
Johnston	Thomas		
McCartnay	Jannet	1725	

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected by

Andrew JOHNSTON, inborn, who died 12th July 1782 age 53 years, sincerely regretted

Also Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 1st June 1813 age 76, she lived beloved and regretted Also Jean JOHNSTON, their daughter, and wife of James McLEAN in Ruthwell, who died 7th June 1827 age 57 years

Also John McLEAN, son of James McLEAN, who died at Demerara 24th October 1810 age 19 years Also said James McLEAN, who died at Ruthwell 22nd January 1853 age 86 years Also Thomas CARRUTHERS, his son in law, who died 22nd July 1873 age 73 years Also Mary McLEAN, wife of Thomas CARRUTHERS, who died 18th April 1880 age 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carruthers	Thomas	1873	1800	
Johnston	Andrew	1782	1729	
Johnston	Jean	1827	<u>1770</u>	
Johnston	Mary	1813	1737	Married surname
McLean	James	1853	1767	
McLean	John	1810	1791	
McLean	Mary	1880	1805	

ID: 17493

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elizabeth Jane, daughter of Walter HUTTON in Ruthwell Village, who died 6th August 1870 age 4 years 8 months Also above [------]

And Mary JOHNSTONE, wife of the above Walter HUTTON, who died at Rigg Moor Crossings, Gretna, 6th May 1906 aged 67 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Hutton	Elizabeth Jane	1870 1865
Hutton	Walter	
Johnstone	Mary	1906 1839

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William LATTIMER, who died at Ruthwell 9th August 1830 age 40 years Also Isabella JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died at Ruthwell 21st October 1824 age 51 years

Also Isabella CHALMERS, who died 13th May 1846 age 8 years And Mary CHALMERS, who died 5th March 1849 age 3 years Children of William CHALMERS, Cocklicks, and grandchildren of above William LATTIMER

Also Jane LATTIMER, wife of William CHALMERS, who died in Cocklicks 20th day of December 1852 age 43 years

Also Janet LATTIMER, wife of William CHALMERS, who died at Cocklicks Cottages 31st December 1878 age 62 years

Also Sybilla DAVIDSON, his mother, who died at Cocklicks 19th January 1863 age 88 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Chalmers	Isabella	1846	1838
Chalmers	Mary	1849	1846
Chalmers	William	1885	1816
Davidson	Sybilla	1863	1775
Johnstone	Isabella	1824	1773
Lattimer	Jane	1852	1809
Lattimer	Janet	1878	1816
Lattimer	William	1830	1790

ID: 17517

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Margaret McGUFFIE, wife of William GUNNING, who died at Brow 18th April 1857 age 71 years Also above William GUNNING, who died at Brow 21st January 1865 age 77 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died at Brow 2nd August 1870 age 59 years

Also George Canning GUNNING, their son, who died at Brow 27th September 1892 age 63 years Also Elspeth, their daughter, who died at Brow 5th March 1907 age 88 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Gunning	Elspeth	1907	1819	
Gunning	George Canning	1892	1829	
Gunning	William	1865	1788	
Johnston	Margaret Gunning	1870	1811	Married Surname
McGuffie	Margaret	1857	1786	

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

John RICHARDSON in Brow, who died 1660 Also David, his son, who died in Brow March 1734 age 80 years <mark>Also his wife, Mary JOHNSTONE, who died 14th January 1722 age 64 years</mark> And their son, David RICHARDSON, who died in Stank August 1743 age 50 years Also his wife, Jane JOHNSTONE, who died 9th December 1741 age 42 years

Erected by Gilbert, their son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Jane	1741	1699	
Johnstone	Mary	1722	<u>1658</u>	
Richardson	David	1743	1693	
Richardson	David	1734	1654	
Richardson	John	1660		

ID: 17571

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lies

James DICKSON, smith in Ruthwell, who dyed January 10th 1721 age 6 years As also Agnes KELTON, his wife, who lived 45 years in a contented life of age 73 years, lyes him hard by who all both nou is gone to long eternity

Here lyes

Jean JOHNSTON, spous to Clement DICKSON, smith in Ruthwell, who dyed July ye 16 1737 age 34 years Also Helen MOUNSEY, spouse to James DICKSON in Ruthwell, who died 20th June 1791 age 60 years Also said James DICKSON, who died 30th April 1802 age 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dickson	Clement			
Dickson	James	1802	1727	
Dickson	James	1721	1715	Age incorrect
Johnston	Jean	1737	<u>1703</u>	
Kelton	Agnes			
Mounsey	Helen	1791	1731	

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

<mark>Joseph JOHNSTONE, farmer in Ladyhall, Ruthwell, who died 22nd October 1872 age 66 years</mark> Also Mary NELSON, widow of the above, who died at Bengall Hill 25th March 1895 age 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Joseph	1872	1806
Nelson	Mary	1895	1817

ID: 17580

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Margaret BOYD in Ruthwell, who died 15th August 1780 age 76 years Also Mary IRVING, her daughter, who died 4th June 1803 age 65 Also Robert JOHNSTON, husband to said Mary IRVING, who died 2nd December 1808 age 73

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Boyd	Margaret	1780	1704
Irving	Mary	1803	1738
Johnston	Robert	1808	1735

ID: 17582

Location Ruthwell Churchvard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Robert JOHNSTONE, joiner in Ruthwell, who died 24th October 1816 in the 44th year of his age Also Margaret CARLYLE, spouse to the above, who died 9th July 1824 age 33 years Also Robert BARTON, who died 27th November 1830 age 6 months Also Robert JOHNSTON, his son, who died 18th June 1810 age 1 year and 6 months Also Euphemia JOHNSTONE, their daughter, who died 27th April 1831 age 21 years Also Thomas JOHNSTONE, their son, who died 11th May 1834 age 22 years And John JOHNSTONE, their son, who died 25th December 1864 age 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Barton	Robert	1830	1830	
Carlyle	Margaret	1824	1791	
Johnston	Robert	1810	1808	JOHNSTONE ??
Johnstone	Euphemia	1831	<u>1810</u>	
Johnstone	John	1864	1805	
Johnstone	Robert	1816	<u>1772</u>	
Johnstone	Thomas	1834	1812	

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTONE in Ruthwell, who died 6th November 1800 age 27

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1800	1773

ID: 17589

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Interred beneath this gravestone lies the body of David MURRAY of Bellridding, who died March 5th 1747 age 78 years

And also the body of

Adam MURRAY of Bellridding, son to above David MURRAY, who died December 27th 1757 age 45 years And of his son, David, a child aged 9 weeks, who died July 1753

Here lyes

Elizabeth MURRAY, daughter of Adam MURRAY and Isabella JOHNSTONE of Belridding, a child of very hopeful disposition, but, by the Will of God, was cut off before she had an opportunity of fully exerting them on the 9th year of her age 7th May 1766 and here reposes

Also the remains of

The said Isabella JOHNSTONE, widow of said Adam MURRAY, who died 4th December 1808 age 81 years, having survived her husband 50 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Isabella	1808	1727	
Murray	Adam	1757	1712	
Murray	David	1753	1753	
Murray	David	1747	1669	
Murray	Elizabeth	1766	1757	

ID: 17593

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

David JOHNSTON, son of Walter JOHNSTON, who died at Flosh 21st May 1865 age 4 years Also above Walter JOHNSTON, who died at Flosh 16th January 1876 age 51 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David	1865	<mark>1861</mark>
Johnston	Walter	1876	1825

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTON, late in Heck, who died March 1814 age 45 years Also John, his son, who died in infancy 15th June 1814 Also Margaret, his daughter, who died 26th April 1837 age 26 years Also Janet RODDICK, his wife, who died 29th February 1840 age 64 years Also Jane, his daughter, who died 8th November 1877 age 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1877	1799	
Johnston	John	1814	1814	Birth year assumed
Johnston	John	1814	1769	
Johnston	Margaret	1837	<u>1811</u>	
Roddick	Janet	1840	1776	

ID: 17623

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of Daniel JOHNSTON, who died at Clarencefield 7th December 1848 age 42 years He travelled as letter carrier from the Parish to Dumfries and Annan on alternate days for nearly 20 years During this long service his integrity [------]

Erected by voluntary subscription in commemoration

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Daniel	1848	<mark>1806</mark>	

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lies interred the body of

Jean JOHNSTONE, spouse to Alexander WILSON in Gill, who departed this life December 12th 1759 age 62 years

In memory of her by her two sons, Alexander and John WILSON in 1760

In Memory of

Ellen JOHNSTONE, who died at Ruthwell Village 28th December 1893 age 82 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE, who died at Ruthwell Village 3rd February 1916 age 83 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, who died at Ruthwell Village 18th February 1936 age 87 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Ellen	1893	<mark>1811</mark>
Johnstone	Janet	1936	<mark>1849</mark>
Johnstone	Jean	1759	<mark>1697</mark>
Johnstone	Mary	1916	<mark>1833</mark>
Wilson	Alexander		
Wilson	Alexander		
Wilson	John		

ID: 17644

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William EWART in Ruthwell, who died June 8th 1759 age 63 years Also Katharine JOHNSTON, his spouse, who did May 6th 1779 age 86 years Also William EWART in Hungary Hill, who died 12th January 1809 age 63 years Also Janet IRVING, spouse to late William EWART, who died at Denbieyett 27th July 1833 age 82 years Also John EWART, who died at Cockpool 7th May 1837 age 61 years Also Thomas EWART, his son, who died at Ruthwell 29th August 1812 age 8 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Ewart	John	1837	1776
Ewart	Thomas	1812	1804
Ewart	William	1809	1746
Ewart	William	1759	1696
Irving	Janet	1833	1751
Johnston	Katharine	1779	1693

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

David THOMSON, late farmer in Cocklicks in this Parish, born 26th December 1800, died 1st December 1873 Also Janet JOHNSTONE, his wife, born at old Mill in this Parish 6th September 1804, died at Croftheads near Annan 26th March 1875

Also Hannah THOMSON, their daughter, who died at Annan 6th March 1889 age 59 years Also Janet Blake THOMSON, daughter of above, who died at Clarencefield 11th January 1837 age 3 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1875	<mark>1804</mark>
Thomson	David	1873	1800
Thomson	Hannah	1889	1830
Thomson	Janet Blake	1837	1836

ID: 17669

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas JARDINE in West Cockpool, who died 25th June 1824 age 64 years Also William JARDINE, his son, who died 26th November 1834 age 27 years Also Jane JOHNSTONE, spouse to Thomas JARDINE, who died 21st December 1851 age 86 years Also James JARDINE, their son, who died 12th January 1859 age 56 years Also Thomas JARDINE, their son, who died 17th December 1876 age 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Jardine	James	1859 1803
Jardine	Thomas	1876 1805
Jardine	Thomas	1824 1760
Jardine	William	1834 1807
Johnstone	Jane	1851 1765

ID: 17684

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes intered the body of

Mrs Sophia JOHNSTONE, spouse to Mr James HOGGAN, Comlongan, who died 24th November 1758 age 44 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Hoggan	James	
Johnstone	Sophia	1758 1714

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Thomas Johnstone, son of Mary JOHNSTONE, who died in Ruthwell 20th February 1836 age 7 years Also Thomas JOHNSTON, who died in Ruthwell 3rd March 1845 age 77 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died at Riddingdyke 15th March 1852 age 84 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, wife of William GRAHAM, who died at Ruthwell 25th March 1881 age 80 years Also William GRAHAM, who died at Ruthwell 13th October 1883 age 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	William	1883	1799
Johnston	Mary	1881	<u>1801</u>
Johnston	Thomas	1845	1768
Johnstone	Margaret	1852	1768
Johnstone	Mary		
Johnstone	Thomas	1836	1829

ID: 17714

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

James VEITCH, who died at Glebe Cottage 14th October 1832 age 32 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, wife of Walter BAXTER, who died in Dumfries 14th May 1825 age 32 years Also Agnes SWAN, wife of James VEITCH, who died 26th August 1833 age 75 years

Also said James VEITCH, who died May 1845 in the service of the late Reverend H. DUNCAN, DD Also to whom he was gardener for more than 30 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Baxter	Walter		
Duncan	H.		
See also: Ruthwell (Churchyard: Inscription 17699		
See also: Ruthwell (Churchyard: Inscription 17700		
See also: Ruthwell (Churchyard: Inscription 17701		
Johnston	Mary	1825	<mark>1793</mark>
Swan	Agnes	1833	1758
Veitch	James	1845	
Veitch	James	1832	1800

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert RICHARDSON, son of John RICHARDSON, who died at Glebe Cottage 19th January 1849 age 16 months Also Euphemia, his daughter, who died at Plans 31st December 1873 age 21 years Also Francis RICHARDSON, her brother, who died there 26th August 1867 age 26 years Also Mary Ann, his daughter, who died there 18th October 1876 age 22 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, his wife, who died there 12th July 1888 age 73 years Also above John RICHARDSON, who died at Plans 25th October 1895 age 75 years Also Margaret, his daughter, who died at Plans 28th September 1916 age 73 years Also Mary RICHARDSON, wife of Peter ANDERSON, who died at Knockhardy 26th March 1850 age 72 years Also said Peter ANDERSON, who died 1852 age 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Anderson	Peter	1852	1780
Johnston	Margaret	1888	<u>1815</u>
Richardson	Euphemia	1873	1852
Richardson	Francis	1867	1841
Richardson	John	1895	1820
Richardson	Margaret	1916	1843
Richardson	Mary	1850	1778
Richardson	Mary Ann	1876	1854
Richardson	Robert	1849	1847

ID: 17755

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Jean JOHNSTON, wife of Hector HETHERINGTON, who died at Clarencefield 29th March 1858 age 39 years Also Margaret HETHERINGTON, their daughter, who died 24th March 1847 age 3 years Also Adam Johnston, their son, who died at Edinburgh 26th December 1870 age 23 years Also above Hector HETHERINGTON, who died at Clarencefield 26th June 1885 age 70 years Also Elizabeth MURRAY, wife of Joseph HETHERINGTON, who died at Clarencefield 5th August 1892 Also Mary, daughter of above Hector HETHERINGTON, who died at Clarencefield 30th January 1914 age 62 years

Also above Joseph HETHERINGTON, who died at Clarencefield 16th November 1916 age 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hetherington	Adam Johnston	1870	1847
Hetherington	Hector	1885	1815
Hetherington	Joseph	1916	1856
Hetherington	Margaret	1847	1844
Hetherington	Mary	1914	1852
Johnston	Jean	1858	<mark>1819</mark>
Murray	Elizabeth	1892	

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

```
Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]
```

Robert JOHNSTON, beloved husband of Wilhelmina MAXWELL, who died at Ruthwell Village 23rd March 1915 age 68 years

Also William MAXWELL, who died at Ruthwell Village 30th November 1924 age 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston 💦	Robert	1915	1847	
Maxwell	Wilhelmina			
Maxwell	William	1924	1853	Mistranscription of Wilhelmina??

ID: 17795

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Janet WILSONE, spous to Thomas MUNCIE in [------], she departed this life the 4th Fberwarie 1717 of age 31

Also John JOHNSTONE, he died at Nockhardy 17th February 1783 age 42

Also Nicholas MOUNCY, his spouse, who died 20th March 1818 age 82 years

Here lyes

Nickalos DICKSON, spous

Also Francis JOHNSTONE, who died at Bowerhouses 16th September 1827 age 64 years Also William JOHNSTONE, his son, who died 8th May 1815 age 5 weeks Also Janet JOHNSTONE, wife of Francis JOHNSTONE, who died at Stouffville in the township of Whitechurch, Upper Canada, June 6th 1841 age 70 years Also Jean RAE, their daughter, wife of James RAE, who died at the same place July 10th 1864 age 55 years Also Nicholas JOHNSTONE, their daughter, who died at the same place July 22nd 1868 age 57 years

Surname Dickson	Forename Nickalos	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Francis	<u>1827 1763</u>
Johnstone	Janet	1841 1771 Married surname
Johnstone	Jean	18641809 Married surname is RAE
Johnstone	John	1783 1741
Johnstone	Nicholas	1868 1811
Johnstone	William	<u>1815 1815</u>
Mouncy	Nicholas	1818 1736 MUNCIE??
Muncie	Thomas	
Rae	James	
Wilsone	Janet	1717 1686 WILSON??

Location Ruthwell Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: A. Anderson, DGFHS, "Ruthwell Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Jean MORPETH, spouse to George JOHNSTON, Cockpool, who departed this life 26th December 1772 age 47 years

Also said George JOHNSTONE, the <mark>tenant in West Cockpool</mark>, who died 1st February 1824 in the 88th year of his age

Also William ROBSON, who died in Cockpool 20th April 1832 age 68 years

Also Mary JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died 12th January 1836 age 76 years

Also John ROBSON, their son, who died on the 15th June 1855 in the 33rd year of his age

Also Jane ROBSON, their daughter, who died 12th January 1865 age 62 years

Also Janet JOHNSTONE, daughter to above George JOHNSTONE, who died at Clarencefield 6th January 1885 age

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	George	1824	1736	
Johnstone	Janet	1885	1807	Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. parents)
Johnstone	Mary	1836	1760	
Morpeth	Jean	1772	1725	
Robson	Jane	1865	1803	
Robson	John	1855	1822	Age and or death date incorrect (c.f. mother)
Robson	William	1832	1764	-

ID:17812LocationDalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

Marion COWAN, spouse to John BROWN, who died 1st Augt 1804 aged 40 years Also John BROWN, their son, who died 15th June 1823 aged 29 years And of the said John BROWN, who died at West-Hill, Parish of Troqueer, the 12th of March 1835 aged 70 years Also Agnes SMITH, his spouse, who died at Thornhill the 25th of April 1837 aged 62 years And of Thomas BROWN, their son, who died the 20th Feby 1842 aged 28 years

[Reverse of stone]

Also of Margaret BROWN, daughter of John BROWN, and wife of John HAY, merchant in Thornhill, who died there on the 17th of May 1852 aged 46 years

Also Margaret HAY, their daughter, who died at Thornhill 22nd Octer 1861 aged 21 years

Also of the above John HAY, who died at Thornhill 22nd July 1863 aged 53 years

Also Ruth JOHNSTON, wife of the above John HAY, who died at Thornhill 29th October 1897 aged 81 years Also David HAY, second son of the above John HAY, who died at Thornhill on the 28th June 1908 aged 64 years Also Jessie JOHNSTONE, wife of David HAY, who died at Thornhill on 15th February 1920 aged 63 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	John	1835	1765
Brown	John	1823	1794
Brown	Margaret	1852	1806
Brown	Thomas	1842	1814
Cowan	Marion	1804	1764
Нау	David	1908	1844
Hay	John	1863	1810
Hay	Margaret	1861	1840
Johnston	Ruth	1897	<mark>1816</mark>
Johnstone	Jessie	1920	1857
Smith	Agnes	1837	1775

ID:17814LocationDalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

[Tall granite cross]

The Nithsdale Martyrs

George ALLAN James BENNOCH William BROWN James CARSAN James COLVIN George CORSON Thos. DINWIDDIE Robert EDGAR Andrew FERGUSON Eliz. H. FERGUSON John FERGUSON Robert FERGUSON Robert FERGUSON M. Jas. FORSYTH John GIBSON James GLOVER Edward GORDON Margaret GRACIE Robert GRIERSON William GRIERSON John HAIR Thos. HARKNESS William HERON Andrew HUNTER Eliz. G. HUNTER William HUNTER John JOHNSTONE John KENNEDY James KIRKO John MacCALL Alex MacCUBINE Samuel MacEWEN Thomas MacGIRR David MacKERVAIL John MacLAMROES Andw MacLELLAN Daniel MacMICHAEL James MacMICHAEL Robert MILLIGAN Thos. MILLIGAN Robert MITCHELL Robert MORRIS James MUIRHEAD James MUNCIE John MUNDELL Rev. James RENWICK John RENWICK James ROBSON Thomas ROSPER Robert SITLINGTON Thomas SITLINGTON James SMITH Rev. Robert SMITH William SMITH John STOT William WELSH Andrew WALLET

[On base] 1928

[Reverse]

Has a carved thistle, crown, bible, sword, scroll and the words: For Christ, Church and Covenant

[On small stone at base] From admirers in Australia

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Allan	George			
Bennoch	James			
Brown	William			
Carsan	James			
Colvin	James			
Corson	George			
Dinwiddie	Thomas			
Edgar	Robert			
Ferguson	Andrew			
Ferguson	Elizabeth H.			
Ferguson	John			
Ferguson	Robert			
Ferguson	Robert			
Forsyth	M. James			
Gibson	John			
Glover	James			
Gordon	Edward			
Gracie	Margaret			
Grierson	Robert			
Grierson	William			
Hair	John			
Harkness	Thomas			
Heron	William			
Hunter	Andrew			
Hunter	Elizabeth G.			
Hunter	William			
Compiled: 29/06/13				

Page 268 of 379

Johnstone	John
Kennedy	John
Kirko	James
MacCall	John
MacCubine	Alexander
MacEwen	Samuel
MacGirr	Thomas
MacKervail	David
MacLamroes	John
MacLellan	Andrew
MacMichael	Daniel
MacMichael	James
Milligan	Robert
Milligan	Thomas
Mitchell	Robert
Morris	Robert
Muirhead	James
Muncie	James
Mundell	John
Renwick	James
Renwick	John
Robson	James
Rosper	Thomas
Sitlington	Robert
Sitlington	Thomas
Smith	James
Smith	Robert
Smith	William
Stot	John
Wallet	Andrew
Welsh	William

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

Sacred to the Memory of

Ann LITTLE, wife of John MACAULAY, who died at Thread, Kirkmichal, on the 26th of September 1854 aged 25 years

Also the above John MACAULAY, who died at Auchensheen, Colvend, on 22nd March 1895 aged 74 years Also Annie MACAULAY, who died at Cample 2nd April 1859 aged 3 weeks

Also Agnes MACAULAY, who died at Cample 16th May 1860 aged 3 years

Also Jane McCAIG, his mother, who died at Cample 25th December 1860 aged 60 years

Also Janet RICHARDSON, wife of the above John MACAULAY, who died at Torbay Cottage, Colvend, 9th Decr 1901 aged 70 years

Also Peter, youngest son of the late John MACAUALAY [sic], who died at Burn, Morton, 18th Sept 1906 aged 41 years

Also Thomas IRVINE MACAULAY, third son of the late John MACAULAY, who died at 109 Duke Street, Birkenhead, on 22nd Oct 1914 aged 51 years

Also Ellen S. JOHNSTONE, wife of the late T. MACAULAY, who died at St. Mary Cottage, Colvend, 11th Jan 1919 aged 54 years

Also Agnes MACAULAY, daughter of the above John MACAULAY, died at Auchensheen, Colvend, on April 11th 1933 aged 72 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

Mary MAXWELL, beloved wife of Francis Little MACAULAY, eldest son of John MACAULAY, who died at Holm of Drumlanrig, Penpont, on the 29th February 1928 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Ellen S.	1919	1865
Little	Ann	1854	1829
Macaulay	Agnes	1933	1861
Macaulay	Agnes	1860	1857
Macaulay	Annie	1859	1859
Macaulay	Francis Little	1930	1851
Macaulay	John	1895	1821
Macaulay	Peter	1906	1865
Macaulay	Thomas Irvine	1914	1863
Maxwell	Mary	1928	1852
McCaig	Jane	1860	1800
Richardson	Janet	1901	1831

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

Sacred to the Memory of

Janet JOHNSTONE, daughter of James JOHNSTONE and Margaret CARSON, who died at Penpont 31st August 1844 aged 2 years and 6 months

Also Robert JOHNSTONE, <mark>Draper</mark>, their son, who died at Braintree, Essex, 4th February 1858 aged 31 years Also Margaret CARSON, wife of <mark>James JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died at Closeburn Village the 26th December 1870 aged 69 years

Also the above James JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill January 21st 1876 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carson	Margaret	1870	1801	
Johnstone	James	1876	1796	
Johnstone	Janet	1844	1842	
Johnstone	Robert	1858	1827	

ID: 17851

10.	17051
Location	Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

Margaret WILSON, wife of Thomas EDGAR, who died at Thornhill on the 27th April 1840 aged 50 years Also of the said Thomas EDGAR, who died at Thornhill on the 13th of July 1856 aged 74 years Also Sarah BROWN, wife of James JOHNSTONE, who died at Thornhill on the 9th of August 1862 aged 42 years Also Thomas EDGAR, son of the above, who died at Drumpark Mains, Irongray, 17th October 1885 aged 57 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	Sarah	1862	1820
Edgar	Thomas	1885	1828
Edgar	Thomas	1856	1782
Johnstone	James		
Wilson	Margaret	1840	1790

ID: 17871

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

[Not found in 2002; inscription taken from MSC transcription]

In Memory of

Margaret ANDERSON, beloved wife of William JOHNSTON, Bankhead, Parish of Morton, who died there on the 3rd May 1845 aged 35 years

Also of William and Agnes, their children, who died in infancy

Surname	Forename	
Anderson	Margaret	
Johnston	Agnes	
Johnston	William	
Johnston	William	

Death Birth Remarks 1845 1810

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 271 of 379

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

[Table stone]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON in Townfoot of Auchenleck, who died 24th October 1802 aged 77 years Also Catherin MILLIGAN, his spouse, who died 3rd April 1780 aged 66 years And of John JOHNSTON, their son, who died at Bankhead, Parish of Morton, the 1st of Janry 1844 aged 90 years Also Agnes NICHOLSON, his spouse, who died at Gatelawbridge 31st Janry 1854 aged 79 years

Surn	ame	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johns Johns	ston	John	1844	1754	
See a	<mark>ılso: Dalgarnoc O</mark>	Nd Graveyard, by Closeburn: Inscription 17877			
Johns	ston	John	1802	1725	
Milli	gan	Catherin	1780	1714	
Nicho	olson	Agnes	1854	1775	Age and/or death date possibly incorrect (c.f.
		-			husband)

ID: 17877

Location	Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, son to John JOHNSTON in Townfoot, who died 10th March MDCCCXII aged 18 years Also of James JOHNSTON, his son, who died at Bankhead, Parish of Morton, 9th Janry 1831 aged 29 years And of Agnes JOHNSTON, his daughter, who died the 19th of May 1834 aged 19 years

"Tempus Volat"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1834	1815
Johnston	James	1831	1802
Johnston State	John		
See also: Dalgarnoc	Old Graveyard, by Closeburn: Inscription 17876		
Johnston	John	1812	<mark>1794</mark>

ID: 17879

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON, and Janet JOHNSTON, his daughter, who were drowned together in the River Nith, returning to Crairieknow from hearing Sermon at Durrisdeer, 6th Augt 1796, his aged 39 years, and her's 12 Also James JOHNSTON, his son, who died at Birkbush, Parish of Irongray, 20th June 1807 aged 15 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	James	1807 1792
Johnston	Janet	1796 1784
Johnston	William	1796 1757

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 272 of 379

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

Margaret NEVISON, wife of John JOHNSTON, Newton, who died June 25th 1851 aged 61 years Also James JOHNSTON, their son, who died in infancy Also the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Newton 8th April 1857 aged 71 years Also of his son, William JOHNSTON, who died at Thornhill 17th March 1892 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James			
Johnston	John	1857	1786	
Johnston	William	1892	<u>1814</u>	
Nevison	Margaret	1851	1790	

ID: 17883

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

Archibald JOHNSTONE, who died at Garrick 25th December 1842 aged 45 years Also John JOHNSTONE, his son, who died 23rd December 1851 aged 19 years Also Jane MONTGOMERY, his wife, who died 31st December 1881 aged 81 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, his daughter, and wife of Andrew HUNTER, who died at Holmhill 29th July 1873 aged 44 years

Also Archibald HUNTER, their son, who died at Crossford, Glencairn, 8th June 1857 aged 1 year & 1 month And of Archibald Johnstone HUNTER, their son, who died at Glasgow on the 8th December 1880 aged 18 years Also the above Andrew HUNTER, who died at Thornhill on the 6th of Febry 1907 in his 87th year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remark
Hunter	Andrew	1907	1820
Hunter	Archibald	1857	1856
Hunter	Archibald Johnstone	1880	1862
Johnstone	Archibald	1842	<mark>1797</mark>
Johnstone	John	1851	1832
Johnstone	Margaret	1873	1829
Montgomery	Jane	1881	1800

ID:17888LocationDalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

Sacred to the Memory of

Marion JOHNSTON, the beloved wife of George McLACHLAN, Draper, Newcastle Under Lyne, who died 23rd June 1855 aged 37 at Newton, Closeburn

Also Margaret Johnston and Grace Johnston, daughters of the above, who died in infancy in Staffordshire Also the above George McLACHLAN, who died at Liverpool 8th December 1874 aged 58

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Marion	1855	<mark>- 1818</mark>
McLachlan	George	1874	1816
McLachlan	Grace Johnston		
McLachlan	Margaret Johnston		

ID: 17966

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

[East side engraved with pillars, urn, rosettes, pineapple]

[West side]

In Memory of

Thomas NIVISON, son to John NIVISON, who died in Townhead of Auchenleck 21st July 1810 aged 19 years And Grizel NIVISON, daughter to John NIVISON, who died the 22nd of March 1819 aged thirteen years And Abraham NIVISON, son to John NIVISON, who died on the 9th of July 1823 aged 19 years And Jean JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 18th Octr 1827 aged 65 years

Also of the said John NIVISON, who died at Barr, Parish of Sanquhar, 11 Feby 1836 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jean	1827	1762
Nivison	Abraham	1823	1804
Nivison	Grizel	1819	1806
Nivison	John	1836	1760
Nivison	Thomas	1810	1791

ID: 17976

Location Dalgarnoc Old Graveyard, by Closeburn, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Dalgarnoc(k) MI Transcriptions" (2002/3)

In Memory of

Jean NEVISON, wife of John JOHNSTONE, Auchenight, who died 31st Jany 1851 aged 47 years Also at Auchenknight, on the 24th of December 1863, Robert, aged 26, only son of John JOHNSTONE Also John JOHNSTONE, husband of the above Jean NIVISON, who died at Auchenknight on the 11th of Octer 1873 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1873	<u>1800</u>
Johnstone	Robert	1863	1837
Nevison	Jean	1851	1804

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 274 of 379

ID:18089LocationKirkcolm (Ervie Old Kirkyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Ervie Old Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by William HALLIDAY

In Memory of

His father, Thomas HALLIDAY, who died 27th March 1907 aged 67 years Also his mother, Jane SPROAT, who died 28th August 1923 aged 85 years Also the above William HALLIDAY, beloved husband of Margaret JOHNSTON, who died 30th April 1941 Also the above Margaret JOHNSTON, who died 26th Nov 1985

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Halliday	Thomas	1907	1840
Halliday	William	1941	
Johnston	Margaret	1985	
Sproat	Jane	1923	1838

ID:	18104
Location	Kirkcolm (Ervie Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Ervie Old Kirkyard Memorial Inscriptions" (2003)

Erected by the family

In Loving Memory of Their brother, John PATTERSON, who died in the year 1924 Also their dear father, James Agnew PATTERSON, died 26th October 1946 aged 59 years Also their dear mother, Catherine JOHNSTONE, died 1st November 1968 aged 80 years

"At rest"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Catherine	1968	<mark>1888</mark>	
Patterson	James Agnew	1946	1887	
Patterson	John	1924		

ID: 18264

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Robert BEATTIE, Greenbraehead, who died April 9th 1787 age 46 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died March 1819 aged 76 years Also Robert BEATTIE, his son, who died at Glasgow April 9th 1812 aged 33 years Also Mary BEATTIE, his daughter, who died August 31st 1815 aged 33 years Also Jane BEATTIE, his daughter, who died 16th February 1845 aged 61 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beattie	Jane	1845	1784
Beattie	Mary	1815	1782
Beattie	Robert	1812	1779
Beattie	Robert	1787	1741
Johnstone	Mary	1819	<mark>1743</mark>

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 275 of 379

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

James MOFFAT in Hairlahole, who died the 8 day of June 1767 aged 70 years And his son, James MOFFAT, who died September 6th 1725 aged 51 years Also Janet ARMSTRONG, spouse <mark>to James JOHNSTON in Whidyside</mark>, who died February 25th 1784 aged 74 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Armstrong	Janet	1784	1710	
Johnston	James			
Moffat	James	1725	1674	Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. father)
Moffat	James	1767	1697	

ID: 18278

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

George JOHNSTON in Ernlee, who died November 20th 1751 aged 36 years Also William JOHNSTON in Lymecleugh, who died 7th April 1830 aged 71 years Also Elizabeth ASHCROFT, his spouse, who died in Lymecleugh October 9th 1834 aged 46 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, who died at Netbecknock [----] March 1849 aged 93

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Ashcroft	Elizabeth	1834	1788
Johnston	George	1751	1715
Johnston	Janet	1849	1756
Johnston 💦	William	1830	1759

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Thomas WAUGH in the Midtown of Glinzer, who died November 6th 1743 aged 66 years Also Barbara GRAHAM, his spouse, who died at Ladyhousesteeds March 3rd 1772 aged 72 years Also John WAUGH, his son, who died at Woodhouselles October 14th 1772 aged 40 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, spouse to Thomas WAUGH, Ladyhousesteeds, who died June 15th 1806 aged 74 years Also her husband, Thomas WAUGH, who died December 1809 aged 83 years Also William WAUGH, their son, who died at Almanside January 5th 1819 aged 48 years Also John WAUGH, son of the above Thomas WAUGH, who died at Ladyhousesteeds [------]

[Stone too deeply embedded for further reading]

Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Barbara	1772	1700
Mary	1806	1732
John		
John	1772	1732
Thomas	1809	1726
Thomas	1743	1677
William	1819	1771
	Barbara Mary John John Thomas Thomas	Barbara1772Mary1806John1772John1772Thomas1809Thomas1743

ID: 18349

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Badly worn stone]

In Memory of John BEATTIE, who died at Torcoon August 182[-] aged 62 [?] years Also [------], his daughter, who died [------] Also [------], daughter, who died in infancy [------] JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died at Torcoon [-----------]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Beattie	John			Age in doubt
Johnston	<u>?????</u>			

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone badly flaked]

In Memory of

<mark>Janet JOHNSTON, spouse of William BEATTIE in Bankhead, who died March 1796 aged 40 years</mark> Also William BEATTIE, who died March [----] aged 6 years Also above named William BEATTIE, who died at Kirk-in Hill, Bewcastle, August 2nd 1808 aged 63 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beattie	William	1808	1745
Beattie	William		
Johnston	Janet	1796	1756

ID: 18375

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Coat of Arms]

Here lyes the body of

Jane BEATTY, spouse to <mark>William JOHNSTON</mark> in [----], who departed this life [------] Also William JOHNSTON, her husband, who died October ye 19 1746 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beatty	Jane		
Johnston	William	1746	<mark>1669</mark>

ID: 18376

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Jean JOHNSTON, spouse to John THOMSON in Todknowhead, who died April 21st 1732 age 41 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jean	1732	<u>1691</u>	
Thomson	John			

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John THOMSON in Todknow, who died October 11 1775 aged 92 years Also Jean JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died April 10th 1736 aged 34 years

Also Isabella ELLIOT, his spouse, who died February 14th 1767 aged 60 years

Also William THOMSON, his son, who died at Haltwhistle, Northumberland, and was interred here May 24th 1801 aged 71 years

Also Robert THOMSON, his son, who died at Todknowhead October 1st 1775 aged 36 years

Also Jean ARMSTRONG, spouse to John THOMSON, tenant in Whiteknow, who died September 7th 1757 aged 34 years

Also John THOMSON in Whiteknow, who died August 28th 1805 aged 78 years

Also Robert, son to late named John THOMSON, who died at Thorniwhat April 8th 1810 aged 23 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	Jean	1757	1723
Elliot	Isabella	1767	1707
Johnston	Jean	1736	1702
Thomson	John	1805	1727
Thomson	John	1775	1683
Thomson	Robert	1810	1787
Thomson	Robert	1775	1739
Thomson	William	1801	1730

ID: 18429

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Andrew BROWN, son to George BROWN in Glinger, who died December 1781 aged 16 years Also Catharine, his daughter, who died February 28th 1791 aged 24 years Also George, his son, who died October 7th 1799 aged 16 years Also Jean JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died September 11th 1805 aged 67 years

Also above George BROWN, who died January 12th 1811 aged 79 years Also Mary ELLIOT, spouse of William BROWN, who died 29th December 1852 aged 72 years Also above William BROWN, who died 19th October 1861 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	Andrew	1781	1765
Brown	Catharine	1791	1767
Brown	George	1811	1732
Brown	George	1799	1783
Brown	William	1861	1780
Elliot	Mary	1852	1780
Johnston	Jean	1805	1738

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of Francis BELL, who died at Bowholm 2nd July 1840 aged 74 years Also Marion GRAHAM, his spouse, who died August 28th 1841 aged 76 years

Also their children: Francis, who died in infancy Janet, who died 11th January 1810 aged 12 years

Also Alexander JOHNSTON, their grandson, who died May 1st 1823 aged 9 years Also Mary, their daughter, who died 21st November 1851 aged 57 years Also Andrew JOHNSTON, <mark>tailor,</mark> their grandson, who died at Bowholm 13th March 1908 in his 90th year

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Bell	Francis	
Bell	Francis	1840 1766
Bell	Janet	1810 1798
Bell	Mary	1851 1794
Graham	Marion	1841 1765
Johnston	Alexander	1823 1814
Johnston	Andrew	<u>1908 1818</u>

ID: 18467

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James McGLASON, son of Thomas McGLASON, who died December 15 1811 aged 15 years Also Jannet BYRES, who died February 24th 1827 aged 75 years Also William JOHNSTONE, their grandson, who died July 3rd 1827 aged 16 [?] years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Byres	Jannet	1827	1752	
Johnstone	William	1827	1811	Age in doubt
McGlason	James	1811	1796	
McGlason	Thomas			

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Coat of Arms]

In Memory of

John ARMSTRONG in Riddings, who departed this life February 16th 1752 aged 71 years Also Andrew HEWITSON, who died at Riddings December 27th 1796 aged 51 years Also Hannah BLAYLOCK, his wife, who died December 11th 1784 aged 38 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, wife of John HEWITSON, who died 7th July 1824 aged 35 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	John	1752	1681
Blaylock	Hannah	1784	1746
Hewitson	Andrew	1796	1745
Hewitson	John		
Johnston	Mary	1824	<mark>1789</mark>

ID: 18540

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William YEOMAN, late tenant in Howgill in Ewes, who died December 21st 1822 aged [----] years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his spouse, died at Broomholm 3rd November 1839 aged [----] years Also William, their son, who died April 9th 1834 aged 44 years And of Elizabeth, his daughter, who died October 5th 1836 aged 10 years Also Janet MOFFAT, his wife, who died at Arkleton Cottage 12th November 1865 aged 59 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1839	
Moffat	Janet	1865	1806
Yeoman	Elizabeth	1836	1826
Yeoman	William	1834	1790
Yeoman	William	1822	

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elizabeth, daughter of John JOHNSTON and Cathrine MURRAY, who died at Closses 10th November 1820 aged 5 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Re	marks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1820	<u>1815</u>	
Johnston	John .			
Murray	Cathrine			

ID: 18554

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTON in Holhouse, who died September 1st 1804 aged 61 years Also Nicholas JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died September 8th 1809 aged 68 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, daughter to James JOHNSTON in Brockwoodlees, who died December 28th 1787 aged 16 years Also Jean and Nellie, who died in infancy Also James JOHNSTON, his son, who died September 15th 1790 aged 12 years Also Jean JOHNSTON, his daughter, who died March 5th 1804 aged 2 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James	1790	<u>1778</u>	
Johnston	James	1804	<u>1743</u>	
Johnston	Janet	1787	1771	
Johnston	Jean	1804	<u>1802</u>	
Johnston	Jean			
Johnston	Nellie			
Johnston	Nicholas	1809	1741	Married surname

ID: 18555

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON in Thorniwhates, who died 11th March 1835 aged 62 years Also Isabella BEATTIE, his wife, who died 10th December 1825 aged 52 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth R	emarks
Beattie	Isabella	1825	1773	
Johnston	Robert	1835	1773	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 282 of 379

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary, daughter of William GRAHAM and Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Glinzier 30th July 1836 aged 11 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	Mary	1836	1825
Graham	William		
Johnston	Elizabeth		

ID: 18575

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON in Almanside, who died October 12th 1787 aged 77 years Also Helen CARRUTHERS, his spouse, who died April 22nd 1793 aged 65 years Also Margaret, their daughter, who died July 1st 1814 aged 56 years

[Reverse of stone] [Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carruthers	Helen	1793	1728
Johnston	Margaret	1814	1758
Johnston	William	1787	<mark>1710</mark>

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary LITTLE, spouse to Robert JOHNSTON, wright in Riddings, who died September 23rd 1776 aged 75 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, her husband, who died at Riddings June 26th 1786 aged 73 years Also Robert, his son, who died March 1749 aged 2 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, son to William JOHNSTON in Riddings, who died June 23rd 1785 aged 4 years Also William JOHNSTON, who died at Hightrie February 24th 1817 aged 74 years Also Cathrine WAUGH, his spouse, who died 2nd March 1832 aged [------]

[Further entries but stone embedded too deep to read them]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Robert	1785	1781
Johnston	Robert	1749	1747
Johnston	Robert	1786	1713
Johnston	William	1817	1743
Little	Mary	1776	1701
Waugh	Cathrine	1832	

ID: 18577

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

<mark>Robert JOHNSTON, died Sandersbush March 23rd 1853 aged 70 years</mark> Also Isabella MORTON, spouse of the above, died at Sandersbush March 17th 1860 aged 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Robert	1853	1783
Morton	Isabella	1860	1783

ID: 18582

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected to the Memory of Rebecca IRVING, daughter of William IRVING, joiner in Hollows, and spouse of James JOHNSTON, Grain, who died 30th May 1849 aged 37 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	Rebecca	1849	1812	
Irving	William			
Johnston	James			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Agnes OLIVER, spouse to William JOHNSTOUNE in Ernlie, who dyed September 11 1748 aged [-]0 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstoune	William	
Oliver	Agnes	1748

ID: 18585

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

<mark>John JOHNSTONE, who died at Evertown 25th September 1880 aged 89 year</mark>s Also Margaret SCOTT, his wife, who died at Langback, Hawick, 28th March 1884 aged 88 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1880	1791
Scott	Margaret	1884	1796

ID: 18589

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Benjamin JOHNSTON, who died at Archerbeck January 28th 1822 aged 65 years Also Ann BELL, his spouse, who died October 8th 1830 aged 72 years Also Thomas JOHNSTON, their son, who died March 11th 1798 aged 4 years Also Jane JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died at Philadelphia in America August 18th 1822 aged 32 years Also Janet WAUGH, spouse to Thomas JOHNSTON, who died 9th March 1836 aged 35 years Also Ann, their daughter, who died 25th April 1836 aged 10 years Also Ann, their daughter, who died 25th April 1836 aged 10 years Also the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died 21st December 1838 aged 38 years Also Thomas JOHNSTON, their son, who died 2nd December 1844 aged 10 years Also Elizabeth, their daughter, who died 29th August 1850 aged 21 years Also Lizzie JOHNSTON, daughter of Thomas JOHNSTON, Archerbeck, died at Carlisle [----] aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	Ann	1830	1758
Johnston	Ann	1836	1826
Johnston	Benjamin	1822	1757
Johnston	Elizabeth	1850	1829
Johnston	Jane	1822	1790
Johnston	Lizzie		
Johnston	Thomas	1844	<u>1834</u>
Johnston	Thomas	1838	1800
Johnston	Thomas	1798	<mark>1794</mark>
Waugh	Janet	1836	1801

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James DICKSON in Boglegill, who died August 25th 1783 aged 59 [?] years Also Janet RAE, his spouse, who died 6th August 1795 aged 63 years Also John, his son, who died November 12th 1783 aged 18 years

In Memory of

Elizabeth Weir DIXON, daughter to William DICKSON in Pasterhead, who died 26th April 1808 aged 1 year Also Robert, his son, who died April 28th 1809 aged 10 weeks Also Eleanor, his daughter, who died 21st January 1821 aged 16 years Also the above William DICKSON, who died June 7th 1828 aged 73 years Also Hellen JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died November 16th 1851 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dickson	Eleanor	1821	1805	
Dickson	James	1783	1724	Age in doubt
Dickson	John	1783	1765	
Dickson	Robert	1809	1809	
Dickson	William	1828	1755	
Dixon	Elizabeth Weir	1808	1807	DICKSON??
Johnston	Hellen	1851	1762	
Rae	Janet	1795	1732	

ID: 18597

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John DIXON, tenant in Toomshieldburne, who died January 27th 1836 aged 74 years Also Janet HILL, his spouse, who died at Melburn, Lower Canada, 30th December 1845 aged 78 years Also Isabel, David and David DIXON, their three children, who died each in infancy Also William, their son, who died July 21st 1835 aged 36 years Also Isabella JOHNSTON, relict of above William DIXON, who died in Langholm 4th April 1876 aged 79 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Dixon	David			
Dixon	David			
Dixon	Isabel			
Dixon	John	1836	1762	
Dixon	William	1835	1799	
Hill	Janet	1845	1767	
Johnston	Isabella	1876	1797	

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary, wife of Thomas JOHNSTON of Rigghead in the Parish of Kirklinton, who departed this life November 21st 1809 aged 26 years Also above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Glinziermill October 11th 1849 aged 70 years

Also above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Gunziermill October 11th 1849 aged 70 year Also Christian JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 22nd August 1864 aged 84 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Christian	1864	1780	
Johnston	Mary	1809	1783	Married surname
Johnston	Thomas	1849	1779	

ID: 18635

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected in Memory of

Thomas MURRAY, son to Thomas MURRAY in Lowmarshhouse, who died March 10th 1823 aged 12 years Also John, his son, who died in infancy Also James, his son, who died August 14th 1830 aged 25 years Also Mary MURRAY, his daughter, who died June 9th 1832 aged 10 years Also George, his son, who died 16th July 1833 aged 15 years Also Benjamin, his son, who died 16th September 1841 aged 26 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, spouse to Thomas MURRAY, who died 6th October 1841 aged 61 years Also above Thomas MURRAY, who died 10th March 1854 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1841	<mark>1780</mark>
Murray	Benjamin	1841	1815
Murray	George	1833	1818
Murray	James	1830	1805
Murray	John		
Murray	Mary	1832	1822
Murray	Thomas	1854	1783
Murray	Thomas	1823	1811

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected in Memory of

Walter LITTLE, late blacksmith, Woodhouselees, who died December 15th 1825 aged 62 years Also Catharine JOHNSTON, his spouse, who departed this life 22nd February 1844 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Catharine	1844 1760
Little	Walter	1825 1763

ID: 18679

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Peter CARRICK, who died at Dinwoody 8th December 1836 aged 72 years <mark>Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 10th February 1847 aged 90 years</mark>

And of their children:

Catherine CARRICK, who died November 28th 1797 aged 8 years Elizabeth CARRICK, who died 18th October, 1812 aged 16 years Christopher CARRICK, their son, who died at Liddlebank 16th November 1843 aged 52 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carrick	Catherine	1797	1789	
Carrick	Christopher	1843	1791	
Carrick	Elizabeth	1812	1796	
Carrick	Peter	1836	1764	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1847	1757	

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, who died at Hallgreen 24th December 1803 aged 60 years Also Agnes WALKER, his wife, who died 25th July 1842 aged 92 years Also Janet, their daughter, who died April 1782 aged 2 years Also Thomas, their son, who died in June 1788 aged 5 years Also Isabella, their daughter, who died 14th November 1795 aged 18 years Also Jane, their daughter, who died 15th September 1804 aged 19 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Isabella	1795	1777
Johnston	Jane	1804	1785
Johnston	Janet	1782	1780
Johnston	John	1803	1743
Johnston	Thomas	1788	1783
Walker	Agnes	1842	1750

ID: 18733

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James LITTLE, farmer in Beckhall, who died January 13th 1820 aged 71 years Also Jannet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 24th December 1841 aged 94 years Also John LITTLE, his son, who died 3rd May 1835 aged 59 years And Elizabeth IRVING, spouse of John LITTLE, who died 2nd December 1840 aged 53 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	Elizabeth	1840	1787	
Johnston	Jannet	1841	1747	
Little	James	1820	1749	
Little	John	1835	1776	

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, daughter to Christopher JOHNSTON and Helen GRAHAM, who died January 5th 1825 aged 8 years

Also Andrew JOHNSTON, his son, who died May 3rd 1830 aged 3 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	Helen		
Johnston	Andrew	1830	1827
Johnston	Christopher		
Johnston	Elizabeth	1825	<mark>1817</mark>

ID: 18769

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of John JOHNSTON of Earnlie, who died March 18th 1780 aged 77 Also John, his son, who died August 18th 1791 aged 22 years Also Janet BELL, spouse of the above John JOHNSTON, who died 29th March 1811 aged 85 years And Sarah JOHNSTON of Glingerbeck-know, [-------]

Also of his children, who died in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	Janet	1811	1726	
Johnston	John	1791	1769	
Johnston	John	1780	1703	
Johnston	Sarah			

ID: 18776

Location Canonbie Old Graveyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: D. Watson, DGFHS, "Canonbie Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2004); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of Andrew JOHNSTON, who died at Hallgreen 21st March 1861 aged 51 years Also Agnes, his daughter, who died 14th January 1851 aged 90 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1851 1761
Johnston	Andrew	<u>1861 1810</u>

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Margaret, daughter of George and Isabella JOHNSTONE, who died at Uppercleugh 14th May 1892 aged 5 years Also the above George JOHNSTONE, who died at Blindhillbush 16th April 1916 aged 67 years

Also their son, Pte. George JOHNSTONE, 2nd K.O.S.B., killed in action at Epey, France, 30th June 1918 aged 24 years, interred in Tanny cemetery

Isabella WALKER, wife of the above, who died at Blindhillbush 18th March 1934 aged 77 years Also their son, James David JOHNSTONE, who died at Carrion, Lockerbie, 12th November 1961 aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	George	1918	1894	
Johnstone	George	1916	<u>1849</u>	
Johnstone	James David	1961	1892	
Johnstone	Margaret	1892	1887	
Walker	Isabella	1934	1857	

ID: 18788

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, spouse to William JOHNSTON in Auchenroden, who died 20th April 1752 aged 78 years William JOHNSTON, her husband, who died 22nd December 1760 aged 88 years Elizabeth THORBURN, spouse to William JOHNSTON, their son, who died 5th January 1773 aged 33 years Also the said William JOHNSTON, died [---] April 1804 aged 99 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1752	1674	Married surname
Johnston	William	1804	1705	
Johnston State	William	1760	<u>1672</u>	
Thorburn	Elizabeth	1773	1740	Age and/or death date possibly incorrect (c.
				husband)

ID: 18794

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William REED in Spedlinghouse, died 23rd November 1785 aged 55 years Effie REED, his sister, died 7th April 1780 aged 48 years Janet JOHNSTONE, spouse to the above William REED, who died 9th June 1818 aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Janet	1818	<mark>1736</mark>
Reed	Effie	1780	1732
Reed	William	1785	1730

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Francis JARDINE in Milnbank, died 19th June 1799 aged 81 years Agnes CHALMERS, his spouse, died 4th May 1789 aged 60 years Also 3 children

[Reverse of stone]

Agnes JOHNSTONE, spouse to Francis JARDINE in Nethercleugh, died 1st September 1808 aged 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Chalmers	Agnes	1789 1729
Jardine	Francis	
Jardine	Francis	1799 1718
Johnstone	Agnes	1808 1770

ID: 18825

- Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sarah JARDINE, spouse to William G. JOHNSTONE, who died at Whitehill, Parish of St Mungo, 19th November 1838 aged 20 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Sarah	1838	1818
Johnstone	William G.		

ID: 18828

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Jannet JOHNSTONE, spouse to James BRON in Lockerbie, died 19th January 1766 aged 42 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Bron	James	BROWN??
Johnstone	Jannet	1766 1724

ID: 18840

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Jean JOHNSTON, spouse to Joseph ANGUS in Lockerby, who died 26th April 1819 aged 23 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Angus	Joseph		
Johnston	Jean	1819	<mark>1796</mark>

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 292 of 379

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Agnes [------], spouse to John JOHNSTONE [------]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Agnes			Married surname
Johnstone	John			

ID: 18859

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Richard JOHNSTONE, who died at Dinwoodie Mill January 13th 1832 aged 37 Also Margaret CARRUTHERS, who died April 23rd 1840 aged 4 years Also Jannet HENDERSON, spouse to <mark>Richard JOHNSTONE</mark>, who died 23rd November 1845 aged 72 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, their daughter, who died 19th April 1861 age 89 years

[Further inscriptions on reverse]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carruthers	Margaret	1840	1836	
Henderson	Jannet	1845	1773	Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. husband)
Johnstone	Janet	1861	1772	Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. parents)
Johnstone	Richard	1832	1795	

ID: 18860

- Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, who died at Halleaths June the 13 aged 77 years And Jane HOPE, his spouse, who died at Halleaths March 1796 age 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hope	Jane	1796	1715
Johnstone	James		

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Agnes JOHNSTON, daughter of John JOHNSTON in Turnside, who died April 17th 1762 aged 28 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦	Agnes	1762 1734
Johnston	John	

ID: 18876

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

George JOHNSTON, late of the Holmains, who died at Lochmaben 18th September 1883 aged 92 years Also Elizabeth BRAND, spouse of George JOHNSTONE, farmer, Holemains, Dalton, who died 4th January 1868 aged 76 years

Also George JOHNSTONE, son of above, who died at Dinwoodie 19th March 1842 aged 12 years Also John JOHNSTONE, who died at Holemains 2nd April 1850 aged 22 years Also James JOHNSTON, who died at Lochmaben 25th November 1884 aged 61 years Also William JOHNSTONE, who died at Lochmaben 28th April 1897 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brand	Elizabeth	1868	1792	
Johnston	George	1883	1791	JOHNSTONE??
Johnston	James	1884	1823	JOHNSTONE??
Johnstone	George	1842	1830	JOHNSTON??
Johnstone	John	1850	1828	JOHNSTON??
Johnstone	William	1897	1829	JOHNSTON??

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON in Mountpleasant, who died 27th August 1838 aged 79 years Also Helen BARTON, his spouse, who died 25th October 1839 aged 76 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTONE, son of William JOHNSTON in Mountpleasant, who died April 20th 1783 aged 1 year Also James and James, Jemima, Margaret and Margaret, who all died in infancy And Eliza Stewart JOHNSTON, who died March 3rd 1809 aged 2 years and 7 months And William JOHNSTON, his son, who died September 11th 1818 in the 19th year of his age Also Mary JOHNSTON, his daughter, who died 16th July 1824 aged 38 years

Surname Barton	Forename Helen	Death 1839	Birth 1763	Remarks
Johnston	Eliza Stewart	1809	<u>1806</u>	
Johnston	James			
Johnston	James			
Johnston	Jemima			
Johnston	Margaret			
Johnston	Margaret			
Johnston	Mary	1824	1786	
Johnston	William	1818	1799	
Johnston	William	1838	1759	
Johnstone	John	1783	1782	JOHNSTON??

ID: 18878

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON in Mountpleasant, who died 30th March 1850 aged 60 years Also Henrietta SMITH, his wife, who died there 30th January 1868 aged 73 years Also William JOHNSTON, his son, who died 19th April 1821 aged 1 year Also George JOHNSTON, his son, who died 15th July 1830 aged 1 year

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George	1830	1829
Johnston	John	1850	1790
Johnston	William	1821	1820
Smith	Henrietta	1868	1795

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Andrew JARDINE, tenant of Broadholm, who died 23rd November 1793 aged 53 years <mark>Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died January 6th 1825 aged 82</mark> Also Joseph JARDINE, son of David JARDINE in Moorhousehead, who died April 21st 1815 aged 8 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Andrew	1793	1740
Jardine	David		
See also: Applegarth	& Sibbaldbie Churchyard: Inscription 18889		
Jardine	Joseph	1815	1814
Johnston	Elizabeth	1825	1743

ID: 18884

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James KERR in Lockerby Mill, 4th August 1806 aged 80 years Also Raghall JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 12th January 1802 aged 66 years Also James KERR, son of Charles KERR in Lockerby, who died 23rd February 1804 aged 7 months Also Jannet KERR, daughter of said James KERR, who died 11th July 1819 aged 52 years Also James KERR, son of the said Charles KERR, who died February 3rd 1829 aged 23 years

Erected by Charles KERR, son above James KERR and Rachel JOHNSTON

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of Helen WILLIAMSON, spouse of Charles KERR, Lockerby, who died 2nd January 1837 aged 60 Also above Charles KERR, who died 22nd August 1859 aged 82 years Also William KERR, their son, who died at New York 19th November 1835 aged 36 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Raghall	1802	1736	Rachel??
Kerr	Charles	1859	1777	
Kerr	James	1829	1806	
Kerr	James	1804	1803	
Kerr	James	1806	1726	
Kerr	Jannet	1819	1767	
Kerr	William	1835	1799	
Williamson	Helen	1837	1777	

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

David JARDINE, late tenant in Muirhousehead, who died 22nd October 1827 aged 48 years And Rachel JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died at Muirhousehead 11th September 1860 aged 73 years William, son of above, who died at Tinwald Parks 3rd March 1846 aged 35 years Also David, 5th son of above, who died at Castlemilk 22nd October 1856 aged 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	David	1856	1818
Jardine	David	1827	1779
See also: Applegarth	& Sibbaldbie Churchyard: Inscription 18879		
Jardine	William	1846	1811
Johnston	Rachel	1860	1787

ID: 18892

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Archibald SANDERS, who died in Dryfeholm November the 12th day 1787 aged 72 years Also John SANDERS, his son, who died in Mossland 11th May 1802 aged 34 years Also Jean JOHNSTONE, spouse to John SANDERS, who died June 29th 1839 aged 66 years Bettey, their daughter, who died 1812 aged 12 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jean	1839	1773
Sanders	Archibald	1787	1715
Sanders	Bettey	1812	1800
Sanders	John	1802	1768

ID: 18895

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JARDINE, Gillimbyrig, who died 2nd November 1807 aged 72 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died at Birscabank 14th January 1820 aged 87 years Also Jane JARDINE, daughter of above, who died at Meikleholmside, Moffat, 4th January 1850 aged 72 years Also John LITTLE, who died there 9th April 1877 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Jane	1850	1778
Jardine	William	1807	1735
Johnstone	Janet	1820	1733
Little	John	1877	1805

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 297 of 379

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, spouse of Maxwell MILLAR, who died at Perch-shaw 30th September 1832 aged 53 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1832	1779
Millar	Maxwell		

ID: 19024

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary JOHNSTON, who died at Kinnelbanks June 20th 1854 aged 50 years Also Thomas MANSON, their son, who died at Nethercleugh April 17th 1846 aged 14 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Mary	1854	1804	
Manson	Thomas	1846	1832	"Their" son??

ID: 19037

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James SCOTT in Applegirthton, who died May 12th 1812 aged 72 years Also Sarah JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died January 28th 1820 aged 84 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, her sister, who died at Kirkbank in Parish of St Mungo May 14th 1820 aged 81 years

Erected by James SCOTT, their son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1820	1739
Johnston	Sarah	1820	<mark>1736</mark>
Scott	James		
Scott	James	1812	1740

Location Applegarth & Sibbaldbie Churchyard, Dumfriesshire

Ref: I. McLeod, DGFHS, "Applegarth and Sibbaldbie Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2003); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

<mark>Jean JOHNSTONE, wife of James FOTHERGILL, who died at Sibbaldbie 13th March 1851 aged 74 years</mark> Also said James FOTHERGILL, who died at Sibbaldbie 5th July 1851 aged 72 years

[Epitaph not recorded]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Fothergill	James	1851	1779
Johnstone	Jean	1851	1777

ID: 19190

Location Inch Old Graveyard, Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

1860

Erected by John BROWN, Mason, Innermessan

In Memory of

His wife, Mary KERR, who died 12th May 1859 aged 81 years Also the above John BROWN, who died 29th Jany 1875 aged 81 years Agnes JOHNSTONE, died 18th August 1877 aged 34 years William JOHNSTON, who died 17th Feby 1881 aged 61 years Janet McGEOCH, his wife, died 13th Dec 1891 aged 71

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	John	1875	1794	
Johnston	William	1881	1820	JOHNSTONE??
Johnstone	Agnes	1877	1843	JOHNSTON??
Kerr	Mary	1859	1778	
McGeoch	Janet	1891	1820	

ID: 19250

Location Inch Old Graveyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

In Memory [of]

Helen JOHNSTONE, [------] 25th Novr 1855 aged 2[5] [years] Sarah HYSLOP, died at Stranraer 28th Octr 1869 aged 86 years John JOHNSTONE, died at Stranraer 16th Jany 18[8]9 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Hyslop	Sarah	1869	1783
Johnstone	Helen	1855	1830
Johnstone	John	1889	<mark>1800</mark>

Location Inch Old Graveyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

Erected by John JOHNSTON & Alex. BROWN, his son in law

In Memory of their beloved children who died of Scarletina: Annie JOHNSTON, died 11th July 1844 aged 1 year John, died 6th April 1845 aged 8 years Elizabeth BROWN, died 19th Decr 1867 aged 4 years John, died 24th Decr 1867 aged 2 years Margaret, died 10th August 1873 aged 2 years

And above Alexr. BROWN, died 21st June 1876 aged 38 years

Also the above John JOHNSTON, late Landsteward, Balker, who died at Maghar 21st Novr 1887 aged 77 years And Helen MacDONALD, his wife, who died at Newluce 16th Novr 1896 aged 84 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, beloved wife of the above Alexander BROWN, who died at Stranraer 5th May 1908 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	Alexander	1876	1838	
Brown	Elizabeth	1867	1863	
Brown	John	1867	1865	Surname assumed
Brown	Margaret	1873	1871	Surname assumed
Johnston	Annie	1844	1843	
Johnston	John	1887	<u>1810</u>	
Johnston	John	1845	1837	Surname assumed
Johnston	Margaret	1908	<u>1842</u>	
MacDonald	Helen	1896	1812	

ID: 19386

Location Inch Old Graveyard, Wigtownshire Ref: DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

[Stone broken in two pieces]

Erected by the family

In Memory of Edward JOHNSTON, their father, who died 30th Decr 1867 aged 81 years Also Margaret MUIR, their mother, who died 2nd May 1887 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Edward	1867	1786
Muir	Margaret	1887	1801

ID:19387LocationInch Old Graveyard, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

[Rough granite upright with thistles and polished scroll]

In Loving Memory of our dear father and mother: James JOHNSTON, who died 17th June 1890 aged 56 years And Agnes McKITTERICK, died 14th Oct 1927 aged 82 years

Also our sister and brothers: Margaret Isabella, died 29th Sep 1881 aged 13 years Malcolm, died 29th July 1882 aged 5 years David, died 23rd Dec 1924 aged 45 years

"Asleep"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	David	1924	<mark>- 1879</mark>
Johnston	James	1890	<mark>1834</mark>
Johnston	Malcolm	1882	1877
Johnston	Margaret Isabella	1881	<mark>1868</mark>
McKitterick	Agnes	1927	1845

ID:19388LocationInch Old Graveyard, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

[Broken stone]

"Thy will be done"

Erected by the family

In Memory of

Their father, Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Leswalt 7th Jany 1891 aged 76 years Also his wife, Maryann RITCHIE, [---] [------] [M]arch 1886 aged 61 years And their daughter, Agnes Wither, who died 10th July 1886 aged 18 years Also their son, Malcolm, who died 28th April 1899 aged 34, interred in Lambhill cemetery, Glasgow

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Agnes Wither	1886	<mark>1868</mark>	
Johnston	Malcolm	1899	1865	
Johnston	Thomas	1891	<u>1815</u>	
Ritchie	Maryann	1886	1825	

ID:19423LocationInch Old Graveyard, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Inch Old Graveyard MI Transcriptions" (2005)

Erected by Alexander JOHNSTON

In Memory of

Edward JOHNSTON, his son, who died 20th March 1881 aged 7 years Also Jane, his daughter, who died 15th March 1881 aged 8 months And Jessie Cochran JOHNSTON, his daughter, who died 1st June 1888 aged 1 year Also Edward, his grandson, who died 10th Decr 1885 aged 5 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Alexander	
Johnston	Edward	1885 1880 Surname assumed
Johnston	Edward	1881 1874
Johnston	Jane	1881 1880
Johnston	Jessie Cochran	1888 1887

ID: 19572

- Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2), Wigtownshire
- Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 2 MI Transcriptions" (1981)

In Loving Memory of James JOHNSTONE, beloved husband of Marion McPHERSON, died 12th Dec 1967 aged 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	James	1967	1908	
McPherson	Marion			

ID: 19619

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 2 MI Transcriptions" (1981)

In Loving Memory of

Thomas Dodd KIRK, beloved husband of Margaret JOHNSTON, died 12th Jan 1970 aged 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Margaret		
Kirk	Thomas Dodd	1970	1910

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 2 MI Transcriptions" (1981)

In Loving Memory of

Henry Smith MILLS, died 11th Jan 1963 aged 59 years Also his wife, Gertrude Margaret JOHNSTON, died 1st Jan 1976 aged 70 years

RIP

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks	
Johnston	Gertrude Margaret	1976	<mark>1906</mark>	
Mills	Henry Smith	1963	1904	
See also: Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2): Inscription 19791				

ID: 19747

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 2 MI Transcriptions" (1981)

In Loving Memory of

Elizabeth Jane JOHNSTON, beloved wife of James BALLANTYNE, died 26th Oct 1952 aged 59 years Also the above James BALLANTYNE, died 20th Feb 1960 aged 75 years William MURRAY, died 2nd Jan 1927 aged 46 years Francis MURRAY, died 19th Dec 1929 aged 42 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Ballantyne	James	1960	1885
Johnston	Elizabeth Jane	1952	<mark>1893</mark>
Murray	Francis	1929	1887
Murray	William	1927	1881

ID:19784LocationWhithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2), WigtownshireRef:J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 2 MI Transcriptions" (1981)

In Loving Memory of James FLANNIGHAN, died 2nd Sept 1946 And his wife, Janet A. JOHNSTON, died 22nd March 1927 Also their daughter, Janet, died 7th Feb 1941

Also their sons, killed in action: James, 25th July 1917 Robert, 31st July 1916

Also their son, Patrick, died 23rd March 1976 And his wife, Agnes CASSIDY, died 22nd Aug 1967 Also their nephew, William, died 2nd April 1927 And Robert, died 3rd August 1944

"Rest in Peace"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Cassidy	Agnes	1967		
See also: Whithorn (S	t. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2): Inscription	ı 19785		
Flannighan	James	1917		
Flannighan	James	1946		
Flannighan	Janet	1941		
Flannighan	Patrick	1976		
See also: Whithorn (S	t. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2): Inscription	ı 19785		
Flannighan	Robert	1944		Surname assumed
Flannighan	Robert	1916		
Flannighan	William	1927		Surname assumed
Johnston	Janet A.	1927		

ID: 19787

Location Whithorn (St. Ninian's Churchyard, Extension 2), Wigtownshire

Ref: J. E. Birchman, "Whithorn Kirkyard Extension 2 MI Transcriptions" (1981)

In Memory of James JOHNSTONE And his wife, Jessie McKNIGHT

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks	
Johnstone	James			
McKnight	Jessie			

ID:19916LocationKirkmaiden Cemetery, by Drummore, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Kirkmaiden Cemetery (by Drummore) MI Transcriptions" (2005)

Erected by William McGUFFOG

In loving memory of his parents, who died at Drummore: John McGUFFOG, his father, died 21st April 1896 aged 76 years Also his mother, died 21st March 1899 aged 71 years

Also his sister, Janet McGUFFOG, wife of Hamilton MORRISON, died 16th March 1885 aged 24 years Also the above William McGUFFOG, who died at Drummore 27th Jan 1934 aged 76 years Also his wife, Margaret BLACKWELL, who died at Drummore 2nd May 1948 aged 80 years His sister, Margaret McGUFFOG, wife of James JOHNSTON, died at Drummore 27th Dec 1954 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Blackwell	Margaret	1948	1868	
Johnston	James			
McGuffog	?????	1899	1828	Married surname
McGuffog	Janet	1885	1861	
McGuffog	John	1896	1820	
McGuffog	Margaret	1954	1864	
McGuffog	William	1934	1858	
Morrison	Hamilton			

ID: 19922

Location Kirkmaiden Cemetery, by Drummore, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Kirkmaiden Cemetery (by Drummore) MI Transcriptions" (2005)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Portlogan 11th April 1909 His wife, Elizabeth GIBSON, died 26th March 1936 Their son, James, fell in action in France 28th September 1918 Their daughter, Margaret, died 16th Feb 1970

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gibson	Elizabeth	1936	
Johnston	James	1918	
Johnston	Margaret	1970	
Johnston	Robert	1909	

ID:19946LocationKirkmaiden Cemetery, by Drummore, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Kirkmaiden Cemetery (by Drummore) MI Transcriptions" (2005)

Here lies the corpse of

Patrick WALLACE, son of William WALLACE and Agnes CORKRAN in Cairngarroch, who departed this life 22d day of Oct 1773 aged 24 years

[Reverse of stone]

Agnes WALLACE, spouse of John JOHNSTON, who died Drummore 3d Augt 1862 æ 59 years

Erected to his memory by the said [W]ill[iam] [WAL]LACE and Agn[es] CORKR[AN]

Surname Corkran	Forename Agnes	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	John			
Wallace	Agnes	1862	1803	
Wallace	Patrick	1773	1749	
Wallace	William			

ID: 20121

Location Kirkmaiden Cemetery, by Drummore, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Kirkmaiden Cemetery (by Drummore) MI Transcriptions" (2005)

[Painted stone - thistle with palm leaves at base]

In Loving Memory of

Pte. Joseph James PAXTON, 3-9 H.L.I., who died in the Military Hospital, Ripon, on 18th March 1916 aged 29 years

Hugh PAXTON, who died at Stranraer on 9th July 1889 aged 8 years, interred in Ivy Place Churchyard Mary Annie Boyd HENRY, wife of William PAXTON, who died at Drummore on 10th April 1918 aged 72 years Jemima PAXTON, who died on 12th Oct 1919 aged 48 years

"Accepted in the beloved"

William PAXTON, who died on 1st June 1925 aged 85 years, interred in Kilmacolm Cemetery Margaret Caldwell PAXTON, widow of Thomas JOHNSTONE, who died at Coats Manse, Coatbridge, on 13th June 1969 aged 81 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Henry	Mary Annie Boyd	1918	1846
Johnstone	Thomas		
Paxton	Hugh	1889	1881
Paxton	Jemima	1919	1871
Paxton	Joseph James	1916	1887
Paxton	Margaret Caldwell	1969	1888
Paxton	William	1925	1840

ID:20218LocationKirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, CumberlandRef:DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

Cherished Memories of

David (Dave) JOHNSTONE, who died 13th January 1995 aged 74 years Dearly loved husband of Sally Much loved dad and grandad

Also his dear wife Sarah (Sally), who died 11th October 2000 aged 80 years Much loved Mam, Nan and Great Nan

Loving parents reunited

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	David	1995	1921	
Johnstone	Sarah	2000	1920	Married surname; a.k.a. Sally

ID: 20234

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Robert, son of Thomas and Margaret JOHNSTON, who died at Roadend Jany 17th 1865 aged 1 year Also the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Toomshielburn, Canonbie, Nov 24th 1898 aged 77 years Also Margaret FARISH, wife of the above, who died at Toomshielburn Feb 14th 1905 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Farish	Margaret	1905	1821
Johnston	Robert	1865	1864
Johnston	Thomas	1898	<u>1821</u>

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

Erected in Memory of

Margaret, daughter of William and Jane JOHNSTON, who died at Sunnyrigg August 30th 1861 aged 4 years Also of William, their son, who died at Sunnyrigg Feb 16th 1863 in infancy Also of Jane, their daughter, who died at Catlowdy Oct 6th 1867 aged 8 years

Also of the above named William JOHNSTON, of Silver Hill, Scaleby, who died January 5th 1891 aged 70 years Also Jane¹, wife of the above <mark>William JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Greenwoodside, Kirklinton, March [--] 190[-] aged 76 years

Also William², their son, who died at the Isolation Hospital, Longtown, January 27th [----]

[¹Burial Register 1897-1995: Page 15, No 116: Jane JOHNSTON, Greenwoodside, Kirklinton, 8 Mar 1908, 76] [²Burial Register 1897-1995: Page 28, No 217: William JOHNSTON, Isolation Hospital, Longtown, 31 Jan 1925, 60]

5	Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
J	ohnston	Jane	1908	1832	Married surname; death year abstracted from
					Burial Register
J	ohnston	Jane	1867	1859	
J	ohnston	Margaret	1861	1857	
J	ohnston	William	1925	1865	Death age/year abstracted from Burial Register
J	ohnston	William	1891	1821	
J	ohnston	William	1863	1863	Birth year assumed

ID: 20260

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Thomas, son of Thomas and Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Cleughfoot, in infancy, June 21st 1866 Also Edward, their son, who died April 26th 1877 aged 1 year

Also Ann LITTLE, their niece, who died Nov 8th 1873 aged 10 years

Also Jane SMITH, grandmother of the above, who died August 24th 1883 aged 72 years

Also Thomas, father of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Cockermouth May 28th 1866 aged 56 years, and was interred in Brigham churchyard

Also Catherine, mother of the above <mark>Thomas JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Cleughfoot June 30th 1892 aged 88 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, son of the above, who died at Cleughfoot Feby 8th 1905 aged 30 years Also of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Cleughfoot April 3rd 1905 aged 66 years Also of the above Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Cleughfoot Oct 11th 1907 aged 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Catherine	1892	1804	Married surname
Johnston	Edward	1877	<u>1876</u>	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1907	1837	Married surname
Johnston	Robert	1905	<u>1875</u>	
Johnston	Thomas	1905	<u>1839</u>	
Johnston	Thomas	1866	<u>1810</u>	
Johnston	Thomas	1866	1866	Birth year assumed
Little	Ann	1873	1863	
Smith	Jane	1883	1811	

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Hugh JOHNSTON of Dykeside, who died Aprile 8th 1806 aged 66 years Also Ann, his wife, who died Aprile 16th 1795 aged 70 years Also Richard, his son, who died at Longtown Decr 24th 1814 aged 49 years Also of Ann, their daughter, who died 19th Nov 1839 aged 68 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Ann	1839	<u>1771</u>	
Johnston	Ann	1795	1725	Age and/or death date probably incorrect (c.f.
				husband, children)
Johnston	Hugh	1806	1740	
Johnston	Richard	1814	1765	

ID: 20267

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON of Leegair, who died April 11th 1887 aged 77 years Also of Eleanor, his wife, who died Decr 1st 1885 aged 64 years Also of Robert, their son, who died Septr 6th 1842 aged 10 months Also of Mary, their daughter, who died Sept 9th 1842 aged 2 years Also of Elizabeth, their daughter, who died Feby 26th 1856 aged 2 weeks Also of Betsy, their daughter, who died March 3rd 1859 aged 5 weeks Also of John, their son, who died Sept 11th 1862 aged 2 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Betsy	1859	<u>1859</u>	
Johnston	Eleanor	1885	1821	Married surname
Johnston	Elizabeth	1856	<u>1856</u>	
Johnston	John	1862	<mark>1860</mark>	
Johnston	Mary	1842	<u>1840</u>	
Johnston	Robert	1842	1841	
Johnston	Robert	1887	1810	

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Jane, wife of John JOHNSTON of Baitonsbush, who died April 10th 1780 aged 38 years Also Elizabeth, his daughter, who died Jan 6th 1805 aged 15 years Also Thomas, his brother, who died April 16th 1793 aged 72 years Also Richard, his son, who died Feb 1st 1812 aged 24 years Also of the above John JOHNSTON, who died 1st of Augt 1813 aged 67 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Elizabeth	1805	1790	
Johnston	Jane	1780	1742	Married surname
Johnston	John	1813	1746	
Johnston	Richard	1812	1788	
Johnston	Thomas	1793	1721	

ID: 20280

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Mary, daughter of John and Jane JOHNSTON of Bogburn, who died July 13th 1827 aged 24 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth R	emarks
Johnston	Jane	Μ	larried surname
Johnston	John		
Johnston	Mary	1827 1803	

ID: 20288

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Affectionate Remembrance of

Joseph, son of Andrew and Mary Ann JOHNSTON, who died at Hogknowe Cottage Jany 25th 1885 aged 18 months

Also the above Andrew JOHNSTON, who died 2nd August 1922 aged 80 years Also the above Mary Ann JOHNSTON, who died at Hoggknowe January 24th 1923 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1922	1842	
Johnston	Joseph	1885	1883	
Johnston	Mary Ann	1923	1845	Married surname

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Mary, daughter of Richard JOHNSTON and Janet ROOME in Millhill, who died 30th Octr 1835 aged 4 years Also Elizabeth, their daughter, who died 16th Novr 1835 aged 2 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, who died 21st July 1856 aged 77 years Also Jannet, their daughter, who died 16th Aprile 1872 aged 26 years Also Mary, their daughter, who died at Millhill Sept 1st 1877 aged 30 years Also the above Richard, who died Novr 15th 1886 aged 76 years Also William, their son, who died April 2nd 1887 aged 45 years Also Janet, wife of the above Richard JOHNSTON, who died at Mill Hill July 4th 1890 aged 81 years Also Elizabeth, their daughter, wife of William BELL, who died at Eaglesfield Decr 3rd 1913 aged 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	William		
Johnston	Elizabeth	1913	1853
Johnston	Elizabeth	1835	<mark>1833</mark>
Johnston	Jannet	1872	<mark>- 1846</mark>
Johnston	Mary	1877	<mark>1847</mark>
Johnston	Mary	1856	<mark>1779</mark>
Johnston	Mary	1835	1831
Johnston	Richard	1886	<mark>1810</mark>
Johnston	William	1887	1842
Roome	Janet	1890	<mark>1809</mark>

ID: 20293

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

[Fallen over, buried under moss and turf]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON of Shadwell Crook, who died Novr 28th 1869 aged 76 years Also Ann, his wife, who died Jany 10th 1842 aged 58 years Also George, their son, who died in infancy Also Ann, their daughter, who died Feby 15th 1846 aged 25 years Also of Fanny, daughter of the above, and wife of William ELLIOT, who died at Mary Street, Longtown Feby 4th 1907 aged 81 years

Also the above William ELLIOT, who died at Longtown Feby 19th 1910 aged 77 years

Surname Elliot	Forename William	Death 1910	Birth 1833	Remarks
Johnston	Ann	1846	1821	
Johnston Johnston	Ann Fanny		1784 1826	Married surname
Johnston Johnston	George William	1869	1793	

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

Sacred to the Memory of

Robert, son of Robert and Sarah JOHNSTONE of Harkinlodge, who died Sept 12th 1833 aged 11 years Also of Mary, their daughter, who died Oct 11th 1844 aged 17 years Also of the above Sarah JOHNSTONE¹, who died [------] aged 70 years Also of the above Robert JOHNSTONE, who died Feb 2nd 1877 aged 83 years

[¹Burial Register 1813-1896: Page148, No 1177: Sarah JOHNSTONE, Rockcliffe, 23 Feb 1865, 70]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Mary	1844 1827
Johnstone	Robert	<u>1877 1794</u>
Johnstone	Robert	1833 1822
Johnstone	Sarah	1865 1795 Married surname; death year abstracted from
		Burial Register

ID: 20297

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTONE of Bogburn, who died October the 22nd 1809 aged 51 years Also Nancy JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died January 23rd 1855 aged 90 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Nancy	1855	1765	Married surname
Johnstone	Robert	1809	1758	

ID: 20298

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Janet JOHNSTON in Draftsike, who died Decr 30th 1830 aged 67 years Also William JOHNSTON, her son, who died April 12th 1830 aged 29 years Also of Thomas, son of Thomas and Jane JOHNSTON, who died at Uppertown May 1st 1857 aged 4 years Also of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Blackford, Kirklinton, March 7th 1878 aged 84 years Also of the above Jane JOHNSTON¹, who died at Blackford March 12th 1880 aged [-]0 years

['Burial Register 1813-1896: Page 179, No 1426: Jane JOHNSTON, Blackford, 16 Mar 1880, 69]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks	
Johnston	Jane	1880 1810 Married surname; age possibly 69 (see Buri	al
		Register)	
Johnston	Janet	1830 1763 Possibly married surname	
Johnston	Thomas	1878 1794	
Johnston	Thomas	1857 1853	
Johnston	William	1830 1801	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Sacred Memory of

John, son of Richard and Mary JOHNSTON of Middlefoot, Parish of Stapleton, who died September 20th 1820 in infancy

Also of William, their son, who died April 1st 1831 aged 7 years Also of William, who died July 19th 1844 aged 6 years Also Mary, their daughter, who died September 27th 1844 aged 17 years

Also Richard JOHNSTON, their father, who died at Middlefoot May 2nd 1858 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	John	1820	1820	Birth year assumed
Johnston	Mary	1844	1827	
Johnston	Mary			Married surname
Johnston	Richard	1858	1792	
Johnston State	William	1844	<u>1838</u>	
Johnston	William	1831	<u>1824</u>	

ID: 20309

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Sunnyrigg Jany 3rd 1838 aged 58 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, his wife, who died at Longtown Novr 21st 1863 aged 79 years Also Robert, their son, who died Nov 22nd 1868 aged 43 years Mary Margaret, daughter of Thomas and Jane JOHNSTON, who died at Acerington April 17th 1857 in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	Jane			Married surname
Johnston	Mary	1863	1784	Married surname
Johnston	Mary Margaret	1857	1857	Birth year assumed
Johnston	Robert	1868	1825	-
Johnston	Robert	1838	1780	
Johnston	Thomas			

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Joseph WILSON, who died at Lonning 9th July 1824 aged 36 years Also Lucy JOHNSTON, his wife, who died at Closegap 7th July 1867 aged 81 years Also Thomas, son of Andrew WILSON, who died 30th Decr 1867 aged 7 weeks

Also Andrew, his son, who died 25th Novr 1870 aged 14 mons

Also Mary, his daughter, who died 10th Octr 1871 aged 16 years

Also the above Andrew Ferguson WILSON, who died at Riddings-Hill May 19th 1900 aged 80 years

Also Rosanna, widow of the above Andrew WILSON, who died at Riddings Hill Octr 26th 1909 aged 80 years Also Sybil, daughter of the above Andrew and Rosanna WILSON, who died at Riddings Hill November 25th 1915 aged 48 years

Also Hannah Stephenson, daughter of the above Andrew and Rosanna WILSON, who died at Hamilton, Lanarkshire, April 25th 1926 aged 63 years

Also Joseph WILSON, eldest son of the above Andrew & Rosanna WILSON, of 2 Burnside Road, Gretna, who died March 5th 1928 aged 74 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Lucy	1867	1786	
Wilson	Andrew	1870	1869	
Wilson	Andrew Ferguson	1900	1820	
Wilson	Hannah Stephenson	1926	1863	
Wilson	Joseph	1928	1854	
Wilson	Joseph	1824	1788	
Wilson	Mary	1871	1855	
Wilson	Rosanna	1909	1829	Married surname
Wilson	Sybil	1915	1867	
Wilson	Thomas	1867	1867	

ID: 20348

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

John FERGUSON, who died at Englishtown August 29th 1826 aged 39 years Janet JOHNSTON, his wife, who died at Grange Octr 19th 1858 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Ferguson	John	1826 1787
Johnston	Janet	1858 1785

ID:20381LocationKirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, CumberlandRef:DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

To the Memory of

William LITTLE of Rods, who died the 24th of Febry 1767 aged 68 years

In Memory of

George LITTLE of Rodds, who died August the 29th 1819 aged 80 years Also Jane, his wife, who died at Almonside 17th of Janry 1828 aged 79 years

[Reverse of stone] In Memory of Agness, daughter to George LITTLE of Rods, and wife to David EDGAR of Crofthead, who died the 6th May 1809 aged 36 years

Also Mary JOHNSTONE, who died at Almonside Novr 28th 1843 aged 92 years; she was <mark>housekeeper</mark> to the Rev James Gatt, Minister of Gretna, for 16 years

Surname	Forenam	Death	Birth	Remarks
Edgar	David			
Gatt	James			
Johnstone	Mary	1843	1751	
Little	Agness	1809	1773	
Little	George	1819	1739	
Little	Jane	1828	1749	Married surname
Little	William	1767	1699	

ID: 20396

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

William BLAYLOCK of Moat Common, who died March 15th 1876 aged 90 years Also Margaret BLAYLOCK, his wife, who died June 21st 1875 aged 88 years Also their son, Richard BLAYLOCK, who died at Moat Common 12th of May 1838 aged 25 years Also Richard, their grandson, who died August 9th 1861 aged 6 years Also Catherine, their daughter, and wife of James JOHNSTON, who died June 21st 1875 aged 55 years

Surname	Forenam	Death	Birth	Remarks
Blaylock	Catherine	1875	1820	
Blaylock	Margaret	1875	1787	Married surname
Blaylock	Richard	1861	1855	
Blaylock	Richard	1838	1813	
Blaylock	William	1876	1786	
Johnston	James			

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Robert LANGHORN of Longtown, who died Febry 15 1774 aged 32 years Also Jane, his wife, who died Aug 16th 1804 aged 67 years Also Eleanor, daughter of Thomas JOHNSTON of Longtown, who died the 27th of July 1803 aged 14 months Also the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died August 18th 1819 aged 54 years Also Mary, his wife, who died April 2nd 1851 aged 79 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Longtown April 27 1883 aged 77 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Longtown Nov 7th 1888 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Eleanor	1803	<u>1802</u>	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1883	1806	
Johnston	Ellen	1888	<u>1812</u>	
Johnston	Mary	1851	1772	Married surname
Johnston	Thomas	1819	1765	
Langhorn	Jane	1804	1737	Married surname
Langhorn	Robert	1774	1742	

ID:	20404
Location	Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland
Ref:	DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

[Very weathered]

Erected in Memory of

George JOHNSTON of Todhillrigg, who died Oct 13th 1850 aged 77 years Also Ealoner, his wife, who died Decr 28th 1826 aged 52 years Also Andrew, son of Robert and Mary JOHNSTON, who died June 4th 1861 aged 33 years Also John, their son, who died March 17th 1865 aged 30 years Also Jane, their daughter, who died at Todhillrigg July 4th 1867 aged 30 years Also the above Robert JOHNSTON, late of Easton, who died March 29th 1885 aged 80 years Also the above Mary JOHNSTON, who died at Blackbank May 13th 1893 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1861	<u>1828</u>	
Johnston	Ealoner	1826	1774	Eleanor??
Johnston	George	1850	<u>1773</u>	
Johnston	Jane	1867	<u>1837</u>	
Johnston	John	1865	<u>1835</u>	
Johnston	Mary	1893	1807	Married surname
Johnston	Robert	1885	1805	

ID:20438LocationKirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, CumberlandRef:DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

[Tablestone, very weathered]

To the Memory of

John CALVERT of Batinbush, who died April 21st 1742 aged 61 years Also Jane, his wife, who died Feb 16th 1769 aged 57 years And also three children of James CALVERT, their son, who died in infancy Also John, son of the above James, who died at the Tower of Sark Febry 24th 1790 aged 24 years

"All you who do behold this stone Pray think [------] Repent in time make no delay I in my bloom was plucked away"

Also the above James CALVERT, who died 1st of Decr 1807 aged 88 years And Margaret JOHNSTON, his spouse, died 27th of Decr 1803 aged 85 years

Surname	Forenamer	Death	Birth Remarks
Calvert	James	1807	1719
Calvert	Jane	1769	1712
Calvert	John	1790	1766
Calvert	John	1742	1681
Johnston	Margaret	1803	<mark>1718</mark>

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Margaret JOHNSTON, wife of Charles GRAHAM, who died at Bogburn 24th August 1871 aged 56 years

Also Isabella, their daughter, who was drowned 19th July 1842 aged 15 months

Also Hellen, their daughter, who died 19th June 1846 aged 3 weeks

Also Ann, their granddaughter, who died 18th Octr 1873 aged 3 months

Also Ann, their daughter, who died Augt 17th 1874 aged 24 years

Also Fanny, their daughter, who died July 23rd 1888 aged 28 years

Also the above Charles GRAHAM, who died at Bogburn March 2nd 1895 aged 82 years

Also Jane BEATTIE, wife of Robert GRAHAM, who died at Bogburn Feby 9th 1897 aged 52 years

Also Isbel, their daughter, who died Jany 18th 1903 aged 18 years

Also the above Robert GRAHAM, who died at Daffiestown Novr 10th 1916 aged 78 years

Also Mary SEWELL, wife of John GRAHAM, who died at Bogburn May 4th 1943 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Beattie	Jane	1897	1845	
Graham	Ann	1874	1850	
Graham	Ann	1873	1873	
Graham	Charles	1895	1813	
Graham	Fanny	1888	1860	
Graham	Hellen	1846	1846	
Graham	Isabel	1903	1885	
Graham	Isabella	1842	1841	
Graham	John			
Graham	Robert	1916	1838	
See also: Kirkandrews	upon Esk Cemetery: Inscription 20450			
Johnston	Margaret	1871	1815	
Sewell	Mary	1943	1863	

ID: 20514

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

Here lies

Thomas JOHNSTONE in Rosstreis, who departed this life Januarie 15 1699, of age 72

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Thomas	1699	1627

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

[Fallen over]

In Memory of

David JOHNSTON of Dykeside, who died December the 29th 1821 aged 75 years Also Janet, his wife, who died February the 10th 1821 aged 89 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks	
Johnston	David	1821 1746	
Johnston 💦 👘	Janet	1821 1732 Age and/or death year probably incorrect (c	e.f.
		husband)	

ID: 20521

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

Benjamin JOHNSTON of Petherhill, who died Decr 18 1798 aged 48 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died Jan 6th 1829 aged 84 years Also John JOHNSTON, their son, who died at Green April 4th 1872 in the 80th year of his age Also Ann, his wife, who died at Green May 20th 1876 in the 83rd year of her age Also Elizabeth, daughter of the above John JOHNSTON, who died at Green March 18th 1871 aged 39 years Also James, son of John JOHNSTON, who died at Green Feby 27th 1900 aged 67 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Ann	1876	1793	Married surname
Johnston	Benjamin	1798	1750	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1871	<u>1832</u>	
Johnston	Elizabeth	1829	1745	Married surname
Johnston State	James	1900	1833	
Johnston 💦 👘	John	1872	1792	

ID: 20522

- Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland
- Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

Sacred to the Memory of

John JOHNSON, who died at Baxtongill May 11th 1840 aged 80 years Also James GRAHAM, his nephew, who died at Thorneyknowe Dec 22nd 1872 aged 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Graham	James	1872 1802
Johnson 💦 👘	John	1840 1760

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Memory of

John, son of Simon and Eleanor Johnson of Netherbeck, who died January 22nd 1846 aged 5 months Also of the above Simon JOHNSTON, who died at Nook, Arthuret, May 19th 1893 aged 83 years Also Eleanor JOHNSTON, wife of the above, who died at Nook Sepr 19th 1907 aged 90 years Also John, son of the above, and beloved wife of Elizabeth JOHNSTON, who died at Nook House, Longtown, Nover 13th 1932 in his 81st year

Also Elizabeth, wife of the above, who died at Nook House, Longtown, Jan 13th 1934 aged 71 years

[Reverse of stone]

To the Memory of Simon JOHNSON of Whiteknows, who died June 5th 1807 aged 78 years Also of Jane, his wife, who died April 14th 1814 aged 83 years Also John JOHNSON, who died at Netherback February 24th 1841 aged 77 years Also Elizabeth, wife of John, who died December 2nd 1844 aged 71 years Also Joseph JOHNSTON, who died at Blackrigg Jany 9th 1884 aged 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnson	Elizabeth	1844	1773	Married surname; JOHNSTON??
Johnson 💦 👘	Jane	1814	1731	JOHNSTON??
Johnson 💦 👘	John	1841	1764	JOHNSTON??
Johnson	Simon	1807	1729	JOHNSTON??
Johnston	Eleanor	1907	1817	Married surname
Johnston	Elizabeth	1934	1863	Married surname
Johnston	John	1932	1851	
Johnston	John	1846	<u>1845</u>	
Johnston	Joseph	1884	<u>1818</u>	
Johnston	Simon	1893	<mark>1810</mark>	

ID: 20622

Location Kirkandrews upon Esk Cemetery, Cumberland

Ref: DGFHS, "The Memorials of Kirkandrews upon Esk" (2004-05)

In Loving Memory of

Thomas, dearly loved husband of Jane Ann JOHNSTON of Low Moat Farm, Longtown, died 25 November 1947 aged 96 years

Also of the above Jane Ann JOHNSTON, died 19 December 1949 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jane Ann	1949	1865	Married surname
Johnston	Thomas	1947	1851	

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Margaret BROWN, spouse to William BECK, blacksmith in Bridekirk, she died September 16th 1766 age 29 years Also John BECK, their son, who died June 27th 1762 age 6 months

[Reverse of stone] Here lyes John BECK in Murraywhait, who died 26th July 1733 age 30 years

Here lyes

<mark>John JOHNSTON in Broomlands, who died ye 8 July 1740 age 38 years</mark> Also John BECK in Kirkstyle, who died 15th July 1832 age 52 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Beck	John	1832	1780
Beck	John	1733	1703
Beck	John	1762	1761
Beck	William		
Brown	Margaret	1766	1737
Johnston	John	1740	1702

ID: 20791

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas JOHNSTON, who died at Netherfield June 1787 age 80 years

Also John JOHNSTON, his son, who died at Howes 3rd January 1816 age 80 years

Also Janet FINNY, his spouse, who died 27th Decr 1814 age 77 years

Also Mary HEPBURN, wife of <mark>John JOHNSTON, <mark>Blacksmith in Cummertrees</mark>, who died 19th October 1865 age 81</mark>

years

Also John JOHNSTON, who died 5th September 1872 age 87 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Finny	Janet	1814	1737	
Hepburn	Mary	1865	1784	
Johnston	John	1872	1785	
Johnston	John	1816	1736	
Johnston	Thomas	1787	1707	

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William DOUGLAS, late Vintner in Annan, who departed this life 8th October 1794 age 24 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 23rd April 1860 age 97 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Douglas	William	1794 1770
Johnston	Mary	1860 1763

ID: 20869

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William SHITTLTON, who died at Brooks 25th December 1792 age 67 years Also Jean IRVINE, his spouse, who died January 1767 age 47 years Also Jean, Elizabeth and Margaret, their children, who died young Also Margaret JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 8th December 1824 age 88 years Also Janet SEATON, their grand-daughter, who died 4th April 1816 age 7 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irvine	Jean	1767	1720	
Johnston	Margaret	1824	1736	
Seaton	Janet	1816	1809	
Shittlton	Elizabeth			
Shittlton	Jean			
Shittlton	Margaret			
Shittlton	William	1792	1725	
See also: Cummert	rees Burial Ground: Inscription 20870			

See also: Cummertrees Burial Ground: Inscription 20870

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Elizabeth, daughter of Andrew McCONNOCHIE in Douglas Hall, who died 1825 age 4 years

[Reverse of stone]

Andrew McCONNOCHIE, Farmer in Justenlees, who died 15th September 1808 age 82 years Also Catherine DUNCAN, his spouse, who died 11th June 1804 age 72 years Also John McCONNOCHIE, their son, who died 2nd June 1773 age 3 years Also Andrew, their son, who died at Lancaster 16th March 1807 age 34 years Also Mary JOHNSTONE, spouse to James McCONNOCHIE, Farmer in Douglashall, who died 23rd March 1832 age 63 years

Also above James McCONNOCHIE, who died at Douglashall 5th December 1844 age 75 years Also Bryce McCONNOCHIE in Justenlees, who died 7th May 1805 age 5 years

Surname Duncan	Forename Catherine	Death 1804	Birth 1732	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary	1804	1752	
McConnochie	Andrew	1807	1773	
McConnochie	Andrew	1808	1726	
McConnochie McConnochie	Andrew	1805	1800	
McConnochie	Bryce Elizabeth	1805	1800	
McConnochie	James	1844	1769	
McConnochie	John	1773	1770	

ID: 20881

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTON in Back of Kerr, who died 3rd June 1804 age 80 years

Also Janet POOL, his spouse, who died at Bridekirk Village 3rd September 1828 age 83 years Also Jane COLTHART, spouse to Robert JOHNSTON in Back of Kerr, who died 12th January 1809 age 29 years Also above Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Bridekirk 5th December 1847 age 77 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Colthart	Jane	1809	1780
Johnston	John	1804	1724
Johnston	Robert	1847	<mark>1770</mark>
Pool	Janet	1828	1745

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Decorated with Coat of Arms]

Here lyes all that was mortal of Robert JOHNSTON in Holmains, who died 17th May 1737 age 84 years To whose Memory this stone was erected by Archibald JOHNSTON his son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	Archibald		
Johnston 💦 👘	Robert	1737	1653

ID: 20884

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected by James BROWN

In Memory of

Andrew BROWN, his brother, and grand-son of the late James Leslie JOHNSTON Esq. of Knockhill, who died 13th April 1799 age 43 years Also James, son of the above James BROWN, who died 8th November 1804 age 17 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Rema	rks
Brown	Andrew	1799	1756	
Brown	James	1804	1787	
Brown	James			

ID: 20896

Johnston James Leslie

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected as a testimony of conjugal affection by Janet JOHNSTON

To the Memory of

James RODGERSON, who died at Croftheads 9th September 1807 age 84 years Also above Janet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died there 26th May 1812 age 81 years Also John RODGERSON, their son, who died there 10th February 1814 age 49 years Also Janet KERR, his spouse, who died December 1827 age 56 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks	5
Johnston	Janet	1812	1731	
Kerr	Janet	1827	1771	
Rodgerson	James	1807	1723	
See also: Cummertrees Burial Ground: Inscription 20897				
Rodgerson	John	1814	1765	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTON in Redgatehead, who died 18th January 1788 age 70 years Also Mary GRAHAM, his spouse, who died 7th April 1787 age 71 years Also John JOHNSTON, late Hosier in Annan, who died 18th February 1837 age 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Graham	Mary	1787 1716
Johnston	John	1837 1759
Johnston 💦	John	1788 1718

ID: 20905

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Agnes, daughter of Charles PATERSON in Shawbrae, who died 1st January 1850 age 15 years Also Jane, his daughter, who died 10th Oct 1854 age 22 years Also Jane JOHNSTON, his wife, who died 4th December 1856 age 56 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1856	1800	
Paterson	Agnes	1850	1835	
Paterson	Charles			
Paterson	Jane	1854	1832	

ID: 20925

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Wall plaque]

Lady Douglas JOHNSTONE of Lockerby, died 1836

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Douglas	1836	

ID: 20930

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Wall plaque]

Miss JOHNSTONE of Lockerby, died 1831

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	?????	<u>1831</u>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

The corps of David ATCHIESON in Newbie, who departed this life March 28th 1753 aged 80 years

Here lyes

Margaret LITTLE, spouse to David ATCHIESON in Newbie, who died January 9th 1778 aged 84 years Also John AITCHISON, who died at Newbie 10th June 1802 aged 83 years Also Helen JOHNSTON, spouse to John AITCHISON, who died at Newbie 11th December 1798 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Aitchison	John	1802	1719	ATCHIESON??
Atchieson	David	1753	1673	AITCHISON??
Johnston	Helen	1798	1715	
Little	Margaret	1778	1694	

ID: 20960

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Thomas RODGERSON, who died at Kelhead Quarry 25th February 1807 aged 48 years Also Jean JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 11th February 1837 aged 80 years Also John RODGERSON, their son, who died at Kelhead 3rd September 1847 aged 57 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jean	1837	1757	
Rodgerson	John	1847	1790	
Rodgerson	Thomas	1807	1759	

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

William BLACK in Murthat, who departed this life ye 26th May 1735, of age 63 years Also the corps of Jean HILL, his spouse, who departed this life 20th November 1742 aged 62 years

Erected by their son, John BLACK

Here lyes Robert BLACK

To the Memory of

John BLACK in Hydewood, who erected this stone, he died 27th August 1769 in his 64th year of his age <mark>Also Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died June 28th 1774 in the 70th year of her age</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Black	John	1769	1705
Black	Robert		
Black	William	1735	1672
Hill	Jean	1742	1680
Johnston	Mary	1774	1704

ID: 20972

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

David JOHNSON in Priestside, who died November 11th 1737, of his age 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnson	David	1737	1661

Location Cummertrees Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Cummertrees Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

John JOHNSTON in Seafield, who died July 10th 1741, of age 65 years

Here lyes

Mary BLACK, spouse to John JOHNSTON in Seafield, who died April 6th 1742 aged 60 years

Here lyes

John JOHNSTON, son to John JOHNSTON in Seafield, who died May 26th 1742 aged 3 years Also John, William, George and Mary JOHNSTON, sons and daughter to the deceased John JOHNSTON and Mary BLACK, who died young

Surname Black	Forename Mary	Death 1742	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George		
Johnston	John		
Johnston	John	1742	1739
Johnston	John	1741	1676
Johnston	Mary		
Johnston	William		

ID: 20978

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

In Affectionate Remembrance of

Jane JOHNSTON, the beloved wife of John PAUL, who died 3rd January 1872 aged 75 years Also Williamina, their daughter, aged 2 years

Also the above William PAUL, who died at Lockerbie 4th August 1887 aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	Jane	1872 1797
Paul	William	1887 1805
Paul	Williamina	

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Sacred to the Memory of

Margaret JOHNSTON, spouse of William RICHARDSON, late Deacon of the Tailors in Dumfries, daughter of William JOHNSTON and Rebeccah WIELD, who died at Annan the 1st of October 1832 aged 37 years Also Ann JOHNSTON, her sister, who died at Browhouse 17th March 1821 aged 21 years, and was interred in Graitney Churchyard

Also the above William JOHNSTON, who died at Browhouse 4th June 1812 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Ann	1821	<u>1800</u>
Johnston	Margaret	1832	1795
Johnston	William	1812	1741
Richardson	William		
Wield	Rebeccah		

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Here lyes

Isobella, Janet, Mary and Anna JOHNSTON, daughters to John JOHNSTON of Gallabanks, Annan, who dyed: Isobella, May 5th 1722 Janet, November 22 1729 Mary, May 11th 1722 Anna, October 10th 1727 Aged: Isobella, 8 Janet, 6 Mary, 4 And Anna, a year

James JOHNSTON, <mark>Merchant in England</mark>, brother to the foresaid Gallabanks, who died at ye Bleu Anc in Little Britain July 23rd 1722 aged 36 His corps is interred in ye churchyard of St. Botolph, Aldergate, London

Here also lye

The remains of Elizabeth JOHNSTON, daughter of Gallabanks, who while she lived was a pleasure to her friends and died regretted in the 22nd year of her age A.D. 1751

John JOHNSTON, son of John JOHNSTON

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Anna	1727	1726
Johnston	Elizabeth	1751	1729
Johnston	Isobella	1722	1714
Johnston	James	1722	1686
Johnston	Janet	1729	1723
Johnston	John		
Johnston State	John		
Johnston	Mary	1722	<mark>1718</mark>

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Here lyes interred

The corps of Edward JOHNSTON, <mark>late Treasurer in Annan</mark>, who departed this life the 30th day of December 1697, of age 54

Erected by Isoabel CAIRLYLE, his spouse

Here lyes

The corps of Isoabel CAIRLYLE [all sic], spouse to Edward JOHNSTON, laite [sic] Treasurer in Annan, who departed this life July the sixth 1707, of age 49

Erected by John JOHNSTON, her son

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Cairlyle	Isoabel	1707 1658
Johnston	Edward	1697 1643
Johnston	John	

ID: 20984

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Heir lyes

Ane honest memorable man calit George JOHNSTON, who died in credit and commend 1648, of his age 30

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	George	1648	<mark>1618</mark>

ID: 21004

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTONE, who died at Jennys Mill 26th October 1798 aged 27 years Also John, his son, who died 13th July 1800 aged 2 years and 4 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John	1800	1798
Johnstone	John	1798	<mark>1771</mark>

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone partly illegible (1963)]

Here lies

William BELL, Taylor [sic], son of Joseph BELL in Annan, who died the 19th of January 1788 aged 22 years And the above Joseph BELL, who died 19th January 1804 aged 72 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 29th November 1818 aged 80 years And Robert LOMAS, who died 8th February 1824 aged 52 years

Also Mary BELL, his wife, who died 14th of June 1831 aged 51 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	Joseph	1804	1732
Bell	Mary	1831	1780
Bell	William	1788	1766
Johnston	Mary	1818	1738
Lomas	Robert	1824	1772

ID: 21041

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Sacred to the Memory of E. C. VAN THELL, spous

E. C. VAN THELL, spouse of Robert JOHNSTONE Esq., late of Demerary, she died at Summerhill in this Parish the 25th August 1828 aged 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Robert			
Van Thell	E. C.	1828	1768	

ID: 21055

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John IRVING, Farrier in Annan, who died 25th June 1800 aged 63 years And Agnes JOHNSON, his spouse, who died 19th January 1818 aged 81 years

Also George IRVING, Merchant in [------] Messina, his son, who died 20th August 1817 aged 54 years And Robert IRVING, their son, who died the 21st of April 1848 aged 74 years Also Elizabeth Murray IRVING, their daughter, who died the 24th September 1852 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Irving	Elizabeth Murray	1852	1774	
Irving	George	1817	1763	
Irving	John	1800	1737	
Irving	Robert	1848	1774	
Johnson	Agnes	1818	1737	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 332 of 379

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Here lyes

William JOHNSTON, son to James JOHNSTONE in Annan, who died young 25th December 1738 Also Margaret and Mary, his daughters, who died 1735

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	William	1738	1738	JOHNSTONE?? Birth year assumed
Johnstone	James			JOHNSTON??
Johnstone	Margaret	1735		JOHNSTON??
Johnstone	Mary	1735		JOHNSTON??

ID: 21095

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John FERGESON, late Baillie in Annan, and Margaret JOHNSTON, his spouse And John FERGUSON, their son Who were all interred here

Also Mary FERGUSON, their daughter, who died 23rd March 1820 aged 80 years, who erected this stone

Surname Fergeson	Forename John	Death	Birth	Remarks FERGUSON??
Ferguson	John			TEROUSON
Ferguson	Mary	1820	1740	
Johnston	Margaret			

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone weathered (1963)]

In Memory of

John ANDERSON, late Baillie of Annan, who died 1788 aged 70 years Also Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 1793 aged 69 years Also John BELL in Annan, who died June 1807 aged 75 years And Mary ANDERSON, his spouse, who died 7th May 1809 aged 69 years

Also John BELL, their son, who died at Demerera, South America, June 1803 aged 36 years And Margaret BELL, their daughter, and spouse to James GIBSON in Edinburgh, who died 2nd May 1807 aged 31 years

Also Andrew BELL, their son, who died at Charleston, South Carolina, 16th June 1807 aged 35 years And Mary HARRISON, spouse to William BELL, Saddler in Annan, who died 16th September 1828 aged 39 years And George BELL, their son, who died 10th April 1808 aged 37 years

And Leonora Pasley GIBSON, daughter to the above James GIBSON, who died 13th September 1829 aged 26 years

Also the said William BELL, who died on the 6th March 1839 aged 51 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Anderson	John	1788	1718
Anderson	Mary	1809	1740
Bell	Andrew	1807	1772
Bell	George	1808	1771
Bell	John	1803	1767
Bell	John	1807	1732
Bell	Margaret	1807	1776
Bell	Mary	1852	1781
Bell	William	1839	1788
Gibson	James		
Gibson	Leonora Pasley	1829	1803
Harrison	Mary	1828	1789
Johnston	Mary	1793	1724

ID: 21114

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

In Memory of

John THOMSON, Blacksmith in Annan, who died 30th October 1799 aged 81 years Also Janet WATSON, his spouse, who died 2nd May 1805 aged 88 years And John THOMSON in Seafield, who died 13th May 1835 aged 92 years Also Agnes JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 16th November [----] aged 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Agnes			
Thomson	John	1835	1743	
Thomson	John	1799	1718	
Watson	Janet	1805	1717	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 334 of 379

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone worn round edges and weathered (1963)]

Erected in Memory of

Ean [?] JOHNSTON, spouse to Mary [?] FERGUSONE, who departed this life May the 12 1713, and aged 57

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Fergusone	Mary		
Johnston	Ean	1713	<mark>1656</mark>

ID: 21129

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Table stone, weathered (1963)]

Here lies interred

The body of William ANDERSON, Burgess of Annan, who died 12th of October 1779 aged [--] years And Agnes JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 15th October 1789 aged 82 years Also George ANDERSON, their son, late Baillie in Annan, who died 25th December 1818 aged 83 years And Ellen ANDERSON, his spouse, who died 16th March 1819 aged 82 years Also Andrew ANDERSON, who died at Annan upon the 6th November 1825 aged 78

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Anderson	Andrew	1825	1747	
Anderson	Ellen	1819	1737	Married surname
Anderson	George	1818	1735	
Anderson	William	1779		
Johnston	Agnes	1789	1707	

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Table stone, hidden under bushes (1963)]

In Memory of

Helen MOFFAT, niece of John JOHNSTON in Murrayfield, died 16th November 1821 aged 73 years And George ARMSTRONG, spouse of Helen MOFFAT, died 10th September 1822 aged 71 years Also John Johnston ARMSTRONG of Battlehill, their son, one of the Baillies of Annan, died 9th December 1828 aged 30 years

And Janet GOAKS, daughter of the above, who died at Annan 14th March 1867 aged 98 years

Also John BLACKLOCK, Joiner, born 29th July 1805, died 25th August 1882

And Margaret GLOVER, his wife, born 11th February 1811, died 25th October 1860

Also Anthony, their son, born 28th April 1839, died 7th January 1847

And James J. A., their son, born 7th September 1844, died 20th December 1845

Also John J. A., their son, born 7th March 1849, died 20th March 1852

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Armstrong	George	1822	1751
Armstrong	John Johnston	1828	1798
Blacklock	Anthony	1847	1839
Blacklock	James J. A.	1845	1844
Blacklock	John	1882	1805
Blacklock	John J. A.	1852	1849
Glover	Margaret	1860	1811
Goaks	Janet	1867	1769
Johnston	John		
Moffat	Helen	1821	1748

ID: 21133

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

John JOHNSTON of Murrayfield, <mark>late Provost of Annan</mark>, died 1st June 1807 aged 68 years Also Jean GORDON, his wife, who died 1st July 1793 aged 61 years <mark>Also Agnes JOHNSTON, his sister, who died 1st June 1816 aged 71 years</mark> Also John SEIVEWRIGHT, her son, died 6th January 1809 aged 27 years Also Rebecca SEIVEWRIGHT, her daughter, who died 26th September 1812 aged 31 years

Also Robert SEIVEWRIGHT, her son, who died 13th February 1819 aged 32 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gordon	Jean	1793	1732
Johnston	Agnes	1816	1745
Johnston	John	1807	<mark>1739</mark>
Seivewright	John	1809	1782
Seivewright	Rebecca	1812	1781
Seivewright	Robert	1819	1787

Compiled: 29/06/13

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone weathered (1963)]

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON in Newpark[-]yet, who died 29th July 1804 aged [--] Also Helen FORBES, his spouse, who died 20 March 1805 age 74 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, his son, who died 29 July 1831 age 65 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, who died 5 April 1826 age [--] years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Forbes	Helen	1805	1731
Johnston	Robert	1826	
Johnston 💦	Robert	1831	1766
Johnston 💦	Robert	1804	

ID: 21149

- Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire
- Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Table stone, weathered (1963)]

Here lyes John JOHNSTONE of Gutterbraes, <mark>late Provost of Annan</mark>, who died 11th of April 1803 in the 74th year of his age

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	John	1803	1729	

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone flaked (1963)]

Here lyes

John JOHNSTONE, <mark>late Baillie of Annan</mark>, who died the 13th of October 1701, and in the 63rd year of his age Agnes HOLIDAY, spouse to <mark>John JOHNSTONE of Gutterbraes</mark>, died on the 20th of November 1714, and in the 71st year of her age

John JOHNSTONE of Gutterbraes, <mark>late Baillie in Annan</mark>, died on the 7th of April 1722, and in the 59th year of his age

Mary BLAIR, spouse to <mark>John JOHNSTONE of Gutterbraes</mark>, died on the 7th of November 1736 aged 65 years James JOHNSTONE, son of John JOHNSTONE of Gutterbraes, and Elizabeth HOWIE, died on the 9th of February aged 9 months

Johannes JOHNSTONE de Gutterbraes, mortuis est ler 10 [------] Seccam et Christ [------] D.H. anne milesimo septicime octavo [------] alis que suac anua [-----] omnibus qui cum [-----] magnus ostimatus fuerit

Elizabeth HOWIE, relict of John JOHNSTONE of Gutterbraes, died June 10th 1804 in the 97th year of her age Margaret LOWTHER, her daughter, died 4th December 1856 aged 75 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Blair	Mary	1736	1671
Holiday	Agnes	1714	1643
Howie	Elizabeth	1804	1707
Johnstone	James		
Johnstone	John		
Johnstone	John	1722	1663
Johnstone	John	1701	1638
Lowther	Margaret	1856	1781 Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. mother)

ID: 21152

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

William and Jean JOHNSTON, both children to Robert JOHNSTON in Landheads, dyed in June 1722, of age William 1 year, and Jean 7

Here lyes

Jannet JOHNSTON, spouse to Robert JOHNSTON in Landheads, who died September 7th 1750 aged 61

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Jannet	1750	1689	Married surname
Johnston	Jean	1722	1715	
Johnston	Robert			
Johnston	William	1722	1721	

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Elizabeth GASS, who died in December 1725, of age 46 Likewise Agnes CARRUTHERS, who died in July 1726 aged 28 years Both spouses to David JOHNSTON in Northfield

[Reverse of stone] Here lyes David JOHNSTON in Northfield, who died March 15 1752 aged 75 years

Here lyes

Jean FARISH, spouse to David JOHNSTON in Northfield, who died September 10 1760 aged 71 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Carruthers	Agnes	1726	1698
Farish	Jean	1760	1689
Gass	Elizabeth	1725	1679
Johnston	David	1752	1677

ID: 21164

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Top half completely broken away (1963)]

[-----]

The above George CLAPPERTON, who died 11th August 1816 aged 63 years And Margaret JOHNSTONE, his spouse, [------] 1792 [------]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Clapperton	George	1816	1753	Cross-reference: death date 1st August 1816
See also: Annan (Town	Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21165			
Johnstone	Margaret	1792		
See also: Annan (Town	Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21165			

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

George CLAPPERTON, Surgeon in Annan, who died 1st August 1816 aged 63 years Margaret JOHNSTONE, his spouse, died at Annan August 1792 aged 40 years James Henry CLAPPERTON, their son, died at Annan 16th December 1782 aged 30 days Jean GASS, second spouse of the above George CLAPPERTON, died at Annan April 23rd 1844 aged 71 years David Wield CLAPPERTON, their son, died at Annan January 1816 aged 3 years Saml, his brother, died at Demerara in the West Indies 25th December 1820 aged 18 years Elizabeth, his sister, died at Annan August 1822 aged 27 years John CLAPPERTON, their son, born the 31st August 1804, and died at Summergate 17th September 1858

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks		
Clapperton	David Wield	1816	1813			
Clapperton	Elizabeth	1822	1795			
Clapperton	George	1816	1753	Cross-reference: death date 11th August 1816		
See also: Annan (Tow	n Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21164					
Clapperton	James Henry	1782	1782			
Clapperton	John	1858	1804			
Clapperton	Samuel	1820	1802	Forename assumed		
Gass	Jean	1844	1773			
Johnstone	Margaret	1792	1752			
See also: Annan (Tow	See also: Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21164					

ID: 21183

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Here lyes		
Thomas JOHNS	STON, son to Andrev	JOHNSTON in Closehead, who departed this life January 12 1733, of age 14
<mark>years</mark>		
Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	
Johnston	Thomas	1733 1719

ID: 21185

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Here lyes

William JOHNSTON in Closhid, who departed this life May the 29th 1715 aged 41

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	1715	<mark>1674</mark>

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 340 of 379

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone badly damaged (1963)]

In Memory of

Elizabeth IRVING of Sandhills, who died on the 20th February 1836 aged 80 years Also Elizabeth JOHNSTON of Sandhills, daughter of the above, and wife of Jonathan IRVING, who died on the 19th June 1871 aged 80 years

Also the above Jonathan IRVING, who died at Sandhills on 26th May 1881 aged 85 years

[Further inscriptions illegible]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Elizabeth	1836	1756
Irving	Jonathan	1881	1796
Johnston	Elizabeth	1871	1791

ID: 21198

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON in Annan, who died on the 4th July 1802 aged 51 years And of Grizel ANDERSON, his spouse, who died on first November 1800 aged 46 years Also of James JOHNSTON, his son, who died in infancy

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Anderson	Grizel	1800 1754
Johnston	James	
Johnston	John	1802 1751

ID: 21210

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone badly weathered (1963)]

In Memory of

Archibald WILSON in Annan, who died the 6th of March 1824 aged 75 years <mark>Also Jane JOHNSTON, wife of Adam WILSON, who died on the 13th of June 1842 aged 36 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1842	<mark>1806</mark>
Wilson	Adam		
Wilson	Archibald	1824	1749

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Table stone]

In Memory of

Francis KER, Farmer in Howes, who died 4th January 1778 aged 71 years And Henrietta JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 8th May 1745 aged 45 years Also James KER, their son, who died 22nd July 1818 aged 80 years And Margaret POOL, his spouse, who died 4th February 1823 aged 86 years Also Richard KER, son of William KER, Farmer, Howes, who died 24th May 1828 aged 2 years and 1 month And the above William KER, who died at Howes 4th of April 1861 aged 87 years Also Agnes HOLLIDAY, his wife, who died at Annan 4th January 1869 aged 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Holliday	Agnes	1869	1790
Johnston	Henrietta	1745	<mark>1700</mark>
Ker	Francis	1778	1707
Ker	James	1818	1738
Ker	Richard	1828	1826
Ker	William	1861	1774
Pool	Margaret	1823	1737

ID: 21222

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Obelisk monument of scaling sandstone, in very bad order (1963), with inscriptions on 4 sides and on marble oval; missing (1963)]

[Side 1]

To the Memory of John IRVING Esqr. Of Gullielands, late Provost of Annan, who died upon [--]th January 1796 [?] aged 80 years

[3 lines more, but illegible]

[Oval above] Andrew JOHNSTONE Esquire [------]

[Side 2] And of Mary FERGUSON, his spouse, who [-----] 22nd February 1798 aged 67 years

[Side 3] Also of G[------] [------] gone [------]

[Side 4]

T[*his mo*]*nument is erected as a* [*sign o*]*f filial affection, to the* [------] *of parents by Henrietta, their only child, spouse to Andrew JOHNSTONE Esquire of Johnstonefield*

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Ferguson	Mary	1798	1731	
Irving	Henrietta			Surname assumed
Irving	John	1796	1716	
Johnstone	Andrew			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 342 of 379

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

The Revd. Mr. Edwd. JOHNSTONE, <mark>Minr. Of the Gospel at Moffat</mark>, son to John JOHNSTONE of Gallabank, who died January 15th 1761 aged 45, and is interred in the church of Moffat <mark>Dr.</mark> William JOHNSTON, died in Jamaica January 9th 1745 aged 25 Adam JOHNSTONE, died in Germany in 1761 aged 29

Here lyes

<mark>Dr.</mark> Richard JOHNSTONE, who died March 7th 1768 aged 29 Also Agnes JOHNSTONE, who died June 16th 1761 aged 23

Here also is interred

The venerable father of this numerous family, John JOHNSTONE <mark>Esqr. Of Gallabank, representative of the</mark> JOHNSTONES of Milnfield and Newby Castle, and an ancient Cadet of the JOHNSTONES of Johnstone, he died the 12th day of October 1774 aged 86 years and 4 months

"The hoary head is a crown of glory if it be found in the way of righteousness"

Also Ann RALSTON, his relict, who died the 18th of June 1776, and in the 81st year of her age

"All flesh is grass"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Adam	1761	1732
Johnstone	Agnes	1761	1738
Johnstone	Edward	1761	1716
Johnstone	John	1774	1688
Johnstone	Richard	1768	1739
Johnstone	William	1745	1720
Ralston	Ann	1776	1695

ID: 21234

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Archibald WILSON in Annan, who died 26 March 1821 age 75 [?] <mark>Also Jane JOHNSTON, wife of Adam WILSON, who died 15th June 1842 age 56 years</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Jane	1842	<mark>1786</mark>
Wilson	Adam		
Wilson	Archibald	1821	1746
See also: Annan (Tow	n Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21233		

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

John COCKPEN in Bailiehill, who died 25th March 1765 aged 65 years And Jane JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 27th December 1771 aged 60 years Also Janet, their daughter, who died 10th August 1747 aged 6 months And John COCKPEN, farmer in Newbie, who died 15th March 1785 aged 51 years Also Jane DICKSON, his spouse, who died 18th January 1818 aged 64 years

In Memory of

Three Anns, daughter of John HUDSON, Master Mariner in Annan, who all died in infancy And Margaret, his daughter, who died 25th June 1841 aged 6 years and 5 months Also the above John HUDSON, who died the 22nd Feby 1850 aged 60 years And James HUDSON, his son, Master of the ship "Marcia", who died on his voyage from Manila to Liverpool the 18th of March 1861 aged 36 years Also Jamsey, relict of the above John HUDSON, who died 15th December 1891 aged 91 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Cockpen	Janet	1747	1747	
Cockpen	John	1785	1734	
Cockpen	John	1765	1700	
Dickson	Jane	1818	1754	
Hudson	Ann			
Hudson	James	1861	1825	
Hudson	Jamsey	1891	1800	Married surname
Hudson	John	1850	1790	
Hudson	Margaret	1841	1835	
Johnston	Jane	1771	1711	

ID: 21237

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTON in Annan, who departed this life on the 10th September 1789 aged 66 years And John JOHNSTON, his son, who departed this life on the 15th June 1776 aged 6 months And Jannet JOHNSTON, his daughter, who departed this life on the 14th of June 1795 aged 14 years

"All you who come my grave to see As I am now so must you be Repent in time make no delay For I in youth was called away"

Also Mary LITTLE, his spouse, who died 3rd June 1822 aged 74 years Catherine JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died 8th April 1844 aged 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Catherine	1844	<mark>1784</mark>	
Johnston	James	1789	1723	
Johnston	Jannet	1795	1781	
Johnston	John	1776	1775	
Little	Mary	1822	1748	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 344 of 379

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTON, son of William JOHNSTON, <mark>Flesher in Annan</mark>, who died 11th June 1815 aged 12 years and 11 months

Also of the above William JOHNSTON, who died 20th August 1819 aged 47 years

And Elizabeth BOYD, his spouse, who died the 11th of September 1845 aged 77 years Also Eleanor Eliza JOHNSTON, granddaughter of the above, who died 9th August 1833 aged 8 months Also Janet, daughter of the above William JOHNSTON (Formerly of Murray Street), who died at Brampton 21st January 1885 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Boyd	Elizabeth	1845	1768
Johnston	Eleanor Eliza	1833	1832
Johnston	James	1815	1802
Johnston	Janet	1885	1807
Johnston	William	1819	1772

ID: 21239

- Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire
- Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Thomas JOHNSTON, Flesher in Annan, who died 12th June 1843 aged 34 years Also Janet BOWDEN, wife of John BOWDEN, Inland Revenue Officer, and widow of the above Thomas JOHNSTON, who died 5th November 1872 aged 60 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Bowden	Janet	1872 1812 Surname of 1st marriage
Bowden	John	-
Johnston	Thomas	1843 1809

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone badly weathered (1963)]

In Memory of

James LITTLE, who died at Newbie the 18th of March 1728 aged 64 years And Elizabeth McWHINNIE, his wife, who died the 8th of March 1708 aged 60 years Also John LITTLE, in Whinnyrigg, their son, who died the 11th of September 1774 aged 85 years And Mary JOHNSTONE, his wife, who died the 17th of September 1744 aged 58 years Also James LITTLE in Creca, son of the above John LITTLE, who died in Feb 1805 aged 60 years And Jane IRVING, his wife, who died 11th March 1804 aged 59 years Also Jannet, their daughter, who died in Feby 1810 aged 29 years And David, their son, who died Feby 1826 aged 33 years Also Sarah, their daughter, who died the 4th Jany 1844 aged 43 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Jane	1804	1745
Johnstone	Mary	1744	<mark>- 1686</mark>
Little	David	1826	1793
Little	James	1805	1745
Little	James	1728	1664
Little	Jannet	1810	1781
Little	John	1774	1689
Little	Sarah	1844	1801
McWhinnie	Elizabeth	1708	1648

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Table stone, badly weathered, almost illegible (1963)]

Here lyes

The corps of the Rev. Thomas HOWIE, late Minister of the Gospel at Annan, where he exercised the office upwards of fifty years during all which time he was faithful and diligent with his Lord and Master's service, and his principal care was to save his own soul and those of others and, with hopes of having the approbation of well done good and faithful servt., enter unto the joy of thy Lord He departed this life May 23rd 1753 aged 75

Here lyes

The corps of Elizabeth DAVIDSON, late spouse to Mr. Thos. HOWIE, Minister of the Gospel at Annan She was a pious and resigned Christian and affectioned wife and one diligent ever in hopes of ane blessed resurrection Departed this life September 23 1751 aged 80

Here lye

Margaret and Christiana HOWIE, daughters to Mr. Thomas HOWIE, Minister of the Gospel at Annan, and Elizabeth his spouse, who both departed this life in May 1722: Margaret, aged 9 and a half And Christiana, Three

Isa. LX – 20 "*The child shall died an hundred years old*"

Dear Children ye were most sprightly and fair of grace love and smartness instances rare, But in health these deaths thou Peggie foretold And heav'n much longed for who would withhold

Here lies

Thomas JOHNSTONE Esq. of Gutterbraes, <mark>late Provost of Annan</mark>, grandson of the above Thomas HOWIE, who died 2nd September 1815 aged 83

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remark	s
Davidson	Elizabeth	c1751 1671	
Howie	Christiana	1722 1719	
Howie	Margaret	1722 1712	
Howie	Thomas	1753 1678	
Johnstone	Thomas	1815 1732	

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone missing (1963)]

Edward IRVING, Mason in Annan, who died 1840 aged 48 And Ann CLEMINSON, his wife, who died 1873 aged 80 Edward, son of George IRVING, who died 1849 aged 2 Georgina, daughter of George IRVING, who died 1863 aged 2 Jean MARTIN, wife of George IRVING, who died in 1864 aged 44 And the above George IRVING, who died 1872 aged 57 William IRVING of Tulliesfield, who died 1788 aged 46 And John IRVING, his son, who died at Brydekirk 1836 aged 63 Jean, daughter of Robert IRVING in Brydekirk, [------] aged [--] months And Christopher Locharr IRVING, his son, who died 1798 aged 2 Henrietta IRVING, widow of Dr. John HALL, who died 1781 aged 32 And [------], 2nd [-----] of Andrew JOHNSTON of Johnstonefield [decd.], she died 1809 aged 57

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Cleminson	Ann	1873	1793	
Hall	John			
Irving	?????	1809	1752	Surname assumed
Irving	Christopher Locharr	1798	1796	
Irving	Edward	1849	1847	
Irving	Edward	1840	1792	
Irving	George	1872	1815	
Irving	Georgina	1863	1861	
Irving	Henrietta	1781	1749	
Irving	Jean			
Irving	John	1836	1773	
See also: Annan (Town	n Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21090			
Irving	Robert			
Irving	William	1788	1742	
See also: Annan (Tow	n Hall Burial Ground): Inscription 21090			
Johnston	Andrew			
Martin	Jean	1864	1820	

Location Annan (Town Hall Burial Ground), Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Annan Old Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1960's re-survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Removed and used as paving stone (1963)]

Here lyes

John BLACK, Miller, who died October the 2nd 1734 aged 65 years

Here lyes

Elizabeth JOHNSTON, spouse to the above, who died September the 29th 1749 aged [------]

Here lyes

Janet TULLY, spouse to John BLACK in Bridkirk, who died December the 21 1757 aged 50 years

Here lyes

John BLACK in Upper Mains of Brydekirk, who died the 10th of February 1779 aged 75 years

Here lyes

Elizabeth, Walter and Robert, daughter and sons of John BLACK in Upper Brydekirk, who died young

Here lyes

Janet BLACK, daughter of John BLACK in Upper Brydekirk, who died February 1801 aged 10 years Also William BLACK, his son, who died at Brydekirk Village 13th July 1824 aged 20 years Also Robert BLACK, his son, who died at Brydekirk Village 17th July 1835 aged 17 years Also Janet THOMSON, his wife, who died 9th December 1840 aged 78 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Black	Elizabeth		
Black	Janet	1801	1791
Black	John		
Black	John	1779	1704
Black	John	1734	1669
Black	Robert	1835	1818
Black	Robert		
Black	Walter		
Black	William	1824	1804
Johnston	Elizabeth	1749	
Thomson	Janet	1840	1762
Tully	Janet	1757	1707

ID: 21345

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Heare lys

John BEL in Skliholm, who departed this life October the [----] day 1719, of age 63 [or 68] Also Ketren JOHNSTON, his spous, who departed this life [------]8 1689 age 40

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bel	John	1719	1656	Age possibly 68
Johnston	Ketren	1689	<mark>1649</mark>	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 349 of 379

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John JOHNSTONE, <mark>Student of Medicine</mark>, son of George JOHNSTONE in Nutholm, who died 16th January 1825 age 19 years

<mark>Also said George JOHNSTONE, who died 2nd April 1829 age 58 years</mark> Also Margaret RAE, his spouse, who died 3rd March 1832 age 50 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	George	1829	1771
Johnstone	John	1825	<mark>1806</mark>
Rae	Margaret	1832	1782

ID: 21378

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

William JOHNSTON, husband to Margeret [sic] BECK in Nutholm, who dyed 18 day February 1734 age 38 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Beck	Margeret	
Johnston	William	1734 1696

ID: 21384

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Ornate slab stone; no longer on bearers but leaning against a wall]

Here lyes

Renald BEL in Mainholm, who departed this life 24th March 1698 age 76 years Also Blanch JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 28th January 1708 age 61 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bel	Renald	1698	1622
Johnston	Blanch	1708	1647

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John BELL in Broadshaw, who departed this life 11 of May 1746 aged 100 years

Erected by Rachell [sic] JOHNSTON, his spouse

[Reverse of stone]

"O' Reider as thou art nou, So onc was I but nou, In this could doust my, Body doth laie here, Shall laye till the troumpet sound and Christ for me, doo call, Then shall I rayes from death, To life and no more day at all"

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Bell	John	1746 1646
Johnston	Rachell	

ID: 21394

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

William JOHNSTON, who died in Robinholm 9th March 1782 age 67 years

Also Janet CAMPBELL, his spouse, who died in Know 22nd October 1809 age 72 years Also John and Robert, their children, who died in infancy Also William JOHNSTON, son of Samuel JOHNSTON, residing in Liverpool, he died 30th September 1816 age 27 years Also Jean, their daughter, who died 30th March 1840 age 75 years

Also John, their son, who died at Milkwater 23rd September 1846 age 71 yearsSurnameForenameDeathBirthRemarks

Suinanie	1 of chame	Death		Itellial Ite
Campbell	Janet	1809	1737	
Johnston	Jean	1840	1765	
Johnston	John	1846	1775	
Johnston	John			
Johnston	Robert			
Johnston	Samuel			
Johnston	William	1816	1789	
Johnston	William	1782	1715	

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

James, son of James JOHNSTON in Nutholmside, who died A.D.1782 age 9 months Also Elizabeth McNAY, spouse to James JOHNSTON, who died 30th December 1836 age 78 years Also above James JOHNSTON, who died in Ecclefechan 2nd May 1843 age 90 years Also Robert JOHNSTON, son in law, who died at Glasgow 16th December 1852 age 45 years Also Jean JOHNSTON, wife of Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Glasgow 10th May 1853 age 61 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James	1843	1753	
Johnston	James	1782	<u>1781</u>	
Johnston	Jean	1853	1792	Assumed to be maiden surname
Johnston	Robert	1852	<u>1807</u>	
McNay	Elizabeth	1836	1758	

ID: 21410

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes interd

The body of Elizabeth JOHNSTON, daughter to William JOHNSTON of Granton, and spouse to Mr. David IMRIE, Minister of St. Mungo, who departed this life on the Lord's Day at 11 of the forenoon October 1 1780 in the 68th year of her age, and of her marriage state, her 37th

Erected on 1780 by said David IMRIE, who was Minister of Dalton from 7th May 1741 to the 20th June 1751, then of St. Mungo from said 20th June 1751 to the 28th September 1783, when he departed this life on the Lord's Day at 6 in the forenoon in the 72nd year of his age

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Imrie	David	1783 1711
Johnston	Elizabeth	1780 1712
Johnston 💦	William	

ID: 21414

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here are deposited

The remains of Joseph RAE, late in Castlemilk-mill, who departed this life 11th January 1804 age 73 years Also of Julia JOHNSTON, his spouse, who departed this life 11th May 1809 age 79 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Julia	1809	1730
Rae	Joseph	1804	1731

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

<mark>Mungo JOHNSTONE in Milkside, who died 1st June 1791 age 76 years</mark> Also Isabella RODDICK, his spouse, who died 9th September 1794 age 66 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Mungo	1791	1715
Roddick	Isabella	1794	1728

ID: 21422

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

John BELL from Perth, late Farmer in Castlemilktown, who died 29th July 1794 age 72 years Also Agnes JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 14th December 1812 age 72 years Also John BELL, their son, who died at Greatwath 13th May 1835 age 74 years

Also James BELL, their son, who died 19th May 1837 age 63 years Also Mary BELL, their daughter, who died 14th November 1838 age 68 years Also Sibella, their daughter, who died 17th November 1840 age 59 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bell	James	1837	1774
Bell	John	1835	1761
Bell	John	1794	1722
Bell	Mary	1838	1770
Bell	Sibella	1840	1781
Johnston	Agnes	1812	1740

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Holmhead 29th July 1817 in the 67th year of his age Also William, his son, who died on 21st August 1812 age 21 years Also Jannet IRVING, his spouse, who died at Holmhead 29th March 1826 age 69 years Also Mary BELL, spouse of John JOHNSTON, who died 17th September 1835 age 32 years Also Betsy JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died 2nd March 1835 age 6 years Also the said John JOHNSTON, who died 2nd November 1871 age 88 years Also Jannet JOHNSTON, their daughter, who died 16th March 1883 age 66 years

Surname Bell	Forename Mary	Death 1835		Remarks Age and/or death date incorrect (c.f. husband, daughter Jannet)
Irving	Jannet	1826	1757	
Johnston	Betsy	1835	1829	
Johnston	Jannet	1883	<u>1817</u>	
Johnston	John	1871	1783	
Johnston	Robert	1817	1750	
Johnston	William	1812	<mark>1791</mark>	

ID: 21462

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, ''St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions'' (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John JOHNSTON, who died at Milk-Bank on the 22nd August 1824 age 81 years Also William JOHNSTON, his son, who died at Milk-Bank 13th December 1835 age 30 years Also Jannet UNDERWOOD, spouse of above <mark>James JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Rigghead 27th February 1840 age 68 years

[Ed: Possible missing entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	James			Above??
Johnston	John	1824	1743	
Johnston	William	1835	1805	
Underwood	Jannet	1840	1772	

Location St Mungo's Churchyard, by Nutholm, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "St. Mungo's Churchyard MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary ROGERSON, daughter of Thomas ROGERSON and Nicholas JOHNSTONE, who died at Annan 17th March 1837 age 2 years

Also Elizabeth SHARP, daughter of John SHARP, who died at Milk-vale 31st December 1848 age 2 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Nicholas			
Rogerson	Mary	1837	1835	
Rogerson	Thomas			
Sharp	Elizabeth	1848	1846	
Sharp	John			

ID: 21503

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Jane HAMILTON, daughter of William HAMILTON and Margaret JOHNSTONE, who died at Gilmorepark 12th July 1838 age 7 years and 6 months

[Additional post-1855 entries]

[Foot of stone]

Also Thomas FRASER, who died at Gilmour Park 6th June 1846 age 65 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Fraser	Thomas	1846 1781
Hamilton	Jane	1838 1831
Hamilton	William	
Johnstone	Margaret	

ID: 21507

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, ''Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions'' (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

David GIBSON, son of William GIBSON, Slater, and Marion JOHNSTONE, Barras, Lochmaben, who died 6th February 1844 age 19 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Gibson	David	1844	1825
Gibson	William		

Compiled: 29/06/13

Johnstone Marion

Page 355 of 379

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary SMITH, who died June 1773 age 10 months Also John SMITH, who died April 1774 age 5 years Children of Samuel SMITH, Weaver in Barras

Also the corpse of the said Samuel SMITH, who died 13th November 1799 aged 72 years Also Jannet JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died 9th January 1825 age 89 years Also Janet SMITH, their daughter, who died 21st October 1829 age 55 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jannet	1825	1736
Smith	Janet	1829	1774
Smith	John	1774	1769
Smith	Mary	1773	1772
Smith	Samuel	1799	1727

ID: 21531

- Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire
- Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

Janet JARDINE, spouse to <mark>James JOHNSTON in Halleath</mark>, who died June 4th 1760 age 55 <mark>Also James JOHNSTON, her spouse, who died 30th November 1774 age 74</mark>

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Jardine	Janet	1760 1705
Johnston	James	1774 1700

ID: 21542

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Isobella CARRUTHERS, died in Lochmaben, who died 22nd July 1840 age 51 years <mark>Also Mungo JOHNSTON, her husband, who died at Lochmaben, who died on the 20th February 1845 age 61 years</mark>

Also Jean JOHNSTON, daughter to Matthew JOHNSTON in Lochmaben, who died 3rd May 1845 age 8 months Also the said Matthew JOHNSTON, Farmer, Lavorickhall in Parish of Lochmaben, who died 27th March 1854 age 40 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Carruthers	Isobella	1840	1789	
Johnston	Jean	1845	1844	
Johnston	Matthew	1854	<u>1814</u>	
Johnston	Mungo	1845	1784	

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 356 of 379

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William FAIRGRAY, who died in Smallrigg on the 22nd June 1802 age 72 years Also Esther KER, who died 10th June 1802, his spouse, aged 74 years Also Andrew FAIRGRAY, died at Lochmaben 29th November 1824 age 60 years Also Janet JOHNSTONE, his spouse, who died at Lochmaben on the 29th March 1842 age 74 years Also John FAIRGRAY, his son, who died in Lochmaben on the 8th January 1844 age 36 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Fairgray	Andrew	1824	1764
Fairgray	John	1844	1808
Fairgray	William	1802	1730
Johnstone	Janet	1842	1768
Ker	Esther	1802	1728

ID: 21553

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

<mark>David JOHNSTONE, who died at Broadholm 15th December 1845 age 73</mark> Also Jean JARDINE, his wife, who died at Broadholm 12th January 1856 age 86 years

Also two sons: James JOHNSTONE, who died 18th March 1837 age 21 years Also David JOHNSTONE, who died 18th June 1841 age 21 years

Also Elizabeth, their daughter, [------]

Surname Jardine	Forename Jean		Birth Remarks
Johnstone Johnstone	David David	1841 1845	1820 1772
Johnstone	Elizabeth		1772
Johnstone	James	1837	1816

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Sacred to the Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, son of James JOHNSTONE, <mark>Miller in Lochmaben Mill</mark>, who died at Bearflat 3rd July 1840 age 19 years

Also Mary JOHNSTONE, his daughter, who died at Nethermill, Kirkmichael, 2nd July 1841 age 21 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

Jean JOHNSTONE, spouse to James JOHNSTONE, <mark>Miller of Lochmaben Mill</mark>, who died 20th May 1790 age 61 <mark>years</mark>

Also foresaid James JOHNSTONE, who died 2nd February 1796 age 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	James	1796 1726	
Johnstone	Jean	1790 1729	Married surname
Johnstone	Mary	1841 1820	
Johnstone	William	1840 1821	

ID: 21582

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Robert JOHNSTON, who died at Lochrigghead March 1772 aged 77 years Also Agnes KIRKPATRICK, his spouse, who died January 1788 aged 76 years

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

Samuel JOHNSTON, who died at Nethermill 23rd June 1844 aged 67 years Isabella BROWN, his spouse, who died 27th April 1850 aged 75 years

And 2 sons: Robert, who died January 1809 aged 5 years

And John, who died January 1809 aged 2 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Brown	Isabella	1850	1775
Johnston	John	1809	1807
Johnston	Robert	1809	1804
Johnston	Robert	1772	1695
Johnston	Samuel	1844	1777
Kirkpatrick	Agnes	1788	1712

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTON, who died at sea, Surgeon on board the Ship "Harriot", June 12th 1806 aged 23 years Also Margaret JOHNSTON, who died December 10th 1807 aged 10 years Also John JOHNSTON, who died December 16th 1807 aged 3 years Also Theodore JOHNSTON, <mark>Miller at Lochmaben Mill</mark>, their father, who died 4th January 1831 aged 68 years Also Barbara SHENNAN, spouse of Theodore JOHNSTON, who died 28th December 1835 aged 73 years

Erected by Theodore JOHNSTON, father, <mark>Miller in Lochmaben Mill</mark>

[Reverse of stone]

In Memory of

<mark>James JOHNSTONE, who died at Nethermill, Kirkmichael, on 18th June 1861 aged 76 years</mark> Also Janet BROATCH, spouse of the above <mark>James JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Nethermill 26th August 1877 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Broatch	Janet	1877	1791	
Johnston	John	1807	1804	
Johnston	Margaret	1807	1797	
Johnston	Theodore	1831	1763	
Johnston	William	1806	1783	
Johnstone	James	1861	1785	JOHNSTON ??
Shennan	Barbara	1835	1762	

ID: 21591

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

The body of Jed	an JOHNSTON, spouse to W	/illiam DICKSON in Lochmaben, died September ye 22 day 1742 aged
<mark>72 years</mark>		
Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Dickson	William	
Johnston	Jean	1742 1670

ID: 21604

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[JOHNSTONE arms carved on bearer of slab]

In Memory of

Andrew JOHNSTON in Hightae, who died 2nd July 1786 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Andrew	1786	1700

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected as a testimonial of her affection by Jean DICKSON

To the Memory of

David JOHNSTONE, A.M., <mark>Teacher in Lochmaben</mark>, who died April 1785 in the 34th year of his age

[Epitaph]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dickson	Jean		
Johnstone	David	1785	1751

ID: 21622

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Erected by James JOHNSTONE

In Memory of Thomas JOHNSTONE, his father, who died 31st March 1852 aged 68 years Also Mary, his sister, who died 25th March 1832 aged 7 years And Jane BRYDEN, his mother, who died 1st March 1875 aged 85 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Bryden	Jane	1875	1790
Johnstone	James	1852	1784
Johnstone	Mary	1832	1825

ID: 21637

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

John H. JOHNSTONE, <mark>late Captain Lieutenant of Marines</mark>, who died 25th November 1791 aged 39 years Also of Hennretta [sic] KIRKPATRICK, his relict, who died at Dumfries 5th May 1837 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	John H.	1791	1752
Kirkpatrick	Hennretta	1837	1754

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

David JOHNSTON, <mark>late Tenant of Barluth</mark>, who departed this life 21st June 1815 Also John JOHNSTON, his brother, who died 8th June 1827

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	David	1815
Johnston 💦	John	1827

ID: 21666

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Obelisk]

[Face 1]

Sacred to the Memory of

William JARDINE of Lanrick Castle in Perthshire, Member of the British Parliament, a Merchant in London for many years, Senior Partner of the firm Jardine Matheson and Co. at Canton in China, born at the Broadholm in this Parish 24th February 1784, died in London 27th February 1843

[Face 2]

In Memory of Andrew JOHNSTON Esq. of Halleaths, who departed this life 27th April 1857 aged 59 years Also John JOHNSTON of Halleaths, born 24th June 1822, died 20th December 1884

[Face 3] In Memory of John JOHNSTON [no date cut]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	William	1843	1784
Johnston	Andrew	1857	1798
Johnston	John		
Johnston	John	1884	1822

 ID:
 21667

 Location
 Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

 Ref:
 DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTON, <mark>late Tenant of Lochbrow,</mark> died at Chimmes January 17th 1817 aged 77 years Also Elizabeth BYERS, his spouse, died at Fishbeck in the Parish of Applegarth, died 31st December 1835 aged 83 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Byers	Elizabeth	1835	1752
Johnston	James	1817	1740

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 361 of 379

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

William JOHNSTONE, <mark>Tenant in Lochbrow,</mark> Parish of Johnstone, who died 26th October 1821 aged 74 years Also Margaret JOHNSTONE, his daughter, who died June 1784 age 5 years Also Jannet NICHOL, his spouse, who died there March 23rd 1831 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Margaret	1784	1779
Johnstone	William	1821	1747
Nichol	Jannet	1831	1755

ID: 21675

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes interred

<mark>The body of James JOHNSTON, <mark>Miller of Lochmaben Miln</mark>, who died 27th day January 1750 age 73 years Also [------] HUNTER, his spouse, who died November 1739 age 3[-] years</mark>

In Memory of

Jean JOHNSTON, spouse to James BELL, Shoemaker in Lochmaben, who died 14th October 1789 aged 46 [or 76] years

Erected by Gavin JOHNSTON, their son

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Bell	James			
Hunter	?????	1739		
Johnston	Gavin			
Johnston	James	1750	1677	
Johnston	Jean	1789	1743	Age possibly 76

ID: 21677

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary JOHNSTONE, spouse to George WELLS, Plasterer, she died June 1778 aged 71 years, he died 14th January 1792 aged 67 years

Also George, son to John WELLS, Plasterer, who died October 1797 aged 2 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	Mary	1778	1707	Age and/or death date possibly incorrect (c.f.
				husband)
Wells	George	1797	1795	
Wells	George	1792	1725	Age and/or death date possibly incorrect (c.f.
Wells	John			

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 362 of 379

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Stone inscribed in faint cursive letters - very difficult to read]

To the Memory of

James KERR, Weaver in Lochbrow, who died April 22 1772 age 68 years

Also Mary JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died August 1st 1766 age 66 years

Also Archibald, son to John KERR in Raywall, who died 16th December 1781 age 4 years

Also Mary KERR, who died July 1783 age 5 years

Also Janet IRVING, spouse to John KERR, who died 17th April 1806 age 57 years Also Dr. Thomas KERR, son to John KERR, who died in Jamaica 12th August 1803 age 22 years Also David KERR, son to John KERR, who died in England 26th December 1807 age 18 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Irving	Janet	1806	1749
Johnston	Mary	1766	1700
Kerr	Archibald	1781	1777
Kerr	David	1807	1789
Kerr	James	1772	1704
Kerr	John		
Kerr	Mary	1783	1778
Kerr	Thomas	1803	1781

ID: 21697

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JOHNSTONE, <mark>Tailor in Lochmaben</mark>, who died 9th August 1834 age 68 years Also Maria, his daughter, who died 14th March 1835 age 22 years Also Margaret, his daughter, who died at New Orleans, United States, 15th December 1856 age 32 years

Also Gabriel BROWN, who died 9th August 1838 age 4 years

Also Margaret CARRUTHERS, wife to above James JOHNSTONE, who died there 22nd December 1861 age 82 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Brown	Gabriel	1838	1834	
Carruthers	Margaret	1861	1779	
Johnstone	James	1834	1766	
Johnstone	Margaret	1856	<u>1824</u>	
Johnstone	Maria	1835	<u>1813</u>	

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Ada CAMPBELL, who died at Womanrig 24th November 1842 aged 52 years

[Reverse of stone]

Clark JOHNSTON, son to John JOHNSTON, Farmer in Thorniewhatgr, who died 10th March 1803 age 27 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Rei	marks
Campbell	Ada	1842	1790	
Johnston	Clark	1803	1776	
Johnston	John			

ID: 21710

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Grizel and Robert JOHNSTONEs, children to William JOHNSTONE in Thorniewhat, who died 19th February 1785, the first aged 5, and the second aged 2 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Grizel	1785 1780
Johnstone	Robert	1785 1783
Johnstone	William	

ID: 21717

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

The Burying Place of John GRAHAM and Janet JOHNSTON, Shaw Cottage, Templand

Here is buried their Father and Mother: John GRAHAM, who died 3rd September 1840 aged 72 years And Jane SMITH, who died 31st August 1839 aged 63 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Graham	John	1840	1768
Graham	John		
Johnston	Janetd		
Smith	Jane	1839	1776

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

George ROBERTSON, who fell in an engagement with the Ashantees in the Gold Coast of Africa 21st January 1824 age 42 years

John ROBERTSON, his father, who died here 2nd May 1827 age 67 years <mark>Also Jane JOHNSTONE, spouse to John ROBERTSON, who died 6th April 1847 aged 84 years</mark>

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Jane	1847	1763
Robertson	George	1824	1782
Robertson	John	1827	1760

ID: 21743

- Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Pof: DCFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Cround ML Transcriptions" (
- Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

Here lyes

William SMITH, Weaver in Heathland, died 5 day November 1734 age 55 years Also Janet JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died November 1754 age 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Janet	1754	<mark>1684</mark>
Smith	William	1734	1679

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James JARDINE, who died at Heck 12th May 1819 age 57 years Also Robert JARDINE, his son, who died 19th January 1827 aged 16 years Also Isabella, daughter of Alexander JARDINE, who died at Rockhall-head on 17th January 1834 age 4 years Also Mary Ann JARDINE, daughter of Alexander JARDINE, who died at Burnside of Rockhall 24th March 1853 aged 27 years Also Ann JOHNSTONE, spouse of above James JARDINE, who died at Heck 26th March 1854 aged 80 years

Also Ann JOHNSTONE, spouse of above James JARDINE, who alea at Heck 20th March 1854 agea 80 years Also Elizabeth MARTIN, spouse of above Alexander, who died at Rockhall Mains 10th October 1868 aged 71 years

Also Alexander JARDINE, who died at Rockhall-mains 9th March 1885 aged 86 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Jardine	Alexander	1885	1799
Jardine	Isabella	1834	1830
Jardine	James	1819	1762
Jardine	Mary Ann	1853	1826
Jardine	Robert	1827	1811
Johnstone	Ann	1854	<mark>1774</mark>
Martin	Elizabeth	1868	1797

ID: 21764

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

James JOHNSTON in Murraythwaite, who departed this life June 14th 1782 in the 60th year of his age Also Jean JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 15th August 1798 aged 69 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	James	1782 1722
Johnston	Jean	1798 1729

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

To the Memory of

Jean DOBIE, spouse to Joseph JOHNSTONE in Heck, who died 18th February 1804 aged 63 years Also George JOHNSTONE, their son, who died 14th February 1771 aged 7 days Also Grizel JOHNSTONE, their daughter, who died 15th August 1777 aged 18 months Also William JOHNSTONE, their son, who died 15th November 1781 aged 1 year and 6 months

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Dobie	Jean	1804	1741
Johnstone	George	1771	1771
Johnstone	Grizel	1777	<mark>1776</mark>
Johnstone	Joseph		
Johnstone	William	1781	1780

ID: 21772

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

James WIGHTMAN in Townhead of Smallholm, who died January 4th 1780 aged 83 years Also Janet KER, his spouse, who died September 4th 1740 aged 42 years Also William WIGHTMAN, son to John WIGHTMAN in Third, who died October 16th 1790 aged 3 months Also his son, John WIGHTMAN, Student of Divinity, who died June 18th 1800 aged 25 years Also John WIGHTMAN, their father, who died May 17th 1808 aged 74 years Also Sarah JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died 20th November 1822 aged 74 years Also Elizabeth WIGHTMAN, their daughter, who died June 17th 1842 [-------]

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Sarah	1822	1748	
Ker	Janet	1740	1698	
Wightman	Elizabeth	1842		
Wightman	James	1780	1697	
Wightman	John	1808	1734	
Wightman	John	1800	1775	
Wightman	William	1790	1790	

ID: 21773

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

George JOHNSTON, who died at Heck in this Parish on the 18th day of April 1826 aged 53 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	George	1826	1773	Cross-reference: surname JOHNSTONE, death
See also: Caerlaverock	Churchyard: Inscription 17448			date 8th April

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 367 of 379

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

In Memory of

Mary NICKELSON, spouse of John JOHNSTON, who died at Smallholm 29th April 1847 aged 49 years

[Additional post-1855 entries]

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston	John	
Nickelson	Mary	1847 1798

ID: 21780

LocationLochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, DumfriesshireRef:DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on

1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Decorated with JOHNSTONE coat of arms]

Here lyes

William JOHNSTON in Righeads, who departed this life 17th July 1717, of his age 57 years Also Agnes BARTON, who died 10th December 1756 aged 48 years Also George JOHNSTON in Righeads, her husband, who died 12th June 1757 aged 50 years Also Agnes JOHNSTON, daughter of John JOHNSTON, <mark>Smith in Dumfries</mark>, who died 27th October 1790 aged 16 years

Erected by John JOHNSTONE, their son, 1792

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remark
Barton	Agnes	1756 1708
Johnston	Agnes	1790 1774
Johnston	George	1757 1707
Johnston	William	1717 1660
Johnstone	John	

ID: 21782

Location Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground, Dumfriesshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Lochmaben Churchyard Burial Ground MI Transcriptions" (2006); [Based on 1950's survey by Shannon and Gilchrist]

[Decorated with hammer, pincers, horseshoe]

Erected by John JOHNSTON, Farrier in Smallholm

[-----] Janet WRIGHT, who departed this life the June 1 day 1705 eged [sic] 28

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	John		
Wright	Janet	1705	1677

Location Glenluce Old Kirkyard, Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Glenluce Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 1994)

[Flaking badly]

Erected In Memory of

William JOHNSTON, who died at Low Clendrie, Inch, 2d Jany 1875 aged 73 years Also Alexander, his son, who died at Stranraer 3rd Feby 1882 aged 36 ys Also Mary, his daughter, who died at Newton Stewart 20th June 1889 aged 54 years Also his wife, Jane HALLIDAY, who died at Stranraer 27th Jany 1891 aged 80 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Halliday	Jane	1891	1811
Johnston	Alexander	1882	<u>1846</u>
Johnston State	Mary	1889	1835
Johnston	William	1875	1802

ID:21944LocationGlenluce Old Kirkyard, WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, ''Glenluce Old Kirkyard MI Transcriptions'' (Surveyed 1994)

Erected by Robert & Mary JOHNSTONE

In Loving Memory of

Their daughter, Wilhelmina Jessie, who died at the Royal Infirmary, Glasgow, 28th July 1902 aged 20 years Also their daughter, Mary, who died at Artfield, New Luce, 28th March 1904 aged 26 years Also the above Robert JOHNSTONE, who died at Kildarroch, Kirkcowan, 27th Nov 1918 aged 78 years And his wife, Mary McCORMICK, died at Challoch Cottage, Newton Stewart, 5th March 1922 aged 70 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Mary	1904	<mark>1878</mark>
Johnstone	Robert	1918	1840
Johnstone	Wilhelmina Jessie	1902	1882
McCormick	Mary	1922	1852

ID:22078LocationGlenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

Erected by Fanny TAYLOR

In Loving Memory of

Her husband, John JOHNSTONE, who died at Belmont, Glenluce, 15th April 1934 aged 51 years Also her father, Hugh TAYLOR, who died 18th May 1886 aged 75 years Also her mother, Ellen Milroy KERR, who died at Belmont, Glenluce, 14th June 1935 aged 61 years Thomas TAYLOR, died 15th Jan 1960 aged 58 years Also the above Fanny TAYLOR, died 7th April 1962 aged 84 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	John	1934	<u>1883</u>	
Kerr	Ellen Milroy	1935	1874	Age and/or death year incorrect (c.f. husband, children)
Taylor	Fanny	1962	1878	
Taylor	Hugh	1886	1811	
Taylor	Thomas	1960	1902	

ID:	22123
Location	Glenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire
Ref:	DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

Erected by William McMURRAY

In Memory of

His beloved wife, Helen JOHNSTON, who died at Creamery, Dunragit, 24th March 1898 aged 48 years Also their son, Robert, who died at Kilfillan 25th Dec 1923 aged 34 years Also the above William McMURRAY, who died at Kilfillan 5th Jan 1924 aged 75 years

"I heard the voice of Jesus say, Come unto me and rest, lay down, they weary one, lay down thy head upon my breast"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Helen	1898	1850
McMurray	Robert	1923	1889
McMurray	William	1924	1849

ID:22126LocationGlenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

Erected by Robt. & Mary COSTLEY

In Memory of

Their daughter, Mary, who died at Balcarry 27th Novr 1897 aged 2 years Also Mary STEWART, beloved wife of the above Robert COSTLEY, who died 13th June 1917 aged 52 years Also the above Robert COSTLEY, who died at Glenluce 12th Feb 1932 aged 76 years

"Thy will be done"

Their son-in-law, David F. JOHNSTONE, who died at Garrick Hospital 29th June 1959 aged 69 years Their daughter, Sarah COSTLEY, who died at 3 Braidview Ave., Stranraer, 12th February 1966, wife of the above DAVID JOHNSTONE

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Costley	Mary	1897	1895
Costley	Robert	1932	1856
Costley	Sarah	1966	
Johnstone	David F.	1959	<mark>1890</mark>
Stewart	Mary	1917	1865

Location Glenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

[Celtic cross]

I.H.S. Erected by Hugh JOHNSTON

In Memory of

His son, Samuel, who died in infancy Also his mother, Janet McCRINDLE, died 8th Novr 1890 aged 87 years Also his son, James, died 20th Dec 1900 aged 32 years Also his daughter, Sarah, died 7th June 1904 aged 22 years

1904

[Left side] Also his father, James JOHNSTON, who died 1884, advanced in years

[Right side]

His wife, Agnes JOHNSTON, died at Fardenreoch 8th April 1925 And the said Hugh JOHNSTON, died at Fardenreoch 15th Dec 1929

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Agnes	1925		Married surname
Johnston	Hugh	<u>1929</u>		
Johnston	James	1884		
Johnston	James	1900	1868	
Johnston	Samuel			
Johnston	Sarah	1904	1882	
McCrindle	Janet	1890	1803	

ID: 22287

Location Glenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

In Loving Memory of

Mary SANDERS, beloved wife of <mark>William JOHNSTON</mark>, who died at Fardenreoch 6th March 1939 aged 64 years Also their son and daughter, who died in infancy Also the above William JOHNSTON, died at Dumfries Infirmary 26th Nov 1943 aged 72 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	William	1943	1871
Sanders	Mary	1939	1875

Location Glenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

In Loving Memory of

William MILLER, beloved husband of Elsie Munro JOHNSTON, who died 21st June 1958 aged 53 years Also the above Elsie Munro JOHNSTON, who died 16th December 1963 aged 56 years

"Thy will be done"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnston	Elsie Munro	1963	<mark>1907</mark>
Miller	William	1958	1905

ID: 22352

LocationGlenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

"Thy will be done" Erected [by] John LOUDON

In Memory of

His mother, Isabella HANNAH, who died 6th April 1877 aged 75 years Also his sister, Mary LOUDON, who died 8th Novr 1874 aged 22 years Also his father, Hugh LOUDON, who died 26th Decr 1908 aged 80 years Also his son, William LOUDON, who died 7th July 1939 aged 57 years Also the above John LOUDON, who died 27th Nov 1940 in his 92nd year And his wife, Helen JOHNSTONE, who died 4th April 1941 in her 85th year

Surname Hannah	Forename Isabella	Death 1877		Remarks Age and/or death year possibly incorrect (c.f. husband)
Johnstone	Helen	1941	1856	
Loudon	Hugh	1908	1828	
Loudon	John	1940	1848	
Loudon	Mary	1874	1852	
Loudon	William	1939	1882	

Location Glenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

[Descending dove with swag]

Erected by James JOHNSTONE

In Loving Memory of

<mark>His daughter, Margaret, who died at Glenluce 12th Novr 1907 aged 27 years</mark> Also his wife, Agnes AMBROSE, who died 11th April 1927 aged 74 years

"I come, I come, at thy command, I give my spirit to thy hand, At last, Oh Lord let trouble cease, And let thy servant die in peace"

Surname Ambrose	Forename Agnes	Death 1927	Birth Remarks 1853
Johnstone	James		
Johnstone	Margaret	1907	<mark>1880</mark>

ID: 22374

LocationGlenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

In Loving Memory of James JOHNSTONE, died 3rd Nov 1978 aged 50 years, beloved husband of Margaret WEIR

[Flower vase] From Jay and Frances

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	James	1978	<mark>1928</mark>	
Weir	Margaret			

ID: 22444

LocationGlenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), WigtownshireRef:DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

Erected by Hugh C. CLARK

In Memory of

His beloved wife, Agnes JOHNSTON, died at Edgarville 21-8-61 Their children: Grace, Graham and William Hugh, died 19 & 21-7-33 Also the above Hugh C. CLARK, died 20-2-86

"Thy will be done"

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Clark	Grace	1933		Death year assumed
Clark	Graham	1933		Death year assumed
Clark	Hugh C.	1986		Death year assumed
Clark	William Hugh	1933		Death year assumed
Johnston	Agnes	1961		Death year assumed

Compiled: 29/06/13

Page 374 of 379

Location Glenluce Cemetery (Church St. opposite Old Kirkyard), Wigtownshire

Ref: DGFHS, "Glenluce Cemetery MI Transcriptions" (Surveyed 2006)

In Loving Memory of

Janet JOHNSTONE, beloved wife of James N. GRAHAM, died 14th May 1936 aged 44 Also their son, Kennedy, died 23rd May 1964 aged 42

[Flower container] Mum and Dad

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Graham	James N.			
Graham	Kennedy	1964	1922	
Johnstone	Janet	1936	1892	

ID: 22665

Location Balmaclellan Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Balmaclellan MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by

Erected by Samuel McMATH

In Memory of Christina DUNN, his mother, who died at Barnwalls 22nd Novr 1851 aged 42 years Also Jane JOHNSTON, who died at same place 9th Feby 1856 aged 72 years Also Robert DUNN, who died at same place 4th Feby 1859 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Ren	narl
Dunn	Christina	1851 1809	
Dunn	Robert	1859 1783	
Johnston	Jane	1856 1784	
McMath	Samuel		

Location Balmaclellan Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Balmaclellan MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by

In Memory of

Mary REID, spouse to George ANDERSON, who died at Corse 16th Nov 1821 aged 74 years Also James and Jean ANDERSON, two of their children, who died infants Also the above George ANDERSON, who died the 21st July 1826 aged 80 years Also Margaret REID, sister to the above Mary REID, who died the 11th April 1831 aged 87 years Also George ANDERSON, son of the above, late tenant in Ewanstoun, who died at Corriedow in this Parish on the 4th May 1854 aged 76 years

Also Hope JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died at Corriedow on the 5th June 1855 aged 61 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Anderson	George	1854	1778
Anderson	George	1826	1746
Anderson	James		
Anderson	Jean		
Johnston	Норе	1855	<mark>1794</mark>
Reid	Margaret	1831	1744
Reid	Mary	1821	1747

ID: 22726

LocationBalmaclellan Kirkyard, KirkcudbrightshireRef:Manpower Services Commission, "Balmaclellan MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by

Erected by John JOHNSTONE

In Memory of John JOHNSTONE, his grandfather, who died at Holmhouse 2nd June 1820 aged 83 years Also of Jean DOUGLAS, his grandmother Also of Christopher JOHNSTONE, his father, who died 23rd February 1840 aged 73 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Douglas	Jean		
Johnstone	Christopher	1840	<mark>1767</mark>
Johnstone	John	1820	1737
Johnstone	John		

Location Balmaclellan Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Balmaclellan MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by

Erected by Robert GRIERSON in Barmark 1736

In Memory of

John GRIERSON, who died at Barmark 8th Sept 1735 aged 64 Also of Mary WILSON, his spouse, who died 8th Nov 1725 aged 52 Also James GRIERSON, who died at Barmark 21st Dec 1756 aged 82 Also Roger GRIERSON, who died 6th Aug 1764 aged 53 Also Agnes CRAIG, his spouse Also John GRIERSON, son to Roger GRIERSON, who died at Crogo Mill 8th Nov 1831 aged 72 Also Samantha JOHNSTON, his spouse, who died at Crogo Mill 2nd Feb 1848 aged 69 Also Jane CARSON, wife of William GRIERSON, who died at Langtoo, Corsock, 25th April 1864

Also Janet GRIERSON, wife of Robert FINGLAND, who died at Crogo Mill 18th April 1878 aged 79 years Also William GRIERSON, who died at Langtoo, Corsock, 19th Oct 1881 aged 80 years Also the above Robert FINGLAND, who died at Fauld O' Wheat on the 30th January 1891 aged 83 years

Surname	Forenamee	Death	Birth Remarks
Carson	Jane	1864	
Craig	Agnes		
Fingland	Robert	1891	1808
Grierson	James	1756	1674
Grierson	Janet	1878	1799
Grierson	John	1831	1759
Grierson	John	1735	1671
Grierson	Robert		
Grierson	Roger	1764	1711
Grierson	William	1881	1801
Johnston	Samantha	1848	1779
Wilson	Mary	1725	1673

ID: 22740

Location Balmaclellan Kirkyard, Kirkcudbrightshire

Ref: Manpower Services Commission, "Balmaclellan MI Transcriptions" (1970); Checked by

Here lyes

The corpse of Margaret JOHNSTON, lawful daughter to Archibald JOHNSTON in Iron McCannie, who dyed March the 9, 1733, and of her age 11 years

Surname	Forename	Death Birth Remarks
Johnston 💦 👘	Archibald	
Johnston State	Margaret	1733 1722

ID:22807LocationCarsphairn, KirkcudbrightshireRef:DGFHS (2007)

Erected by Helen JOHNSTONE

In Memory of

John JOHNSTONE, her father, who died at Bridgend 28th April 1825 aged 74 years And of Jane COWAN, his spouse, who died in Carsphairn Village 2nd May 1856 aged 84 years Also of Agnes COWAN, her aunt, who died in Carsphairn Village 4th Aug 1857 aged 89 years The above Helen JOHNSTONE, died in Carsphairn Village 17th March 1886 aged 76 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Cowan	Agnes	1857	1768	
Cowan	Jane	1856	1772	
Johnstone	Helen	1886	1810	
Johnstone	John	1825	1751	

ID:	22884
Location	Carsphairn, Kirkcudbrightshire
Ref:	DGFHS (2007)

In Memory of Archibald JOHNSTONE, who died at Glasgow 20th June 1903 aged 82 years Also his wife, Agnes WILSON, who died at Burnfoot of Marbrack 17th May 1869 aged 52 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth Remarks
Johnstone	Archibald	1903	<u>1821</u>
Wilson	Agnes	1869	1817

ID:22910LocationCarsphairn, KirkcudbrightshireRef:DGFHS (2007)

In Loving Memory of

John MARTIN, who died 18th Feb'y 1868 aged 34 years, and was interred at Dalbeattie Also his wife, Mary McCRAE, died 28th Sept 1896 aged 64 years Also her husband, John JOHNSTONE, died 30th Nov 1894 aged 71 years Also their daughter, Janet MARTIN, died 28th Sept 1912 aged 50 years

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnstone	John	1894	1823	
Martin	Janet	1912	1862	
Martin	John	1868	1834	
McCrae	Mary	1896	1832	

ID:22921LocationCarsphairn, KirkcudbrightshireRef:DGFHS (2007)

Sacred to the Memory of

Margaret Jessie, daughter of John MITCHELL, Knockgray, and Grace JOHNSTON, his wife, who died May 26th 1869 aged 18 years

Also of the above Grace JOHNSTON, who died February 18th 1871 aged 59 years

And of John, their only son, who died at Knockgray 23rd April 1876 aged 19 years

Also of John MITCHELL, the husband and father, who died at Broomsfield Bank, Moniaiave, May 2nd 1887 aged 79 years

Also of Jane Johnston MITCHELL, daughter of the above John MITCHELL, who died at Porterstown, Keir, 30th January 1908 aged 58 years

"Awake and sing, ye that dwell in dust, for thy dew in as the dew of herbs" Isa. XXVI.19

Surname	Forename	Death	Birth	Remarks
Johnston	Grace	1871	<u>1812</u>	
Mitchell	Jane Johnston	1908	1850	
Mitchell	John	1887	1808	
Mitchell	John	1876	1857	
Mitchell	Margaret Jessie	1869	1851	